

Double E Pipeline, LLC

Docket No. CP19-495-000

Double E Pipeline Project

Environmental Assessment



Cooperating Agency:



U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Land Management

Washington, DC 20426

FEDERAL ENERGY REGULATORY COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20426

OFFICE OF ENERGY PROJECTS

<u>In Reply Refer To:</u> OEP/DG2E/Gas 4 Double E Pipeline, LLC Double E Pipeline Project Docket No. CP19-495-000

TO THE INTERESTED PARTY:

The staff of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC or Commission) has prepared an environmental assessment (EA) for the Double E Pipeline Project (Project), proposed by Double E Pipeline, LLC (Double E) in the above-referenced docket. Double E filed an application in Docket No. CP19-495-000 requesting a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity pursuant to Section 7(c) of the Natural Gas Act to construct and operate certain natural gas pipeline facilities. Double E requests authorization to construct and operate approximately 135 combined miles of varying diameter trunk-lines and lateral pipeline connecting the Delaware Basin production areas in New Mexico and Texas to the Waha Hub. The proposed trunkline and lateral pipelines run through Eddy County, New Mexico and Loving, Ward, Reeves, and Pecos Counties, Texas.

The EA assesses the potential environmental effects of the construction and operation of the Double E Pipeline Project in accordance with the requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). The FERC staff concludes that approval of the proposed Project, with appropriate mitigating measures, would not constitute a major federal action significantly affecting the quality of the human environment.

The U.S. Bureau of Land Management participated as a cooperating agency in the preparation of the EA. Cooperating agencies have jurisdiction by law or special expertise with respect to resources potentially affected by the proposal and participate in the NEPA analysis. The BLM will adopt and use the EA to issue a Right-of-Way Grant and Temporary Use Permits for the portion of the Project on federal lands.

The proposed Double E Pipeline Project includes the following facilities:

- approximately 33.3 miles of new 30-inch-diameter T100 pipeline from Summit Midstream Partners, LP's existing Lane Processing Plant located in Eddy County, New Mexico, to the proposed Poker Lake Meter Station site, also in Eddy County;
- 84.2 miles of new 42-inch-diameter T200 pipeline from the proposed Poker Lake Meter Station in Eddy County, New Mexico through Loving, Ward, and Reeves Counties, Texas and terminating at the proposed Waha Receiver and Separation site in Reeves County, Texas;
- 1.4 miles of new 42-inch-diameter T300 pipeline from the proposed Double E Waha Receiver and Separation site in Reeves County, Texas to the final delivery locations in Pecos County, Texas; and
- 16.4 miles of new 30-inch-diameter L100 pipeline from the existing Loving Processing Plants to the proposed T100 pipeline in Eddy County, New Mexico.

The Commission mailed a copy of the *Notice of Availability* for the EA to federal, state, and local government representatives and agencies; elected officials; environmental and public interest groups; Native American tribes; potentially affected landowners and other interested individuals and groups; and newspapers and libraries in the Project area. The EA is only available in electronic format. It may be viewed and downloaded from the FERC's website (<u>www.ferc.gov</u>), on the Environmental Documents page (<u>https://www.ferc.gov/industries/gas/enviro/eis.asp</u>). In addition, the EA may be accessed by using the eLibrary link on the FERC's website. Click on the eLibrary link <u>https://www.ferc.gov/docs-filing/elibrary.asp</u>), click on General Search, and enter the docket number in the "Docket Number" field, excluding the last three digits (i.e., CP19-495). Be sure you have selected an appropriate date range. For assistance, please contact FERC Online Support at FercOnlineSupport@ferc.gov or toll free at (866) 208-3676, or for TTY, contact (202) 502-8659.

Any person wishing to comment on the EA may do so. Your comments should focus on EA's disclosure and discussion of potential environmental effects, reasonable alternatives, and measures to avoid or lessen environmental impacts. The more specific your comments, the more useful they will be. To ensure that the Commission has the opportunity to consider your comments prior to making its decision on this Project, it is important that we receive your comments in Washington, DC on or before **5:00 pm Eastern Time on April 23, 2020**.

For your convenience, there are three methods you can use to file your comments to the Commission. The Commission encourages electronic filing of comments and has staff available to assist you at (866) 208-3676 or <u>FercOnlineSupport@ferc.gov</u>. Please carefully follow these instructions so that your comments are properly recorded.

- You can file your comments electronically using the <u>eComment</u> feature on the Commission's website (<u>www.ferc.gov</u>) under the link to <u>Documents and Filings</u>. This is an easy method for submitting brief, text-only comments on a project;
- You can also file your comments electronically using the <u>eFiling</u> feature on the Commission's website (<u>www.ferc.gov</u>) under the link to <u>Documents and Filings</u>. With eFiling, you can provide comments in a variety of formats by attaching them as a file with your submission. New eFiling users must first create an account by clicking on "<u>eRegister</u>." You must select the type of filing you are making. If you are filing a comment on a particular project, please select "Comment on a Filing"; or
- (3) You can file a paper copy of your comments by mailing them to the following address. Be sure to reference the Project docket number (CP19-495-000) with your submission: Kimberly D. Bose, Secretary, Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, 888 First Street NE, Room 1A, Washington, DC 20426.

Any person seeking to become a party to the proceeding must file a motion to intervene pursuant to Rule 214 of the Commission's Rules of Practice and Procedures (18 CFR 385.214). Motions to intervene are more fully described at <u>http://www.ferc.gov/resources/guides/how-</u>

to/intervene.asp. Only intervenors have the right to seek rehearing or judicial review of the Commission's decision. The Commission may grant affected landowners and others with environmental concerns intervenor status upon showing good cause by stating that they have a clear and direct interest in this proceeding which no other party can adequately represent. Simply filing environmental comments will not give you intervenor status, but you do not need intervenor status to have your comments considered.

Additional information about the Project is available from the Commission's Office of External Affairs, at (866) 208-FERC, or on the FERC website (<u>www.ferc.gov</u>) using the <u>eLibrary</u> link. The eLibrary link also provides access to the texts of all formal documents issued by the Commission, such as orders, notices, and rulemakings.

In addition, the Commission offers a free service called eSubscription which allows you to keep track of all formal issuances and submittals in specific dockets. This can reduce the amount of time you spend researching proceedings by automatically providing you with notification of these filings, document summaries, and direct links to the documents. Go to www.ferc.gov/docs-filing/esubscription.asp.

Contents

A. Proposed Action	1
1. Introduction	
2. Project Purpose and Need	
3. Scope of this Environmental Assessment	
4. Public Review and Comment	
5. Proposed Facilities	····· <i>'</i>
6. Construction and Operation Procedures	12
6.1 Aboveground Facility Construction	13
6.2 Pipeline Construction	13
6.3 Contractor Yards, Additional Temporary Workspaces, and Access Roads	20
6.4 Project Restoration and Operations	20
6.5 Environmental Compliance Inspection and Monitoring	21
7. Construction Schedule	22
8. Land Requirements	22
8.1 Public Lands Crossed by the Project	23
9. Non-Jurisdictional Facilities	23
10. Permits	25
. Environmental Analysis	27
1. Geology	27
1.1 Physiographic Setting and Geologic Conditions	27
1.2 Mineral and Non-Mineral Resources	27
1.3 Geologic Hazards	29
1.4 Paleontology	32
2. Soils	32
2.1 Erosion Hazard	33
2.2 Soil Compaction	34
2.3 Post-Construction Revegetation	35
2.4 Contaminated Soils	37
2.5 Prime or Unique Farmland or Farmland of Statewide Importance	37
3. Water Resources and Wetlands	37
3.1 Groundwater Resources	37
3.2 Surface Water Resources	4(
3.3 Wetlands	45

4. Vegetation and Wildlife	. 48
4.1 Vegetation	. 48
4.2 Wildlife and Fisheries	. 55
4.3 Special Status Species	. 64
5. Land Use, Recreation, and Visual Resources	. 85
5.1 Open Land	. 86
5.2 Rangeland	. 88
5.3 Industrial/Commercial Land	. 88
5.4 Utility Rights-of-Way	. 88
5.5 Agricultural Land	. 89
5.6 Public Land, Recreation, or Sensitive Land Areas	. 89
5.7 Landfill and Hazardous Waste Sites	. 91
5.8 Residential Land and Commercial Development	. 91
5.9 Visual Resources	. 91
6. Socioeconomics and Environmental Justice	. 92
6.1 Population, Employment, and Housing	. 92
6.2 Economy	. 96
6.3 Public Services	. 97
6.4 Traffic and Transportation	. 99
6.5 Environmental Justice	101
7. Cultural Resources	103
7.1 Cultural Resources Investigations	104
7.2 Native American Consultation	108
7.3 Unanticipated Discoveries Plan	109
7.4 Compliance with the NHPA	110
8. Air Quality	110
8.1 Local Climate	110
8.2 Existing Environment	111
8.3 Greenhouse Gases	112
8.4 Regulatory Requirements	112
8.5 Construction Emissions Impacts and Mitigation	113
8.6 Operational Emissions Impacts and Mitigation	115
9. Noise	116
9.1 Federal and State Noise Regulations	116

9.2 Ambient Noise Conditions	117
9.3 Construction Noise Impacts and Mitigation	117
9.4 Operational Noise Impacts and Mitigation	118
10. Reliability and Safety	119
10.1 Safety Standards	119
10.2 Pipeline Accident Data	122
10.3 Impact on Public Safety	
11. Cumulative Impacts	125
11.1 Geology and Soils	128
11.2 Water Resources	129
11.3 Groundwater	130
11.4 Vegetation and Wildlife	131
11.5 Land Use and Visual Resources	133
11.6 Traffic	133
11.7 Cultural Resources	
11.8 Socioeconomics and Environmental Justice	
11.9 Air Quality	135
11.10 Noise	136
C. Alternatives	137
D. BLM Conclusions and Recommendations	
E. FERC Staff Conclusions and Recommendations	
F. References	147
G. List of Preparers	157

FIGURES

Figure 1: Project Location Map	2
Figure 2: Typical Pipeline Construction	16

TABLES

TABLE A-1 Route Variations or Alternatives Adopted into the Proposed Pipeline	e Route
for the Double E Pipeline Project	5
TABLE A-2 Points of Receipt and Delivery for the Double E Pipeline Project	9
TABLE A-3 Pipeline Facilities for the Double E Pipeline Project	10
TABLE A-4 Aboveground Facilities for the Double E Pipeline Project	11
TABLE A-5 Proposed HDD Crossings along the Double E Pipeline Route	20
TABLE A-6 List of Permits and Approvals	
TABLE B-1 Mining Operations within the Double E Pipeline Right-of-Way	
TABLE B-2 Wetlands Crossed by the Project	45

TABLE B-3 Lesser Prairie Chicken Habitat Areas Impacted by the Project	80
TABLE B-4 Land Use Impacts in Acres	87
TABLE B-5 Population and Employment in the Project Area	93
TABLE B-6 Estimated Population Impacts in the Project Area	94
TABLE B-7 Housing Characteristics in the Project Area	95
TABLE B-8 Estimated Annual Property Taxes in the Project Area	97
TABLE B-9 Public Services in the Project Area and Surrounding Communities	99
TABLE B-10 Demographics in Affected Environment	102
TABLE B-11 Potential Emissions from Project Construction	115
TABLE B-12 Estimated Potential Emissions from Project Operation (Fugitive Emi	ission
Releases)	115
TABLE B-13 Population Centers near the Project	117
TABLE B-14 Natural Gas Transmission Pipeline Significant Incidents by Cause	123
TABLE B-15 Outside Forces Incidents by Cause (1999 – 2018)	123
TABLE B-16 Injuries and Fatalities - Natural Gas Transmission Pipelines by Caus	se
(2014-2018)	125
	mnaata
TABLE B-17 Resource-Specific Geographic Scope for Determining Cumulative In	npacts
TABLE B-17 Resource-Specific Geographic Scope for Determining Cumulative In of the Projects	127

APPENDICES

Appendix A Detailed Maps and Figures	160
Appendix B Construction Diagrams	161
Appendix C Tables C-1 to C-9	162

TECHNICAL ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

APE	Area of Potential Effect
AQCR	Air Quality Control Regions
ATWS	Additional Temporary Workspaces
BCC	Birds of Conservation Concern
Bcf/d	Billion Cubic Feet per Day
BCR	Bird Conservation Region
BGEPA	Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act
BLM	Bureau of Land Management
BMP	Best Management Practices
BISON-M	Biota Information System of New Mexico
Certificate	Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity
CEQ	Council on Environmental Quality
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CH ₄	Methane
CO	carbon monoxide
CO_2	carbon dioxide
CO ₂ e	carbon dioxide equivalent
Commission	Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
dBA	A-weighted decibel
E&SC Plan	Double E's Erosion and Sediment Control Plan
EA	Environmental Assessment
EI	Environmental Inspectors
EMNRD	New Mexico Energy, Minerals, and Natural Resources Department
EPA	U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
ESA	Endangered Species Act
FERC	Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
FERC Plan	FERC's Upland Erosion Control, Revegetation, and Maintenance Plan
FERC Procedures	FERC's Wetland and Waterbody Construction and Mitigation Procedures
GHG	greenhouse gas
HAP	hazardous air pollutant
HCA	high consequence area
HDD	horizontal directional drill
HUC	Hydrologic Unit Code
IPaC	Information for Planning and Consultation (USFWS)
L _{eq}	24-hour equivalent sound level
L _{dn}	day-night sound level
LPC	lesser prairie chicken
MCAD	Maroon Cliffs Archaeological District
MBTA	Migratory Bird Treaty Act
MP	Milepost
N_2O	nitrous oxide
NAAQS	National Ambient Air Quality Standards
NEPA	National Environmental Policy Act
NGA	Natural Gas Act

NHPA	National Historic Preservation Act					
NMDOT	New Mexico Department of Transportation					
NMDGF	New Mexico Department of Game and Fish					
NMSLO	New Mexico State Lands Office					
NOAA-NMFS	National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration - National Marine					
	Fisheries Service					
NOI	Notice of Intent to Prepare an Environmental Assessment for the Planned					
	Double E Pipeline Project and Request for Comments on Environmental					
	Issues					
NO _x	nitrogen oxides					
NRCS	Natural Resources Conservation Service					
NRHP	National Register of Historic Places					
NSA	noise sensitive area					
NWP	Nationwide Permit (USACE)					
OEP	Office of Energy Projects					
PBR	Permit by Rule					
PEM	palustrine emergent					
PUB	palustrine unconsolidated bottom					
PHMSA	Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration					
PM _{2.5}	particulate matter less than or equal to 2.5 microns					
PM_{10}	particulate matter less than or equal to 10 microns					
Project	Double E Pipeline Project					
Secretary	Secretary of the Commission					
SHPO	State Historic Preservation Office					
SPCC Plan	Double E's Spill Prevention, Control, and Countermeasures Plan					
SO_2	sulfur dioxide					
Summit	Summit Permian Transmission, LLC					
SWPPP	Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plans					
TAC	Texas Administrative Code					
TPWD	Texas Parks and Wildlife Department					
TWDB	Texas Water Development Board					
TXDOT	Texas Department of Transportation					
TXNDD	Texas Natural Diversity Database					
TXUL	University of Texas System Lands Office					
USACE	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Albuquerque District					
USDA	U.S. Department of Agriculture					
USDOI	U.S. Department of the Interior					
USDOT	U.S. Department of Transportation					
USFWS	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service					
USGS	U.S. Geological Survey					
VOCs	volatile organic compounds					
VRM	Visual Resource Management					
XTO	XTO Energy, Inc.					

A. Proposed Action

1. Introduction

The staff of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC or Commission) prepared this environmental assessment (EA) to address the environmental impacts of the construction and operation of the proposed Double E Pipeline Project (Project). On July 31, 2019, Double E Pipeline, LLC (Double E) filed an application with the Commission in Docket No. CP19-495-000 under Section 7(c) of the Natural Gas Act (NGA) and Part 157 of the Commission's regulations. Double E seeks to obtain a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (Certificate) to construct and operate approximately 135 combined miles of varying diameter trunklines and lateral pipeline connecting the Delaware Basin production areas in New Mexico and Texas to the Waha Hub. See figure 1 for the Project Location Map.

The FERC is the lead federal agency for authorizing interstate natural gas transmission facilities under the NGA, and the lead federal agency for preparation of this EA. The U.S. Bureau of Land Management (BLM), Carlsbad, New Mexico Field Office is a cooperating agency and assisted in preparing this EA.

We¹ prepared this EA in compliance with the requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA); the Council on Environmental Quality's (CEQ) regulations for implementing NEPA (Title 40 Code of Federal Regulations, Parts 1500-1508 [40 CFR 1500-1508]); and the Commission's regulations at 18 CFR 380. The assessment of environmental impacts is an integral part of the Commission's decision on whether to issue Double E a Certificate to construct and operate the proposed facilities. Our principal purposes in preparing this EA are to:

- identify and assess potential impacts on the natural and human environment which could result from implementation of the proposed action;
- identify and recommend reasonable alternatives and specific mitigation measures, as necessary, to avoid or minimize Project-related environmental impacts; and
- facilitate public involvement in the environmental review process.

¹ "We," "us," and "our" refer to the environmental staff of the Office of Energy Projects.





G:\E171414.00 - GIS\MXD\FERC\USGS_Topo_Map_Index_2019_12_09.mxd

2. Project Purpose and Need

According to Double E, the Project's purpose is to construct and operate a pipeline system to provide 1.35 billion cubic feet per day (Bcf/d) of interstate natural gas transportation service from certain receipt points within the Delaware Basin to delivery points at the Waha Hub in Reeves and Pecos Counties, Texas.²

Under section 7(c) of the NGA, the Commission determines whether interstate natural gas transportation facilities are in the public convenience and necessity and, if so, grants a Certificate to construct and operate them. The Commission bases its decision on economic issues, including need, as well as environmental impacts. Approval would be granted if, after consideration of both environment and non-environmental issues, the Commission finds that the Project is in the public interest.

The Project crosses BLM-administered lands in New Mexico. As such, Section 28 of the Mineral Leasing Act authorizes the BLM to issue a Right-of-Way Grant and Temporary Use Permits for the portions of the Project that would encroach on any federal lands in the Project area.

3. Scope of this Environmental Assessment

As the lead federal agency for the Project, FERC is required to comply with Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act (ESA) and Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act (NHPA). These statutes have been considered in the preparation of this EA. The Commission will use this document to consider the environmental impacts that could result if it authorizes the Project. In addition to FERC and the BLM, other federal, state, and local agencies may use this EA for issuing permits for all or part of the proposed Project. Permits and approvals for the Project are discussed in section A.10.

The resources and topics addressed in this EA include geology, soils, groundwater, surface waters, wetlands, fisheries, wildlife, vegetation, federally listed species, species of special concern, land use, recreation, visual impacts, socioeconomics, cultural resources, air quality, noise, reliability and safety, and cumulative impacts. It also assesses the no-action, system, and route alternatives. This EA describes the affected environment as it currently exists, discusses anticipated environmental consequences of the Project, and presents our and the BLM's recommended mitigation measures.

4. Public Review and Comment

On July 25, 2018, Double E (known at that time as Summit Permian Transmission, LLC [Summit]) filed a request with the FERC to initiate the Commission's pre-filing process for its Project. At that time, Double E/Summit was in the preliminary design stage of the Project and no formal application had been filed with FERC. The purpose of the pre-filing process is to

 $^{^2}$ Double E has contracted a precedent agreement with XTO Energy, Inc. to provide up to 0.75 Bcf/d of firm transportation capacity for 10 years on the Double E Pipeline. Additional commitments were obtained from a binding open season for an additional 0.25 Bcf/d, totaling a subscribed volume of 1.0 Bcf/d for the Project.

involve interested stakeholders early in the project planning process and to identify and resolve issues prior to filing an application with the FERC. On August 16, 2018, FERC granted Double E/Summit's request and assigned the planned Project a pre-filing docket number (PF18-6-000) to place information related to the Project into the public record. The BLM, as a cooperating agency, agreed to conduct its environmental review of the Project in conjunction with the Commission's environmental review process.

In October 2018, during the pre-filing process, Double E/Summit held two informational open houses in Pecos, Texas and Carlsbad, New Mexico. The purpose of the open houses was to provide affected landowners, elected and agency officials, and the general public with information about the Project and to give them an opportunity to ask questions and express their concerns. We participated in the open houses and provided information regarding the Commission's environmental review process to interested stakeholders.

On December 11, 2018, we issued a *Notice of Intent to Prepare an Environmental Document for the Planned Double E Pipeline Project and Request for Comments on Environmental Issues* (NOI). The NOI was mailed to about 637 entities, including federal, state, and local officials; Native American groups; agency representatives; potentially affected landowners and other interested individuals; and local libraries and newspapers. The NOI established a 30-day scoping period and requested comments on specific concerns about the Project or issues that should be considered during the preparation of the EA.

We received a total of five comment letters; three from Native American tribes; one from the New Mexico Department of Transportation (NMDOT); and one from the New Mexico Department of Game and Fish (NMDGF). The Choctaw Nation of Oklahoma and the Alabama Coushatta Tribe of Texas both stated that the Project lies outside of their area of historic interest and deferred to other Tribes of interest. The Hopi Tribe requested consultation for projects in south eastern New Mexico with the potential to effect prehistoric cultural resources. The NMDOT commented that utilities that cross public and state roads must meet NMDOT requirements. The NMDGF stated concerns about sensitive species, including impacts on the lesser prairie chicken, migratory birds, and other wildlife; offered sensitive time windows to minimize or avoid impacts on species; and included seeding recommendations for reclamation of areas disturbed by the Project. All substantive comments received from stakeholders are addressed in this EA.

The majority of the issues identified during our environmental review process involved alternative pipeline route variations to avoid or minimize impacts on resources such as cultural resources sites or existing or planned oil and natural gas infrastructure, such as well pads or pipelines. These concerns were identified by Double E/Summit, the BLM staff, and other stakeholders, including private landowners and energy company representatives. A number of alternative routes that avoided sensitive resources or energy infrastructure were developed early in the process and voluntarily incorporated (and eventually filed) by Double E into its proposed routing of the Project. Route adjustments were made throughout the pre-filing process and continued after Double E filed its application on July 31, 2019.³ On November 6, 2019, Double E filed a supplement incorporating a new route alternative into its proposal. This new route

³ At the time of filing, Double E was no longer using the "Summit" designation.

alignment, along with other route adjustments Double E has incorporated into its proposed pipeline routing are presented in table A-1. Section C describes our analysis of the alternatives considered for this proposal.

TABLE A-1 Route Variations or Alternatives Adopted into the Proposed Pipeline Route for the Double E Pipeline Project						
Variation/Alternative Location (Facility) County/State Description/Comments						
Route Variation 1	MP 4.5 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	Route Variation 1 extends about 1,500 feet at the crossing of Hobbs Highway (NM Highway 180/U.S. Highway 62). Incorporation was due to utility and power lines at the crossing of the original route identified during initial civil surveys.			
Route Variation 3	MP 48 (T200)	Loving County, TX	Route Variation 3 extends about 1.3 miles and was adjusted to avoid an existing surface site.			
Route Variation T100 MP 9.9	MP 9.9 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 1.63 miles and was adjusted to the east side of an existing pipeline and to avoid other utilities.			
Route Variation T200 MP45.8	MP 45.8 (T200)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 1.69 miles and was adjusted to avoid existing facilities to avoid a sensitive resource area.			
Route Variation T200 MP74.4	MP 74.4 (T200)	Loving County, TX	This variation extends for about 3.16 miles and was adjusted to avoid existing facilities and align with the east side of a property boundary.			
Route Variation T200 MP95.9	MP 95.9 (T200)	Ward County, TX	This variation extends for about 0.69 mile and was adjusted the horizontal directional drill (HDD) of Interstate 20 to the east side of existing pipelines to support a constructible HDD.			
Route Variation L100 MP0.0	MP 0.0 (L100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 5.7 miles and was adjusted to avoid new utility rights-of-way previously authorized by regulatory or permitting agencies but not yet constructed. It also avoids a sensitive resource area and enables safe construction methods.			
Route Variation L100 MP10.0	MP 10.0 (L100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 0.67 mile and was adjusted to avoid existing pipelines and facilities near the Pecos River. It also reduces a number of utility crossings necessary for the Project.			
Route Variation T100 MP0.0	MP 0.0 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for less than 0.1 mile and was adopted for the tie-in to the Land Plant Receipt Meter Station.			
Route Variation T100 MP5.7	MP 5.7 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 0.4 mile and was adopted to avoid a sensitive resource area.			
Route Variation T100 MP7.6	MP 7.6 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 0.5 mile and was adopted to avoid a sensitive resource area.			
Route Variation T100 MP13.0	MP 13.0 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for about 0.5 mile and was incorporated to avoid a sensitive resource area.			
Route Variation T100 MP15.6	MP 15.6 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 1.8 miles and was adopted to avoid a new utility right-of-way that was approved by the permitting agencies but not yet constructed.			
Route Variation T100 MP17.8	MP 17.8 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for 1.8 miles and was adopted to avoid existing and new utility rights-of-way that have been approved by the permitting agencies but not yet constructed.			
Route Variation T100 MP24.4	MP 24.4 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for 2.9 miles and was adopted to avoid existing utilities and new well pads that have been approved by the permitting agencies but not yet constructed.			
Route Variation T100 MP29.5	MP 29.5 (T100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 1 mile and is approximately the same length. This variation was adopted to avoid existing pipelines.			
Route Variation T100/T200 MP31.8	MP 31.8 (T100/T200)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 4 miles. It was adopted to avoid pipeline crossings and conflicts with the existing XTO Energy, Inc. and MarkWest facilities.			
Route Variation T200 MP36.4	MP 36.4 (T200)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 5 miles and was adopted to avoid conflicts with future MarkWest facilities.			
Route Variation T200 MP46.0	MP 46.0 (T200)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 0.6 mile and was adopted to avoid conflicts with future MarkWest facilities.			

TABLE A-1 Route Variations or Alternatives Adopted into the Proposed Pipeline Route for the Double E Pipeline Project					
Variation/Alternative	Location (Facility)	County/State	Description/Comments		
Route Variation T200 MP54.4	MP 54.4 (T200)	Loving County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.8 mile and was adopted to avoid a well pad.		
Route Variation T200 MP59.7	MP 59.7 (T200)	Loving County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.4 mile and was adopted to avoid a well pad.		
Route Variation T200 MP64.3	MP 64.3 (T200)	Loving County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 1.2 miles and was adopted adjust the route to the southwest side of existing pipelines and to support constructability.		
Route Alternative T200 - R1 ¹	MP 61.6 – MP 69.8 (T200 -R1)	Loving County, TX	This alternative incorporates the route variations identified within the MP ranges in this table, as well as new routing based on landowner requests and preferences.		
Route Variation T200 MP68.6	MP 68.6 (T200)	Loving County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 1.2 miles and was adopted adjust the route to the southwest side of existing pipelines and to support constructability.		
Route Variation T200- MP99.4	MP 99.4 (T200)	Ward County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.3 mile and was adopted to reduce the bend in the pipeline.		
Route Variation T200- MP99.9	MP 99.9 (T200)	Ward County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.3 mile and was adopted to reduce the bend in the pipeline.		
Route Variation T200- MP102.4	MP 102.4 (T200)	Ward County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.3 mile and was adopted to avoid a future Kinder Morgan pipeline.		
Route Variation T200- MP103.0	MP 103 (T200)	Ward County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 1.0 mile and was adopted to avoid a future pad site and waterlines.		
Route Variation T200- MP109.2	MP 109.2 (T200)	Reeves County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.5 mile and was adopted to stay west of existing corridors and pad site.		
Route Variation T300- MP116.3	MP 116.3 (T300)	Reeves County, TX	This variation extends for approximately 0.2 mile and was adopted to tie into the Waha Delivery Stations.		
Route Variation L100- MP8.0	MP 8.0 (L100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 1.3 miles and was adopted to stay on the southerly property line for the land owner and to avoid existing pipelines and pad sites in the area.		
Route Variation L100- MP12.4	MP 12.4 (L100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 1.5 miles and was adopted to avoid a pad site, water lines, existing pipelines, power lines, and power poles.		
Route Variation L100- MP14.6	MP 14.6 (L100)	Eddy County, NM	This variation extends for approximately 1.7 miles and was adopted to change the tie-in due to landowner and tie-in location preference and avoids existing corridors, power lines, and power poles.		
Route Variations L100 – R2 and R3	MP 0.0-1.3 and MP 0.0-0.8 on L100	Eddy County, NM	R2 and R3 are new route adjustments identified in the November 6, 2019 supplement, assumed for change in routing at landowner(s) request.		
¹ This alternative route wa November 6, 2019.	s originally identif	ied in the April 2019 f	iling, but was fully supplemented with environmental information on		

5. Proposed Facilities

The scope of facilities includes the following:

- Approximately 33.3 miles of new 30-inch-diameter trunkline pipeline (Trunkline 100 or T100) from Summit Midstream Partners, LP's existing Lane Processing Plant in Eddy County, New Mexico to the proposed Poker Lake Meter Station in Eddy County, New Mexico. In addition to the trunkline, this portion of the Project would include:
 - the new Poker Lake Meter Station on a 30-acre site;
 - one 30-inch pig launcher⁴ and one receipt meter located within the Lane Processing Plant within a 200-foot by 150-foot site;
 - one mainline block valve within a 40-foot by 50-foot gravel pad within the proposed right-of-way;
 - one receipt meter (Lane Processing Plant Receipt Meter Station) located within the existing Lane Processing Plant site;
 - one receipt meter (XTO Energy, Inc. [XTO] Big Eddy Processing Plant/Husky Meter Station);
 - one 30-inch pig receiver within the new Poker Lake Meter Station site;
 - one Regional Office Building at the Poker Lake Meter Station site. This site would also be used temporarily for laydown and as a material storage yard; and
 - four permanent and six temporary access roads.
- Approximately 84.2 miles of new 42-inch-diameter trunkline pipeline (Trunkline 200 or T200) from the proposed Poker Lake Meter Station through Loving, Ward, and Reeves Counties, Texas and terminating at the proposed Waha Receiver and Separation site in Reeves County, Texas. In addition to the trunkline, this portion of the project would include:
 - the Waha Receiver and Separation site;
 - four mainline block valves within a 40-foot by 50-foot gravel pad within the proposed right-of-way;
 - one 42-inch pig launcher, located within the proposed Waha Receiver and Separation site;
 - one 42-inch pig receiver, located within the proposed Waha Receiver and Separation site;
 - one receipt meter (Lobo Receipt Meter Station); and
 - twelve permanent and 21 temporary access roads.

⁴ A "pig" is a tool that the pipeline company inserts into and pushes through the pipeline for cleaning the pipeline, conducting internal inspections, or other purposes.

- Approximately 16.3 miles of new 30-inch-diameter lateral pipeline (Lateral 100 or L100) from the existing Loving Processing Plants (see list below) to the proposed trunkline in Eddy County, New Mexico. Additional facilities would include:
 - one 30-inch pig launcher and one pig receiver within the L100 Receipt and Operations site;
 - one mainline block valve within a 40-foot by 50-foot gravel pad within the proposed right-of-way;
 - three permanent and four temporary access roads; and
 - three receipt meters with an approximate 400-foot by 400-foot site at the Loving Processing Plants, including:
 - one receipt meter to serve the new Sendero Midstream Partners Plant, currently under construction;
 - one receipt meter to serve the existing Matador Resources Company's Plant; and
 - o one receipt meter to serve Lucid Road Runner Energy Company.
- Approximately 1.4 miles of new 42-inch-diameter trunkline (Trunkline 300 or T300) from the proposed Double E Waha Pigging Station site in Reeves County, Texas to the final delivery locations in Pecos County, Texas. Aboveground facilities would include:
 - one side valve to serve Kinder Morgan's Permian Highway Pipeline, currently under construction;
 - one side valve to serve Kinder Morgan's existing Gulf Coast Express Pipeline;
 - one delivery meter to serve Energy Transfer Company's existing Trans Pecos Pipeline header pipeline;
 - one mainline block valve within a 40-foot by 50-foot gravel pad within the proposed right-of-way; and
 - three permanent access roads.

Figure 1 illustrates the general Project location; detailed maps and drawings of the Project are included in appendix A. See table A-2 for the Project's proposed points of receipt and delivery. See tables A-3 and A-4 for a listing of the Project's pipeline and aboveground facilities in each county.

TABLE A-2 Points of Receipt and Delivery for the Double E Pipeline Project				
Facility Type and Name	Approximate MP	County, State	Volume of Gas	Producer/Consumer
	T100 Point of Rec	eipt (POR) - Receipt Me	eters	
POR 1 (Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station)	0.0	Eddy County, NM	90 MMcfd ¹	Summit Midstream Partners (Lane Processing Plant)
POR 2 (Big Eddy Meter Station)	13.8	Eddy County, NM	250 MMcfd	ХТО
POR 3 (XTO Receipt Meter) (Poker Lake Meter Station)	33.3	Eddy County, NM	425 MMcfd	XTO (Poker Lake Plant)
	T200 PC	OR - Receipt Meter		
POR 4 (Lobo Receipt Meter Station)	70.4	Loving County, TX	100 MMcfd	Enlink
	L100 PO	R - Receipt Meters		
POR 5 (Matador Receipt Meter)	16.2	Eddy County, NM	200 MMcfd	Matador Plant
POR 6 (Sendero Receipt Meter)	16.2	Eddy County, NM	100 MMcfd	Sendero Plant
POR 7 (Lucid Road Runner Receipt Meter)	16.2	Eddy County, NM	185 MMcfd	Lucid Road Runner Plant
г	300 Point of Delive	ery ("POD") - Delivery I	Meters	
POD 1 Gulf Coast Express (GCX) Pipeline Side Valve	116.3	Reeves County, TX	500 MMscfd	Kinder Morgan's Gulf Coast Express Pipeline
POD 2 Permian Highway Pipeline (PHP) Side Valve	116.3	Reeves County, TX	500 MMscfd	Kinder Morgan's Permian Highway Pipeline
POD 3 Trans-Pecos Pipeline (TPP) Delivery Meter	116.6	Pecos County, TX	500 MMscfd	Energy Transfer Partners Trans- Pecos Pipeline
¹ MMcfd is million cubic feet per day.				

TABLE A-3 Pipeline Facilities for the Double E Pipeline Project					
Facility	Pipeline Diameter and Type	County, State	MPs	Approximate Length (miles)	
T100	30-inch New	Eddy County, NM	0.0 - 33.3	33.3	
	42-inch New	Eddy County, NM	33.3 - 46.9	13.6	
	42-inch New	Loving County, TX	46.9 - 61.6	14.7	
	42-inch (T200-R1)	Loving County, TX	0.0 - 10.5	10.5	
T200	42-inch New	Loving County, TX	69.8 - 81.8	12.0	
	42-inch New	42-inch New Ward County, TX 81.8 - 108.4		26.6	
	42-inch New	Reeves County, TX	108.4 - 115.2	6.8	
	42-inch New	Reeves County, TX	115.2 - 116.4	1.2	
T300	42-inch New	Pecos County, TX	116.4 -116.5	0.1	
	30-inch New	Eddy County, NM	0.0 - 4.2	4.2	
	30-inch (L100-R2)	Eddy County, NM	0.0 - 1.3	1.3	
	30-inch New	Eddy County, NM	5.4 - 13.7	8.3	
L100	30-inch (L100-R3)	Eddy County, NM	0.0 - 0.8	0.8	
	30-inch New	Eddy County, NM	14.5 - 16.2	1.7	
	135.2				
Note:	Total may not equal the sum of the col	umn due to rounding.			

TABLE A-4 Aboveground Facilities for the Double E Pipeline Project						
Facility Type and Name	Approximate MP	County, State	Description			
T100	T100					
30-Inch Pig Launcher with Side Valve	0.0	Eddy County, NM	Install new pig launcher within existing Lane Processing Plant			
Point of Receipt (POR) 1 (Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station) with Side Valve	0.0	Eddy County, NM	Install new receipt meter within existing Lane Processing Plant			
POR 2 (Big Eddy Meter Station) with Side Valve	13.8	Eddy County, NM	Install new meter station adjacent to permanent right-of-way (ROW)			
Mainline Block Valve (MLV) #1 (Automated)	14.9	Eddy County, NM	Install new valve within permanent ROW			
MLV #2 (Automated)1, one 30- inch and one 42-inch Side Valve	33.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new valve within the Poker Lake Meter Station			
Regional Office Building	33.3	Eddy County, NM	New regional office building within the Poker Lake Meter Station			
30-Inch Pig Receiver with Side Valve	33.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new pig receiver within the Poker Lake Meter Station			
POR 3 (XTO Receipt Meter) with Side Valve (Poker Lake Meter Station)	33.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new receipt meter within the Poker Lake Meter Station			
T200	•	·				
42-Inch Pig Launcher with Side Valve	33.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new pig launcher within the Poker Lake Meter Station			
MLV #3	53.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new valve within permanent ROW			
MLV #4	72.1	Loving County, TX	Install new valve within permanent ROW			
POR 4 (Lobo Receipt Meter Station) with Side Valve	72.2	Loving County, TX	Install new receipt meter			
MLV #5 (Automated)	90.9	Ward County, TX	Install new valve within permanent ROW			
MLV #6	106.1	Reeves County, TX	Install new valve within permanent ROW			
T300	•	·				
42-Inch Pig Receiver with Side Valve	115.2	Reeves County, TX	Install new pig receiver within proposed Waha Receiver and Separation Site			
Waha Receiver and Separation Site One Inlet Valve and Two Burges Valves	115.2	Reeves County, TX	New pigging facility			
Point of Delivery (POD) 1 (Kinder Morgan GCX Pipeline Side Valve)	116.3	Reeves County, TX	Install new side valve for interconnect with Kinder Morgan's Gulf Coast Express Pipeline			
POD 2 (Kinder Morgan PHP Side Valve	116.3	Reeves County, TX	Install new side valve for interconnect with Kinder Morgan's Permian Highway Pipeline			
POD 3 (TPP Delivery Meter) with Side Valve	116.6	Pecos County, TX	Install new delivery meter for interconnect with ETC's TPP within the TPP POD site			
L100						
Mainline Side Gate on T-100 for L100 Tie-In	0.0	Eddy County, NM	Install new valve within permanent ROW			

TABLE A-4 Aboveground Facilities for the Double E Pipeline Project				
30-Inch Pig Receiver with Side Valve	0.0	Eddy County, NM	Install new pig receiver within permanent ROW	
30-Inch Pig Launcher with Side Valve	16.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new pig launcher within the L100 Receipt and Operations Site	
POR 5 (Matador Receipt Meter) with Side Valve	16.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new receipt meter for Matador Resources within the L100 Receipt and Operations Site	
POR 6 (Sendero Receipt Meter) with Side Valve	16.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new receipt meter for Sendero Plant within the L100 Receipt and Operations Site	
POR 7 (Lucid Road Runner Receipt Meter)	16.3	Eddy County, NM	Install new receipt meter for Lucid Road Runner Plant within the L100 Receipt and Operations Site	

6. Construction and Operation Procedures

The design, construction, testing, and operations of the Project would conform to applicable regulations including 49 CFR 192 (Transportation of Natural and Other Gas by Pipeline) and 18 CFR 380.15 (Siting and Maintenance Requirements). During construction and restoration of the Project, Double E would implement the measures contained in the following plans, in addition to other federal, state, and local permit requirements:

- FERC's Upland Erosion Control, Revegetation, and Maintenance Plan (FERC Plan) and Wetland and Waterbody Construction and Mitigation Procedures (FERC Procedures)⁵;
- Project-specific Erosion and Sedimentation Control (E&SC) Plan;
- Horizontal Directional Drill (HDD) Inadvertent Release Contingency Plan;
- Fugitive Dust Control Plan;
- Hydrostatic Testing Best Management Practices Plan;
- Utility Crossing Plan;
- Spill Prevention, Control, and Countermeasures Plan (SPCC Plan);
- Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP);
- Double E Emergency Response Manual;
- Noxious Weed Control Plan;
- Project Reclamation Plan
- Unanticipated Discoveries of Historic Properties and Human Remains, New Mexico and Texas; and
- Unanticipated Paleontological Discoveries Plan; and
- Cultural Resources Mitigation and Treatment Plan.

⁵ The FERC Plan and Procedures are set of baseline construction and mitigation measures developed to minimize the potential environmental impacts of construction on upland areas, wetlands, and waterbodies. The Plan and Procedures can be viewed on FERC website at: <u>www.ferc.gov/industries/gas/enviro/plan.pdf</u> and <u>www.ferc.gov/industries/gas/enviro/procedures.pdf</u>.

Several of these Plans, including the E&SC, Noxious Weed Control Plan and Project Reclamation Plan would be filed prior to construction, for the review and written approval of the Director of the Office of Energy Projects as part of Double E's Project Implementation Plan. Following the requirements of the Commission's Plan and Procedures, Double E would train and provide Environmental Inspectors (EI) for the duration of construction and restoration activities. The training would address construction activities, environmental regulatory requirements, Project-specific commitments, and regulatory restrictions of the Project. The training would be specific to the Project's construction, including mitigation planning, operator requirements and qualifications, and safety requirements. The EIs would have the authority to order corrective actions and cease construction operations should operations result in a violation of local, state, or federal permitting conditions, or violate the environmental conditions of the FERC Certificate. Additional discussion about EIs' responsibilities is included in section A.6.5.

6.1 Aboveground Facility Construction

The Project would include aboveground facility construction in Eddy County, New Mexico as well as Loving, Ward, Reeves, and Pecos Counties in Texas. The Project would include construction of various small-scale facilities such as meter stations, block and side valves, pipeline inspection pig launchers, and temporary and permanent access roads. A larger footprint for operations is anticipated for the Poker Lake Meter Station and Regional Office Building, in Eddy County, New Mexico and the Waha Receiving and Separation Site in Reeves County, Texas. The Poker Lake Meter Station would be within a fenced area of approximately 30 acres. This would be an operations center for the Double E Pipeline, and during construction, a location where equipment could be staged, assembled, or stored. A permanent facility for the XTO Receipt Meter would be located within this area.

Within the pipelines' rights-of-way, mainline block valves within gravel pads of 40 feet by 50 feet would be constructed approximately every 15 to 20 miles. To reduce construction of new permanent access roads, the block valves would be placed adjacent to existing public roads where possible. The valves would meet the requirements of the U.S. Department of Transportation's (USDOT) Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (PHMSA). Mainline block valves are used for segmentation during maintenance procedures, operations, and safety conditions to release gases. Side valves would be located to enable isolation of points of receipt and delivery.

6.2 Pipeline Construction

The Project consists of construction of about 135 combined miles of varying diameter trunk and lateral pipelines, running in a generally southeastern direction from Eddy County in New Mexico to Pecos County in Texas. A 125-foot-wide construction right-of-way would be used, which consists of a 50-foot-wide permanent easement and 75 feet for construction access and temporary work space.

The first phase of the Project construction would involve surveying and staking the construction rights-of-way, the pipelines' centerlines, highway and railroad crossings, and additional temporary workspaces (ATWS) to clearly delineate these areas. Both New Mexico and Texas would be notified through the "One Call" system to locate underground utility

locations to be marked with paint and flags. Following the rights-of-way staking and the One-Call mark outs, the construction area would be cleared of vegetation.

Clearing and grubbing techniques would be used to remove vegetation (i.e., brush, large rocks, trees, stumps or logs) for access to the right-of-way. These techniques would follow FERC's Plan and Procedures, E&SC Plans,⁶ and the site-specific SWPPPs⁷ developed for the Project. During this process, all excavated material would remain within the construction right-of-way and stacked, as directed by the EI. Wetland areas would be cut to ground level to ensure root systems remain intact. All disturbed areas would be restored/stabilized in accordance with the site-specific SWPPPs.

Trenching would begin after the workspaces have been cleared of vegetation. Trenches would be excavated with track-mounted excavators to a depth allowing 3 feet of soil cover between the top of the pipe and the ground surface and 12 inches wider than the pipe width. Trenches may allow for greater than 3 feet of soil cover when crossing sensitive areas such as agricultural land, streams, wetlands, roads, and railroads. If large rocks are encountered, they would be broken apart using traditional rock-trenching methods. Based on our analysis, blasting is not expected for the Project. However, if blasting is necessary, Double E would file a blasting plan with the Commission for written approval.

Segments of new pipe (joints) would be laid out along the construction right-of-way, parallel to the trench. Pipe joints would be bent as required to account for natural grade changes and directional changes of the right-of-way. Track-mounted hydraulic bending machines would be used to bend selected joints. The pipe joints would then be placed on temporary supports and welded together into longer segments. Double E would use qualified welders and welding procedures, per the American Petroleum Institute standards. Visual inspections and non-destructive integrity testing (i.e., radiography or ultrasound) would be completed after welding is complete. The joints would be re-welded or cut out and repaired if defects are identified. Following approved welding inspection, the joints would be epoxy coated and the coating would be inspected.

The trench would be inspected prior to lowering the pipe segments into the trench. Any rocks or other debris present would be removed so that the pipe or coating is not damaged. Soil or sand padding may be added to the trench in rocky areas to protect the integrity of the pipe. In areas of saturated soils, bag weights, screw anchors, and concrete-coated pipe may be used. Once the trench is prepared, the pipe would be lowered into the trench using side-boom tractors or similar equipment.

Excavated materials from adjacent soil stockpiles would be used to back fill the trench using bladed equipment or backhoes. A minimum of 6 inches of clean backfill padding would be required around all sides of the pipe. A sifting device such as a padding bucket would be used to obtain the minimum required backfill. If previously excavated material contains large rocks

⁶ Double E would develop the E&SC Plan for the Project prior to construction and file it as part of the Project's Implementation Plan.

⁷ Double E would develop the SWPPPs for the Project prior to construction and file as part of the Project's Implementation Plan.

or other materials, clean fill would be used or a protective coating would be placed around the pipe prior to backfilling. To complete the backfilling, the remaining topsoil would be placed into the trench. In areas that may encounter settling such as open land, grasslands, and agricultural lands, a small crown may be added to account for soil settling. Any excess soil would be evenly distributed within the right-of-way, while maintaining existing contours and in agreement with landowners and agency requirements.

After backfilling, the pipe would be hydrostatically tested in accordance with 49 CFR 192 requirements to ensure it is capable of safely operating at the design pressure. The hydrostatic test requires a minimum of 8 hours for the test segments to be filled with water at 1.25 to 1.5 times the designed operating pressure. If any loss of pressure is detected, the pipeline segment would be investigated, repaired, and retested until it passes the hydrostatic testing. The test water may be pumped and used on the next segment or discharged in accordance with State permitting requirements. When a pipe segment has cleared testing, the cap and manifold would be removed, and the section connected to the previous section of pipeline.

Appropriate cathodic protection and pipeline markers would be installed along the entire length of the pipelines.

Within 20 days of trench backfill, Double E would remove all debris, surplus, and waste from the right-of-way, complete final grading, and restore the area to its preconstruction condition. Double E would follow the guidelines described in the Commission's Plan and Procedures, recommendations in this EA, and any restoration and seeding requirements authorized by the BLM and any other applicable federal, state, or local permits. The right-ofway would be graded to match original contours except in cases where new drainage patterns or features are used to prevent possible erosion, scour, or exposure of the pipeline. In upland areas, the right-of-way would be seeded to establish an herbaceous cover.

In addition to the standard pipeline construction methods described above, the Project would use special construction techniques where warranted by site-specific conditions (i.e., agricultural lands, road and railroad crossings, utilities, wetlands, and waterbodies) as described below. No steep slopes, residential areas, or active croplands/orchards are crossed by the Project that would require special construction methods.

A diagram illustrating typical pipeline construction is provided in figure 2.



6.2.1 Active Croplands

A portion of L100 crosses agricultural fields that consist of dryland grass/hay fields and irrigated hay fields. No aboveground facilities would be sited within active cropland areas. All workspaces impacted by construction would be restored to pre-existing conditions and hydrology. Double E would adhere by measures in the Commission's Plan by segregating topsoil in these agricultural areas. A minimum of 12 inches of topsoil would be segregated where possible. In areas with less than 12 inches of topsoil, the entire topsoil layer would be segregated. Prior to construction, Double E would work with landowners to identify any drain tiles or irrigation systems. After completion, any damaged tiles or systems would be replaced or repaired. About 3 feet of cover would be used in agricultural lands, and final grading would follow original contours.

6.2.2 Road Crossings

Double E proposes to cross roads utilizing either standard open-cut or conventional bore methods. State and/or federal road crossings would be completed using conventional boring, which entails drilling underneath the roadway. Double E would cross minor roads using the open-cut method. Double E would maintain one lane of traffic and would implement traffic control and safety signage. Temporary detours would be used if extensive construction time is needed for road open cuts, or if it is not feasible to safely maintain access. The pipelines would be buried at least 5 feet below the road surface, except for areas of consolidated rock. After the crossings are complete, all roads would be restored to pre-existing conditions.

6.2.3 Railroad Crossings

Double E plans to complete railroad crossings using conventional boring methods. Double E would file for necessary permits for associated crossings. The construction methods and depths of crossings under the railroads would be in accordance with the permit issued.

6.2.4 Utility Crossings

Double E would use each State's One-Call program to identify foreign line operations prior to construction of the Project facilities. Double E would adhere to foreign operator requirements and use appropriate construction methods to protect crossing utilities. Double E indicates it would consult with the foreign pipeline operators regarding protection measures to protect existing pipeline and powerline integrity. In the event damage occurs during construction, Double E would implement the appropriate actions to minimize effects to human health, safety, and the environment. A Utility Crossing Plan⁸ has been developed by Double E to address construction-related protocols in relation to foreign pipeline crossings.

⁸ Double E's Utility Crossing Plan was included as appendix 1-G to Resource Report 1 in its July 31, 2019 application. The Utility Crossing Plan can be viewed on the FERC website at <u>http://www.ferc.gov</u>. Using the "eLibrary" link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.

6.2.5 Wetlands

Four palustrine emergent (PEM) wetlands and three ponds (which are considered palustrine unconsolidated bottom [PUB] wetlands) would be crossed by the Project. Two of the PEM wetlands would be crossed via the HDD method, avoiding any direct impacts. Double E would use Best Management Practices (BMPs) and follow applicable state and federal permitting requirements, along with the Commission's Procedures to cross the remaining wetlands, including the use of timber mats while crossing saturated wetlands. Removal of tree stumps or root structures would only occur along the trench line, unless removal was needed for safety reasons. The topsoil would be segregated up to 1 foot in depth, hydrologic conditions permitting, and would be backfilled onto the trench following crossing.

Conventional open ditch (also referred to as open-cut) construction methods would be used to cross the remaining wetlands (two PEMs and three ponds). Open ditch construction methods are dependent on site-specific conditions, including weather and soil conditions. Hydrological conditions would dictate the use of either conventional open ditch lay or open ditch push/pull lay methods. The construction supervisor and/or Double E representative would select the proper construction method at the time of construction.

6.2.6 Waterbodies

Waterbody crossings would be completed in accordance with applicable state and federal permitting and in accordance with the measures in the Commission's Procedures. The construction methods used would be based on site-specific conditions at the time of flow. Double E would use standard upland construction techniques for crossing waterbody channels that are dry or non-flowing at the time of crossing.

For minor (less than 10 feet wide) and intermediate (between 10 and 100 feet wide) waterbodies with flowing water, methods such as dry-ditch or conventional bore crossing would be used. One major waterbody (i.e., over 100 feet wide) would be crossed by the Project (SNM-TMA-003 at MP29.5 along Line T100). This location is an ephemeral wash and would be crossed via an open cut, if non-flowing. However, if the wash is flowing at the time of construction, a site-specific construction plan filed with the Commission would be required. A dry-ditch crossing includes using techniques such as dam and pump or flume to divert the flow of water across or around the construction work areas. The open-cut method employs the same general construction procedures that were described above for conventional pipeline construction.

For typical crossings, the pipeline trench would be excavated immediately prior to pipe laying activities, within waterbody areas. Double E would follow the measures in the Commission's Procedures. If construction areas yield large quantities of rock and require additional measures, work timing may need to be extended.

The pipelines would be installed with a minimum of 5 feet of soil between the waterbody bottom to the top of the pipeline, with the exception of consolidated rock areas where a 2-foot minimum would be maintained. The trench spoils from the crossing would be placed above the high-water mark along the bank and used as backfill after construction after the pipe has been

installed. Soils and material not used as backfill would be disposed of at an upland location within the limits of disturbance or properly disposed of offsite at a commercial disposal facility. The area would be returned to pre-construction grading and conditions.

The Pecos River is the only perennial waterbody crossed (in two locations), and would be crossed via HDD methodology, which is described below.

6.2.7 Horizontal Directional Drilling

HDD is a trenchless method of installing underground utilities such as pipe, conduit, or cables in a relatively shallow arc or radius along a prescribed underground path using a surfacelaunched drilling rig. The HDD technique may be used when conventional trenching or excavating is not practical or when minimal surface or waterbody disturbance is required.

Drilling fluids, consisting of a mixture of water, bentonite (an inert, non-toxic clay), and/or polymers are pumped into the bore during the entire HDD installation process. The exact mixture of fluids is typically determined by the HDD contractor based on the anticipated and actual geotechnical materials encountered within the bore and the performance of the drilling equipment as the drilling process progresses. The drilling fluids are typically a mixture of freshwater and bentonite. Typically, the drilling fluid contains no more than 5 percent bentonite (95 percent freshwater).

Double E would use HDD at two crossings of the Pecos River, two pipeline corridor crossings, and one road/railroad crossing along T200 and L100 (table A-5). This method was chosen to avoid impacts on existing utilities and sensitive environmental resources and to avoid traffic disturbance along the road/railroad crossing. Construction along pipeline segment T200 would require approximately 6,870 feet of HDD for which the depth of cover would range from 10 feet to 50 feet. Construction along pipeline segment L100 would require approximately 3,500 feet of HDD with a depth of cover between 45 and 50 feet. Staging areas would be located at both sides of each HDD crossing, and would consist of approximately 250-foot by 400-foot staging pads. The pad on the entrance side of the bore would be matted and provide workspace for the drill equipment and water storage facilities. The pad site on the exit side would be evaluated to determine if matting installation is needed to support operations at this end.

HDD operations are usually a 24-hour a day effort during drilling and pullback of the pipe. As the hole nears completion, the pipe would be welded and hydrostatically tested, and then pulled into place. Double E has submitted an HDD contingency plan/inadvertent return plan⁹ detailing actions that would be taken should problems develop during drilling or pullback and measures to be implemented in order to mitigate potential damage on the environment.

Double E has provided site-specific construction diagrams which show schematics and profiles for construction. These are found in appendix B.

⁹ Double E's HDD Plan was included as appendix 2-B to Resource Report 2 in its July 31, 2019, application. The HDD Plan can be viewed on the FERC website at http://www.ferc.gov. Using the "eLibrary" link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.

TABLE A-5 Proposed HDD Crossings along the Double E Pipeline Route						
Facility	County, State	Entry MP	Exit MP	Crossing Length (feet)	Depth of Cover (feet) ¹	Feature Crossing
T200	Eddy, NM	35.6	35.3	1,400	50	Utility crossing/pipeline corridor
T200	Loving, TX	41.8	42.1	1,500	15 (minimum)	Utility crossing/pipeline corridor
T200	Ward, TX	97.2	96.9	1,300	10 (minimum)	Interstate 20 West/Interstate 20 East/Union Pacific Railroad
T200	Ward and Reeves, TX	108.2	108.5	1,900	50	Pecos River (Stream ID STX- TMA-024) and PEM wetland (Wetland ID WTX-TMA-001)
L100	Eddy, NM	10.3	10.6	1,600	45	Pecos River (Stream ID SNM- DAD-013) and PEM wetland (Wetland ID WNM-DAD- 001)
1 The depth of cover at its deepest point.						

6.3 Contractor Yards, Additional Temporary Workspaces, and Access Roads

The Project would require the use of numerous temporary work spaces such as pipeline laydown yards, staging areas, parking, temporary access roads, and ATWS during construction.

Three new (Poker Lake Meter Station, Waha Receiver and Separation Site, and L100 Receipt and Operation Site) and one existing (Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station) aboveground facility sites would be used as temporary workspaces. Additionally, a pipe laydown area of about 6.4 acres would be set up at the Lane Plant site and a second temporary laydown yard (Pecos Laydown Yard) of about 31.5 acres would be established in Reeves County, Texas for contractor staging. Additional ATWS would be required along the pipeline right-of-way in Eddy County, New Mexico and Loving, Reeves, Pecos, and Ward County, Texas to allow for safe accommodations and access to construct the Project facilities.

Access for constructing the Project would be via existing public roads, the construction right-of-way, and newly-constructed access roads. Double E would temporarily use about 61 miles of existing access roads during construction, and would construct 17 permanent access roads to support overall operations. All roads used for temporary construction access would be restored to pre-existing conditions following completion. Roads used permanently for operational purposes would be maintained regularly to support continued access. See table C-2 in appendix C for a list of access roads.

6.4 Project Restoration and Operations

Restoration of the Project's workspaces, including pipeline rights-of-way and aboveground facilities, would be in accordance with the Commission's Plan and Procedures. Appropriate protective measures, such as fencing, may be required at certain aboveground facilities.

Operation and maintenance of the Project would be in compliance with USDOT and Commission regulations including inspection, repair, and pigging of the pipelines. Vegetation management within the permanent rights-of-way would be scheduled outside of migratory bird nesting season per U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) consultation, and in accordance with the Commission's Plans and Procedures. Double E has committed to adhere to BLM's requirements to control or eliminate noxious weeds and undesirable plants on BLM-managed land (see EA section B.4.3 for more information).

Aboveground facilities would incorporate telemetry to notify local and gas control headquarters personnel of safety systems and alarm activation. Maintenance personnel would respond as appropriate. Routine maintenance and testing of all facilities including safety equipment such as pressure relief devices, fire and gas detection, and alarms would be performed regularly.

6.5 Environmental Compliance Inspection and Monitoring

The number of EIs covering each construction spread would vary according to the size of the spread and the affected resources in that area. At least two EIs would be present on each spread, but the total number would depend on the affected area resources and significance of the effect of construction activities. Double E currently proposes to use two spreads with a separate workforce constructing the aboveground facilities associated with points of receipt and delivery.

As previously stated, the EIs would be responsible for verifying that the measures contained in Double E's approved plans and any other environmental permit conditions or agreements are followed during construction and restoration activities. The EIs would have stop work authority. In addition, Double E's Environmental Foreman and team would oversee installation and maintenance of environmental controls and construction activities in environmentally sensitive areas.

Double E would provide environmental training to all construction personnel. The training program would cover requirements for environmental compliance with federal, state, and county permits, and with Double E's approved construction and restoration plans, which would be included in contractor bid documents. All personnel would also be trained in safety and personal awareness before permitting work on the Project, and the contractor would be required to comply with the Minimum Federal Safety Standards adopted by the USDOT under the Natural Gas Pipeline Safety Act of 1968, as well as additional Double E standards.

FERC staff would inspect the Project during construction for environmental compliance with the FERC Certificate. Restoration and revegetation efforts would be considered successful based on the requirements in the FERC Plan and Procedures, including ensuring that the pipeline rights-of-way, aboveground facilities, and ATWS surface conditions are similar to adjacent undisturbed lands; construction debris is removed; and proper drainage and contours are restored.

The BLM would also inspect the Project facilities on its land to ensure that the protective measures contained in the BLM's Record of Decision and other applicable plans for BLM-managed lands are implemented and are effective. BLM inspectors would also have stop work

authority on BLM-managed lands. Double E would employ an EI with monitoring experience in cultural resources, one for paleontological resources, a biological monitor, and others as designated by the BLM staff.

7. Construction Schedule

Double E has requested a FERC Certificate by June 1, 2020. Double E anticipates beginning construction in September 2020 and completing major construction activities in August 2021. Initial cleanup activities would begin immediately following backfill operations. Initial restoration activities (i.e., final grading, topsoil replacement, and installation of permanent erosion control structures) would be completed within 20 days of backfill operations, barring any weather delays. Final cleanup/restoration of the Project area is anticipated to begin in December 2020 and finish in December 2021.

With the exception of proposed HDD construction, Double E states that construction activities would generally take place during daylight hours Monday through Saturday. Sunday would be worked in some instances when the Project has experienced a weather day during the week or as necessary to recover schedule. Observation of federal holidays would be at the discretion of the contractor. Double E would generally limit the contractor to 12 hours work per day onsite, except in emergencies or when schedule or special construction activities may otherwise dictate. Certain construction activities must continue uninterrupted until completion and may extend typical work hours, such as operation of pumps at waterbody crossings, hydrostatic testing, and tie-in work.

Double E estimates that each HDD would be completed in 35 to 45 days, based on a 6day work week, and that it does not anticipate 24-hour construction work days at these locations; however, we recognize that some HDDs may need to operate continuously at critical times.

Double E states that the average construction workforce for the Project would be approximately 500 people for the Project, and the peak construction workforce would be approximately 600 people. Ten permanent personnel would be hired to operate and maintain the new Project facilities.

8. Land Requirements

Due to the sandy nature of the soil and to provide adequate room for construction equipment to safely pass, Double E has proposed to use a 125-foot-wide temporary right-of-way for construction of the pipelines. As Double E has also proposed to conduct topsoil segregation in certain areas along the right-of-way, we agree that a 125-foot-wide temporary construction right-of-way is suitable for this Project. Double E would permanently retain and maintain approximately 50 feet of right-of-way for pipeline operation. Temporary land requirements would include construction right-of-way, ATWS, laydown yards, and temporary access roads. Project construction would disturb approximately 2,863 acres, including 2,006.6 acres for pipeline right-of-way workspace, 233.3 acres for ATWS, and 69.6 acres for staging areas. In addition, the Project would require 307.2 acres for temporary access roads, 82.7 acres for permanent access roads, and 163.5 acres for constructing the aboveground facilities. Permanent land requirements would include the new 50-foot-wide permanent pipeline easement, associated aboveground facilities, and new permanent access roads. Following construction, approximately 967 acres would be retained for permanent easement, including 818.1 acres for maintenance of pipelines, 82.7 acres for permanent access roads, and 66.3 acres for maintenance of new aboveground facilities for operation.

The Project would require use of two pipe laydown yards: the Lane Laydown Yard site is located at approximately milepost 0.0 in Eddy County, Texas, and the Pecos Laydown Yard site is located approximately 12 miles southwest from the T200 right-of-way in Reeves County, Texas. The Lane Laydown yard would temporarily affect 6.4 acres, and the Pecos Laydown yard would temporarily affect 31.5 acres. Both yards would be restored to their previous conditions after construction.

Although Double E has identified where ATWS would be required, additional or alternative areas could be identified in the future due to changes in site-specific construction requirements. Additional ATWS could be needed for unanticipated topsoil storage, disposal areas, temporary or permanent access, pipe and material storage, and related construction activities. If additional ATWS is required due to site-specific conditions during construction, Double E may request ATWS not already identified on an as-needed basis from FERC and/or the BLM as a part of the Variance process. Double E would be required to file information on each of those areas for review and written approval by the appropriate agencies, prior to use. A summary of the land requirements for the Project is provided in table C-3 in appendix C.

Because the proposed Project would be developed along with other oil and natural gas interests in the area, several utilities would be either crossed or would parallel the proposed pipeline(s). A list of utilities crossed and/or paralleled are included in table C-1 appendix C. The proposed pipeline and lateral route(s) follow existing right-of-way (pipeline, public/lease roads, and electric transmission) for about 72 percent of the linear mileage.

A detailed discussion of land requirements and associated impacts that may result from construction and operation of the Project is provided in section B.5 Land Use, Recreation, and Visual Resources.

8.1 Public Lands Crossed by the Project

The Project would cross BLM-managed lands for a total of approximately 46.1 miles (or 35 percent of the total Project), all within Eddy County, New Mexico, impacting approximately 968.2 acres. Double E would maintain approximately 967 acres in easement for operation which includes the 50-foot-wide permanent easement and aboveground facilities. In addition, construction would impact approximately 170.4 acres of New Mexico state lands and approximately 61.8 acres of lands managed by Texas University System.

9. Non-Jurisdictional Facilities

Under Section 7 of the NGA, the Commission is required to consider, as part of its decision to authorize jurisdictional facilities, all factors bearing on the public convenience and necessity. The primary jurisdictional facilities for the Project are the combined 135 miles of new

pipelines and laterals and their related aboveground facilities (e.g., pigging facilities; receipt and delivery points).

Occasionally, proposed projects have associated facilities that do not come under the jurisdiction of the Commission. These non-jurisdictional facilities may be integral to the need for the proposed facilities (e.g., a gas-fueled power plant at the end of a jurisdictional pipeline) or they may be minor, non-integral components of the jurisdictional facilities that would be constructed and operated as a result of the proposed facilities, such as providing electric or water utility services.

In this regard, the new Poker Lake Meter Station and Regional Office Building would require the installation of new 120/240-volt electric powerlines for power. In addition, 120/240-volt electric power is required for cathodic protection at each meter station and at the Waha Receiver and Separation Site. Specifically, the following non-jurisdictional facilities would be required for the Project:

- Poker Lake Meter Station and Regional Office Building: an approximate 350-footlong electric line across New Mexico State Lands would be installed by Xcel Energy to provide electric service.
- Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station: the meter station would be located directly adjacent to the Lane Processing Plant, which would provide the electric service for the meter station. Less than 1,000 feet of power line would be installed entirely within the existing plant boundaries.
- Big Eddy Meter Station: the meter station would be located near the Big Eddy Processing Plant and its associated electric utility service. Less than 1,000 feet of power line would be installed, all within the plant boundaries.
- L100 Receipt and Operations Site: This site contains the Matador, Sendero, and Lucid Roadrunner Receipt Meters. An existing local distribution electric utility service runs approximately 100 feet from the site, and new lines would be installed by the local utility for service.
- Lobo Receipt Meter Station: the facility would be located within 1.5 miles of EnLink Lobo Plant. Existing power infrastructure along the roadway would be tapped and a new line installed to follow the existing access road.
- Waha Receiver and Separation Site: power is available within the proposed site boundaries, as an existing electric substation is located adjacent to the site to provide service.
- Trans-Pecos Pipeline (TPP) Point of Delivery: the facility would be located within 0.1 mile of the Trans-Pecos Pipeline Plant. Existing power infrastructure along roadway would be tapped and a new electric line installed to follow the existing access road.
- Kinder Morgan Point of Deliveries (Gulf Coast Xpress Pipeline [GCX] and Permian Highway Pipeline [PHP]) side valves: these minor facilities would be constructed within the existing Kinder Morgan site, which has power available onsite.

In addition, a water well would be utilized at the proposed Poker Lake Meter Station for water service, and an aerobic wastewater system with spray irrigation would be used for wastewater. Applicable permits would be obtained as required from the New Mexico Office of the State Engineer for the water well and the New Mexico Environmental Department for the wastewater system.

Fiber optic cable would be installed adjacent to the proposed T100 pipeline at the Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station to the Poker Lake Meter Station and Regional Office Building. The installation of the cable would occur during the same phase of construction as pipeline construction. Fiber optic cable would be co-located in the trench adjacent to the pipe during the backfill operation. The fiber optic cable would be used for communication purposes, ensuring Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition communications across the Project facilities. The fiber optic cable would transmit communications between the Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station, Big Eddy Meter Station, Mainline Block Valve #1, and the Poker Lake Meter Station.

The described non-jurisdictional facilities are part of private construction projects under state and local jurisdiction. Additionally, FERC has no authority over the permitting, licensing, funding, construction, or operation of local electric distribution lines. Though construction of the non-jurisdictional electrical facilities may overlap with the construction of the Project, we find that construction of these facilities would result in negligible environmental impacts due to the minor activities associated with extension of the existing power service to the proposed facilities. Impacts associated with these non-jurisdictional facilities are further discussed in Cumulative Impacts (EA section B.11).

10. Permits

A number of federal, state, and local regulatory agencies have permit or approval authority or consultations associated with the proposed Project. Table A-6 provides a list of permits and consultations, the applicable local, state, and federal agencies, as well as any responses received to date. Double E would be responsible for obtaining all permits and approvals required for construction and operation of the Project, regardless of whether they appear in the table.

TABLE A-6 List of Permits and Approvals					
A	Barreit / American I / Committee from	Actual Date (Anticipated by Double E)			
Agency	rerinit / Approval / Consultation	Submittal	Approval		
Federal					
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission	Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity	07/31/2019	Pending		
US Fish & Wildlife Service Austin, TX Ecological Services Field Office	Consultations for impacts on federally listed threatened and endangered species and critical habitat under Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act, the Migratory Bird Treaty Act, and the Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act	10/24/2018; 07/19/2019; 10/21/2019	11/28/2018; 08/7/2019; 11/22/2019		
US Fish & Wildlife Service in BLM- Carlsbad, NM Office	Consultations for impacts on federally listed threatened and endangered species and critical habitat under Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act, the Migratory Bird Treaty Act, and the Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act	10/24/2019 and 02/20/2019; 07/19/2019	02/20/2019; 09/12/2019		
US Army Corps of Engineers, Albuquerque District	Clean Water Act, Section 404, Nationwide Permit 12	01/31/2020	(03/2020)		
Bureau of Land Management, Carlsbad, NM	Right-of-way (ROW) Grant (SF-299)	08/08/2019	(08/2020)		
State – NM	•	•	•		
NM Department of Game and Fish	Consultations for impacts on state-listed threatened and endangered species	11/24/2018	12/31/2018		
NM Environment Department Surface Water Quality Bureau	401 Water Quality Certification	01/31/2020 (Nationwide Permit 12 PCN)	(03/2020) Assumed that Project will meet 401 Certification requirements attached to applicable Nationwide Permit (NWP)		
NM Energy, Minerals and Natural Resources Department	Hydrostatic Test Water Discharge Permit	(04/2020)	(07/2020)		
NM State Land Office	ROW Entry Request	09/2018 and 04/2019	09/2018 and 04/2018		
NW State Land Office	State Land Office easement	12/12/2019	(03/2020)		
NM State Historic Preservation Division	National Historic Preservation Act, Section 106 Consultation	04/12/2019; 07/31/2019; 01/21/2020	12/18/2019		
NM Department of Transportation - Utilities Permit to install Utilities Facilities within Public ROW Section		(05/2020)	(06/2020)		
State – TX					
TX Parks and Wildlife	Consultations for impacts on state-listed threatened and endangered species	10/24/2018; 07/19/2019; 10/21/2019	12/12/2018; 11/26/2019		
Department, Wildlife Habitat Assessment Program	Sand and Gravel Permit	N/A – No streams crossed meet requirements for permitting.	N/A		
TX Historical Commission	Commission National Historic Preservation Act, Section 106 Consultation Addendums 07/22/2019 and 07/24/2019; (11/2019		01/03/2020		
Railroad Commission of TX	401 Water Quality Certification	01/31/2020 (Nationwide Permit 12 PCN)	(03/2020) Project will meet 401 Certification requirements attached to applicable NWP		
	Hydrostatic Test Water Discharge Permit	(04/2020)	(07/2020)		
TX Department of Transportation ("TXDOT") Odessa District	Permit to Construct Access Driveway Facilities Highway ROW; Notice of Proposed Installation Utility Line on TXDOT Highway ROW	(07/2020)	(07/2020)		
University Lands Application for Pipeline Easement Contract		06/21/2019; Addendum to Phase I Report – 07/22/2019	07/23/2019		
B. Environmental Analysis

The following sections discuss the Project's potential direct and indirect impacts on environmental resources. When considering environmental consequences, the duration and significance of any impacts may be temporary, short-term, long-term, or permanent. Temporary impacts generally occur during construction, with the resources returning to pre-construction conditions almost immediately. Short-term impacts could continue for up to three years following construction. Long-term impacts would require more than 3 years to recover, but eventually would recover to pre-construction conditions. Permanent impacts occur when activities modify resources to the extent that they would not return to pre-construction conditions during the life of the Project, such as with the construction of an aboveground facility. An impact would be considered significant if it would result in a substantial adverse change in the physical environment.

1. Geology

1.1 Physiographic Setting and Geologic Conditions

The footprint of the proposed Project is located within the Pecos Valley Section of the Great Plains Physiographic Province (Fenneman and Johnson, 1946), or sometimes called the Great American Desert. The Great Plains Province borders the Rocky Mountains to the west and the Central Lowlands Province to the east, consisting of 450,000 square miles. The province's geologic features consist of sedimentary rock of the Permian, Triassic, and Jurassic Cenozoic age. The rock consists of sandstones, shales, limestones, conglomerate and lignite bedrock, overlain with quaternary alluvial deposits. The features primarily slope to the east, including plains, tablelands and horizontal plateaus (U.S. National Park Service, 2018).

Within the Pecos Valley Section, the Project crosses from north to south within Eddy and Lea Counties in New Mexico, and Loving, Ward, Reeves, and Pecos Counties in Texas. The geomorphology consists of plains, hills, basins, and flats. Elevation within this section ranges from 4,000 to 6,900 feet above mean sea level. Topographic relief of the Pecos Valley is generally 100 to 400 feet but can be up to 500 feet in areas of steeper mesas (U.S. Forest Service, 2018). The maximum relief within the Project area is 1,100 feet, with the elevation ranging from 2,500 to 3,600 feet above mean sea level; however, local relief of the Project area is generally between 50 to 150 feet (USFWS, 2018).

1.2 Mineral and Non-Mineral Resources

An assortment of mineral and petroleum reserves is located within the Capitan Reef area of New Mexico and the Delaware Basin area of New Mexico and Texas. As of January 2019, the New Mexico Energy, Minerals and Natural Resources Department (EMNRD)-Oil Conservation Division documented 155 oil/gas wells within 0.25 mile of the Project area in New Mexico, none of which are within the Project's construction right-of-way (EMNRD, 2019). Official GIS datasets pulled in January 2019, from the Railroad Commission of Texas (2019), documented 282 oil/gas wells within 0.25 mile of the Project. A desktop review revealed seven active oil/gas wells within the Project right-of-way; however, a refined evaluation by aerial review, field observations, civil survey data and continued route refinement confirmed that no wells or well pads are within the proposed construction right-of-way or other work areas. Therefore, the Project would neither directly impact nor inhibit operations of existing wells.

A rich reserve of potassium carbonate (potash) is within the Capitan Reef and Delaware Basin of New Mexico. Potash is used commercially for fertilizers and soaps (Austin, 1980). Also found in this area are sodium and caliche (gravel, sand, and nitrate mixture). Caliche is mined in this area as a source of sodium nitrate and iodine, commonly used in industrial processing. Five active potash mining operations are within 0.25 mile of the New Mexico portion of the Project (New Mexico State Land Office [NMSLO], 2018). Mining operations occur intermittently along the first 25 miles of the Project. In addition, mine workings that extend within the Project right-of-way at several locations are shown in table B-1 (NMSLO, 2018; BLM, 2019). Subsidence related to underground mining activities could impact the ground surface. In addition, mining operators would likely be prohibited from continued mining activities in and around the permanent pipeline easement.

TABLE B-1 Mining Operations within the Double E Pipeline Right-of-Way									
Approximate MP	County, State	Mineral Resource	Status	Facility Name/Owner					
T100			•						
0.0	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
3.4	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
3.6-6.7	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
5.3-5.6	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
7.0-8.0	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
8.1-8.2	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
8.5-9.8	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
9.9-10.1	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Mosaic Potash					
12.7-13.6	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Mosaic Potash					
1414.7	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Intrepid Potash					
17.8	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Mosaic Potash					
20.1-21.4	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Mosaic Potash					
21.9-23.1	Eddy, New Mexico	Potash	Active	Mosaic Potash					
T200									
R1 6.3	Loving, Texas	Lease	Expired	Csc Interests, Inc.					
R1. 7.8	Loving, Texas	Lease	Terminated	Chalfant Properties, Inc.					

Within the Texas portion of the Project, one active caliche mineral mine is within 0.25 mile of T200 near MP 76. No active mineral mines are within the proposed construction right-of-way in Texas (Texas General Land Office, 2018). The Project's routing was developed to minimize or avoid impacts on active mining operations to the extent practicable.

There are no known active coal mines or coal mining operations within 0.25 mile of the Project (EMNRD, 2018; Railroad Commission of Texas, 2018).

We conclude that construction and operation of the Project facilities would not result in long-term impacts on oil/gas wells, given that Double E routed its proposed facilities to avoid oil and gas wells to the extent practicable. Double E states it would continue to coordinate with the potash mine operators (Intrepid Potash Mines and Mosaic Potash) of constructing in and near active mines that would be crossed by the proposed T100 right-of-way. In addition, the potash mines to be crossed by Line T100 are located either on BLM or New Mexico state trust lands, and these crossings are also subject to approval by the BLM or NMSLO. See section 1.3.4 for an additional discussion of the potential for subsidence due to underground mining activities.

1.3 Geologic Hazards

Geologic hazards are natural physical conditions that can, when present, result in damage to land and structures or injury to people. Potential geologic hazards in the Project area were determined through database searches and literature and topographic map reviews, and include seismicity (earthquakes and faults), slope stability and landslides, subsidence, flooding/scour, soil liquefaction, soil expansion, and volcanism. The Project rights-of-way and workspaces are not characterized by volcanic or soil expansion, or susceptible to landslides; thus, the Project would not be affected by such hazards. Seismic hazards, karst conditions, subsidence and flooding are discussed below.

1.3.1 Seismic Hazards

Seismic hazards include earthquakes, ground faulting, and secondary effects such as soil liquefaction. The Project area is considered to be within the "Low" Earthquake Hazard Zone with little historical seismicity. The USGS earthquake hazard program mapping shows seismicity in terms of peak ground acceleration as a fraction of standard gravity. Within the Project area, the region's seismic hazard is between 4 and 10 percent gravity, for the 2 percent probability of return period in 50 years (USGS, 2014). These values represent light ground shaking with little to no associated damage, and low potential for soil liquefaction to occur. In addition, saturated soils that could contribute to soil liquefaction are not likely to be present in the Project's vicinity.

In New Mexico's southeastern corner, clusters of small magnitude (seismic moment¹⁰ \leq 4) earthquakes have occurred. These have occurred in the Great Plains Province area, near the Project area. In Texas, notable historic earthquakes of a magnitude of 4.5 or greater have occurred, mostly in the northern and western panhandles. The closest earthquake of a magnitude of 5.7 occurred 70 miles from the Project area in 1995. The Project area is depicted as less than one percent chance of damage from an earthquake, according to the USGS (2018). In addition, no known active surface faults (Quaternary faults) have been identified within the Project area (Machette, 1998; USGS, 2018). Therefore, seismic-related impacts from construction and operation of the Project is expected to be low.

¹⁰ The seismic moment is a measure of the size of an earthquake based on the area of fault rupture, the average amount of slip, and the force that was required to overcome the friction sticking the rocks together that were offset by faulting. Seismic moment has replaced the more common "Richter magnitude" scale.

1.3.2 Landslides

The USGS defines a landslide as the mass movement of debris, rock, or earth/soil, as it slides, falls, topples, spreads, and/or flows down a slope. Typically, landslides occur on slopes which are unstable due to extreme weather conditions, including rainfall or snow amounts, stream/bank erosion, changes in the groundwater table or surface water levels, earthquakes or volcanic activity. Landfalls can also be a result of human activity. According to the USGS National Landslide Information Center (1997), the Project is within a Low Landslide Incidence area.

Based on the degree of slope, soil type, and ordinary climate conditions, erosion hazards are rated as moderate within the Project area. The arid climate and moderately flat terrain do not create landslide hazards. U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) mapping indicates less than 8 percent slopes within a majority of the proposed facilities and up to 15 percent slopes surrounding the remainder of the facilities (USDA-NRCS, 2018). The data indicate no significant risks of slope related landslides during construction or operation of the Project.

1.3.3 Karst

The USGS "Karst in the U.S. Map" identifies portions of the Project area where karst could develop or exist due to carbonate rocks at or near the surface (Weary et al., 2014). Carbonate rock formations have the potential to become karst formations. According to USGS mapping, karst or potential karst formations lie beneath approximately 33.9 miles of the proposed pipelines, with potential karst formations that include: T100 between MPs 14-16, MPs 17-18, MPs 19-22; T200 between MPs 39-42, MPs 43-48, MPs 51-52, MPs 55-57, MPs 60-70 (including Re-Route R-1), MPs 71-75, MPs 80-82, MPs 83-86, MPs 88-89, MPs 92-103; and Line L100 between MPs 15-16.

In addition, two of the proposed meter stations, Big Eddy and Lobo Receipt, and two of the HDD locations, on T200 between MP 41.8-42.1 and MPs 96.9-97.25 may be underlain by a karst layer. The other three HDD locations are within a shallow depth of karst, which may be intersected during drilling activities. Double E conducted a geotechnical survey to better characterized potential karst features along its Project route. Several reroutes were adopted to avoid and minimize crossings of high-risk karst features. One location (Re-route 3) on a section of L100, was reviewed by a field survey for verification of karst conditions. In this section, a small playa lake¹¹ feature was identified. A soil test pit revealed the soils to be non-hydric, containing several small swallets (sinkholes) in the soil which averaged 30 centimeters in diameter and depth. These were located within larger cover-collapsed sinkholes, signifying solution enlarged fractures, which could occur during excavating.

¹¹ A playa is defined as a shallow, low energy wetland situated in a topographic depression (Cowardin et al., 1979; Tiner 2019). Generally, this is an historic lakebed that has since dried, leaving deposits such as clay, salt, or alkalai.

Based on the geotechnical survey and USGS mapping, the risk of significant ground subsidence due to karst development along the pipeline is low. The ability of the proposed pipeline to bridge minor subsidence without damage makes the risk of damage from localized depression from ground settlement of fissure development low. Double E has developed an acceptable *Karst Mitigation Plan*¹² that specifies practices to be implemented during construction should karst be discovered during trenching or drilling activities. Double E also has filed an acceptable *HDD Inadvertent Release Contingency Plan* for addressing inadvertent returns or loss of drilling fluids during HDD operations.

1.3.4 Subsidence

Five active potash mine areas exist in the Project area. These mining areas may use subsurface mining techniques, which can induce mine-related subsidence or the potential collapse of mine workings. Double E would monitor potential ground movement through onsite operations and potentially using technologies incorporating satellite imagery and radar to detect ground movement. If any subsidence along the pipeline is recorded during construction, Double E would coordinate with the appropriate agencies and the landowners/mine operators to mitigate for subsidence impacts.

Similarly, oil/gas extraction has the potential to create subsidence. Double E would continue to coordinate with oil/gas companies regarding the location of well pads and pipelines planned or proposed in the area that may impact Double E's pipeline route. Double E would also monitor and continue to field-verify site-specific features such as road crossings, foreign utility crossings, and oil/gas assets within or near the Project rights-of-way and workspace areas.

1.3.5 Flooding

Flooding (as well as shallow groundwater) can cause buoyancy in pipelines. Flooding can also induce migration of streams and cause scour that can undermine or expose a pipeline. The Project crosses the 100-year Federal Emergency Management Agency (2018) floodplain of the Pecos River in Eddy County, New Mexico and again where the same river is crossed in Ward and Reeves Counties, Texas. Construction of the pipeline within these areas would be installed via HDD at a depth of at least 45 feet. Numerous ephemeral streams and washes cross the proposed construction right-of-way. Double E would increase the depth of cover to at least 5 feet at all crossings. No aboveground facilities are sited within any designated floodplains. Therefore, minimal flooding and scour issues are anticipated from construction and operation of the Project.

Construction and operation of the Project would not result in significant impacts on geologic resources, and any potential geologic hazards encountered during construction would be adequately minimized with implementation of measures contained in Double E's *Karst Mitigation* and *HDD Inadvertent Release Contingency Plans*.

¹² Double E's *Karst Mitigation Plan* was included as appendix 6-D to Resource Report 6 in its July 31, 2019, application. The *Karst Mitigation Plan* can be viewed on the FERC website at http://www.ferc.gov. Using the "eLibrary" link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.

1.4 Paleontology

Paleontological resources are the fossilized remains of prehistoric plants and animals, as well as the impressions of these organisms that are left in rock or other materials. The majority of the Project area overlies Quaternary deposits (approximately 15 to 30 feet thick), which generally do not contain significant fossils, except for the Quaternary Gatuna Formation containing Cretaceous fossils. Some bedrock strata may contain fossils, although high-quality specimens are uncommon.

On January 4, 2019, Double E's paleontological consultant conducted a paleontological survey on the TL100, between approximate MPs 4.9 to 5.1, which falls within an area that the BLM classifies as having geologic units that are known to contain a high occurrence of paleontological resources. Due to the recommendations from the survey, Double E developed an *Unanticipated Paleontological Discoveries Plan*¹³ that would be implemented during construction for the entire Project. As part of the plan, Double E would train construction personnel on the procedures to follow if paleontological resources are discovered during construction. In addition, the BLM would require a paleontological monitor to be present during construction between MPs 4.9 to 5.1. Upon discovery of any paleontological resources, Double E would cease construction activities in the area of the discovery and consult with EMNRD, the University of Texas at Austin Vertebrate Paleontology Laboratory, and/or the BLM depending on the location of the resources. We reviewed the *Unanticipated Paleontological Discoveries Plan* and find it acceptable. With implementation of these measures, we conclude that the Project would not adversely affect paleontological resources.

2. Soils

Information regarding soil types and characteristics in the Project area was obtained from the USDA-NRCS soils database; soil surveys of Eddy and Lea Counties, New Mexico; and soil surveys of Loving, Ward, Reeves, and Pecos Counties, Texas. As described in EA section B.1, the Project area is within the Pecos Valley Section of the Great Plains Physiographic Province, which is characterized by sedimentary rock that is overlain with quaternary alluvial deposits. The alluvial deposits in the Project area consist of a variety of soil types with slopes that range from 0 to 25 percent. The majority of the parent material associated with soils in the Project area consists of mixed alluvium, loamy alluvium, and aeolian (wind-driven) deposits. Most of the soils in the Project area are well drained to excessively well drained with variable permeabilities. Surface textures associated with soils in the Project area primarily include fine sandy loams, gravelly fine sands, gravelly loams, loams, and loamy fine sands.

Construction activities such as clearing, grading, excavation, backfilling, heavy equipment traffic, and restoration could result in adverse impacts on soil resources in temporary workspaces, on access roads, and at aboveground facilities. Clearing activities would require the removal of protective vegetation and expose soils to the effects of wind, sun, and precipitation,

¹³ Double E's *Unanticipated Paleontological Discoveries Plan* is included as appendix 6-I to Resource Report in its July 31, 2019, application. The Discoveries Plan can be viewed on the FERC website at http://www.ferc.gov. Using the "eLibrary" link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.

which could increase soil erosion and the transport of sediment to sensitive areas such as waterbodies or ephemeral washes. Grading and equipment traffic could compact soil, reducing porosity and percolation rates, which could result in increased runoff potential. Soil contamination resulting from equipment spills and/or leakage of fuels, lubricants, and coolants could also impact soils.

Soils affected by construction and operation include those within the 125-foot-wide construction right-of-way, ATWS, aboveground facilities, access roads, and contractor areas/yards. The primary soil limitations identified in these work areas include wind and water erosion, and poor revegetation. These potential impacts, as well as the implementation of the specific protective measures from FERC's Plan and Procedures, are addressed in the following subsections.

2.1 Erosion Hazard

The Project route crosses approximately 1,713.2 acres of soils with a high potential for erosion by water and approximately 1,122.8 acres of soils with a high potential for erosion by wind. These acreages constitute approximately 69 percent and 45 percent, respectively, of the total acreage of soils crossed by the Project. The potential for wind and water erosion would increase during construction activities conducted within the North American monsoon season, which occurs in the Project area between June 15 and September 30.

To minimize the potential for wind and water erosion, Double E would implement erosion control measures in the FERC's Plan and Procedures, consisting of installing barriers (e.g., silt fencing, filter socks) or diversion structures (e.g., temporary slope breakers) to prevent the migration of sediment-laden waters from approved work areas. Measures requiring the installation, placement, and spacing of temporary slope breakers would be implemented in accordance with FERC's Plan and Procedures and incorporated in Double E's E&SC Plan. In addition, the proposed 125-foot-wide right-of-way limit would provide enough space to contain the limited drift of soils and prevent construction debris and materials from entering adjacent waterbodies and sensitive resources. During construction, an EI would monitor and environmental crews would maintain erosion controls until work areas have been appropriately stabilized and/or permanent erosion controls are installed. Potential impacts associated with wetland and waterbody crossings are discussed in section B.3, Water Resources and Wetlands.

Stormwater surface flow would be managed with the installation of breaks in windrowed spoil piles and the use of diversion structures to minimize upgradient flooding and downstream sedimentation. Double E would identify locations where stormwater runoff may occur and install breaks at regulator intervals. During trenching activities, Double E would install flume pipes and diversion berms or ditches to direct stormwater across trenches as necessary. Trench plugs as well as inlet and outlet structures would also be utilized as needed to prevent erosion and scouring.

To evaluate topsoil in the Project area, a geomorphological study was conducted by a Certified Professional Soil Scientist on behalf of Double E. A review of soil maps in the Project area indicated that topsoil depths should range from approximately 1 to 18 inches along the Project route with an average depth of 8 inches.

About 22.9 acres of agricultural land identified as dryland grass/hayfields and irrigated hayfields would be crossed by Line L100 in Eddy County during construction. Although Double E has committed to topsoiling in hayfields crossed by Line L100, the FERC Plan requires topsoil segregation be conducted in cultivated or rotated croplands, managed pasture, residential areas, and other areas at the landowner or agency request. Therefore, during construction activities, additional areas may be identified for topsoil segregation, by the EI(s), BLM monitors, or upon request by affected landowners. As described in section B.3.a and b of the FERC Plan, at least 12 inches of topsoil would be segregated in deep soils with more 12 inches of topsoil. If less than 12 inches of topsoil is present, then the entire topsoil layer would be segregated.

Double E has also proposed to conduct ditchline topsoiling in right-of-way areas that are flat or have a slightly rolling topography. As the soils throughout the Project area have a low revegetation potential, we find that that Double E's proposal to segregate topsoil in areas along the right-of-way that are flat or have slightly rolling topography is acceptable; however, we encourage Double E to consider full-width topsoiling to the fullest extent feasible to potentially increase the revegetation rate.

When construction requires grading of the entire pipeline right-of-way width of 125 feet, Double E would move topsoil to the far edges of either the working side or the spoil side of the work area to protect it from construction traffic. Section IV.B.6 of the FERC Plan requires that topsoil piles be stabilized with use of sediment barriers, mulch, temporary seeding, tackifiers, or functional equivalents. Double E has identified spraying the topsoil pile with water to form a crust as a functional equivalent, and based on our experience in the area, we agree with this method.

To further reduce the potential for erosion, Double E would adhere to a 60-day schedule between the initial removal of topsoil and the completion of pipeline installation and backfilling activities. In addition, final grading, topsoil replacement, and the installation of permanent erosion controls would be completed within 20 days following the completion of backfilling activities. Once backfilling is complete, cleanup and restoration activities would begin immediately. In the event that the 60-day schedule needs to be extended due to weather conditions, the previously described temporary erosion controls would be installed and routinely monitored by the EI until conditions allow the commencement of cleanup activities. As a result, impacts on topsoil would be adequately minimized during construction. With the implementation of the previously described erosion controls specified in FERC's Plan and Procedures, impacts resulting from erosion would be minimal.

2.2 Soil Compaction

Soils characterized by a high potential for compaction are not anticipated to be encountered during Project construction. However, Double E would avoid construction during periods of heavy rainfall and grade work areas to their original contour to avoid the potential for soil compaction. Rutted areas would also be repaired prior to final revegetation, seeding, and mulching.

In the event that soil compaction occurs, Double E would de-compact soils per the measures outlined in the FERC Plan, which would include the removal of large stones prior to

replacing topsoil. In addition, Double E would ensure that topsoil and subsoil are not mixed during de-compaction. Therefore, impacts resulting from soil compaction are not anticipated.

2.3 Post-Construction Revegetation

The Project would temporarily disturb approximately 2,042.0 acres of soils characterized by having a low revegetation potential. This acreage constitutes approximately 83 percent of the total acreage of soils that would be affected by Project activities. At a minimum, Double E would adhere to the restoration and revegetation requirements outlined in the FERC Plan as well as any applicable permit conditions to minimize impacts on soils. As described in EA section B.2.1, Double E would segregate topsoil, store it at the far edges of work areas, and spray it with water to avoid topsoil loss and erosion in an agricultural area along Line L100 and over the ditch line in areas with flat or rolling terrain. These measures are consistent with the FERC Plan and would be incorporated into Double E's E&SC Plan.

Double E, however, has proposed to spread topsoil with a bulldozer or motor grader to pack it to prevent loss due to wind erosion. FERC's Plan requires applicants to stabilize topsoil piles with the use of sediment barriers, mulch, temporary seeding, tackifiers, or functional equivalents. Topsoil packing is not a measure we see commonly employed. We believe that Double E's proposal to pack the topsoil could aid in minimizing wind erosion given the arid environment of the project area; however, it could also lead to subsoil mixing and compaction of the topsoil resource. To ensure that topsoil is adequately protected and to further evaluate whether topsoil packing is an acceptable functional equivalent to mitigate wind erosion, we recommend that:

• <u>Prior to construction</u>, Double E should file with the Secretary and the BLM projectspecific justification for its plan to pack segregated topsoil along the right-of-way to minimize wind erosion. Double E should address the potential for topsoil mixing if decompaction measures are necessary. Double E <u>should not</u> pack segregated topsoil piles <u>unless</u> it has received written approval from the Director of the Office of Energy Projects (OEP) to incorporate this measure into its E&SC Plan.

In November 2018, Double E initiated consultations with the NMSLO, the University of Texas System Lands Office (TXUL), USDA-NRCS, and the BLM regarding Project-specific seed mixes and soil amendments to assist with revegetation in the Project area. USDA-NRCS representatives in New Mexico and Texas provided seed mixes for a wide variety of ecological sites as well as recommendations for their implementation. The BLM also provided seed mixtures and planting procedures for a variety of sites in the Project area.

In addition, the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD) provided seed recommendations in its November 27, 2018 correspondence. Site-specific revegetation measures, seed mixes, and agency recommendations would be incorporated into the Project's E&SC Plan and implemented during construction.

Following revegetation efforts, Double E would conduct follow-up inspections of disturbed areas to ensure that successful revegetation has occurred and to address landowner concerns per the FERC Plan. At a minimum, these inspections would be conducted after the first

and second growing seasons. Revegetation would be considered successful for both private and public lands when the condition of disturbed right-of-way is similar to adjacent undisturbed lands, construction debris is removed, and natural contours and drainage patterns have been restored. Restoration techniques for waterbody and wetland crossings are described in EA section B.3, below. With the implementation of NMSLO, NRCS, and TXUL recommendations, measures contained in the FERC Plan, and Double E's planned measures, the potential for poor revegetation would be adequately minimized.

Double E identified Texas- and New Mexico-listed noxious weeds species that include saltover (*Halogeton glomeratus*), scotch thistle (*Onopordum acanthium*), and saltcedar (*Tamarix* sp.). Construction equipment could potentially spread noxious weeds, and exposed topsoil could provide recruitment for these species. Double E would implement the following practices to avoid and minimize the potential for the introduction of noxious weeds and invasive species during construction:

- implement erosion control measures in the FERC's Plan and Procedures to prevent the movement of sediments into newly disturbed soils;
- minimize the time that bare soil is exposed to avoid the recruitment of noxious weeds;
- re-seed promptly after final grading;
- ensure that mulch and straw are certified as weed-free;
- install wash stations to clean equipment;
- install track pads, gravel beds, or rumble strips at ingress and egress points to limit the transport of weeds; and
- treat infested soils as appropriate.

Additional discussion of noxious weeds and associated mitigation is provided in section B.4, below. With the implementation of the previously described measures, no significant impacts from noxious weeds and invasive species are anticipated.

Shallow bedrock is potentially present beneath approximately 60.0 acres of soils crossed by the Project, which is approximately 2.5 percent of the total soil acreage affected by Project activities. Stoney and/or rocky soils are present in approximately 82.9 acres of soils affected by the Project, which is approximately 3.4 percent of the total soil acreage affected. Therefore, rocky material could be mixed with topsoil during backfilling, potentially impacting soil fertility and revegetation.

When rocky soils are encountered during construction, Double E would utilize rock excavation techniques such as rock trenchers, hydraulic hoe hammers, and ripper teeth. Blasting is not anticipated to be required. However, if blasting is deemed necessary during excavation activities, Double E would file site-specific blasting procedures for our review and approval, prior to the implementation of any blasting activities.

Prior to replacing topsoil and conducting restoration activities, Double E would remove large stones and rocky materials that are not congruent with adjacent, undisturbed areas. In addition, Double E would ensure that topsoil and subsoil are not mixed during backfilling and

decompaction activities. Therefore, the potential for introducing rocky materials into topsoil would be minimized with the implementation of the measures described in the FERC Plan.

2.4 Contaminated Soils

Subsurface contaminants are not anticipated to be encountered during construction. In the event that contaminated soils are unearthed during excavation activities, work would be halted and the appropriate agencies would be notified. Accidental spills or leaks of fuels, lubricants, or coolant from construction equipment would be addressed according to the cleanup and response procedures listed in Double E's SPCC Plan.¹⁴ We have reviewed the SPCC Plan and find the measures acceptable.

2.5 Prime or Unique Farmland or Farmland of Statewide Importance

The Project would temporarily affect approximately 11.0 acres of Prime Farmland and approximately 158.4 acres of Farmland of Statewide Importance. Land classified with these designations would be crossed during construction of Lines T200 and L100. The construction and operation of aboveground facilities and appurtenant facilities associated with the Project would not permanently affect any soil series that are USDA-NRCS-classified Prime Farmland Soils or Farmland of Statewide Importance Soils. As previously discussed in section B.2.3, topsoil would be segregated, backfilled, and revegetated in accordance with the FERC Plan, which Double E would incorporate into its E&SC Plan. Therefore, agricultural soils that are temporarily affected during the installation of Lines T200 and L100 would be restored to their original condition following Project construction. As a result, no significant impacts on farmland are anticipated.

3. Water Resources and Wetlands

3.1 Groundwater Resources

The proposed Project lies within the Pecos Valley Section of the Great Plains Physiographic Province in Texas and New Mexico. It is underlain by the Pecos River Basin alluvial aquifer, which is a major aquifer in New Mexico and west Texas. The water-bearing sediments include alluvial and aeolian deposits that extend up to 1,500 feet below ground surface and have an average freshwater saturated thickness of approximately 250 feet (Texas Water Development Board [TWDB], 2016). Recharge of the aquifer is primarily from direct precipitation and infiltration from intermittent streamflow, supplemented by return irrigation water, and subsurface flow from older formation.

The Pecos River Basin alluvial aquifer is characterized by high levels of chloride and sulphate in excess of secondary drinking water standards, resulting from previous oil field activities, in addition to naturally occurring arsenic and radionuclides in excess of primary drinking water standards. Also, more than 80 percent of groundwater pumped from the Pecos

¹⁴ Double E's SPCC Plan was included as appendix 2-C to Resource Report 2 in its July 31, 2019, application. The SPCC Plan can be viewed on the FERC website at http://www.ferc.gov. Using the "eLibrary"link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.

Valley aquifer is used for irrigation, and the rest is withdrawn for municipal supplies, industrial use, and power generation (TWDB, 2011).

The Project area lies within the Arid West Region which is characterized by a generally hot and dry climate (average annual precipitation is less than 15 inches) with a long summer dry season. The landscape is dominated by grasses and shrubs with no forest cover. Soils are mostly dry, poorly developed, and low in organic matter. Ephemeral streams/channels are common and water tables are often perched. The major streams and rivers that flow through the area have headwaters outside of the Arid West (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers [USACE], 2008).

3.1.1 Sole-Source Aquifers and Protected Aquifers

Under Section 1424(e) of the Safe Drinking Water Act, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) defines a sole or principal source aquifer as one that supplies at least 50 percent of the drinking water consumed in the area overlying the aquifer, and for which there are no other reasonably available alternative drinking water source(s) that could physically, legally, and economically supply all those who depend on the aquifer for drinking water should the aquifer become contaminated. None of the Project areas are within sole-source aquifers (EPA, 2017). No wellhead protection areas or other protected groundwater sources were defined within the Project area.

3.1.2 Water Supply Wells and Springs

3.1.2.1 New Mexico

No seeps or springs are present in the proposed construction workspaces, based on Double E's surveys.

Eleven active groundwater wells and one expired (not active) well were identified within 150 feet of Project construction work areas. Of the active wells, three were listed as livestock watering, one was listed as domestic, five were listed as sanitary and commercial use, one was listed as prospecting or development, and one was listed as industry. Of these, three wells are within the construction right-of-way of Line L100; two of which are owned by Double E. Two groundwater supply wells within 1,000 feet of the proposed L100 are underlain by karst (TWDB, 2015; New Mexico Office of State Engineer, 2014; USGS, 2016). Additionally, one private water well is within 1,000 feet of the proposed L100 construction workspace, which is also underlain by karst.

Two of the proposed HDD crossings would be conducted in areas defined by the BLM as "medium" karst potential areas. These areas are also underlain by a karst layer, which could be intersected during drilling activities. Further discussion of karst resources can be found in section B.1, above.

3.1.2.2 Texas

No seeps or springs in the proposed construction workspaces were identified during Double E's field surveys. One active groundwater well is within 150 feet of the Project's Pecos laydown yard in Texas, and is listed as an active irrigation well. Six groundwater supply wells or springs were identified within 1,000 feet of the proposed T200 Line workspace limits, which are underlain by karst (TWDB, 2015; New Mexico Office of the State Engineer, 2014; USGS, 2016). Four of the wells are listed as unused.

Texas is divided into 16 Groundwater Management Areas which are further divided into Groundwater Conservation Districts. According to the TWDB, approximately 0.15 percent of the Project lies within a confirmed Conservation District.

3.1.2.3 Groundwater Contamination

The Project does not involve construction in general proximity to areas of known contamination. Pipeline and aboveground construction activities require the use of heavy equipment and associated fuels, lubricants, and other potentially hazardous substances that, if spilled, could affect shallow groundwater and/or aquifers. Accidental spills or leaks of hazardous materials associated with vehicle fueling, vehicle maintenance, and material storage would present the greatest potential contamination threat to groundwater resources. If not properly addressed, soil contamination resulting from these spills or leaks could continue to add pollutants to the groundwater for some period after the spill occurred.

According to the comprehensive environmental database search for contaminated or hazardous waste sites completed by Environmental Data Resources, Inc. on behalf of Double E, no reported instances of contaminated groundwater have been reported within 0.25 mile of the proposed facilities. Therefore, no effect from contaminated groundwater is anticipated. Should Double E encounter unanticipated contaminated groundwater during construction, it would evaluate and treat impacted groundwater in accordance with the measures contained in its SPCC Plan and federal and state permitting requirements.

3.1.2.4 Groundwater Impacts and Mitigation

Construction activities, including clearing, trench excavation, dewatering, and fuel handling, could affect groundwater in several ways. Clearing and grading would remove vegetation that provides filtration and slows surface runoff. Trenching and soil stockpiling activities would temporarily alter overland flow and groundwater recharge and could alter nearsurface groundwater flows where shallow groundwater is encountered. Heavy equipment use could compact the soil along the construction right-of-way and slow groundwater recharge rates. Shallow groundwater could also affect the buoyancy of the pipe, increase the potential for pipe corrosion, and cause sidewall instability during construction. In the event groundwater was to infiltrate into the excavated areas, dewatering could result in localized, minor changes in the water table.

Pipeline construction activities are not expected to impact groundwater resources, as the average depth of the groundwater in the Pecos Aquifer is far greater than the Project's trenching or HDD depths. Similarly, no impacts on the Groundwater Conservation District are anticipated as shallow pipeline construction is unlikely to intersect the groundwater table. Therefore, construction, operation, and maintenance of the proposed facilities would not be expected to have long-term impacts on groundwater resources. Effects from construction would likely be

temporary, and the groundwater system would recover to equilibrium within a period of days to a few months.

Prior to construction, the existence of the wells identified through desktop review of publicly available information would be confirmed with landowners. For active water wells within 250 feet of construction activities, Double E would complete pre- and construction testing where allowed by the landowner. Evaluation of drinking water well yields and water quality testing would be conducted prior to construction. If it is determined that a private water supply or quality is damaged as a result of the Project, Double E would arrange for a temporary source of potable water until the water quality and/or well yield is restored. To minimize the risk of potential fuel or equipment fluid spills, Double E would implement its SPCC Plan throughout the duration of construction to prevent spills or leaks of hazardous materials associated with vehicle fueling, vehicle maintenance, and material storage. Other groundwater impacts during construction practices outlined in FERC's Plan and Procedures. Therefore, impacts on groundwater are anticipated.

3.2 Surface Water Resources

3.2.1 Surface Water Resources

The Project would cross 152 stream features. Double E conducted a survey of surface waterbodies within the Project area from July 2018 through August 2019. Field delineated features crossed by the Project included 148 ephemeral streams, 1 intermittent, 2 perennial streams, and 1 dry historic canal. See appendix C for a table (C-4) of waterbodies crossed by the Project.

Double E would construct its facilities in accordance with the FERC Procedures and the regulations and requirements of applicable permits such as USACE authorizations under Section 404 of the Clean Water Act, National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System stormwater discharge permit, and Hydrostatic Test Water Discharge Permit. Double E submitted its notification to the USACE indicating its intent to construct the Project in accordance with the USACE's Nationwide Permit 12.

3.2.1.1 New Mexico

The Project areas in New Mexico are located within the Williams Sink (USGS Hydrologic Unit Code [HUC] #1306001115), Clayton Basin (HUC #1306001102), Salt Lake (HUC #1306001117), Delaware River-Pecos River (HUC #1306001114), Black River-Pecos River (HUC #1306001112), Black River (HUC #1306001111), Red Bluff Reservoir (HUC #1307000101), Red Hills Draw (HUC #1307000105), and Narrow Bow Draw-Pecos River (HUC #1307000104) watersheds.

In New Mexico, the Project would cross 62 ephemeral waterbodies and 1 intermittent waterbody. Sixty of the waterbodies would be constructed via the open-cut method. Both perennial crossings of the Pecos River (first of the two crossings, at milepost 10.5) would be crossed via HDD. The Southern Canal, a historic water feature, would be crossed via horizontal bore (see EA section B.7, Cultural Resources).

The Lower Pecos River below Carlsbad is designated as a Special Status Waterbody in New Mexico, as it contains the state-listed western river cooter and plain-bellied water snake (USACE, 2017) (See section B.4 for more information). The Project does not cross any designated National Wild and Scenic Rivers or Section 10 Navigable Waters (USFWS, 2014, 2011). None of the waterbodies are designated Outstanding National Resource Waters according to the New Mexico Environment Department. There are no potable water intakes located downstream of the Project.

3.2.1.2 Texas

The Project within Texas is located within the Red Bluff Reservoir (HUC #1307000101), Red Hills Draw (HUC #1307000105), Narrow Bow Draw-Pecos River (HUC #1307000104), Horsehead Draw-Pecos River (HUC #1307000106), Rudd Draw-Soda Lake (HUC #1307000108), China Lake (HUC #130700070701), Town of Kermit-Monument Draw (HUC #1307000708), Black Draw-Pecos River (HUC #1307000110), Linterna Gas Field-Hackberry Draw (HUC #1307000606), and Coyanosa Draw (HUC #1307000605) watersheds.

The Project would cross 85 ephemeral waterbodies in Texas, which would be crossed via the open-cut method. One perennial waterbody, the Pecos River within Texas (second of the two crossings, at MP 108.4) would be crossed via HDD. In addition, the Big Valley Canal, an historic water feature, would be crossed via horizontal bore (see section B.7., Cultural Resources).

The Project would cross the Pecos River upstream of the confluence of Independence Creek in Crockett/Terrell Counties and Red Bluff Dam in Loving/Reeves Counties, Texas, which is a portion of the river considered impaired for "depressed dissolved oxygen" (Texas Commission on Environmental Quality, 2016). The Pecos River from the confluence of the Black River to the Texas Border is listed as an impaired waterbody for *E. coli*, polychlorinated biphenyls, and dissolved oxygen (New Mexico Environment Department, 2018). Because the Pecos River would be crossed utilizing HDD, construction would not be expected to further impact 303(d)/impaired waters. A review of the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality Texas Drinking Water Watch determined that there are no potable water intakes downstream of the Project area in Texas.

According to the TPWD, none of the Project waterbodies are Ecologically Significant Stream Segments. No mapped critical habitats for federally listed species and no known trout streams would be crossed (see section B.4.4).

According to the EPA's National Sediment Quality Survey, the Lower Pecos Watershed (which, for the Project areas, incorporates all the Texas HUCs listed above) contains one Tier 1 (sediment contamination associated with probable adverse effects on aquatic life) and one Tier 2 (sediment contamination associated with possible adverse effects) Sampling Station Location; however, the watershed was not classified as an Area of Probable Concern for sediment contamination (EPA, 2004a).

3.2.2 Crossing Methods and Mitigation

Double E anticipates that most ephemeral and intermittent waterbodies would be crossed using open-cut methods during "no flow" conditions. However, if the waterbodies are flowing water at the time of the crossing, Double E would cross the waterbodies using a dry-ditch method such as dam and pump or flume, depending on the conditions encountered in the field. Perennial (flowing) waterbodies would be crossed by either an HDD or bore.

For open-cut or dry-ditch crossings, trench spoil is required to be stored at least 10 feet from the stream banks (topographic conditions permitting), per the FERC Procedures. Sediment barriers, such as silt fence and staked straw bales, are then installed to prevent spoil and sediment-laden water from entering the stream. Per the FERC Procedures, a site-specific construction plan would need to be filed by Double E if a major waterbody (greater than 100 feet wide) is flowing at the time of crossing. One crossing at MP 29.5 was identified as a major waterbody crossed by Line T100.

The Big Valley Canal, listed in the table C-4 in appendix C and crossed by Line T200, appears to no longer convey water due to lack of ordinary high-water mark indicators and vegetation overgrowth. This canal, along with others in the area, were historically used as irrigation ditches to direct water from the Pecos River inland. To avoid direct impact on the Big Valley Canal, the feature would be crossed using direct bore. The Project also crosses the Southern Canal at MP 14.8 on Line L100, which would be crossed using a horizontal bore method.

Construction of the pipelines across or near waterbodies has the potential to result in short-term and minor direct impact on waterbodies from excavation activities within waterbody, construction adjacent to stream channels, the clearing and grading of adjacent lands and streambanks, trench dewatering, from the unanticipated releases of drilling mud during HDD operations, and spills or leaks of chemical contaminants such as fuels or lubricants. Construction activities could result in temporary modification of aquatic habitats through indirect impacts such as increased erosion, sedimentation and/or turbidity, and decreased dissolved oxygen concentrations, particularly within or near flowing surface waters.

To minimize erosion and sedimentation during construction through waterbodies, Double E would implement the protective measures contained in its E&SC Plan (developed based on the FERC Procedures), which includes the following:

- installing erosion and sedimentation control devices immediately following initial soil disturbance where required;
- inspecting and maintaining erosion and sediment control devices throughout the duration of construction and restoration;
- repairing or replacing devices within 24 hours of identifying deficiencies; and
- restoring temporary disturbance areas to pre-construction contours and drainage patterns.

In addition, in accordance with the FERC Procedures, Double E would limit its construction equipment to that needed to complete each waterbody crossing. All extra workspaces would be located at least 50 feet away from the water's edge, except where the adjacent upland consists of active cropland or other disturbed land. In addition, all stockpiled spoil from waterbody crossings would be placed in the construction right-of-way at least 10 feet from the water's edge. Waterbody banks would be stabilized with erosion control fabric or equivalent.

The HDD method would be used at both Pecos River crossings. HDD crossings generally avoid or minimize impacts on surface waters. HDDs also avoid disturbing the bed and banks of waterbodies and minimize ground disturbance to streams and the land surface between the entry and exit points of the crossing. ATWS would be located on either side of the waterbody feature to accommodate the entry and exit locations of the HDD. Our review of Double E's Pecos River crossing plans confirms that proposed ATWS is at least 50 feet from the water banks, per the requirements of the FERC Procedures.

The execution of the HDD method requires the use of drilling mud under pressure, and the potential exists for an inadvertent release of the drilling mud. Double E would use appropriate BMPs and drilling methods to limit the potential for an inadvertent return. Such practices include the contractor taking care such that penetration rates would not exceed the rate of cuttings removal from the hole; maintaining proper drilling fluid properties to clean the hole and not allowing excess solids to build up in the drilling fluid; and maintaining drilling fluid returns at all times during the pilot hole, hole opening, and pullback processes. Containment materials, such as hay bales, silt fence, and/or sand bags would be deployed in the event an inadvertent release occurs in or near any waterbody or wetland. Berms may also be constructed as needed to prevent release of materials from flowing into a waterbody or wetland.

Drilling fluids, consisting of a mixture of water, bentonite (an inert, non-toxic clay), and/or polymers are pumped into the bore during the entire HDD installation process. The exact mixture of fluids is typically determined by the HDD contractor based on the anticipated and actual geotechnical materials encountered within the bore and the performance of the drilling equipment as the drilling process progresses. The drilling fluids are typically a mixture of freshwater and bentonite. Typically, the drilling fluid contains no more than 5 percent bentonite (95 percent freshwater). Double E has not addressed drilling fluid additives or mixture content. Therefore, we recommend that:

• <u>Prior to any HDD construction</u>, Double E should file with the Secretary, for review and written approval by the Director of OEP, a listing of all drilling fluid additives that may be used during HDD activities, along with their respective safety data sheets, and indicate the ecotoxicity of each additive to the identified toxicity for relevant biotic receptors (e.g., fish). Double E should also identify whether the additives are non-petrochemical-based, non-hazardous, and NSF International/American National Standards Institute (NSF/ANSI) 60 Drinking Water Treatment Chemicals – Health Effects compliant.

Double E has prepared an *HDD Inadvertent Return Contingency* Plan that outlines specific procedures and methods for addressing an inadvertent release of drilling mud. This plan

includes procedures for monitoring, detection, isolating, stopping, and clean-up of inadvertent releases, as well as making necessary agency notifications. We have reviewed this plan and find it acceptable.

To minimize the risk of potential fuel or equipment fluid spills, Double E has developed an acceptable SPCC Plan, which would be implemented throughout the duration of construction.

Once construction is completed, Double E would restore disturbed construction work areas and water body banks to match pre-construction contours and drainage patterns. All riparian areas would be revegetated with native species of conservation grasses, legumes and woody species, similar in density to adjacent undisturbed lands. Upland disturbed areas would be seeded using seed mix and seeding rates as developed through consultation with the NRCS. Temporary erosion controls would remain in place until final stabilization is approved. Based on these measures, we conclude that potential impacts on waterbodies would be short-term and not significant.

3.2.3 Hydrostatic Testing

In accordance with USDOT regulations, Double E would conduct hydrostatic testing for the new pipeline prior to placing it into service to ensure it is capable of operating at the design pressure. The pipeline would be tested in six sections, moving the water from the south to the north, using approximately 11.0 million gallons of water. Hydrostatic test waters would be obtained from local groundwater sources, specifically from within the 73.1-acre Waha Receiver and Separation Site. Additionally, Double E is evaluating the use of temporary storage facilities at the Waha Receiver and Separation Site to provide test water for the pipeline, Trans Pecos Pipeline Point of Delivery, and Lobo Receipt Meter Station. The water in the pipe would be pressurized and held for a minimum of 8 hours and is not anticipated to contain any chemical additives. If any leaks are detected, Double E would repair the piping segments and retest.

Upon completion of the hydrostatic test, water would be pushed back from the northern end of the pipe to the Poker Lake Meter Station where Double E is working with another operator to test and then place the water into existing reservoirs for reuse. If this option is not feasible, the water would be discharged into an upland area in accordance the hydrostatic test water discharge permits issued by the Railroad Commission of Texas and the New Mexico Environment Department, Surface Water Quality Bureau, to include discharge of test water using energy dissipation devices (e.g., straw bale dewatering structures lined with geotextile fabric) to reduce the velocity of the discharged water, thereby reducing the potential for erosion where the water is discharged. Impacts from the withdrawal and discharge of hydrostatic test water would be short-term and not significant.

3.2.4 Federal Emergency Management Agency Flood Zones

The Project would cross a Federal Emergency Management Agency 100-year floodplain for the Pecos River twice (Line L100 at MP 10.5 and Line T200 at MP 108.4). Construction of the pipeline within these floodplain areas would be via HDD at a depth of at least 45 feet, and therefore would not alter the function of the areas during a flood event. No aboveground facilities are proposed to be constructed with a floodplain. Outside of the Pecos River crossings, the proposed route is in an Area of Minimal Flood Hazard (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2018).

3.3 Wetlands

The USACE defines wetlands as "areas that are inundated or saturated by surface or groundwater at a frequency and duration sufficient to support, and under normal circumstances do support, a prevalence of wetland vegetation typically adapted for life in saturated soil conditions." Section I.B.2 of the FERC Procedures defines a wetland as any area that is not actively cultivated or rotated cropland and that satisfies the requirements of the current federal methodology for identifying and delineating wetlands.

Double E conducted wetland and field delineations between July 2018 and August 2019 in accordance with the USACE *Wetlands Delineation Manual* (USACE, 1987) and the 2008 *Regional Supplement to the Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual: Arid West Region (Version 2.0).* Double E also accessed the USFWS's National Wetlands Inventory to determine if wetlands were present within the Project sites. Table B-2 lists the wetlands crossed by the Project.

TABLE B-2 Wetlands Crossed by the Project									
Wetland ID	State	Approx. MP	National Wetland Inventory/ Cowardin Classification	Approx. Crossing Length (feet)	Crossing Method	Construction (acres)	Operation ¹ (acres)		
Line T200									
WNM-TMA-002	NM	40.3	PEM	31.4	Open Cut	0.1	<0.1		
WTX-TMA-001	TX	108.4	PEM	34.3	HDD	0.0	0.0		
Line T200 Subtota	0.1	<0.1							
Line L100									
WNM-DAD-001	NM	10.5	PEM	73.0	HDD	0.0	0.0		
PNM-TMA-003	NM	12.9	PUB (Pond)	110.9	Open Cut	0.2	<0.1		
WNM-TMA-001	NM	12.9	PEM	767.6	Open Cut	1.2	0.2		
PNM-TMA-002	TX	13.0	PUB (Pond)	N/A – not crossed by pipeline centerline	Open Cut	<0.1	0.0		
Line L100 Subtota	<1.5	<0.3							
TOTAL	<1.6	0.3							
¹ Operation impacts associated with the pipeline facilities are based on a 10-foot-wide corridor being maintained in an herbaceous state and selective shrub clearing within 10 feet of either side of the herbaceous corridor (open cut crossings). Therefore, minimal to no operational impacts would occur on emergent wetlands.									

3.3.1 New Mexico

The Project would cross three wetlands in New Mexico; all are PEM wetlands, which are characterized by herbaceous hydrophytic vegetation and typically occur along stream banks and in wet meadows. Of the wetlands crossed, one would be entirely avoided via HDD at the Pecos River crossing (at MP 10.5 along Line L100). The entry and exit point of the HDD are located outside of the wetland area. The second wetland identified is an open-ended, PEM wetland within the Project right-of-way along Line L100; two freshwater ponds (classified as PUB wetlands) were identified within the larger PEM wetland. PUB wetlands are characterized by the presence of surface water for brief periods, from days to weeks during the growing season. The third PEM wetland was identified within the Project right-of-way along Line T200.

Two areas categorized as riparian communities were observed along the proposed Project route along Line L100 in New Mexico. The Project crosses wetland and riparian communities at the Pecos River crossing and near a lateral ditch off of the Black River Supply Ditch.

During consultation with the BLM Carlsbad Field Office, playas were identified as a point of potential concern by BLM resource staff. However, field investigations conducted by Double E concluded that no playa features exist within the construction work area.

3.3.2 Texas

The Pipeline Project would cross one PEM wetland within Texas along Line T200; however, this wetland would be entirely avoided via the HDD crossing at the Pecos River. Likewise, the riparian vegetation crossed at the Pecos River at MP 108.35 would be avoided, as the HDD entry and exit points would be outside of the riparian/wetland area.

3.3.3 Impacts and Mitigation

Construction of the Project would temporarily impact about 1.6 acres of PEM and PUB wetlands. In accordance with the FERC Procedures, Double E would limit disturbance to a 75-foot-wide construction corridor. Double E would retain a 50-foot-wide permanent easement centered on its pipeline, which would include approximately 1 acre of wetlands Project-wide. Vegetation maintenance in PEM wetlands would be limited to a 10-foot-wide corridor centered on the pipeline, which would affect 0.3 acre of wetlands.

Double E would minimize the potential for wetland impacts by implementing measures contained in the FERC Procedures. These measures include:

- limiting the width of the construction right-of-way in wetlands to 75 feet;
- locating ATWS in undisturbed lands at least 50 feet back from wetland boundaries;
- limiting equipment and temporarily installing mats where necessary to create a stable surface for equipment, to minimize soil mixing and compaction; and
- installing erosion control devices to control sedimentation until soils are adequately stabilized and adjacent upland areas are restored.

Impacts on wetlands from installing the pipeline via open-cut would include potential alteration of wetland value from vegetation clearing. Open-cut construction could result in temporary impacts on wetlands from the loss of herbaceous vegetation, potentially altering wildlife habitat; soil disturbance from excavation, trenching, grading, and compaction; increased sedimentation and turbidity; and hydrologic profile changes. Construction activities could also impact water quality within the affected wetlands as a result of increased sedimentation or inadvertent spills of fuel or chemicals. Wetland construction, restoration, and revegetation would be performed in accordance with the FERC Procedures and state requirements.

Regarding wetland restoration, FERC Procedures require implementation of a Projectspecific wetland restoration plan for reestablishing native herbaceous species, preventing the spread of invasive species and monitoring the success of revegetation and weed control efforts. Until this plan is developed/implemented, the FERC Procedures require temporary revegetation with annual rye in unsaturated wetlands after construction is completed.

As described above, the potential for accidental releases of drilling mud exists. Impacts on wetlands from an inadvertent release would be minimized by implementation of Double E's *HDD Inadvertent Return Contingency Plan*, which includes procedures for monitoring, detection, isolating, stopping, and clean-up of inadvertent releases, as well as making necessary agency notifications.

Consistent with the FERC Procedures, Double E would monitor and annually record the success of wetland revegetation. Wetland revegetation would be considered successful if all of the following criteria are satisfied:

a. the affected wetland satisfies the current federal definition for a wetland (i.e., soils, hydrology, and vegetation);

b. vegetation is at least 80 percent of either the cover documented for the wetland prior to construction, or at least 80 percent of the cover in adjacent wetland areas that were not disturbed by construction;

c. if natural rather than active revegetation was used, the plant species composition is consistent with early successional wetland plant communities in the affected ecoregion; and

d. invasive species and noxious weeds are absent, unless they are abundant in adjacent areas that were not disturbed by construction.

Within three years after construction, a report would be filed with the Commission identifying the status of the wetland revegetation efforts and documenting success. A remedial revegetation plan would be developed and implemented for any wetland where revegetation is not successful.

Based on the limited amount of wetlands impacted by the Project; the use of HDD to avoid certain wetland impacts; and the described measures to further reduce impacts, we find that impacts on wetlands would be adequately minimized and not significant.

4. Vegetation and Wildlife

4.1 Vegetation

The Project area lies within the Chihuahuan Desert Ecoregion, which consists of low, desert shrublands that include a wide variety of yuccas, cacti, and thorny shrubs (U.S. Department of the Interior [USDOI], 2018a; Bailey, 1995). Between June 2018 and July 2019, Double E conducted vegetation and habitat surveys that identified vegetation sub-communities crossed by the proposed pipeline routes. Descriptions of these vegetation communities are provided below for New Mexico and Texas, respectively.

4.1.1 New Mexico

4.1.1.1 Vegetation Communities

Vegetation community descriptions in New Mexico were based on the National Vegetation classification and the EPA's Ecoregion list. Seven general vegetation communities would be crossed by the pipeline rights-of-way and aboveground facilities in New Mexico. These communities are described below.

Mesquite and Mixed Desert Shrublands. Mesquite Shrublands occur primarily on sandy and loamy fine sands, stony soils, and loamy fine sand soil types. Vegetation cover in mesquite shrublands can be variable depending on soil types; however, they are generally dominated by honey mesquite, broom snakeweed, plains yucca, and sand sagebrush. Grass cover is dominated by bush muhly, alkali sacaton, black gramma grass, little bluestem, and purple three-awn.

Mixed Desert Shrublands are found mainly in sandy loams on stony and rough soil types. Vegetation is dominated by broom snakeweed, honey mesquite, plains yucca, sand sagebrush, indigobush, catclaw acacia, and javelina bush. Dominant understory forb species include hog potato, grassland croton, twinleaf senna, silverleaf nightshade, birdbill dayflower, bicolor fanmustard, fragrant heliotrope, annual white buckwheat, and mountain pepperweed. Dominant grasses include alkali sacaton, bush muhly, black gramma grass, sand dropseed, and purple three-awn.

Creosote Bush Scrub/Shrub. Creosote bush shrublands are scattered along the Project route and generally occur on stony limestone, gravelly-fine sandy loams, and gypsum-derived soil types. This vegetation community is dominated by creosote bush, plains yucca, broom snakeweed, catclaw acacia, and widely spaced forbs and grasses with a low-density understory vegetation cover. Acacia shrublands dominated by dense thickets of catclaw acacia with understory species, similar to those found in creosote bush shrublands, were documented in the Project area. These communities were found to co-occur with creosote bush shrubland communities in the Project area.

Desert Grasslands. Desert grasslands that occur primarily on sandy loams were observed by Double E within the Project area about 5 miles north of the Texas boundary. Vegetation in desert grasslands is dominated by alkali sacaton, bushy muhly, black gramma,

purple three-awn, and patches of sandbur grass. Honey mesquite, plains yucca, sand sagebrush, and forbs, including birdbill dayflower and silverleaf nightshade, are also common.

Shinnery Oak Shrublands. Shinnery oak shrublands were observed to be relatively uncommon and scattered throughout the Project area during field surveys. They occur primarily on sandy loams (*Kermit-Berino fine sands*), and vegetation is dominated by shinnery oak (*Quercus harvardii*), honey mesquite, plains yucca, sand sagebrush, bush muhly, little bluestem, and various dropseeds. This habitat type often forms an ecotone with mixed desert shrublands and mesquite shrublands.

Herbaceous Upland. Small mesic depressions totaling about 25 acres were documented across the Project area in New Mexico. These areas support mesic growing conditions and contain diverse plant and animal life. Honey mesquite, little-leaf sumac, and netleaf hackberry are the dominant shrub species found in this community. Understory species are dominated by annual sunflower, bluegrass, birdbill dayflower, silverleaf nightshade, switchgrass, and black gramma grass.

Wetland/Riparian. Two areas categorized as wetland or riparian communities were observed along the L100 route in New Mexico. The Project crosses wetland and riparian communities at the Pecos River crossing and near a lateral ditch off of the Black River Supply Ditch. Dominant species include saltgrass and feather fingergrass. Small patches of common threesquare were also observed. Saltcedar (a noxious weed) was occasionally found in more saturated areas. About 23 acres of riparian and wetland areas would be crossed by the Project in New Mexico.

Agriculture. Agricultural lands were observed along the proposed Line L100 right-ofway on private lands and consist of dryland grass and hay fields. No row crops or orchards were identified within the survey area in New Mexico.

4.1.1.2 Special Status Vegetation

Important Plant Areas are specific places across New Mexico that support either a high diversity of sensitive plant species or consist of the last remaining locations of New Mexico's most endangered plants (EMNRD, 2019). Portions of Line T100 and a proposed access road on T100 cross a New Mexico Important Plant Area (#106 – Forty-Niner Ridge) that contains suitable habitat for the Tharp's blue star, which is a New Mexico state-listed species (see section B.4.3, Special Status Species).

4.1.1.3 Noxious Weeds

Noxious weed species listed by the State of New Mexico (New Mexico Department of Agriculture [NMDA], 2016) were observed in the Project area during field surveys. These species included Scotch thistle (*Onopordum acanthium*) – A list; African rue (*Peganum harmala*) – B List; halogeton (*Halogeton glomeratus*)– B List; and saltcedar (*Tamarix spp.*) – C

List¹⁵. Two additional non-listed noxious weed species, goathead and Russian thistle, were observed in the Project area.

Population occurrences of noxious weed species in New Mexico were concentrated in the northern portion of the proposed T100 and L100 rights-of-way. Saltcedar was the most common noxious weed observed during field surveys.

4.1.2 Texas

4.1.2.1 Vegetation Communities

Double E used the TPWD's Texas Ecosystem Analytical Mapper tool to identify vegetation communities in the Project area in Texas (TPWD, 2018a). Five general vegetation communities would be crossed by the Project in Texas. These communities were verified by Double E's biologists during the June 2018 and July 2019 field surveys. These communities are summarized below.

Mesquite and Mixed Desert Shrublands. Honey mesquite is the most dominant species of this broadly defined vegetation community. It is typically found on former prairie or savanna soils. Although co-dominants vary by region, species commonly associated with mesquite shrublands include lotebush, juniper, sugar or netleaf hackberry, pricklypear, and agarito. The Mesquite and Mixed Desert Shrubland community also includes Creosote Bush Shrubland, Tobosa / Mesquite Shrubland, Salty Desert Scrub, Desert Wash Shrubland, Gyp ("Gypsum") Shrubland (less than 1 percent), Desert Deep Sand and Dune Shrubland (less than 1 percent), and Desert Pavement.

Grasslands. Grasslands in the Project area include Tobosa Grassland, Loamy Plains Grassland, Sandy Desert Grassland, and Gyp Grassland (less than 1 percent). Tobosa grassland is mapped on clay flats from the Trans-Pecos eastward into the Rolling Plains and Edwards Plateau. Tobosa grass may form open or dense stands with few shrubs in some stands, while other areas are more diverse. Sparse shrub cover with species such as mesquite, lotebush, jointfir, tarbush, and allthron may be present. Succulents such as Engelmann pricklypear, Buckley's yucca, and Christmas cactus are common. Other grasses that may be present include blue grama and sideoats grama.

Loamy Plains Grasslands typically occur on relatively deep, loamy soils in areas within a matrix of broad grasslands over shallower soils (Trans-Pecos: Shallow Desert Grassland) or rolling, discontinuous soils (Trans-Pecos: Desert Grassland). Grasses in this community may include sideoats grama, black grama, blue grama, tobosa, silver bluestem, and fluffgrass. Mesquite, tarbrush, and creosote bush are common invasive species in areas that generally lack a high density of javelina bush, whitethorn acacia, or juniper species.

¹⁵ A-list species are currently not present in New Mexico or have limited distribution. Preventing new infestations of these species is the highest priority; B-list species are limited to portions of the state and management should be designed to stop any further spread; C-list species are wide-spread in the state and management decisions for these species should be determined at the local level (NMDA, 2016).

Sandy Desert Grassland occurs at relatively low elevation deserts along the northern part of the Trans-Pecos and extends into the southern High Plains. Common grasses include sand dropseed, tobosa, Lehmann lovegrass, Mediterranean lovegrass, threeawns, and sand muhly. Mesquite, creosote bush, catclaw acacia, and yucca species may be present.

Gyp Grassland typically occurs at relatively low elevations in gypsum-influenced soils. Representative species may include gypgrass, gypsum grama, rough coldenia, sand nama, alkali sacaton, and onion blanket-flower. Common shrubs include fourwing saltbush, Torrey's yucca, mesquite, creosote bush, and javelina bush.

Creosote Bush Scrub/Shrub. Creosote Bush Scrub/Shrub communities in the Project area include Creosote Bush Scrub and Sparse Creosote Bush Scrub. The Creosote Bush Scrub community is mapped at low elevations within intermountain basins in the Trans-Pecos, and exists primarily on flats or gently rolling landscapes over gravelly colluvial or alluvial soils. Creosote bush is often the primary dominant species, and diversity is often low. Other woody species may include mesquite, mariola, catclaw acacia, and whitethorn acacia. Common succulents include Christmas cactus, Torrey's yucca, and pricklypear. Bush muhly, fluffgrass, burrograss, slim tridens, threeawn, and chino grama are common grasses in the creosote bush scrub community.

The Sparse Creosote Bush Scrub community generally occurs in low desert flats and is commonly dominated by a sparse cover of creosote bush with a low diversity of other species. Shrubs such as mariola and whitethorn acacia may be present with succulents such as Torrey's yucca, lechuguilla, and ocotillo (TPWD, 2018a).

Desert Grasslands. Desert Grasslands in the Project area include the Desert Grassland and Salty Desert Grassland communities. The Desert Wash Grassland community is mapped along relatively low elevation arroyos and draws. Common grasses include sideoats grama, silver bluestem, black grama, and threeawn species. Some areas may be well-watered and salty and support species such as saltgrass and alkali sacaton. Common shrubs include mesquite, creosote bush, and Acacia species.

Salty Desert Grasslands are associated with salty, moist soils along the Pecos River and other salty basins and alluvial fans. Alkali sacaton is often dominant and species such as Russian thistle, false Rhodes grass, pink pappusgrass, tobosa, burrograss, desert seepweed, and pickleweed are often present. Shrubs and small trees such as mesquite, fourwing saltbush, allthorn, and saltcedar are also present.

Marsh/Wetland/Riparian. This marsh habitat occurs in soils that are not considered to be naturally moist. These soils may exist in areas with man-made stock tanks that are alternately wet and dry. Common dominant species include spikerushes, cattails, bermudagrass, and smartweeds.

As previously described in section B.3, the Project would cross one PEM wetland within Texas along Line L100. However, this wetland would be entirely avoided via HDD at the Pecos River Crossing, and the HDD entry and exit points are located outside of the wetland area.

Urban Low Intensity/Barren. "Urban Low Intensity" and "Barren" areas were also mapped in the Project vicinity. The Urban Low Intensity designation is characterized by areas that are disturbed but not entirely covered with impervious cover. The Barren designation includes areas with little to no vegetation cover that are generally associated with human-associated land clearing.

4.1.2.2 Noxious Weeds

Two noxious weed species were observed during the habitat surveys in Texas. African rue was found at the Laydown Yard property and along the T300 pipeline near milepost 113.6 about 1,200 feet south of Farm-to-Market Road 1450; and saltcedar was found within the riparian zone of the Pecos River crossing in Texas near MP 108.35. Both species are identified as noxious on NRCS' Introduced, Invasive and Noxious Weed database for Texas.

4.1.3 Impacts and Mitigation

Table C-5 in appendix C identifies the acreages of vegetation communities that would be temporarily and permanently affected by the construction and operation of the Project. Construction and operation of the Project would result in approximately 2,410 acres of temporary vegetation disturbance. This total includes approximately 6.2 acres of new access roads. About 1.6 acres and 0.3 acre of wetland and riparian areas would be temporarily and permanently affected during the Project, respectively.

Construction and operation of the Project would result in temporary and permanent, direct and indirect, and short- and long-term adverse impacts on vegetation. The majority of these impacts would occur in desert shrubland communities. Clearing and grading of the pipeline construction work areas would temporarily remove about 2,410 acres of vegetation from the Project area for a period of at least 2 to 5 years, until restoration is complete. Post-construction, Double E would permanently maintain an operational 50-foot-wide easement in an area that encompasses about 865 acres. Only forbs and grasses would be allowed to grow in a 10-foot swath, centered over the pipeline. Scrubs and bushes would be allowed to grow within a 15-foot area on either side of the 10-foot corridor centered on the pipeline. Tree and deep-rooted shrub growth would generally be prohibited within this portion of the right-of-way over the pipe during operation and maintenance of the pipelines.

The Project is located in xeric desert environments, and about 80 percent of the soils crossed by the Project may present challenges during revegetation. Refer to section B.2.3 (Post-Construction Revegetation) for a more detailed discussion of revegetation. As such, restoration of temporarily cleared construction work areas is expected to take approximately 2 to 5 years or more. Potential indirect impacts on vegetation during construction may include compaction of soils and alteration of topsoil layers that could affect post-construction revegetation. Our recommendation regarding topsoil compaction is provided in section 2.3, Post-Construction Revegetation and section E, FERC Staff Conclusions and Recommendations. Dust from construction activities could also indirectly affect adjacent vegetation by coating leaves with dust and preventing photosynthesis. Erosion associated with construction may also indirectly affect vegetation.

Direct impacts on vegetation could result from vehicles or construction equipment driving over plants or from construction personnel walking on plants. Plants growing within the construction corridor and associated workspaces would be most vulnerable to direct impacts. Construction could also affect vegetation communities by reducing or degrading available habitat for new plant growth.

Depending on the proximity of ground disturbance to plant habitat, construction could indirectly affect special status plant species and the ecological processes that sustain them. Construction could potentially affect ecological processes and habitat conditions that include ground cover, soil nutrient flows, hydrological flows, solar exposure, thermal cover, fugitive dust loads, non-native species dispersal, habitat connectivity, and pollinator and dispersal visitation behaviors.

Following the completion of construction, the unauthorized use of access routes by the public could result in direct disturbance of vegetation and sensitive plant species.

4.1.3.1 Best Management Practices and Revegetation

Double E would implement the measures contained in FERC's Plan and Procedures to minimize impacts on vegetation. Double E would also implement measures required by the BLM and/or state-management agencies as applicable. These measures would be incorporated and included into the Project's E&SC Plan. Other plans to be developed to ensure successful revegetation would be filed in Double E's Implementation Plan, prior to construction include:

- a Project-specific *Reclamation Plan*; and
- a Project-specific *Noxious Weed Plan* (see below for additional discussion of noxious weeds).

In addition, Double E would:

- return ATWS and other temporary work areas to pre-existing contours and conditions as soon as possible and revegetate the areas in accordance with landowner and landmanagement agency requirements using federal or state agency, landowner, or NRCS-recommended native seed mixes; and
- conduct follow-up inspections of all disturbed areas, as necessary, to determine the success of revegetation and address landowner concerns. At a minimum, inspections would be conducted after the first and second growing seasons to confirm that revegetation efforts are proceeding satisfactorily.
- develop efforts to control unauthorized off-road vehicle use in cooperation with private landowners, the BLM, and state land managers. During construction, keep vehicles and equipment on existing roads and approved temporary and new access routes, and avoid travel across undisturbed surfaces; instruct workers to park in designated areas authorized by the agencies and ATWS described in this EA and Double E's FERC and BLM permit applications;
- maintain signage and gates as necessary to avoid inadvertent use of unauthorized access; and

• create water bars from soil during construction to reroute water away from construction right-of-way and workspaces to further reduce sedimentation and erosion potential.

The BLM could require additional measures on BLM-managed land to further reduce impacts on vegetation.

4.1.3.2 Noxious Weeds

The use of construction equipment and clearing of native vegetation could increase the spread of invasive or noxious weed populations, which would also affect the revegetation success of native communities during post-construction reclamation. During construction, exposed topsoil may provide for the recruitment of invasive species, and vehicles and construction equipment could transport seeds from infested areas to non-infested areas. This is a particular concern at the Pecos River crossings.

To reduce the potential for introducing or spreading noxious weeds, Double E has committed to adhering to erosion control measures as outlined in the FERC's Plan and Procedures. Implementation of these measures would help mitigate sediment movement into newly disturbed soils to avoid the potential of invasive plant species seed distribution. Additionally, Double E would use construction techniques along the pipeline routes to minimize the time bare soil is exposed to prevent the establishment of invasive species. Double E has committed to reseeding all disturbed areas promptly after final grading in compliance with landowner agreements and state and local permits. Double E has also committed to using local sources of certified weed-free straw or hay for reclamation and erosion control.

In addition, Double E would develop a *Noxious Weed Control Plan* that would reduce the potential for the introduction of noxious weeds and invasive species to newly disturbed construction areas. Additional measures are included in EA section B.2.3. The *Noxious Weed Control Plan* would include the following BMPs:

- identifying and pre-treating existing weed populations found within the right-ofway. Double E would consult with the BLM for acceptable weed control methods, which would include the provisions in the FERC Plan and BLM requirements;
- cleaning equipment and vehicles used to move vegetation and topsoil during Project clearing and restoration phases to remove seeds, roots, and rhizomes prior to being moved off site;
- establishing wash stations at the entrance and exit of Project areas that include sensitive resource areas;
- returning topsoil and vegetation from infested sites to areas where they were stripped; and
- following restoration, conducting weed monitoring along the rights-of-way, ATWS and disturbed sections of access roads after the first and second growing seasons, and develop an integrated weed control program to control weeds within the permanently maintained rights-of-way.

As identified above, Double E would place wash stations at the start of each construction spread and/or where the contractors would unload equipment prior to moving it into the right-ofway. Wash stations would be placed at the Waha Pigging Facility area; at the Poker Lake Operational facility; the L100 Meter/Operation area at the end of Line L100; and at the Lane Plant. For those areas where noxious weeds were observed during biological field surveys, Double E would assess the need for additional wash stations to prevent the transport of noxious weeds from these areas. Once Double E has selected its construction contractor, Double E would verify equipment unloading areas and evaluate the need for additional wash stations. If deemed necessary, Double E would file requests for new wash station locations with the appropriate agencies.

During consultations with the BLM, additional measures were identified that may be required in the BLM's Right-of-Way Grant Authorization. The BLM would require the use of native plant species in post-construction reclamation seed mixes. According to the BLM, seed mixes would need to be certified weed-free and seed test results would be requested from the vendor to avoid inadvertently introducing invasive or noxious weed species to reclamation sites. Any alternate seeds used to substitute for primary plant species that are unavailable at the time of reclamation would also be native.

In its comments, the NMDGF stated that seeds should be sourced from the same region and habitat type as the reclamation site. Double E also has agreed to continue to work in accordance with the FERC Plan and Procedures, BLM, New Mexico State Lands Trust, Texas University Lands, and landowner requests for revegetation and maintenance of the Project, including addressing the occurrence of noxious weeds in the right-of-way and Project workspaces. We find this is appropriate strategy for ensuring noxious weeds are adequately addressed before, during, and after construction activities.

Short and long-term productivity of vegetation would be temporarily affected during construction until the completion of restoration and reclamation activities. However, the implementation of Double E's proposed measures, the Commission's Plan and Procedures, the *Noxious Weed Control Plan*, and additional measures required by the BLM and other land-managing agencies would adequately minimize Project adverse impacts on vegetation.

4.2 Wildlife and Fisheries

4.2.1 Wildlife

The Project lies within the Chihuahuan Desert Ecoregion. Common mammalian species observed during field studies in the Project area included coyote, mule deer, desert cottontail, javelina, banner-tailed kangaroo rat, and black-tailed jackrabbit.

Reptile species observed during field surveys in the Project area included prairie rattlesnake, western diamond-backed rattlesnake, ornate box turtle, eastern collared lizard, little striped whiptail, and round-tailed horned lizard.

Bird species observed during field surveys in the Project area included greater roadrunner, turkey vulture, red-tailed hawk, scaled quail, loggerhead shrike, western meadowlark, cactus wren, scissor-tailed flycatcher, and pyrrhuloxia (desert cardinal).

Habitat surveys within the Project area were conducted by Double E's biologists from June 2018 to September 2018. Additional surveys were conducted in January 2019 to evaluate Project reroutes in New Mexico. Proposed Project reroutes in Texas were surveyed between September 2018 and June 2019.

The Project would not cross any State Wildlife Areas; however, it would cross NMDGF Game Management Unit 31 in the southeast corner of the state (NMDGF, 2019a). No big game winter ranges or important fawning/calving habitats were identified within this Management Unit or in the Project area in Texas (TPWD, 2019a; National Fish and Wildlife Foundation, 2018). No privately held game preserves have been identified by landowners within 1 mile of the Project, and no conservation easements are crossed by the Project. The Project does not cross any National Parks, National Wildlife Refuges, or state Wildlife Management Areas (USDOI, 2014a and 2014b; TPWD, 2013a; NMDGF, 2016c; University of Montana, 2017; and USFWS, 2016).

In addition, no sanctuaries or wildlife preserves were identified along the proposed Project route (Biota Information System of New Mexico [BISON-M], 2019; Schmerler, 2018). The Pecos River crossing in the vicinity of the MP 10.5 on Line L100 in New Mexico is designated as Special Fish Habitat (refer to section B.4.4 for additional information regarding this designation). Additionally, Line L100 would cross the NMDGF's Lower Pecos and Black Rivers Conservation Opportunity Area, including a section on the eastern boundary of the conservation area characterized as a desert alkaline-saline wetland (BISON-M, 2019).

4.2.1.1 Impacts and Mitigation

Construction and operation of the Project would result in temporary and permanent, direct and indirect, and short and long-term adverse impacts on wildlife and wildlife habitat. Impacts would primarily result from disturbance, displacement, or direct mortality associated with:

- construction dust and noise, increased construction traffic, and night-lighting;
- vegetation clearing, ground-moving operations, and trenching activities. Smaller wildlife species may fall into trenches and become trapped. Construction could also result in the direct mortality of less mobile animals such as rodents, reptiles, amphibians, and invertebrates that may be unable to escape the immediate construction area; and
- potential inadvertent release during HDD operations that could kill or injure aquatic species.

Clearing of vegetation would reduce nesting, cover, and foraging habitat for many species. Larger and more mobile wildlife, such as birds and large mammals, are expected to temporarily relocate to adjacent available habitat during construction activities. However, suitable adjacent and available habitat has been reduced in most of the Project area due to existing oil and gas activities and other disturbance in the region.

The vegetation used by wildlife for foraging and habitat that would be affected by the Project is summarized in table C-5 in appendix C and discussed in detail in section B.4.1. Construction activities would involve temporary clearing, grading, and removal of 2,410 acres of

vegetation that provide forage, protective cover, and habitat for wildlife. About 865 acres would be permanently maintained for Project facilities and roads. As previously discussed, the temporarily affected wildlife forage in Project rights-of-way and ATWS would be restored following the completion of construction.

Since the Project is located in xeric desert environments and about 80 percent of the soils crossed by the Project present revegetation challenges, restoration of the Project workspaces would require additional time and efforts to fully restore. Based on our experience, it is anticipated that it would take at least 2 to 5 years before vegetation would be restored to pre-construction conditions. Erosion from construction in disturbed areas could also delay reclamation efforts and indirectly disturb adjacent wildlife habitat.

Construction activities could result in the increased mortality of wildlife, increased dust, and habitat degradation. Increased construction-related night lighting could also affect wildlife population viability and behavior.

The increase in ambient noise in the immediate vicinity during construction, particularly near HDD activities conducted during breeding and nesting seasons, could temporarily affect wildlife behavior. Foraging, mating, and nesting may be disrupted and result in decreased wildlife production and habitat use or the abandonment of nests. On-going vegetation management and other maintenance activities in the right-of-way could also interfere with wildlife breeding, nesting, and foraging.

Best Management Practices and Measures

Double E has committed to implementing a Project-specific E&SC Plan based upon on the requirements outlined in FERC's Plan and Procedures. Double E would file the final E&SC Plan prior to construction for FERC review and approval. Where necessary, Double E would install temporary erosion and sediment controls that would be maintained throughout construction. Additionally, Double E has committed to incorporating seeding recommendations identified by the NRCS, BLM, and state and local agencies.

To minimize new disturbance and vegetation clearing along previously undisturbed corridors, Double E has designed the Project to parallel and use existing disturbed areas as much as practicable and would limit disturbance and clearing to areas necessary to facilitate safe and efficient installation of the facilities. Double E has also committed to constructing and maintaining pipeline trenches in a manner that would prevent human or wildlife entrapment by implementing the following measures:

- The ends of welded pipeline sections would be capped at night to prevent entrapment.
- If a trench is left open for 8 hours or less, no escape ramps would be constructed. However, prior to backfilling, the trench would be inspected for wildlife by a wildlife biologist. If wildlife is present, the biologist would assist in its removal and release it at least 100 yards from the trench in undisturbed habitat.
- If a trench is left open for over 8 hours, escape ramps or ladders would be constructed at no less than a 30-degree slope or 500 feet apart within the trenches.

- Double E would provide a report to the applicable agencies on the vertebrates found and removed from trenches within 24 hours of removal.
- To check for any wildlife that may be covered or not visible, the biologist would inspect the top 2 inches of loose soil in the trench prior to backfilling.

Because construction noise would be short-term and would generally diminish in a relatively short distance from the source, noise effects on wildlife are not expected to be sustained and would primarily occur during HDD activities. Due to the extensive amount of existing industrial facilities in the area, particularly in Texas, wildlife species in the Project area are assumed to be somewhat habituated to noise from existing operating facilities and construction. With the exception of sensitive species such as the ferruginous hawk and Harris hawk, wildlife are expected to become habituated to any increase in new construction and operational noise. However, behavioral modifications could occur until wildlife becomes habituated to the new noise sources. Changes in behavior could include habitat avoidance and nest abandonment. A discussion of impacts and mitigation for migratory birds and raptors is further provided below.

During scoping, we received comments from the NMDGF regarding measures the agency recommends to further reduce impacts on wildlife during construction of the Project. In addition, during consultations with the TPWD, Double E received similar comments regarding potential measures to minimize impacts on wildlife from unauthorized collecting, noise, trench entrapment, construction-related dust and debris, and potential HDD inadvertent releases. Double E has adopted these measures into its construction plans for the Project. These measures include the following:

- Provide environmental awareness training to all employees, contractors, and/or site visitors of relevant rules and regulations that protect wildlife, particularly special status species.
- Provide enclosed solid waste receptacles at all Project areas. Non-hazardous solid waste (trash) would be collected and deposited in the on-site receptacles. Solid waste would be collected and disposed of by a local waste disposal contractor.
- Clearly delineate and maintain Project boundaries (including staging areas) for contractors to restrict unapproved access. This may include posting signs on approved access routes.
- To the extent practicable, schedule all vegetation removal, trimming, and grading of vegetated areas outside of peak wildlife breeding and nesting seasons (generally April 1 through August 15). This timing is consistent with the migratory bird window in the FERC Plan.
- Prevent increased night lighting of native habitats as much as possible. If it is not possible to restrict construction activities to daylight hours, use down shielding or directional lighting to avoid light trespass into wildlife habitat. To the maximum extent practicable, while allowing for public safety, use low intensity energy saving lighting (e.g., low pressure sodium lamps). Bright white light, such as metal halide, halogen, fluorescent, mercury vapor, or incandescent lamps should not be used.

- Use appropriate deterrents to prevent wildlife from nesting or denning on structures where they cause conflicts, may endanger themselves, or create a human health and safety hazard.
- Implement standard soil erosion and dust control measures, including establishing vegetation cover to stabilize soil and using erosion blankets to prevent soil loss.
- Prepare and implement a Hazardous Materials Control Plan and a trash disposal plan.
- Implement inadvertent release measures, particularly for releases into open water.
- Check for wildlife under vehicles and equipment that have been stationary for more than 1 hour and each morning prior to moving or operation.
- Require that all personnel follow posted speed limits.
- Prohibit firearms or pets at Project work sites.

In summary, Double E has committed to adopt the measures recommended by the TPWD and NMDGF into its Project and would adhere to any additional measures required by the BLM for wildlife species on federal lands. In addition, with the implementation of the measures contained in FERC's Plan and Procedures and Double E's *Noxious Weed Control Plan*, construction and operation of the Project would not result in long-term or significant impacts on wildlife.

4.2.1.2 Migratory Birds and Raptors

Migratory birds are species that nest in the United States and Canada during the summer and migrate to and from the tropical regions of Mexico, Central and South America, and the Caribbean for the non-breeding season. Migratory birds are protected under the Migratory Bird Treaty Act ([MBTA] – 16 U.S. Code 703-711), and bald and bolden eagles are protected under the Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act ([BGEPA] – 16 U.S Code 668-668d). The MBTA, as amended, prohibits the intentional taking, killing, possession, transportation, and importation of migratory birds, their eggs, parts, and nests. Executive Order 13186 was enacted in 2001 to, among other things, ensure that environmental analyses of federal actions evaluate the impacts of actions on migratory birds. Executive Order 13186 directs federal agencies to identify where unintentional take is likely to have a measurable negative effect on migratory bird populations and avoid, minimize, or mitigate adverse impacts on migratory birds through enhanced collaboration with the USFWS. The order emphasizes species of concern, priority habitats, and key risk factors with a particular focus on population-level impacts.

On March 30, 2011, the USFWS and the Commission entered into a Memorandum of Understanding that focuses on avoiding or minimizing adverse impacts on migratory birds and strengthening migratory bird conservation through enhanced collaboration between the two agencies. This voluntary agreement does not waive legal requirements under the MBTA, BGEPA, ESA, Federal Power Act, NGA, or any other statute and does not authorize the take of migratory birds.

The BGEPA provides added protection to bald and golden eagles. The BGEPA prohibits the take, possession, sale, offer to sell, purchase, barter, transport, and export or import of any bald or golden eagle, alive or dead, including any part, nest, or egg, unless allowed by permit.

The definition of "take" under this act is "to pursue, shoot, shoot at, poison, wound, kill, capture, trap, collect, or molest or disturb." The definition of "disturb" under the Act is "to agitate or bother a bald or golden eagle to a degree that causes, or is likely to cause, based on the best scientific information available, 1) injury to an eagle, 2) a decrease in its productivity, by substantially interfering with normal breeding, feeding, or sheltering behavior, or 3) nest abandonment, by substantially interfering with normal breeding, feeding, or sheltering behavior." If a proposed project or action occurs in an area where nesting, feeding, or roosting eagles occur, the proponent often needs to implement special conservation measures to follow the BGEPA.

Hawks, falcons, vultures, owls, songbirds, and other insect eating birds are protected under New Mexico State Statutes (17-2-13 and 17-2-14 of the New Mexico Statutes [Annotated]). TPWD Code - Chapter 64, Code Section 64.002, regarding protection of nongame birds, provides that no person may catch, kill, injure, pursue, or possess a bird that is not a game bird. TPWD Code Section 64.003, regarding destroying nests or eggs, provides that no person may destroy or take the nests, eggs, or young of any wild game bird, wild bird, or wild fowl. TPWD Code Chapter 64 does not allow for incidental take, which is more restrictive than the MBTA.

A variety of migratory bird species, including songbirds and raptors, use habitat in the Project area. The USFWS-established Birds of Conservation Concern (BCC) (USFWS, 2008) report identifies priority bird species at the national, regional, and Bird Conservation Region levels. The Project lies within the boundaries of BCC Bird Conservation Regions 18 — Shortgrass Prairie and 35 — Chihuahuan Desert (USFWS, 2008). Table C-6 in appendix C identifies those birds identified in the Project area.

The Project right-of-way is located in the vicinity of two Audubon Important Bird Areas managed by the BLM in New Mexico. The first area is the Laguna Grande Complex, which consists of a group of salt playas 0.8 mile from the proposed right-of-way that provide nesting habitat for snowy plover and important stopover sites for migrating shorebirds. The second area is a portion of the Phantom Banks area that lies 1.8 mile from the proposed right-of-way and supports a colony of nesting great blue heron (BISON-M, 2019).

Double E provided the USFWS Carlsbad Field and Austin Ecological Services Field Offices and BLM Carlsbad Office with its BCC search results and proposed mitigation in letters dated October 24, 2018. Double E identified nine species listed as BCC; four species were BCC throughout their entire range and the remaining five are listed as Bird Conservation Regions 18 and 35. Further review of Regions 18 and 35 in New Mexico and Texas identified eight more species: Baird's sparrow, burrowing owl, Cassin's sparrow, golden eagle, lark bunting, lesser yellowlegs, long-billed curlew, and semipalmated sandpiper. Double E also requested recommendations on appropriate conservation measures for BCC species from the USFWS in the Project area. In response to Double E's letters, the USFWS provided Double E with updated species lists and nationwide standard conservation measures (USFWS, 2018).

Raptor nest observations were documented by Double E biologists during habitat surveys completed in 2018 and 2019 where access permission was granted. On private lands, raptor nests were identified within a 325-foot (approximately 100-meter) study corridor along the Project route. If trees suitable for raptor nests or transmission lines were identified in the general

Project area, they were checked for raptor nests via pedestrian or binocular viewing. On BLM lands, observations were completed within the proposed pipeline rights-of-way plus a 200-meter buffer. A 50-meter buffer was applied to the proposed rights-of-way during surveys completed on New Mexico State Trust Lands.

Double E's biologists reported 15 occupied raptor nests and 32 unoccupied or unknown status raptor nests during the surveys completed in 2018 and 2019. No bald or golden eagles or their nests were observed during general field surveys. Based on the absence of suitable habitat, bald eagles are not expected to occur in the Project area. Golden eagles may use the Project area for foraging; however, suitable cliff and large tree nesting habitat for this species is limited in the Project area. We do not anticipate that the Project would adversely impact bald or golden eagles due to the lack of suitable habitat in the Project area.

One individual Harris hawk was observed during the habitat surveys. Additional sensitive species that were observed during field surveys included prairie falcon, western burrowing owl, and lesser prairie chicken.

Construction activities would involve temporary clearing, grading, and removal of 2,410 acres of vegetation that provide forage, protective cover, and habitat for birds. Loss of full foraging and nesting use in those acres would extend for a period of at least 2 to 5 years until restoration is complete. Approximately 865 of these acres would be permanently maintained for operational use. Deep-rooted shrubs would be controlled in the operational right-of-way, which could potentially degrade existing habitat.

If construction occurs during nesting seasons for raptors and other migratory birds, direct and indirect impacts could occur on nesting birds, eggs, and young. Impacts could include the loss of foraging and nesting habitat following the removal of vegetation within construction workspaces.

Construction Mitigation

Double E's construction schedule could overlap the nesting season for many bird species and could impact migratory birds, including disturbance due to noise, and possible mortality and destruction of nests. These impacts would be limited to a single nesting season during Project construction. Construction would also reduce the amount of habitat available for foraging and would temporarily displace birds into adjacent habitats; however, a high proportion of adjacent similar habitat is available in the Project area. Implementation of the construction and restoration measures in the FERC Plan would reduce the extent and duration of impacts on migratory bird habitat by restoring all areas not necessary to be maintained for operation to preconstruction conditions.

If active nests or breeding behavior are detected during the surveys, Double E has committed to establishing buffer zones (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) to avoid the nest until after the chicks have fledged. Since construction is likely to occur outside of the nesting season, during clearing activities Double E would remove observed unoccupied raptor nests within the rights-of-way limits and collapse unoccupied owl burrows within the right-of-way to lessen/avoid the likelihood of occupation. To prevent direct mortality to burrowing owls, each burrow would be evaluated by a qualified biologist prior to collapsing burrows that are presumed to be unoccupied.

In addition, in its letters dated October 28, 2018 to the USFWS Carlsbad Field and Austin Ecological Service Field Offices and BLM Carlsbad Office, Double E proposed the following conservation measures:

- Placement of facilities such as access roads and contractor staging yards would occur in previously cleared areas where feasible.
- The width of the permanent right-of-way would be minimized to only that which is absolutely necessary to maintain the integrity of the pipeline (currently proposed to maintain up to 50 feet).
- Adherence to the Project's E&SC Plan, based on protocols and procedures outlined in FERC's Plan and Procedures, and local and other state requirements.
- Following construction, in accordance with the FERC Plan, Double E would not conduct routine vegetation maintenance along the pipeline rights-of-way between April 15 and August 1 each year to avoid primary breeding and nesting seasons, to the extent practicable.

Comments from NMDGF and TPWD

Based on comments received on the Project regarding migratory birds, the NMDGF and TPWD recommended that ground disturbance and vegetation removal activities be conducted outside of the primary breeding season for migratory songbirds and raptors (identified by the agencies as March 1 to September 1 in New Mexico and March 15 to September 15 in Texas) (Schmerler, 2018; Wunder, 2018). If ground-disturbing and clearing activities during the breeding season cannot be avoided, the agencies recommended that the area should be surveyed for active nest sites immediately prior to disturbance. The NMDGF requested that pre-construction surveys be conducted within a 0.25-mile buffer from the centerline, and within a 0.5-mile buffer from the centerline in areas where Harris hawks have been observed (Kellermueller, 2019). The NMDGF also indicated that burrowing owls use winter burrows in the southeast portion of New Mexico and western Texas and may use burrows year-round in the Project area (Kellermueller, 2019).

As indicated above, regardless of the time of year Double E mobilizes for construction activities, Double E has agreed to perform pre-construction avian nest surveys prior to clearing and would flag and avoid nests until chicks have fledged. The results of the pre-construction surveys establishing presence/absence would be filed with FERC and BLM prior to construction.

We find that vegetation maintenance during Project operations would be conducted outside of the peak nesting season (April 15 and August 1), as required by the FERC Plan, and would avoid direct impacts on migratory birds. The FERC Plan allows for altering this time window in the event operational activities need to occur, if approved by the land management agency or the USFWS. Double E would conduct vegetation clearing over the full width of the right-of-way in uplands no more than every three years. We and Double E anticipate that the
need for routine vegetation maintenance would be infrequent and limited to specific locations such as pipeline markers and road crossings.

In summary, based on the implementation of Double E's proposed and adopted measures, impacts on birds during the nesting season would be adequately avoided or minimized. We conclude that construction and operation of the Project would not have significant impacts on migratory birds, bald and golden eagles, or other raptors of concern. In addition, the BLM may require additional measures or surveys for migratory birds on BLM-managed land in the Project area, prior to construction on federal lands.

4.2.2 Fisheries

The Project would cross one perennial stream, the Pecos River, in two locations via HDD. One crossing is located in New Mexico at MP 10.5 along Line L100, and the other crossing is located in Texas at MP 108.4. No other perennial waters would be crossed by the Project.

The Pecos River is not a stocked water in New Mexico or Texas and there is no federally designated Essential Fish Habitat within or downstream of the Project. The Pecos watershed in the areas crossed by the Project does not include Outstanding Waters or Gold Medal Waters as designated by the NMDGF or TPWD (NMDGF, 2016b; TPWD, 2019b). According to the USFWS's IPaC database (USFWS, 2019b), no mapped critical habitat for federally listed fish species is present in waterbodies within the Project area.

None of the waterbodies in the Project area contain species managed by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service (NOAA-NMFS) (2017). Because none of the waterbodies crossed by the Project contain Essential Fish Habitat as designated under the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act of 1976, coordination with NOAA is not required (NOAA-NMFS, 2017). The portion of the Pecos River that would be crossed by the proposed Line L100 is a designated Special Status Water in New Mexico.

The Pecos River in the vicinity of the MP 10.5 along L100 in New Mexico is designated as Special Fish Habitat by NMDGF for the blue sucker, gray redhorse, Mexican tetra, and Pecos pupfish (USACE, 2017). These species have various sensitivity status (federal, state, and/or BLM, as shown on table C-7 in appendix C) and are further discussed in the applicable portions of Section B, below. No significant spawning locations for warmwater fish were identified in the vicinity of the Pecos River crossing in New Mexico (NMDGF, 2016a).

No important fish breeding or spawning areas were identified at the Pecos River crossing in Texas (Texas State University, 2013); however, the Pecos River is listed as a high aquatic life use, warm waterbody in Texas (TAC, 2018). In Texas, Ecologically Significant Stream Segments are waterbodies that have been determined to possess unique ecological value. None of the waterbodies within the Project area in Texas were identified as Ecologically Significant Stream Segments (TPWD, 2018b). Additional sensitive fish species that may occur within the Project area in Texas are discussed in Section B.4.3.

4.2.2.1 Impacts and Mitigation

Fuels, lubricants or drilling fluids used during routine construction activities and HDD operations could spill into aquatic habitats and resources. This could increase water turbidity and result in direct impacts on fish, which may include mortality depending on the magnitude and severity of the spill. Potential construction impacts could include temporary fragmentation of stream habitat and clearing of riparian vegetation, which could affect stream dynamics and fish habitat within the streams. Other impacts from construction could include increased sedimentation from upland areas and temporary increases in turbidity caused by runoff from upland construction areas during storm events.

Double E would cross intermittent and ephemeral waterbodies during dry conditions, or consistent with measures in the Commission's Procedures. Any jurisdictional intermittent or ephemeral waterbodies that are flowing at the time of construction would be crossed using dam and pump or flume techniques. The storage and use of hazardous materials would also be restricted during waterbody crossing activities and refueling and storage of hazardous materials would be prohibited within 100 feet of streams and wetlands during construction.

Double E has also committed to avoiding the withdrawal of hydrostatic test water from the Pecos River or other sources of surface water. Groundwater sources or other commercial sources would be used for hydrostatic testing. Deposition locations for hydrostatic test water after use have not been finalized; however, Double E would file this information, prior to construction.

We conclude that the Project could result in temporary impacts on fish from sedimentation or a potential inadvertent release during HDD activities at the Pecos River crossings. These effects are expected to be mitigated by the implementation of Double E's committed measures, the use of non-toxic drilling fluids, and the development of an acceptable HDD contingency plan for inadvertent returns. Any remaining impacts are not anticipated to affect the long-term health of fisheries in the Project area.

4.3 Special Status Species

Special status species are those species for which state or federal agencies provide an additional level of protection by law, regulation, or policy. Included in this category are federally listed species that are protected under Section 7 of the ESA, species proposed or candidates for listing by the USFWS, sensitive species designated by the BLM, and those species that are state listed as threatened, endangered, or otherwise considered sensitive.

Section 7(a)(2) of the ESA requires the Commission to ensure that any action it authorizes, funds, or carries out would not jeopardize the continued existence of federally listed or proposed listed species, or result in the adverse modification or destruction of critical habitat for federally listed and proposed species. As the lead federal agency for the Project, FERC is responsible for ESA consultation with the USFWS to determine whether any proposed or federally listed species, or critical or proposed critical habitat may occur in the Project area, and to determine the Project's potential impacts on these species and critical habitat. Candidate species and species under review for listing on the ESA receive no statutory protection under the ESA and, as such, a determination of effect is not required by the USFWS for these species. The USFWS does encourage cooperative conservation efforts for these species because they are, by definition, species that may warrant future protection under the ESA. Species classified as candidates or under review for listing under the ESA are typically considered during our assessments, as they may be listed in the future.

Double E Pipeline used the USFWS' Information for Planning and Conservation (IPaC) system and consulted with the USFWS to identify federal threatened or endangered species or designated critical habitats that could occur in the Project area, including the ancillary contractor and pipe storage yards and new access roads.

We reviewed the special status species master list provided by Double E in its application and identified additional state and BLM sensitive species from agency consultations that may potentially occur in the Project area. We revised the master list and narrowed down the species requiring further determination for potential presence in the Project area. Table C-7 in appendix C identifies 55 federally listed, state-listed, and/or BLM sensitive species as potentially having suitable habitat in the Project area. Potential impacts on special status species would be of a similar type as those identified for general wildlife (see section B.4.2), but may have more deleterious results due to the rarity and/or sensitivity of the species.

Seven of the special status species listed in table C-7 were observed during Double E's general habitat surveys in 2018 and 2019 — monarch butterfly, Texas horned lizard, western burrowing owl, Harris's hawk, lesser prairie chicken (also referred to as "LPC"), prairie falcon, and Scheer's pincushion cactus.

None of these seven species are federally listed under the ESA. The monarch butterfly is under review by the USFWS for ESA listing and is also BLM sensitive. The horned lizard is threatened in Texas. The burrowing owl is a USFWS Species of Concern, BLM sensitive, protected in New Mexico as a New Mexico Species of Greatest Conservation Need, and is Rare in Texas. The Harris hawk is a New Mexico Species of Management Concern. The LPC is under review by the USFWS and is BLM sensitive. The prairie falcon is rare in Texas. Scheer's pincushion cactus is BLM sensitive and endangered in New Mexico. These species are further discussed in the applicable sections below.

4.3.1 Federally Listed Species

Use of the USFWS's IPaC tool and consultations with the USFWS, Carlsbad Field and Austin Ecological Services Field Offices identified 38 species that are either protected under the ESA or are under review for listing by the USFWS, as potentially occurring in the Project area; No USFWS-designated Critical Habitat was identified in the Project area for any of these species during the IPaC review using the NMDGF's Environmental Review Tool (BISON-M, 2019). The USFWS indicated that three of the federally listed species, the least tern, piping plover, and the rufa red knot, only need be considered federally for wind projects. Therefore, no impacts are expected, and we have dismissed these from discussion below.

As our non-federal representative, Double E informally consulted with the USFWS to provide its IPaC results and to request survey protocols. Double E also provided the USFWS with survey results and supplemental Project information for route changes, including the addition of the Pecos laydown yard in Texas (letters dated October 24, 2018, and July 19 and October 21, 2019, to the USFWS Austin Ecological Services Field Office). Similar letters were provided to the USFWS Carlsbad Field Office in letters dated October 24, 2018, and February 20 and July 19, 2019, for Project updates in New Mexico.

After review of Double E's species and effects determinations, the USFWS Austin Field Office responded in correspondence dated November 28, 2018, and follow up letters on July 19, October 21, and November 22, 2019, stating that "after reviewing the information provided on the Project, the Service has determined that Project is unlikely to cause incidental take of any federally listed threatened or endangered species."

The USFWS Carlsbad Field Office also responded to Double E regarding federally listed species. In its letter dated February 20, 2019, Double E requested concurrence with a "no effect" determination for 11 species in New Mexico. In correspondence dated February 20, 2019, the USFWS stated that "the Service does not provide concurrence with no effect determination, but believes your agency has complied with section 7(a)(2) of the ESA by making a determination. Therefore, no further endangered species consultation will be required for this project unless: 1) the identified action is subsequently modified in a manner that causes an effect on listed species or critical habitat; 2) new information reveals the identified action may affect federally protected species or designated critical habitat in a manner or event not previously considered; or 3) a new species is listed or critical habitat is designated under ESA that may be affected by the action." In a follow up correspondence dated September 12, 2019, the USFWS Carlsbad Office responded to Double E's September 12, 2019 updated Project information by stating "If the determinations (no effect) have not changed, the Service acknowledges the changed route. The Service's previous response stands."

Double E's analysis concluded that federally listed species are not expected to occur in the Project area because of the lack of suitable habitat and applied a *no effect* determination for the Project's effects. We identified that the Project would have *no effect* for 24 of the 36 federally listed species identified in our independent analysis. For the species with "no effect" determination, impacts are not expected to occur in the Project area because of the lack of suitable habitat, or the species is endemic only to localities far removed from the Project area. Therefore, based on our independent analysis, we determined that some suitable or potential habitats would be crossed by the Project, and that the Project *may affect, but is not likely to adversely affect* four federally listed species, as further discussed below.

In summary, we determined that the remaining 12 federally listed, candidate, or species under federal review or otherwise considered sensitive may occur in the Project area, and are included in table C-7 in appendix C. Specifically, two are federally endangered (northern aplomado falcon and southwestern willow flycatcher), two are federally threatened (Pecos bluntnosed shiner and western snowy plover), one is categorized as a candidate for federal listing (Wright's marsh thistle), six are under review for federal listing (monarch butterfly, Pecos

pupfish, desert massasauga, spot-tailed earless lizard, lesser prairie chicken, and Tharp's blue star), and one is considered a USFWS "species of concern"¹⁶ (western burrowing owl).

Because we determined that the Project *is not likely adversely affect* four federally listed species (Pecos bluntnose shiner, northern aplomado falcon, western snowy plover, and southwestern willow flycatcher), we are requesting that the USFWS consider this EA (along with any species survey reports the USFWS may have received directly from Double E) as our biological assessment for the Project, and that the USFWS provide concurrence, as appropriate, with our effect determinations. Because the status of species "under review" by the USFWS could change during Project implementation, these species were included in our EA analysis below; however, as all of the "under review" species also have either BLM or State sensitivity or listing status, the non-ESA species are discussed in those sections, as applicable. The Wright's marsh thistle, as a federal candidate species, is discussed in this section, even though it has not yet been listed or proposed under the ESA.

Pecos Bluntnose Shiner (*Notropis simus pecosensis*) (**Threatened**). This shiner is federally listed as threatened and is state listed as endangered in New Mexico. Although the species was historically known to occur in the Pecos River in New Mexico from Fort Sumner south to the New Mexico/Texas state line, this species is currently concentrated in the Pecos River between Fort Sumner and Artesia, New Mexico. This area is about 60 river miles north (and upstream) of the Project area (USFWS, 2019a). Reduced instream flows in the Pecos River resulting from extensive agricultural draws are the primary cause of the decline of this species. Some sections of the Pecos River are completely devoid of water downstream of diversions during the summer months (USFWS, 1987).

The Project would cross the Pecos River in segments not currently known to be occupied by the Pecos bluntnose shiner. However, the Line L100 Pecos River crossing location in New Mexico does appear to support suitable habitat for this species based upon the habitat surveys conducted by Double E's biologists. Irrigation return flows at this location appear to provide pools, riffles, and runs that could support the Pecos bluntnose shiner.

Construction and hydrostatic water discharge in and adjacent to Pecos River crossing locations could increase sedimentation, generate potential contamination from construction erosion, result in unanticipated drilling mud releases, and cause inadvertent spills of hazardous materials. These potential events could result in mortality or affect breeding behavior of the shiner if it is present in the vicinity of the crossings.

To avoid potential impacts on this species, Double E would cross the Pecos River using HDD. In the event of an inadvertent release of drilling mud, Double E would implement measures contained in its *HDD Inadvertent Return Contingency Plan*. In addition, Double E would store all hazardous materials and staging at least 100 feet from waterbodies and implement hydrostatic discharge protocols. Double E would also install erosion control measures at crossing locations to control sediment until restoration is deemed successful. Based on the low potential for occurrence of the Pecos bluntnose shiner in the Project area and the

¹⁶ This is an informal term that refers to those species which the USFWS believes might be in need of concentrated conservation actions.

implementation of the recommended and proposed measures, we have determined that construction and operation of the Project *is not likely to adversely affect* individuals or populations of the Pecos bluntnose shiner.

Northern Aplomado Falcon (*Falco femoralis septentrionalis*) (Endangered). The northern aplomado falcon is listed as federally endangered in the Project area in New Mexico. Elsewhere it is listed as an experimental, non-essential population. This falcon is also state-listed as endangered in both Texas and New Mexico.

Northern aplomado falcons require open grassland or savannah habitat with scattered trees or shrubs where they are most often seen in pairs; they are also known to use stick nests built by other birds (TPWD, 2019c). The Project area in Texas contains suitable grassland habitat, and the falcon was recorded by the NMDGF within 1 mile of the Project area in New Mexico (Wunder, 2018). No species-specific surveys were conducted for this species.

Suitable foraging habitat for the aplomado falcon is present in the Project area. Several larger grasslands, including a 2.5-mile area dominated by grasslands, are crossed by the Project. Project activities could temporarily remove suitable foraging habitat for this species and reduce the abundance of prey. Construction noise and increased human presence could alter aplomado falcon behavior if the bird is foraging in the vicinity of the construction area.

Implementation of the measures in FERC's Plan and Procedures, and Double E's proposed measures summarized in section B.4.2.1.2 (migratory birds and raptors), including Double E's commitment to conduct pre-construction nesting surveys and avoid any occupied nest until the fledglings have fled; together with the revegetation measures in the FERC Plan would reduce the extent and duration of impacts on migratory bird habitat by restoring all areas not necessary to be maintained for operation to preconstruction conditions. These measures would adequately minimize long-term impacts on the northern aplomado falcon. In addition, because this species is a rare mobile visitor to the area, individuals would likely avoid active areas of construction. Therefore, direct impacts are not anticipated for this species. As such, we conclude that construction and operation of the Project *is not likely to adversely affect* the northern aplomado falcon.

Western Snowy Plover (*Charadrius alexandrinus*) (Threatened). Snowy plover are federally listed as threatened and are listed as rare in Texas. Plovers nest on beaches and sandy flats. Plover nests have been identified within 0.8 mile of the Line T100 right-of-way in the Laguna Grande Complex, which consists of a group of salt playas near the northern extent of the Project (BISON-M, 2019).

Construction activities could temporarily modify flight behavior of this species if it passes through the Project area during the breeding season. However, because this species is believed to be a rare mobile visitor to the area, it is unlikely that snowy plovers would nest in the immediate vicinity of the Project footprint and they would likely avoid active construction areas. Therefore, we conclude that construction and operation of the Project *is not likely to adversely affect* the western snowy plover.

Southwestern Willow Flycatcher (*Empidonax traillii extimus*) (Endangered). The southwestern willow flycatcher is listed as federally endangered and state endangered in both New Mexico and Texas. Nesting habitat for this species includes larger riparian and wetland thickets, generally of willow, tamarisk, and sometimes boxelder or Russian olive. Migrating flycatchers can occur in sparse or small riparian habitats or patches of riparian vegetation that may be dominated by native or exotic plant species. Migratory habitat for this species is present along the Pecos River.

Construction activities could affect behavior of this species during migration and cause flycatchers to temporarily avoid the Project area during migration. However, because the southwestern willow flycatcher is a rare mobile visitor to the Project area, suitable nesting habitat is not present in the Project area, and no riparian vegetation clearing would be necessary for the proposed HDD at the Pecos River, we find that at there is a very low probability that the Project would impact this species. Therefore, construction and operation of the Project *is not likely to adversely affect* the southwestern willow flycatcher.

Wright's marsh thistle (*Cirsium wrightii*) (Candidate). This thistle is a federal Candidate species, BLM sensitive, and endangered in New Mexico. It is known to inhabit wet, alkaline soils in spring seeps and marshy edges of streams and ponds that may occur in Project area. Potential habitat for this species could be present at the Pecos River crossing in New Mexico.

Potential impacts on the Wright's marsh thistle could include direct impacts from vehicles or construction equipment driving over, displacing, or killing plants. Construction personnel may also inadvertently trample or collect plants. Plants growing within the disturbance corridor and associated workspaces would be most vulnerable to direct impacts; however, vegetation near disturbed areas would also be vulnerable to accidental damage from vehicle and foot traffic leaving the disturbance area. Construction could also impact the population by reducing or degrading available habitat for new plant growth.

Depending on the proximity of ground disturbance to special status plant species habitat, Project construction could result in indirect impacts on special status plant species and the ecological processes that sustain them. Indirect impacts may include the degradation of habitat conditions that include ground cover, soil nutrient flows, hydrological flows, reductions in photosynthesis due to dust, thermal cover, fugitive dust loads, non-native species dispersal, habitat connectivity, and changes in visitation behaviors of pollinators and dispersal agents.

Inadvertent releases during HDD operations at the Pecos River could result in impacts on marsh thistle habitat and individual specimens; however, implementation of the Double E's measures in its Inadvertent Release Plan would adequately minimize impacts. As such, direct impacts on the marsh thistle are not anticipated. Additionally, refueling and storage of hazardous materials would be prohibited within 100 feet of streams and wetlands during construction.

Due to Double E's commitment to using the measures in the FERC's Plan and Procedures and the implementation of measures in Double E's Inadvertent Return Contingency Plan, we conclude that impacts from construction of the Project on the Wright's marsh thistle would not be significant in the long term.

4.3.1.1 Summary of Section 7 ESA Findings

The USFWS Carlsbad Field and Austin Ecological Services Field Offices have provided their respective comments and review of the Project directly with Double E; however, we request concurrence with our four determinations of effect findings to complete our consultation, in our role as lead agency with the USFWS for Section 7 compliance.

With the mitigation adopted by Double E, we find that the Project *may affect, but is not likely to adversely affect* four federal listed species: Pecos bluntnose shiner, northern aplomado falcon, western snowy plover, and southwestern willow flycatcher. Because Section 7 consultation has not yet been completed between the FERC and the USFWS for the Project, we recommend that:

- Double E should <u>not begin</u> construction activities <u>until</u>:
 - a. FERC staff receives comments from the USFWS regarding the proposed action;
 - b. FERC staff completes ESA consultation with the USFWS; and
 - c. Double E has received written notification from the Director of OEP that construction or use of mitigation may begin.

4.3.2 BLM Sensitive Species

BLM's Reference Manual 6840 – Special Status Species Management (2008) directs the BLM to conserve "BLM special status species and the ecosystems upon which they depend on BLM-administered lands" (6840.01). The BLM defines "Sensitive Species" as those species requiring special management consideration to promote their conservation and reduce the likelihood and need for future listing under the ESA. BLM "Watch" species includes those species with insufficient data on population or habitat trends or threats. Consultation with the BLM's Carlsbad Field Office and review of the New Mexico BLM's Sensitive and Animal and Plant List (BLM, 2018) identified 51 BLM sensitive and watch species that could occur within the Project region in Eddy County, New Mexico. No federal lands are crossed in Texas.

Based on review of habitat types found in the Project area and in consultation with the BLM, we determined that the Project would have no impact on 23 of the 51 BLM sensitive and watch species originally identified for the Project. Suitable habitat was not identified for these species during general habitat surveys completed by Double E biologists from June 2018 to July 2019.

The potential for occurrence assessment for the remaining 28 BLM Sensitive and Watch species was based on known occurrences, agency communications, observed suitable habitat within the Project area, and a review of survey results and geographic ranges of the various species. These species and determinations of effect are included in table C-7 of appendix C.

The BLM provided survey protocols to Double E, which Double E implemented through appropriate transect spacing and buffer distances on federally managed lands in the Project

footprint. Four species – the monarch butterfly, western burrowing owl, LPC, and Scheer's pincushion cactus – were observed during Double E's biological surveys in 2018 and 2019. These and other select BLM sensitive species that may occur in the Project area, and associated impacts and mitigation, are discussed below.

Insects

The Monarch butterfly (*Danaus plexippus plexippus*) is a BLM sensitive species and is also under review for listing by the USFWS. Adults feed on a variety of flowering plant species; however, the monarch butterfly only lays eggs on milkweeds, and larvae only feed on milkweed species. The western population overwinters in various coastal sites in central and southern California. Monarch butterflies have multiple generations during their migrations, and the second, third, and fourth generations return to northern portions of the United States and Canada in the spring.

The recent large-scale decline of North American monarchs is primarily the result of the reduction of milkweed in core breeding habitat. The reduction of milkweed has been attributed to the widespread adoption of genetically modified herbicide-tolerant corn and soybeans as well as the use of the herbicide glyphosate on these crops (NatureServe, 2019a). Direct impacts on this species could occur as a result of Project construction, which may include crushing adults and caterpillars, the loss of forage plants, and habitat fragmentation.

No species-specific surveys have been completed to date for this species; however, monarch butterflies were observed feeding on composite flowers during the general habitat surveys conducted late in the summer. These observations primarily occurred in areas where mesquite was not present. Milkweeds were not noted during surveys but may occur in more mesic areas outside of survey areas.

Reseeding mixes used in affected Project areas would be composed of agencyrecommended native species and it is expected that flowering plants, including milkweed, would be included in reclamation mixes and re-established along the right-of-way. We find that the reclamation procedures proposed for this Project would adequately minimize any potential effects on the monarch butterfly and associated habitat, thereby assisting in the conservation of this species.

Birds

The western burrowing owl (*Athene cunicularia hypugaea*), a grassland species, is BLM sensitive species and a USFWS species of concern. It is distributed throughout western North America in open areas with short vegetation and bare ground in desert, grassland, and shrub-steppe environments. Western burrowing owls use mammal burrows for nesting. The NMDGF noted that burrowing owls use winter burrows in southeast New Mexico and can use burrows year-round in the Project area, including as night roosts in the winter (Kellermueller, 2019). Effects on burrowing owls from the construction of the Project would be similar to those described in section B.4.2.1.2 (Migratory Birds and Raptors).

Double E would complete nest surveys prior to clearing if construction would occur within the bird nesting season (March 15 to September 15). If active nests or breeding behavior

are detected during these surveys, a buffer zone (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) would be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place until the chicks have fledged. Additional information regarding the burrowing owl is discussed below in section B.4.3.3, State Listed Species.

The common ground-dove (*Columbina passerina*) is a BLM watch species and occurs in open stands of creosote bush and large succulents (*Ferocactus pringlei, Echinocactus platyaconthus*) in southern New Mexico and southwest Texas. It may occur along the Pecos River. If doves are present during Project construction, direct effects may occur to nests, eggs, and young. Double E would complete nest surveys prior to clearing if construction occurs within the bird nesting season (March 15 to September 15). No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.

The lesser prairie chicken (*Tympanuchus pallidicinctus*) is a BLM sensitive species and is also under review for listing as threatened under the ESA. The LPC is also a Species of Greatest Conservation Need in New Mexico (section B.4.3.3). Due to the interest that both the BLM and the NMDGF have in protecting it, we discuss the LPC both here and in section B.4.3.3.1.

We reviewed the BLM's New Mexico Statewide Spatial Data for LPC and identified areas where the Project crosses Isolated Population Areas of LPC. The northernmost portion of project area is within the LPC Isolated Population Area managed by the BLM Carlsbad Field Office (BLM, 2019a).

LPC are found throughout dry grasslands that contain shinnery oak or sand sage. Currently, they are most commonly found in sandy-soiled, mixed-grass vegetation, and shortgrass habitats with clayey or loamy soils interspersed. LPC are also found in farmland and smaller fields, especially in winter. Shinnery oak are used as cover and produce acorns, which are important food for LPC and many other species of birds, such as the scaled quail, northern bobwhite, and mourning dove. The current geographic range of shinnery oak is nearly congruent with that of LPC, and these species sometimes are considered ecological partners. Population densities of LPC are greater in shinnery oak habitat than in sand sage habitat (Mudgett, 2019).

LPC use a breeding system in which males form display groups. These groups perform mating displays on arenas called leks. During mating displays, males vocalize to attract females to the lek in a display that is called booming. Leks are often on knolls, ridges, or other raised areas. In New Mexico, leks are just as likely to be on flat areas such as roads, abandoned oil drill pads, dry playa lakes, or at the center of wide, shallow depressions. Leks may be completely bare, covered with short grass, or have scattered clumps of grass or short tufts of plants. An important physical requirement for leks is visibility of surroundings, but the most important consideration is proximity of suitable nesting habitat, breeding females, and the ability to hear male vocalizations (Mudgett, 2019).

LPC populations continue to decline in Lea and Eddy Counties due to unpredictable weather cycles and habitat loss. The widespread presence of oil field development in LPC range has also reduced overall habitat suitability and availability. Double E identified one isolated adult LPC during its general habitat surveys on BLMmanaged lands in June 2019 along the proposed Line T100 alignment near the northern extent of the Project area. This LPC occurred in a BLM Isolated Population Area and in Category 3 habitat, as defined by the New Mexico Critical Habitat Assessment Tool (see section 4.3.3). No chicks were observed. No species-specific protocol surveys have been completed by Double E for LPC in the Project area.

During coordination between us, the BLM, and the NMDGF (BLM, 2019b; Beauprez, 2019), both the BLM and NMDGF recommended that LPC protocol surveys, as defined in the *LPC Range-Wide Conservation Plan*, be completed to at least 1 mile from Project centerlines where the Project crosses suitable habitat designated as Category 3 areas (see section B.4.3.3.1 for Category 3 designation). Both agencies indicated that surveys be completed in the proposed rights-of-way and new access roads that cross BLM-designated Isolated Populated Areas. The BLM also indicated that a timing restriction would be implemented in the event of an LPC sighting during survey activities.

In addition, the following measure has been identified for implementation on BLMmanaged land/BLM Isolated Population Area, specific to where the LPC individual was observed during the June 2019 habitat survey, for both construction and for future actions:

• Double E would implement the BLM's Timing Limitation Stipulation/Condition of Approval for LPC (oil and gas activities) from March 1 through June 15 annually. During that period, activities that produce noise or involve human activity, such as pipeline and access road construction, would be allowed except between 3:00 am and 9:00 am. Normal vehicle use on existing roads would not be restricted.

The BLM's Carlsbad Field Office publishes an annual map of where the LPC timing and noise stipulations and conditions of approval (limitations) apply on BLM-managed lands for the identified year (between March 1 and June 15) based on the latest survey information. The LPC Timing Area map identifies BLM-managed areas that are Habitat Areas, Isolated Population Area, and Primary Population Area. The LPC Timing Area map also has an area in red crosshatch. The red crosshatch area is the only area where an operator is required to submit a request for exception to the LPC Limitations. If an operator is operating outside the red crosshatch area, the LPC Limitations do not apply for that year and an exception to LPC Limitations is not required.

Exceptions to timing and noise requirements would be considered on a case by case basis; however, these exceptions would not be granted if BLM determines, on the basis of biological data or other relevant facts or circumstances, that the grant of an exception would disrupt LPC booming activity during the breeding season. Requests for exceptions on a non-emergency basis may also be considered, but these exceptions would not be granted if BLM determines that there are LPC sightings, historic leks, and/or active leks within 1.5 miles of the proposed location, or any combination of the above-mentioned criteria combined with suitable habitat. However, based upon a meeting in June 2019 between Double E and the BLM, filed information from July 2019, and our own consultations, the BLM determined that the Project does not intersect any noise restricted areas; therefore, no noise mitigation measures or restrictions currently apply.

In its response filed on September 26, 2019, Double E agreed to implement the time of year restriction with proximity to the location of the identified LPC near Line T100, per stipulations included in the BLM Right-of-Way Grant authorization. Double E also indicated it would complete LPC surveys in accordance with requested protocols. Any active nest locations would be flagged and avoided until nesting is completed. However, Double E has not responded to the entirety of the BLM's recommendations for protocol surveys and conservation measures for LPC on BLM managed lands. The BLM will take this under consideration when deciding whether to issue Double E a Right-of-Way Grant for the Project.

Additional information and measures are identified in section B.4.3.3.1, New Mexico state species. Based on Double E's adoption of the BLM mitigation measures and those in section B.4.3.3.1, which include conducting species-specific surveys in April 2020 for the LPC on New Mexico state lands and pre-construction avian nest surveys prior to clearing activities, we find that potential effects on LPC resulting from construction and operation of the Project would be minimized, and no long-term effects on LPC are anticipated.

The chestnut-collared longspur (*Calcarius ornatus*), McCown's longspur (*Rhynchophanes mccownii*), mountain plover (*Charadrius montanus*), peregrine falcon (*Falco peregrinus*), and Sprague's pipit (*Anthus spragueii*) are BLM sensitive or watch species only anticipated to occur in the Project area during migration. Construction activities could affect behavior of these species and cause them to temporarily avoid the Project area during migration. Because these five birds are primarily rare, winter mobile visitors to the Project area and suitable nesting habitat is not present in the Project area, we conclude that the Project would not significantly impact the two longspur species, mountain plover, peregrine falcon, or Sprague's pipit in the long-term.

Mammals

The black-tailed prairie dog (*Cynomys ludovicianus*) is a BLM sensitive and Texas rare species. Suitable prairie dog habitat may be present within the Project area (Schmerler, 2018). Because we received specific recommendations for mitigation measures for the black-tailed prairie dog from the TPWD, the remainder of our discussion for this species in presented in section B.4.3.3.2.

Townsend's pale big-eared bat (*Corynorhinus townsendii*), a BLM sensitive and Texas rare species, could forage in the Project area; however, no suitable roosting habitat has been identified within the Project footprint for this species. Because no significant open caves or mines have been identified near the Project footprint, and disturbed vegetation areas would be reseeded with native seed mixes as committed to by Double E, no direct long-term impacts on this species are anticipated.

Aquatic Species

BLM sensitive or "watch" aquatic or riparian species in the general Project area include the bigscale logperch (*Percina macrolepida*), blue sucker (*Cycleptus elongatus*), gray redhorse (*Moxostoma congestum*), greenthroat darter (*Etheostoma lepidum*), Mexican tetra (*Astyanax mexicanus*), Pecos pupfish (*Cyprinodon pecosensis*), Rio Grande chub (*Gila pandora*), Rio Grande sucker (*Catostomus plebius*), eastern barking frog (*Craugastor augustii latrans*), western narrow-mouthed toad (*Gastrophryne olivacea*), Rio Grande cooter (*Pseudemys gorzugi*) (a turtle species also known as the western river cooter), North American least shrew (*Cryptotis parva*), and Wright's water willow (*Justicia wrightii*). The Pecos pupfish is currently under review for listing by the USFWS and is also state-listed as threatened in Texas and New Mexico. The Pecos pupfish, and any other state cross-listed species, are further discussed in the New Mexico sensitive species section (B.4.3.3.1).

BLM sensitive/watch aquatic or riparian species could potentially be impacted by construction activities at the Pecos River crossings. Impacts would primarily occur in the event of an inadvertent release during HDD activities. In the event of an inadvertent release, Double E would implement the measures in its Inadvertent Return Contingency Plan. Implementation of these measures would minimize potential impacts on aquatic and riparian species.

Reptiles

The desert massasauga is a BLM sensitive rattlesnake species that could be present in the Project area and impacted by construction. Because it is also state-listed in New Mexico and most of the comments we received for this species came from the NMDGF, we discuss the massasauga in section B.4.3.3.1, below.

Plants

Potential impacts on BLM sensitive plant species could occur from construction-related disturbance and mortality, and habitat fragmentation from the presence of the right-of-way. The loss of previously unidentified individuals or plant assemblages could contribute to declines in species abundance, habitat quality, and species occurrence connectivity. Depending on the proximity of ground disturbance to special status plant species habitat, Project construction could result in indirect impacts on special status plant species and the ecological processes that sustain them. Indirect impacts may include the degradation of habitat conditions that include ground cover, soil nutrient flows, hydrological flows, reductions in photosynthesis due to dust, thermal cover, fugitive dust loads, non-native species dispersal, habitat connectivity, and changes in visitation behaviors of pollinators and dispersal agents.

To minimize potential impacts on sensitive plants, vehicles and equipment would be kept on existing roads and approved surfaces and would avoid travel across undisturbed surfaces. In addition, workers would be instructed not to park in off-road areas and would be required to stay on rights-of-way or other approved access areas.

Below, we discuss two BLM sensitive plant species, the Tharp's blue star and the Scheer's pincushion cactus, identified by the BLM as potentially occurring in the Project area. Two other BLM sensitive plants, Wright's marsh thistle (federal candidate) and Wright's water willow (water-dependent), were discussed in previous sections, as noted.

Tharp's blue star (*Amsonia tharpii*) is a perennial herb with pale blue flowers that bloom from April to early May. This species is also under review for listing as a threatened species by the USFWS and is known to occur in three locations in Eddy and Chaves Counties, New Mexico and one site in Pecos County, Texas (NatureServe, 2019b). It occurs on shallow, well-drained,

stony loams in limestone and gypsum hill habitats in Chihuahuan shrub/scrub communities and in shortgrass communities between 3,100 to 3,500 feet above mean sea level. The nearest known population to the proposed Project is located at Cedar/Pierce Canyon, which is approximately 4.3 miles south of the L100 right-of-way. Potentially suitable habitat for this species is crossed by the proposed Project, primarily on the L100 route, approximately 2 to 2.9 miles east of the Pecos River crossing (Roth, 2019). Additionally, the Forty-Niner Ridge Important Plant Area, which includes blue star populations, is crossed by the proposed Project right-of-way near the northern extent of the route (EMNRD-Forestry Division, 2017).

Existing impacts on this species include livestock overgrazing and regular monitoring (human traffic) at known locations. Active oil and natural gas development facilities are currently located in the vicinity of two of the known populations. Potential effects on the Tharp's blue star could include direct mortality during clearing and grading activities in suitable habitats, trampling, vehicle traffic, and habitat fragmentation. Plants growing within the disturbance corridor and associated workspaces would be most vulnerable to direct impacts. Vegetation near disturbed areas would also be vulnerable to accidental damage from vehicle and foot traffic leaving the disturbance area. Construction could also impact the population by reducing or degrading available habitat for new plant growth.

Surveys for Tharp's blue star were completed by Double E biologists in 2018 and 2019 in suitable habitat identified by the BLM. Surveys were conducted within five portions of the L100 and northern portions of the T100 rights-of-way including sections of the Forty-Niner Ridge Important Plant Area. Surveys in 2018 were conducted after the blooming season in July and in September. Surveys were conducted at the end of the blooming season in May 2019 to provide a higher likelihood of detecting this species. No Tharp's blue star were observed during survey activities.

If previously unidentified blue star populations are identified during construction, Double E Pipeline has committed to working with the USFWS and the BLM to determine the appropriate mitigation measures or seek to avoid populations through HDD, minor adjustments in the pipeline alignment, or reducing the right-of-way width in those areas, where possible.

Since no individuals or populations of Tharp's blue star were identified in the Project area, Double E's commitment to its BMPs and the adoption of the agency-recommended mitigation measures, we conclude that potential impacts from construction and operation of the Project on the Tharp's blue star would not be significant in the long term.

Surveys for Scheer's pincushion cactus (*Coryphantha robustispina var. scheeri*) were completed by Double E biologists between June 26 and September 11, 2019, within potentially suitable habitat and known occurrence areas as identified by BLM botanists. Four Scheer's pincushion cactus specimens were identified during the surveys. One individual was observed within the proposed Project right-of-way, and the other three individuals were identified between 60 and 1,030 feet from the right-of-way (Kish and Anders, 2019). As a result, at least one Scheer's pincushion cactus — out of 262 (0.004 percent) of all individuals ever documented within the BLM's Carlsbad Field Office is likely to become displaced by Project activities without active intervention. Double E is working with the BLM on approved transplanting protocols for the one specimen identified to date within the proposed corridor. Avoidance or

transplant protocols for the individual would ensure that Project impacts on the individual cactus are considered and that population-level impacts would be minimal.

The BLM has indicated that in its authorization it may require the following measures to protect sensitive plant species:

- To protect any special status plant species that were not observed during field surveys, vehicles and equipment would be required to be kept on existing roads and approved surfaces and should avoid travel across undisturbed surfaces; workers will be instructed not to park off roads or rights-of-way in undisturbed areas.
- Clearing of brush species within the permanent right-of-way would be allowed: maximum width of clearing operations would not exceed 30 feet (Clearing is defined as the removal of brush while leaving ground vegetation [grasses, weeds, etc.] intact). Clearing is best done by holding the blade 4 to 6 inches above the ground surface.
- BLM special status plant surveys would be required for subsequent actions tiered from this analysis when the impacts effects zones of the proposed actions intersect special status species potential habitat that has not been surveyed within three years prior to the notice of application for the proposed action. If occupied habitat is observed within the impacts effects zones for the proposed action(s), the proposed action(s) would avoid occupied habitat and mitigate anticipated impacts as determined appropriate for the conservation of the species by the BLM's Authorized Officer in coordination with a BLM biologist.
- BLM would provide Double E with approved transplanting protocols for Scheer's pincushion cactus individuals that were found or could be found within the proposed right-of-way and cannot be avoided.

Summary of Impacts on BLM Sensitive and Watch Species

In summary, potential impacts on BLM Sensitive and Watch plant and animal species are expected to be of a similar nature as impacts identified for general vegetation and wildlife as discussed previously in sections B.4.1 and B.4.2. Double E would restore vegetation cover to a natural condition and minimize the introduction and/or spread of exotic or invasive species. Double E would also and minimize the impacts of noise, erosion, traffic, and equipment on BLM Sensitive and Watch species.

With the implementation of Double E's proposed measures as well as the additional BLM-required measures, we conclude that construction and operation of the Project would not have a significant impact on BLM special status species in the long-term.

We also acknowledge that the BLM may include additional measures in any Right-of-Way Grant authorization for further protection of sensitive species on federal lands.

4.3.3 State-Listed Species

Double E provided information on state-listed species for both New Mexico and Texas. Several species are considered rare or are listed due to their decline in population or habitats, and are protected in both New Mexico and Texas, by the NMDGF and TWPD, respectively. We considered the Project's impacts on state-listed species; table C-7 in appendix C summarizes our impacts analysis and conclusion for most of these species. However, certain species warranted more detailed discussion, as indicated by comments from the NMDGF and TWPD or that were sighted in the Project area. A number of state-sensitive species also have USFWS or BLM status; those that were discussed previously are not repeated here.

4.3.3.1 New Mexico

New Mexico state threatened or endangered species are protected under the New Mexico Wildlife Conservation Act (17-2-41 of the New Mexico Statutes [Annotated] 1978) and the State's Endangered Plant Species regulations (Section 75-6-1 of the New Mexico Statutes [Annotated], 1978).

Double E reviewed the New Mexico Critical Habitat Assessment Tool (NMDGF, 2019b), NMDGF BISON-M data (BISON-M, 2019), the New Mexico Rare Plants website (New Mexico Rare Plant Technical Council, 1999), and the New Mexico EMNRD (2018) state endangered plant species list. In addition, Double E initiated consultation with the NMDGF in November 2018. We also contacted NMDGF wildlife biologists to seek species mitigation requirements for LPC and general special status species (Beauprez, 2019; Kellermueller, 2019).

The state-threatened plain-bellied water snake (*Nerodia erythrogaster*), which is dependent on permanent bodies of water in and along the Pecos and Black Rivers, could be affected by construction erosion and a potential inadvertent return during HDD activities at the Pecos River crossing. Protective measures identified for an inadvertent release during HDD were previously discussed in section B.4.3. With implementation of these measures, we find that no long-term impacts are anticipated on the snake due to the avoidance of river via HDD.

Harris's hawk (*Parabuteo unicinctus*), a New Mexico Species of Management Concern, was observed within the Project area on a portion of the proposed T100 route during the habitat surveys in 2018 and 2019. One Harris's hawk nest was confirmed during the surveys near the northern portion of the Project. Double E would conduct surveys for migratory birds if construction would occur during the bird breeding and nesting season. As described in section B.4.2.1.2, raptor surveys would be completed prior to initiating construction.

The desert massasauga (*Sistrurus catenatus edwardsii*) is also a Texas rare and BLM sensitive species. It is a small rattlesnake primarily found in rocky, semi-arid and arid areas, and desert grasslands. The desert massasauga can be differentiated from the western massasauga by its smaller size and lighter coloration (NatureServe, 2019b).

Although no species-specific Project surveys were conducted for this species, three western massasauga were observed during Double E's general habitat surveys. The desert massasauga also has been documented by the NMDGF within 1 mile of the Project area (Wunder, 2018).

In comments on the Project, the NMDGF recommended conducting surveys in suitable habitat for desert massasauga within the Project footprint if pipeline construction would occur during the snake's activity period (1 April - 30 September). If desert massasauga are detected,

NMDGF recommends that the individuals be relocated by a qualified biologist at least 0.5 mile away from construction areas in appropriate habitat. Double E has agreed to incorporate this measure into its Project. Since these snakes have been previously observed in the Project area during habitat studies, we agree with the NMDGF's recommendations and determine that implementing this mitigation would adequately minimize the potential effects on the desert massasauga and help with the conservation of this species.

The Pecos pupfish (*Cyprinodon pecosensis*) is state listed as threatened in New Mexico and Texas and is under review for federal listing. This species occurs in saline springs and gypsum sinkholes at Bitter Lake National Wildlife Refuge and Bottomless Lakes State Park. Elsewhere, it is present irregularly in the Pecos River south of Bitter Lake and Bottomless Lakes State Park to the Texas state line. The species was formerly present in the Laguna Grande in Eddy County, New Mexico. Typical habitat consists of saline springs and gypsum sinkholes, main channels of the Pecos River, backwater areas, and side pools that lack sunfish or other predators. The NMDGF has recorded pupfish populations in the Pecos River within 1 mile of the Project area (Wunder, 2018).

Potential impacts and mitigation for the Pecos pupfish are similar those identified previously for the Pecos bluntnose shiner. We have determined that no long-term impacts are expected due to avoidance of the river via HDD.

LPC habitats that could be affected by the Project are included in table B-3. Additional discussion on the LPC is included in section B.4.3.2, BLM Sensitive Species. We reviewed the New Mexico Critical Habitat Assessment Tool database and determined that the nearest, known lek sites to the Project area are located approximately 7 and 8 miles east of the proposed T100 construction corridor. These leks are both historic and were last observed as active in 1989 and 1988. LPC surveys were last completed at those lek locations in 2018 and 2014.

LPC Category 3 and 4 habitat areas are also crossed by the proposed T100 construction corridor and associated access roads. Category 3 is identified as a "Lek Maximum Entropy Classifier" region that describes potential habitat based on leks, nests, landcover, site conditions and other data to describe the landscape. Category 4 is the estimated occupied range plus a 10-mile buffer (Lesser Prairie Chicken Initiative, 2019; University of Kansas, 2019).

In its comments, the NMDGF recommends that to reduce potential noise effects on LPC, the current background A-weighted decibel scale (dBA) levels and what they are anticipated to be during and following construction should be identified. The NMDGF has indicated that noise levels within LPC range should be reduced to 49 decibels when 30 feet away from the noise source (NMDGF, 2007a). If dBA levels exceed acceptable threshold noise levels during construction timing restrictions during LPC breeding and nesting periods should be implemented in suitable habitat. Equipment shielding may be required. Double E has not agreed to implement these requirements. However, based upon a meeting in June 2019 between Double E and the BLM, filed information from July 2019, and our own consultations, the BLM determined that the Project does not intersect any noise restricted areas; therefore, no noise mitigation measures or restrictions currently apply and we concur no noise measures are required.

In addition, during coordination between FERC staff, the BLM, and the NMDGF (BLM, 2019b; Beauprez, 2019), both the BLM and NMDGF recommended that LPC protocol surveys, as defined in the *LPC Range-Wide Conservation Plan*, be completed to at least 1 mile from Project centerlines where the Project crosses suitable habitat designated as Category 3 areas. Both agencies indicated that surveys be completed in the proposed rights-of-way and new access roads that cross BLM-designated Isolated Populated Areas. As stated in section B.4.3.2, Double E would finalize any additional mitigation measures for LPC with BLM on federal lands.

TABLE B-3 Lesser Prairie Chicken Habitat Areas Impacted by the Project								
	Milanast	Milanast	Crossing Longth		Acr	T. L. A.		
Facility	(entry)	(exit)	(feet)	Width (feet)	Construction Operation		- Habitat Type/Name	
T100	0	0.1	119.3	44.9	0.1	0.1		
T100	5.4	5.8	1,783.70	125	5.3	2.0	USDA-	
T100	8.1	15.3	38,031.80	125	115.5	43.7	Category 4	
L100	21.4	23.2	9,620.80	125	27.7	11.0	Area	
Big Eddy Meter Station	NA	NA	998.2	326.65	3.7	1.7		
Lane Laydown Yard	NA	NA	95.5	36.3	0.1	0.0		
T100	0	5.4	28,522.00	125	85.3	32.8		
T100	15.3	21.4	32,016.70	125	102.8	26.8		
T100	23.2	30.1	36,419.70	125	112.8	41.8		
L100	0	3.4	17,791.50	125	54.7	20.4	USDA-	
Existing Access Roads	NA	NA	93,100.40	30	64.1	22.8	NRCS Category 3 Action Area	
New Access Roads	NA	NA	955.4	30	0.7	0.0	riction rica	
L100 Receiver	NA	NA	425.7	400.2	3.2	0.7		
Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station	NA	NA	825.2	505.1	9.6	9.6		
T100	0	0.2	264.2	125	2.7	1.0		
T200	37.5	39.2	2,721.1	125	7.8	10.2		
Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station	NA	NA	825.2	505.1	6.4	0.7	BLM Isolated	
Lane Laydown Yard	NA	NA	2,703.0	1,055.0	38.0	0.0	Population Area	
Totals			27,219.40	4058.1	658.0	266.4		

 1 Construction width = 125 feet, operation width = 90 feet. Length x width divided by 43,560 square feet in an acre. Numbers rounded to the nearest tenth. Construction acreages include temporary and permanent workspaces, including ATWS; operational acreages subtract all temporary workspaces.

Also, Double E proposes to perform species-specific survey in April 2020 for the LPC on New Mexico state lands. In addition, pre-construction avian nest surveys would also be conducted prior to clearing. Active nest locations would be flagged and those areas would be avoided until nesting is completed. Double E states it would continue to work with the NMDGF during project planning and to coordinate construction activities. With the implementation of Double E's proposed measures, we conclude that construction and operation of the Project would not have a significant impact on New Mexico state-listed species in the long-term.

4.3.3.2 Texas

Texas endangered or threatened animal species regulations are contained in Chapters 67 (Nongame Species) and 68 (Endangered Species) of the TPWD Code and Sections 65.171 - 65.176 (Threatened and Endangered Nongame Species) of Title 31 of the Texas Administrative Code (TAC). Details concerning endangered or threatened plant species regulations are contained in Chapter 88 (Endangered Plants) of the TPWD Code and sections 69.01 - 69.9 (Endangered, Threatened, and Protected Native Plants) of the TAC. Species designated in Texas as rare are species and communities tracked in the Texas Natural Diversity Database (TXNDD), and the TPWD actively promotes their conservation. The TPWD considers it important to evaluate and minimize impacts on Texas rare species as threatened or endangered in the future.

In October 2018, Double E consulted with the TPWD regarding special status species in Texas. The TPWD provided Double E a list of potential state-listed and rare species that may occur within the Project area, as well as recommendations for impact minimization and avoidance (Schmerler, 2018). In addition, the TPWD rare species lists for Loving, Ward, and Reeves Counties, Texas, and the TXNDD were reviewed to confirm additional Rare and protected species that could be present in the Project area. In a letter dated July 19, 2019, Double E also provided its proposed mitigation measures in response to the TPWD's November 27, 2018 letter of the agency's recommended measures. In its letter, Double E provided an itemized discussion regarding how Double E would either implement those recommendations and/or meet their general intent as is practicable/allowable given the length and size of the subject Project facilities.

A total of 75 Texas state-listed and rare species were initially identified as potentially occurring within the Project area. Based on a review of habitat types found in the Project area and TPWD communications, it was determined that 40 of the 75 species do not have the potential to occur based on the lack of suitable habitat in the Project area. In addition, several species are endemic to localities that are far removed from the Project area.

Twenty-four Texas listed or rare species that may occur in the Project area are summarized on table C-7 in appendix C. The potential for occurrence assessment for these 24 species was based on known occurrences, agency discussions, observed suitable habitat within the Project area, a review of survey results, and geographic ranges of the species.

Of these 24 species, 3 species — the Texas horned lizard, prairie falcon, and western burrowing owl — were observed during Double E's biological surveys in 2018 and 2019.

(Impacts on the burrowing owl were discussed above). Other select Texas rare and sensitive species that may occur in the Project area are further discussed below.

Construction-related vegetation clearing could result in direct mortality and habitat fragmentation of the adult and larval stages of the Horn's tiger beetle (*Cicindela hornii*), which is a Texas Rare grassland insect species. Although this species is only considered Rare in Texas, Texas actively promotes its conservation. If present during construction, any direct impacts would be short-term and limited to time of construction.

The headwater catfish (*Ictalurus lupus*), a Texas rare species, is currently limited to the Rio Grande drainage, which includes the Pecos River basin. This species is dependent on permanent bodies of water in and along the Pecos and Black Rivers and could be affected by construction erosion and unplanned inadvertent returns into the Pecos River. Likewise, suitable habitat for the Pecos River muskrat (*Ondatra zibethicus ripensis*) occurs along the Pecos River muskrat occurs along the Pecos River in the Project area, and construction activities could result in damage to burrows or direct mortality of adults and young. Implementation of the previously discussed protective measures for the Pecos River HDD crossings in sections B.3.2 and B.3.3 would ensure that construction of the Project would have not have long-term impacts on the headwater catfish or the Pecos River muskrat.

The Texas horned lizard (*Phrynosoma cornutum*), a Texas state-listed threatened species, has been observed in multiple locations in the Project area and could experience direct mortality and habitat fragmentation during construction and reclamation. In Double E's July 19, 2019 letter to the TPWD, Double E committed to following measures:

- A permitted and qualified biological monitor would be present onsite to remove any lizards observed within the right-of-way in suitable habitat that cannot be avoided. The biological monitor would monitor these areas during clearing, construction, and reclamation actions to find horned lizards within the Project footprint and relocate them off-site to an area that is close by safe from construction actions, and contains similar habitat.
- Given the large diameter of the pipeline and trench width necessary, any open trenches or excavation areas would be inspected every morning to ensure that no Texas horned lizards or other wildlife have been trapped. See previous discussion and mitigation commitments in section B.4.2.
- Double E would provide contractor training on identifying Texas horned lizards and proper protocol to follow if horned lizards are found during Project actions, including notifying the permitted biological monitor and/or Environmental Inspector for horned lizard relocation. Because the biological monitor cannot oversee all construction activity at the same time, it's important for the contractor to be able to identify protected species and to be on the lookout for them during construction.
- Project personnel would avoid impacts on harvester ant mounds, the lizard's preferred diet, in identified and marked suitable horned lizard habitat, as feasible.

With the implementation of the measures above, no long-term impacts are expected on the Texas horned lizard.

The spot-tailed earless lizard (*Holbrookia lacerate*) is listed as rare by the TPWD and is under USFWS review for listing under the ESA. This lizard prefers moderately open prairiebrushland regions as well as oak-juniper woodlands and mesquite-prickly pear associations. The species requires fairly flat areas free of vegetation or other obstructions (e.g., open meadows, old and new fields, graded roadways, cleared and disturbed areas, prairie savanna) (NatureServe, 2019b). Double E identified one TPWD record that reported an occurrence of this species about 5 miles from the proposed Project (Schmerler, 2018).

Suitable habitat for this species may exist within the Project area. Construction of the Project could result in direct mortality of this lizard if it is crushed during construction, or result in habitat fragmentation and temporary loss of habitat and prey.

The TPWD recommended monitoring the federal listing status of the spot-tailed earless lizard throughout Project planning and construction. As with any sensitive species, if the spot-tailed earless lizard were to become federally listed or proposed during Project review or construction, the FERC would be required to re-initiate Section 7 consultation with the USFWS.

As with the Texas horned lizard, Double E would have a biological monitor on site during construction in suitable habitat and move lizards off site if necessary. In addition, contractor training would be provided to onsite personnel on lizard characteristics for identification purposes. Implementation of the proposed mitigation measures would adequately minimize potential effects on this species, and no long-term impacts are anticipated.

The Baird's sparrow (*Ammodramus bairdii*), a Texas rare species, winters in extreme southern New Mexico in dense and expansive grasslands that often contain a shrub component. This species is only anticipated to occur in the Project area as a migrant. Construction activities could affect the behavior of this species and cause individuals to temporarily modify their behavior during migration by avoiding pipeline construction activities. Because the Baird's sparrow is primarily a rare, winter, mobile visitor to the area, we conclude that no long-term impacts are anticipated for this species.

Suitable habitat for the ferruginous hawk (*Buteo regalis*) and prairie falcon (*Falco mexicanus*), Texas rare species, is present in the Project area. Prairie falcon have been observed multiple times in the Project area; however, no active nests were identified during the general habitat surveys completed in 2018 and 2019 by Double E Pipeline biologists. Potential effects to these two raptor species would be identical to those described in section B.4.2.2, which include direct loss of eggs and young due to nest disturbance. With the implementation of Double E's proposed measures, we find that construction of the Project would have no long-term impacts on these raptors with implementation of migratory bird mitigation.

As mentioned above, suitable habitat for the black-tailed prairie dog (*Cynomys ludovicianus*) may be present within the Project area (Schmerler, 2018). The TXNDD has population records for black-tailed prairie dog occurrences approximately 4.5 miles from the proposed pipeline and several additional records for this species beyond this distance. Although no active black-tailed prairie dog towns or burrows were observed within the Project footprint during general habitat surveys completed by Double E biologists in 2018 and 2019; no species-specific prairie dog surveys were conducted for the Project.

If prairie dogs are present within 0.25 mile of the proposed right-of-way and new access road areas, construction activities could disturb and fragment colonies. If prairie dog colonies are identified in the Project area during construction, Double E has agreed to implement the below measures recommended by the TPWD in its November 27, 2018 letter, which would adequately minimize impacts on prairie dog towns or burrows:

- Double E would avoid construction in prairie dog colonies and install exclusion fencing to keep prairie dogs from entering the Project area. If prairie dog burrows would be disturbed during construction, non-harmful exclusion methods would be used to encourage the animals to vacate the area prior to disturbance and discourage them from returning to the area during construction.
- If prairie dogs are encountered on the Project site, Double E would contract a prairie dog relocation specialist. If impacting portions of a larger colony, prairie dogs would be encouraged to move away from the Project area by mowing overgrown adjacent areas. Conversely, prairie dogs can be discouraged from utilizing areas by not moving and allowing grass or other tall vegetation to grow or by scraping all vegetation off the Project site and leaving soil exposed.
- Double E would time any relocation efforts and/or humane removal to be completed immediately before construction to discourage recolonization of the Project area.

Given the lack of colonies in the Project area, no long-term impacts are anticipated on the black-tailed prairie dog with implementation of mitigation.

One TXNDD record was identified for the kit fox (*Vulpes macrotis*), a Texas rare species, approximately 5 miles from the proposed pipeline right-of-way (Schmerler, 2018). This species primarily inhabits open desert, shrubby, or shrub-grass habitat. Suitable kit fox habitat was observed in the Project area during Double E's habitat surveys. No fox dens were observed during the surveys; however, no protocol surveys were completed. Because kit foxes are mobile and would most likely avoid construction work areas, we do not anticipate direct impacts on adult foxes. The TPWD recommends that precautions be taken to avoid active dens that are detected during construction actions. Double E states it would avoid direct impacts on kit foxes and active dens.

The pocketed free-tailed bat (*Nyctinomops femorosaccus*) occurs in desert grassland habitat and roosts in caves and cliff crevices and under building roof tiles. No suitable cave or cliff habitat is present within the Project footprint; however, this species could forage in the Project area. Since no suitable habitat is present, we conclude that Project would have minimal impacts on the pocketed free-tailed bat.

In its comments, the TPWD identified an additional 11 rare plant species that were not addressed in Double E's filings with the FERC. These include bushy wild-buckwheat (*Eriogonum suffruticosum*), longstalk heimia (*Nesaea longipes*), Correll's green pitaya (*Echinocereus viridiflorus var. correllii*), dwarf broomspurge (*Euphorbia jejuna*), grayleaf rockdaisy (*Perityle cinerea*), gyp locoweed (*Astragalus gypsodes*), Hester's cory cactus (*Escobaria hesteri*), Irion County wild-buckwheat (*Eriogonum nealleyi*), two-bristle rock-daisy (*Perityle* *bisetosa var bisetosa*), white column cactus (*Escobaria albicolumnaria*), and Wright's trumpets (*Acleisanthes wrightii*).

Double E states it would continue to work with the TPWD to minimize impacts on sensitive plants. With the implementation of Double E's proposed measures and the FERC Plan regarding minimizing ground disturbance to that necessary and ensuring effective restoration and revegetation (including using approved seed mixes), we conclude that construction and operation of the Project would not have a significant impact on Texas state-sensitive plant species.

5. Land Use, Recreation, and Visual Resources

The land use affected by construction and operation of the Project's pipelines and aboveground facilities were identified and categorized by reviewing Double E's habitat and field survey results, and review of aerial imagery (ESRI, 2016). The following is a list of land uses within the Project area and their definitions:

- Agricultural land dryland grass/hay fields and irrigated hay fields. No row crops or orchards are crossed by the Project.
- Rangeland non-forested vegetated lands primarily used for grazing.
- Open land non-forested land used for open space.
- Industrial/commercial land industrial and commercial lots, roadways and railroads and associated easements, transportation rights-of-way, and quarries.
- Wetland palustrine emergent wetlands.
- Open Water waterbodies and ponds 100 feet wide and greater.
- Utility right-of-way existing linear corridors used by pipelines and other utilities.

Temporary and permanent land use impacts are summarized in table B-4 by facility.

Construction of the Project's facilities would temporarily impact approximately 2,863 acres of land, including 967 acres for permanent maintenance activities for the pipelines and aboveground facilities. The acreage shown for impacts includes all areas that would be disturbed, including both temporary (construction) and permanent (operational) impacts. Approximately 72 percent of the Project's pipelines parallels or is adjacent to existing utility rights-of-way. No forest/woodland areas or residential areas are associated with the Project.

Construction of the pipelines would require about a 125-foot-wide corridor, consisting of a 75-foot-wide temporary construction right-of-way and a 50-foot-wide permanent easement. ATWS would be utilized in special construction areas such as adjacent to road and railroad crossings, waterbody and wetland crossings, utility crossings and staging and pull-back areas for HDDs. Areas used for temporary right-of-way and ATWS would be allowed to revert to their pre-existing land use/vegetation cover conditions following completion of the Project.

During construction, public roads would provide the primary access to the construction right-of-way and ATWS. About 83.0 miles of existing access roads would be used during construction. Of this total, about 13.2 miles of these access roads would continue to be used for operation, including 10 new access roads, totaling 1.7 miles. Existing access roads are about 30

feet in width and are not proposed to be widened for use during construction. Some access roads may require roadbed improvements but generally the existing access roads would be maintained as is throughout construction. If existing access roads are damaged during use, the roads would be restored to preconstruction conditions.

Temporary workspace would be used for laydown and staging. In addition, a 31.5-acre site in Reeves County, Texas and a 38.1-acre site in Eddy County, New Mexico would be used as contractor yards for laydown and staging. The 31.5-acre Pecos Laydown yard in Reeves County is situated entirely within open land and is a commercial property that leases space specifically for similar use. Upon completion of the Project and expiration of the lease, the site would revert to the responsibility of the owners. The 38.1-acre Lane Laydown Yard in Eddy County would be within the existing disturbed area of Summit Midstream's Lane Processing Plant.

5.1 Open Land

Open land crossed by the Project consists of idle, non-forested lands. During Double E's habitat surveys, open land was observed to be mostly dominated by scrub-shrub vegetation. A total of 1,195.7 acres would be used during construction of the Project, of which 432.8 acres would be maintained for operation. Of the 432.8 acres affected by operation, 405.8 acres are associated with maintenance of the pipeline right-of-way and 27 acres for the aboveground facilities.

							TA Land Use	ABLE B-4 e Impacts in Acre	8							
Facility/	Agri	cultural Land	1	Rangeland	Oper	n Land	Industrial	/Commercial		Wetland⁴	0	pen Water⁵	U	tility Row		Totals
County, State ¹	Const ²	Oper	3 Const ²	Oper ³	Const ²	Oper ³	Const ²	Oper ³	Const ²	Oper ³	Const ²	Oper ³	Const ²	Oper ³	Const ²	Oper ³
Line T1	1006			•												
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	518.6	191.7	0.1	< 0.1	10.8	4.0	0.0	0.0	0.6	0.3	16.2	6.4	546.3	202.4
Line T2	Line T200 ⁶															
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	220.6	79.4	0.0	0.0	2.5	1.2	0.1	< 0.1	0.0	0.0	3.0	1.5	226.2	82.1
Loving, TX	0.0	0.0	37.3	12.4	523.8	192.6	21.7	10.9	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.1	26.7	9.5	609.8	225.5
Reeves, TX	0.0	0.0	9.0	3.4	97.9	31.9	7.0	2.4	<0.1	<0.1	0.1	0.1	8.1	2.5	122.1	40.3
Ward, TX	0.0	0.0	8.9	3.3	404.7	147.1	9.2	3.5	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	<0.1	19.5	7.2	442.3	161.1
Line T3	300 ⁶															
Pecos, TX	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.8	0.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.8	0.8
Reeves, TX	0.0	0.0	5.3	2.7	13.0	4.2	0.4	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	18.7	7.1
Line L1	1006															
Eddy, NM	22.9	8.0	136.9	48.3	90.1	29.2	5.2	1.7	1.2	0.8	0.3	0.2	16.1	10.6	272.7	98.8
Lane P	lant Receipt Meter S	Station				·		·		·						
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	6.4	0.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	<0.1	6.4	0.7
Big Edd	dy Meter Station				·	·		·							· · · · ·	
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.7	1.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.7	1.7
Poker I	Lake Meter Station					·		·		·						
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	37.4	30.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	37.4	30.1
Lobo R	Receipt Meter Station	1				·		·		·						
Loving, TX	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	6.0	2.1	0.5	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.6	0.0	6.5	2.2
Waha I	Receiver and Separa	tion Site				·		·		·						
Reeves, TX	0.0	0.0	68.1	3.2	0.0	0.0	3.6	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	5.0	0.0	76.7	3.2
Trans I	Pecos Pipeline Point	of Delivery		•				·							· · · · ·	
Pecos, TX	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.2	2.3	<0.1	< 0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.2	2.3
Kinder	Morgan Points of D	elivery (Permia	n Highway Pipeline	and Gulf Coast Ex	press Pipeline)			·							· · · · ·	
Reeves, TX	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.1	1.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.1	1.1
L100 R	eceiver			•				·							· · · · ·	
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	3.2	0.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.2	0.7
L100 R	eceipt and Operatio	ns Site		•				·							· · · · ·	
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	21.5	21.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.8	2.8	24.3	24.3
Laydov	wn Yards															
Eddy, NM	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	38.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	38.1	0.0
Reeves, TX	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	31.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	31.5	0.0
Totals ¹	22.9	8.0	1049.0	376.9	1195.7	432.8	105.4	24.7	1.3	0.8	1.3	0.7	97.4	40.5	2473.0 ⁷	884.4 ⁷

¹The numbers in this table have been rounded for presentation purposes. As a result, the totals may not reflect the sum of the addends in all cases.

² "Const" = Land affected during pipeline construction, which is comprised of the 50-foot-wide permanent easement, the 75-foot-wide temporary workspace and ATWS where applicable. Land affected during construction of aboveground facilities is comprised of the permanent facility boundary and temporary workspace.

³ "Oper" = Land affected during operation, which includes the 50-foot-wide permanent easement and aboveground facilities.

⁴ Impacts on wetlands would be avoided and/or minimized through reduction of the construction right-of-way width to 75 feet in wetlands and through implementation of HDD.

⁵Open water waterbodies that would be crossed via HDD include two Pecos River crossings, one in Eddy County, NM and one in Ward County, TX. Open water ponds in Loving County, TX and in Eddy County, NM would be crossed via open ditch construction. ⁶Mainline block valves would be within the 50-foot-wide permanent pipeline easement and are accounted for within the pipeline acreage.

⁷This table does not include permanent or temporary access roads which would bring the Construction total to 2,863 acres and the Operation total to 967 acres.

5.2 Rangeland

Rangeland crossed by the Project is defined as non-forested vegetated lands primarily used for grazing. According to the BLM, rangeland can be further defined as uncultivated land that provides the necessities of life for grazing and browsing animals. The rangeland crossed by the Project managed by the BLM is allotted for cattle year-long grazing, with an average rating of 7-8 Animal Units per section. Rangeland crossed by the Project is dominated by scrub-shrub vegetation. The Line T100, Line T200, Line T300, Line L100 pipelines, the Big Eddy Meter Station, the Poker Lake Meter Station, the Waha Receiver and Operations site, and the L100 Receiver would impact a total of 1,049.0 acres of rangeland during construction of the Project, of which 376.9 acres would be permanently maintained.

Impacts on rangeland would generally be short term, as disturbed areas would be restored to pre-construction contours and revegetated. Impacts associated with the permanent easements held for the operational life of the pipeline and the aboveground facilities would be long-term and permanent.

5.3 Industrial/Commercial Land

Industrial/Commercial lands crossed by the Project includes industrial and commercial lots, roadways and railroads and associated easements, and quarries. Much of the Project area is developed with infrastructure or is being developed, largely due to the presence of oil and gas activities. The industrial and commercial lands are sparsely vegetated or lack vegetation due to the presence of impervious surfaces. A total of 105.4 acres of industrial/commercial land would be used during construction of the Project, of which 24.7 acres would be maintained as permanent easement for operation.

Double E would minimize impacts in commercial/industrial areas by timing construction to avoid peak use periods, maintaining access to businesses, and expediting construction through these areas where practicable. Double E would coordinate directly with affected commercial/industrial landowners on an individual basis to further reduce potential adverse impacts. Following completion of construction, these areas would revert to their former use, although restrictions against the placement of structures in the pipeline right-of-way would have a permanent impact on these areas.

5.4 Utility Rights-of-Way

In an effort to minimize impacts on the environment, Double E attempted to collocate with existing linear corridors (pipeline and other utility rights-of-way) while routing the Project's pipelines. A total of 97.4 acres of utility rights-of-way would be used during construction of the Project, of which 40.5 acres would be maintained for like use. No anticipated permanent impacts on existing utilities are expected. Double E's pipeline facilities would be collocated adjacent to about 138 different utilities, and a total of 877 utilities would be crossed by the Project's pipelines. See the table C-1 in appendix C for these locations and utilities crossed.

5.5 Agricultural Land

Agricultural land crossed by the Project is comprised of dryland grass/hay fields and irrigated hay fields along the Line L100 pipeline right-of-way. No row crops or orchards are crossed by the Project. A total of 22.9 acres of agricultural land would be impacted during construction of the Project. Agricultural land affected by the Project would be allowed to revert to its original agricultural use, although restrictions on the placement of new structures in the permanent pipeline easement would be put into place. Aboveground facilities and appurtenant facilities are not proposed by Double E within agricultural land.

In order to minimize impacts on agricultural use, Double E would perform topsoil segregation in accordance with the measures in the Commission's Plan and at the landowner's request. A minimum of 12 inches of topsoil would be segregated in deep soils, and the entire topsoil layer, where possible, would be segregated in soils with less than 12 inches of topsoil. Double E would work with landowners to identify agricultural drain tiles or irrigation systems prior to construction starting on their property. If drain tiles or irrigation systems are damaged by construction of the pipeline, Double E would work with the landowner to repair or replace those damaged sections, in accordance with the FERC Plan. Agricultural land would be returned to its original contour to maintain pre-construction hydrology.

5.6 Public Land, Recreation, or Sensitive Land Areas

No federally managed parks or National Wildlife Refuges are crossed by the Project. The Project does not cross and is not within 0.25 mile of Indian reservations, National Wilderness Areas, state parks, or registered natural landmarks. The Project does not cross USDA-NRCS farm and ranch land protection, agricultural conservation easements or lands, or wetlands reserve lands.

The Project crosses numerous public lands, including those managed by the BLM, Carlsbad Field Office, the NMSLO, and the TXUL. These crossing lengths and acreages are provided by milepost and are summarized table C-8 included in appendix C.

The Project would cross BLM lands in New Mexico for a total of about 46.1 miles (or 35 percent of the total Project). In addition to oil and gas exploration and production activities, the Project would cross through rangelands subject to grazing. The BLM, Carlsbad Field Office administers livestock grazing on 268 allotments over 2.1 million acres, for a total of 377,591 permitted animal unit months (an animal unit month is the amount of forage required by one animal unit for one month). Double E would minimize impacts on existing range improvements (e.g., fence lines, cattle guards, range studies, livestock water pipelines, and water troughs) on BLM land to the extent practicable.

Functional use would be maintained at all times through coordination with allotment holders during construction. Double E would coordinate with landowners about fencing requirements in easement negotiations, prior to construction. When passing through a fence line, the fence would be braced and tied off on both sides of the passageway with H-braces prior to cutting the fence. Additional temporary fencing may be required during construction. Once construction is completed, the fence would be restored to original or better conditions. No permanent gates would be installed unless approved by the landowner or land managing agency.

The NMSLO is responsible for administering 9 million acres of surface and 13 million acres of subsurface lands for beneficiaries of the New Mexico state land trust, which includes schools, universities, hospitals, and other important institutions. NMSLO's mission is to maximize revenue while protecting the health of the land for the future.

Construction of Line T100, Line T200, Line L100, Big Eddy Receipt Meter Station and Poker Lake Meter station would impact about 170.4 acres of NMSLO land. Prior to completing cultural resources studies on NMSLO lands, Double E submitted and received a Right of Entry Application/Permit. NMSLO would require Double E to obtain an easement to allow for construction and operation of the Project. Double E is consulting with the NMSLO regarding the Project to determine the guidelines and criteria to be used by NMSLO in its decision whether to issue an easement, and the possible general terms and conditions required.

The TXUL manages the surface and mineral interests of 2.1 million acres of land across 19 counties in west Texas for the benefit of Texas' Permanent University Fund. The University Fund is one of the largest university endowments in the United States and benefits more than twenty education and health institutions across both the University of Texas System and Texas A&M University System. The TXUL administers leases for a variety of activities, including pipeline easements. Its mission is to optimize the revenues from the University Fund by managing the land and activities to sustain the productivity of the lands.

The Line T200 pipeline crosses TXUL land for about 3.8 miles. Prior to initiating cultural resources studies on TXUL property, Double E obtained an Antiquities Permit for the subject land parcels. Ultimately, Double E would obtain a Pipeline Easement Contract for construction and operation of the Project. Double E is consulting with the TXUL regarding the Project to determine the guidelines and criteria to be used by the TXUL in its decision whether to issue a Pipeline Easement Contract, and the possible general terms and conditions required.

The Project would not cross or be within 0.25 mile of areas designated for study for inclusion in the National Wild and Scenic Rivers System, the National Trails System, or Coastal Zone Management Areas or Programs, wilderness areas designated under the Wilderness Act, or registered national monuments.

A portion of the Line L100 in Eddy, New Mexico (approximate MP 14.5) would cross a segment of the Carlsbad Irrigation Project (National Park Service, 2019), a historic property that the USDOI designated as a National Historic Landmark District in 1964. The pipeline would cross the segment referred to as the Carlsbad Irrigation District Distribution System, Main (Southern) Canal, on privately owned land. Double E is proposing a conventional bore below the canal to avoid adverse effects to the historic property. Additional information pertaining to this National Historic Landmark District can be found in section B.7.

Line L100 also crosses a parcel owned/managed by the Village of Loving (approximate MP 14.6) and a parcel owned/managed by the County of Eddy (approximate MP 14.7). Double

E would coordinate and cooperate with Village/County officials for easement agreements, prior to construction. These areas are not presently identified for public recreation.

5.7 Landfill and Hazardous Waste Sites

A comprehensive environmental database search for contaminated or hazardous waste sites was conducted within 0.25 mile of the Project (Environmental Data Resources, 2019). No Federal National Priority List Superfund Sites, delisted Priority Superfund sites or brownfields were found within 0.25 mile of the Project's right-of-way or construction footprint. No federal or state-listed landfills/solid waste or hazardous waste/contaminated sites are within 0.25 mile of the Project in New Mexico or Texas.

Incidents involving leaking underground tanks or reported spills have been removed or closed and are beyond the construction limits. No impacts are anticipated from facilities that generate industrial or small quantity hazardous waste due to their location beyond the construction right-of-way. However, if contaminated or suspect soils are identified during trenching operations, the applicable agencies would be notified. Work in this area would be stop until the type and extent of contamination is determined.

As discussed previously in section B.1.2, five active mining operations (potash) are within 0.25 mile of the Project facilities, and assets of two mining companies are crossed by the Project.

5.8 Residential Land and Commercial Development

No existing residential or commercial buildings are within 50 feet of any Project right-ofway. Local planning agencies' documents and county offices were consulted to identify planned residential developments or commercial projects that would be crossed by or are within 0.25 mile of the construction work areas. Presently, no planned residential and/or commercial developments (aside from the abundant oil and gas development) are anticipated within 0.25 mile of the Project.

5.9 Visual Resources

The Project is in an area characterized by extensive oil and gas development. A system of pipelines, compressor stations, meter stations, oil/gas wells, and access roads are commonly visible in the surrounding landscape along with cattle guards, fences, and water facilities associated with grazing. No residences exist in the immediate vicinity of the Project, and the pipeline routes do not cross designated scenic areas or recreational areas. Potential visual impacts on culturally sensitive areas are further discussed in section B.7.

The Project has potential to cause some short-term and long-term visual impacts on the natural landscape. Short-term impacts occur during construction prior to reclamation and include the presence of construction equipment vehicle traffic. Recontouring and revegetating disturbed areas would limit the extent and duration of these impacts.

Long-term impacts would be visible to the casual observer throughout the life of the Project. Long-term impacts include the maintained vegetation along the centerline of the

pipeline, aboveground facilities such as mainline valves, and new permanent roads, which cause visible contrast to form, line, color, and texture. Removal of vegetation due to construction exposes bare soil lighter in color and smoother in texture than the surrounding vegetation. The surfacing of roads and aboveground facilities with caliche materials would cause further contrasts.

The BLM maintains a Visual Resource Management (VRM) classification system which involves inventorying scenic values and establishing management objectives for those values through the resource management planning process. The Project pipeline crosses VRM areas in four locations; however, no VRM areas are within a 0.25-mile buffer of the proposed aboveground facilities or mainline valves.

Short- and long-term impacts are minimized in VRM areas by best management practices such as color selection, reducing cut and fill, screening facilities with natural features and vegetation, reclamation and contouring roads along natural changes in elevation. Earth disturbance associated with the pipeline installation would be recontoured and revegetated, and no aboveground facilities, appurtenances or new permanent access roads are proposed within 0.25-mile of the designated VRM areas, thereby avoiding effects within these areas. Double E consulted with the BLM for VRM areas and no mitigation, other than what is described below for aboveground facilities, is anticipated.

Visual impacts from the construction of aboveground facilities would be consistent with the adjacent viewshed given the existing oil and gas facilities located throughout the Project area. The BLM requires that aboveground facilities and appurtenances within VRM areas to be low profile (less than 8 feet in height) and exceptions must be approved by the BLM Authorized Officer prior to implementation. Additionally, aboveground facilities that are not subject to safety requirements are painted in a flat non-reflective paint color that harmonizes with the landscape, specifically Shale Green from the BLM Standard Environmental Color Chart. The Project would not involve the placement of any aboveground facilities within VRM areas. Double E has would paint its aboveground facilities in a manner that harmonizes with the landscape.

Based on our review, visual impacts would be minimized to the extent practicable given the Project would be located in an area of high development of oil and gas facilities.

6. Socioeconomics and Environmental Justice

6.1 Population, Employment, and Housing

As previously described, the Project area is undergoing rapid development of oil and gas facilities, with attending increases in population and associated infrastructure. Population data for the Project area is provided in table B-5. The population increased in all counties crossed by the Project between 2010 and 2017. Transient residents, such as those that live in temporary housing (RV camps, travel trailers, hotels, worker lodges, etc.), however, are not included in the overall population estimate. Due to the growth of the oil and gas industry in the counties crossed by the Project, it can be assumed that the number of people working and living in the counties

crossed by the Project is far larger than is estimated in table B-5 due to the influx of temporary construction workers in the oil and gas and related industries.

Impacts on the local population from the Project would primarily result from the shortterm influx of temporary employees during construction (anticipated to occur for about 12 months, currently planned from September 2020 through December 2021). The peak workforce is estimated to be 600 workers, with an average workforce of 500 workers. Six full-time equivalent personnel would be hired to operate and maintain the Project facilities. New permanent personnel would be stationed at one or more of Summit Midstream's existing Lane Processing Plant, the new Poker Lake Meter Station (including the Regional Office Building) or at the Waha Receiver and Separation Site. Double E estimates that that about 85 percent of the construction contractor labor pool would originate outside the Project area, and 15 percent would come from the local workforce.

TABLE B-5 Population and Employment in the Project Area									
State/ County	2017 Population Estimate ¹	2010 Population Density ²	Population Change 2010-2017 (percent)	Per Capita Income (USD) ³	Civilian Labor Force ⁴	Unemploy- ment Rate (percent) ⁵	Top Two Major Industries ³		
New Mexico	2,084,828	17.0	1.2	25,257	961,698	5.0	 Educational Services/Health Care/ Social Assistance Retail Trade 		
Lea County, NM	68,759	14.7	6.2	24,507	30,939	3.8	 Agriculture/Forestry/Fishing and Hunting/Mining Educational Services/Health Care/Social Assistance 		
Eddy County, NM	56,997	12.9	5.9	28,419	32,689	3.2	 Educational Services/Health Care/ Social Assistance Agriculture/ Forestry/Fishing and Hunting/Mining 		
Texas	27,419,612	96.3	9.0	28,985	14,066,138	3.7	 Educational Services/Health Care/ Social Assistance Retail Trade 		
Loving County, TX	134	0.1	63.4	35,350	99	4.0	 Agriculture/Forestry/ Fishing and Hunting/Mining Wholesale Trade 		
Ward County, TX	11,472	12.8	7.6	26,860	5,941	2.8	 Agriculture/Forestry/Fishing and Hunting/Mining Educational Services/Health Care/Social Assistance 		
Reeves County, TX	15,281	5.2	10.9	18,992	8,197	2.0	 Educational Services/Health Care/ Social Assistance Agriculture/ Forestry/Fishing and Hunting/Mining 		
Pecos County, TX	15,634	3.3	0.8	19,088	6,336	3.5	 Agriculture/Forestry/Fishing and Hunting/Mining Educational Services/Health Care/Social Assistance 		
1 2	1 U.S. Census Bureau, 2017 and 2017 Population Estimate. 2 U.S. Census Bureau, 2010 and 2010 Census. Population Density is not available in the 2017 Population Estimate or								

the 2013-2017 American Community Survey.

3 U.S. Census Bureau, 2017. 2013-2017 American Community Survey 5-year Estimates.

4 U.S. Department of Labor. December 2018 (Preliminary) BLS Data Viewer.

Local workforces support other oil and natural gas facilities under construction in the Delaware and Permian Basins and, depending on the prospective contractor and the timing of other projects, a substantial portion of the construction workforce may already reside permanently or temporarily in the Project area. Several larger ongoing projects in the area would be finishing construction prior to the start of the proposed Project. With the current civilian workforce and the steady turnover of regional projects being started and completed, it is not anticipated the Project would have a measurable impact on Project-area population levels or significantly contribute to long-term employment in the Project area.

Table B-6 shows the estimated population impacts due to the Project workforce. Based on the small populations in the counties in which the Project is located, the influx of construction personnel would result in notable increases in the workforce in some counties, particularly Loving County, Texas; however, as noted above some of these workers may already be present in the area working on other similar infrastructure projects and not included in official population estimates. Additionally, not all construction personnel would be in the same county at the same time. The influx of construction workers may also generate increased work opportunities in local service industries (e.g., restaurants, drop-off laundry services, cleaning services, etc.). Because only six permanent employees would be hired to maintain and operate the Project facilities, permanent or long-term impacts on employment are anticipated to be negligible.

			Estimated Populati	FABLE B-6 on Impacts in the	Project Area		
			Construction Personnel	Additional	Additional Operations Personnel		
State	County	labor force ¹	Average Number	Peak Number	Percent Change ²	Number	Percent Change ³
	Lea	30,939			1.9		0.0
NM	Eddy	32,689		600	1.8		0.02
	Loving	99			606.1		0.0
	Ward	5,941	500		10.1	6	0.0
ТХ	Reeves	8,197			7.3		0.07
	Pecos	6,336			9.5		0.0
	1 U.S. D 2 Percen working in th	epartment of Labor. I t change based on pe ie same county at the	December 2018 (Preliminary) BL ak number of construction perso same time.	S Data Viewer.	oses it is assumed	I that all construction	on personnel would be

3 Percent Change for additional operations personnel is 0.0 except for Eddy, NM and Reeves, TX because permanent personnel would be stationed at the Lane Processing Plant, the Poker Lake Meter Station (both in Eddy, NM) or the Waha Receiver and Separation Site (Reeves, TX).

Due to the length of the Project construction period (approximately 1 year) construction workers relocating to the area would seek temporary housing. Table B-7 provides an overview of the housing characteristics within areas potentially affected by the Project. The number of housing units varies across the counties depending on the presence of an urban area and the county population.

TABLE B-7 Housing Characteristics in the Project Area									
State		Housing Units 201	17 ¹	Number of Sites for					
	County	Housing Units	Vacant Housing Units for Rent	Rental Vacancy Rate (percent)	Seasonal, Recreational, or Occasional Use (RV Parks, Campgrounds, etc.) ²	Number of Hotels and Motels ³			
	Lea	25,937	3,908	12.8	217	37			
ININI	Eddy	24,011	2,738	4.2	234	51			
ТХ	Loving	59	28	0	1	2			
	Ward	4,755	801	5.3	39	9			
	Reeves	4,629	898	4.5	170	25			
	Pecos	5,645	1,225	3.5	106	17			
1 2 3	U.S. Census Bu U.S. Census Bu Within a one-ho	ireau, 2017. 2013-2017 A ireau, 2010. 2010 Census our drive from the Project a	merican Community Survey 5-'; ; rea. Google Earth and Google	Year Estimates. Maps. January 2019.	<u>.</u>				

Based on the 2010 Census:

- In Lea County (the most populated county), about 68 percent of the housing units were in Hobbs, about 42 miles west, and Lovington, about 40 miles north, of the Project area.
- In Eddy County, in the northern portion of the Project's location, about 71 percent of the housing units were in Carlsbad, about 18 miles west, and Artesia, about 35 miles northwest, of the Project area.
- In Ward County, about 63 percent of the housing units were in Monahans, about 20 miles from the Project area.
- In Reeves County, about 76 percent of the housing units were in Pecos, about 15 miles to the west of the Project area.
- In Pecos County, the Project's southern region and terminus, about 56 percent of the housing units were in Fort Stockton, about 30 miles south of the Project area.
- There are no cities or densely populated areas in Loving County.

Typically, construction workers opt for temporary accommodations such as short-term rental units (hotels, motels, and apartments), trailers, recreational vehicles, and campgrounds rather than rental of houses. The availability of temporary housing may also vary seasonally and on location and distance from the worksites. The six counties combined have almost 9,600 vacant housing units and over 750 RV or camping sites available as of 2017. There are about 141 motels/hotels within a 1-hour drive from the Project area.

The Carlsbad Department of Development estimates that there would be an approximate 1,800 to 2,300 deficit in the number of housing units by 2020 in the Carlsbad area, and is therefore working to attract an additional 1,000 housing units per year (2017). West Texas is also experiencing a housing shortage; however, Monahans Economic Development is developing additional apartment buildings with more than 100 units and homes, anticipated to come online

in the next year or two. The Pecos Economic Development Corporation is also developing new homes and apartment complexes. Many private developers are also expanding, such as Permian Lodging, which is currently constructing two dormitory-style lodges in West Texas with a total of almost 1,300 beds. As another example, Target Lodging opened the 400-bed Carlsbad Lodge at the end of 2019 about 9 miles north of Line L100. In addition, Orla recently opened 3 housing facilities outside of Orla, Texas, (about 9 miles west of Line 200 in Reeves County), totaling 615 beds.

Construction may temporarily increase the local population; however, rental vacancy rates range widely in the counties crossed by the Project. Some areas may experience a strain on housing availability due to other construction projects in the area and seasonal tourists in the Carlsbad area. Short-term housing is available primarily in Carlsbad, Eddy County, New Mexico for the northern portions of the Project and in Pecos and Fort Stockton, Reeves and Pecos Counties, Texas for the portion of the Project near the southern terminus. However, nonlocal workers may reside all along the proposed 118.9-mile-long trunk lines and 16.3-mile-long lateral due to the overall linear nature of the Project. The total number of available housing units (9,600), within the six counties crossed by the Project, number of temporary housing locations (908 - RV parks, campgrounds, motels and hotels), and number of housing units coming online in the next year are anticipated to be sufficient for the Project. Therefore, we expect that the Project would have a minor impact on local housing availability.

6.2 Economy

The Project is expected to provide mostly positive short-term impacts on the local economy, primarily, but not limited to, the leisure and hospitality sector, which would receive additional revenues from the temporary construction workers. Most workers are not expected to be accompanied by their families. The Project's contribution to the existing localized pressures upon consumer goods and services supply and demand would be small and short-term.

Also, given the steady turnover of both large and small projects, it is unlikely the Project would register a notable economic impact relative to the magnitude of oil and gas related spending in the region. The Project is not expected to induce growth, displace businesses or permanent residences, or significantly contribute to long-term employment in the Project area. During Project construction, it is assumed that purchases would be made locally for vehicle fuel, a wide variety of construction materials, and other miscellaneous expenses. In addition, non-local workers would spend part of their income locally on fuel, lodging, and food.

The Project crosses public lands, including those managed by the BLM, the NMSLO, and the Texas University System. The Project crosses BLM lands for about 46.1 miles. The BLM manages land for multiple uses across regions and landscapes for several purposes including land conservation, cultural resource preservation, energy production, grazing, recreation, and fish and wildlife habitat conservation. The Carlsbad Field Office administers over 2 million acres of surface estate and 3 million acres of mineral estate in the southeastern portion of New Mexico. The Field Office is located within the Permian Basin, a prolific oil basin in the United States, and one of the oldest oil fields in the nation, having been in operation since the 1920s. In addition to land being leased for oil and gas development, lands are also used by the public for recreation in the rolling limestone foothills of the Guadalupe Mountains and Chihuahuan Desert.

The Project crosses NMSLO lands for about 9.4 miles. Lease funds paid to the NMSLO would benefit the state land trust, which includes schools, universities, hospitals and other important institutions. The Project also crosses Texas University System lands for a total of about 3.6 miles. Lease funds paid to the Texas University System would go into the Permanent University Fund, which benefits more than 20 education and health institutions across both the University of Texas and Texas A&M University Systems.

Most purchases are taxable at the general sales tax rate in each state and county. The general sales tax rate for New Mexico is 5.125 percent and for Texas is 6.25 percent. Project facilities would be subject to state, county, and local property taxes upon completion of construction. Double E would also compensate landowners for siting facilities on their property in accordance with the terms of the right-of-way agreements.

Double E estimates it would spend about \$486 million on labor, equipment, materials, acquisition, and other services to develop and construct the Project facilities, of which \$256 million is expected to be spent in Texas and \$230 million to be spent in New Mexico. These expenditures would generate economic activity and support employment and income elsewhere in the economy through the multiplier effect, as initial changes in demands ripple through the local economy and support indirect and induced impacts. Double E estimates that the local spend multiplier would be between 1.0 and 2.0.

During construction in the years 2020-2021, the Project would generate a local spend total of \$35 million, which includes amounts paid for employees of local contractors and their associated employer taxes, benefits, temporary lodging, meals and other minor associated costs. Of the \$35 million, \$18 million would be spent in Texas and \$17 million would be spent in New Mexico. The New Mexico gross receipt tax on the local spending is estimated at \$5.5 million. The Texas sales tax receipts are estimated at \$10.0 million. Annual property taxes are estimated by Double E to be about \$5.1 million in total, about \$3.5 million in Texas and \$1.6 million in New Mexico. Applicable county tax rates and annual receipts on infrastructure/real property are identified in table B-8 below.

	TABLE B-8 Estimated Annual Property Taxes in the Project Area							
State	County	2018 Tax Rate	Annual Amount (millions)					
	Lea ¹	N/A	N/A					
INIVI	Eddy	0.7458%	\$1.59					
	Loving	1.8110%	\$1.69					
TV	Ward	1.8650% or 1.9279%	\$1.42					
17	Reeves	1.8685%	\$0.39					
	Pecos	1.8735%	\$0.01					
Total			\$5.10					
1 1	No pipeline facilities sul	bject to property taxes in Lea County.						

6.3 Public Services

Construction of the Project could result in temporary increased demand on local public services, such as medical, fire, police and educations services (see table B-9). Temporary

impacts on services could include traffic-related incidents, medical emergencies, injuries, or illnesses; increases in traffic violations; and issuances of permits for construction vehicles subject to load and width restrictions. During construction, up to 600 workers would be present during peak construction periods. Non-local workers would likely obtain housing in the surrounding communities; however, it is unlikely that all personnel would locate into a single community. Temporary immigration of non-local workers into the Project area would be short term, limited to the 1-year construction time period, and is not anticipated to affect the levels of service provided by medical, law enforcement, or fire protection personnel. During operation, public service requirements of the Project are expected to be negligible. Most construction workers are not likely to be accompanied by their families; therefore, few school-age children are anticipated to relocate and impact public school or child care facilities. Police assistance may potentially be required to help traffic flows during road crossings and Double E would work with local police personnel to coordinate as necessary to minimize impacts.

Double E would establish an incident planning program as part of an *Emergency Response Plan*¹⁷ so that physicians, medical consultants, hospitals, and ambulance services in the area can efficiently work together to respond in case of an emergency. The use of public services such as fire, police, or medical services, would be temporary and limited to the construction phase of the Project; therefore, should an accident occur, we do not anticipate the Project would result in an undue burden on public services.

In addition, Double E has met with First Responders in the Project area and regularly attends meetings with those critical service providers proximal to their ongoing operations in the area. At minimum, this coordination/communication would continue throughout the construction phase of the Project, and as required by PHMSA regulations.

¹⁷ Double E's *Emergency Response Plan* was included as appendix 11-A to Resource Report 11 in its July 31, 2019, application. The *Emergency Response Plan* can be viewed on the FERC website at http://www.ferc.gov. Using the "eLibrary" link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.
	TABLE B-9 Public Services in the Project Area and Surrounding Communities						
State	County	Number of Public Schools ¹	Number of Police Departments ^{2,3,4,5}	Number of Fire and Rescue Departments ^{3,4,5,6,7}	Number of Hospitals/Beds ^{5,8,9,10,11,12}		
NM	Lea	35	6	5	2/226		
	Eddy	25	5	13	1/115		
	Loving	0	1	1	0		
	Ward	7	2	1	1/25		
ТХ	Reeves	5	2	1	1/25		
	Pecos	9	2	1	1/27		
	 Public Schools K12. 2011. Accessed January 2019. http://publicschoolsk12.com/all-schools/tx/. USA Cops. 2018. Texas and New Mexico. Accessed January 2019. https://www.usacops.com/. Loving County Sheriff's Office. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.lovingcountytsheriff.org/sheriff. City of Monahans. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.cityofmonahans.org/index.asp?SEC=90D002D7-3B98-4CBA- 959A6CF9750E6067&Type=B_BASIC. Pecos, TX. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.pecostx.gov/government/departments/firedepartment. Eddy County, NM. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.co.eddy.nm.us/161/Fire-Service. USA Fire & Rescue. 2018. Accessed January 2019. https://www.reevescountyhospital.com/. Reeves County Hospital. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.carlsbadmedicalcenter.com/. Nor-Lea Hospital District. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.nor-lea.org/about-us. US Hospital Finder. 2019. Accessed January 2019. https://www.ushospitalfinder.com/. Lea Regional Medical Center. 2019. Accessed January 2019. http://www.learegionalmedical.com/. 						

As discussed above, the cycle of projects commencing and concluding in the area is continuous, and that trend is expected to remain unchanged throughout the Project's construction phase. During construction and restoration, it is reasonable to expect temporal fluctuations in oil- and gas-related personnel in the Project region. However, within the context of this region and the ongoing oil and gas activity, we do not expect that the Project would have a measurable impact on public services.

6.4 Traffic and Transportation

The proposed Project is predominantly within rural areas, but would cross several larger, well-traveled roads including: Hobbs Highway (NM Highway 180/U.S. Highway 62), Jal Highway (NM Highway 128), State Highway 302/Ranch Road 1211, Interstate 20 East and West, and Pecos Highway (U.S. Highway 285). Also, paved and marked, but less-traveled roads in the Project area would be used. Numerous unpaved access roads used for oil and gas production would also be crossed as would several railroads. Traffic in the vicinity of the Project area has increased substantially since 2015 due to the expansion of oil and gas exploration, production, and transportation in the Delaware and Permian Basins.

The Project area would mainly be accessed by use of existing public and private roads. Temporary and permanent access roads would be required to access the right-of-way along the proposed Line L100, Line L200, and Line L300 and the Line L100 lateral. About 22 permanent and 31 temporary access roads are proposed for use during construction. Short-term impacts on roads and highways are anticipated during construction of the Project. Federal and state roads would be crossed by conventional bore. Interstate 20 and the Union Pacific Railroad would be crossed by HDD. Little or no disruption of traffic is anticipated during construction at these bored or HDD crossings.

Some local roads may be open cut; however, Double E proposes to maintain one lane of access along with the appropriate safety signage and/or traffic control staff. Roads crossed by open trenching would be restored to pre-construction conditions or better. If an open-cut road requires extensive construction time and it is not feasible to maintain access, provisions would be made for temporary detours or other measures to allow safe traffic flow during construction. Where required by the landowner, a temporary bridge or bypass could be established on private roads or driveways. Prior to closing roads, a road closure schedule would be arranged with the appropriate transportation authority, if applicable, as well as any oil and gas facilities that could be affected by the closures. Law enforcement agencies would also be notified.

The movement of construction equipment and materials from contractor and pipe storage yards to the construction work area would result in short-term impacts on the transportation network. Several construction-related trips would be made each day (to and from the job site) on each spread. Construction activities are planned to be spaced throughout each construction spread. The level of traffic would remain constant throughout the construction period and would typically occur at off-peak early morning and evening hours. Local workers would commute to the Project from residences, and most non-local workers would likely commute from the various metropolitan areas, depending upon where temporary accommodations are secured.

As described in section A.6.2 and shown on figure 2, construction activities would proceed in sequence in an assembly-line fashion along the right-of-way from clearing until final restoration. As a result, workers would be dispersed along the pipeline spreads and at the separate construction work sites at the points of receipt and delivery, thereby reducing congestion in any one area. The meter station contractors would fabricate the receipt and delivery meter locations at one of the two/contractor yard areas or proposed facility workspaces, which would minimize travel to the receipt and delivery meter locations.

To maintain safe conditions, Double E would direct its construction contractors to comply with vehicle weight and width restrictions, and to remove excess soil that is left on the road surface by the crossing of construction equipment. In addition, when it is necessary for equipment to move across paved roads, mats, or other appropriate measures would be used to prevent damage to the road surface. Contractors would employ the appropriate traffic control measures in accordance with all permits and local regulations at high-traffic roadway crossings and at any other crossings where deemed necessary either due to other conditions and/or by local authorities. At all road crossings, flaggers would direct traffic and appropriate construction notification signage would be displayed. Detours or obstructions in traffic flow due to large vehicles or construction of pipeline road crossings may require short-term assistance from local police agencies. Due to the sequential nature of construction activities, traffic flow impacts would be temporary on each section of roadway; therefore, traffic is not expected to be significantly impacted by construction of the Project facilities.

The Project would not have any measurable impacts on road congestion during operation as the six new permanent pipeline workers would represent an insignificant increase in the amount of vehicle traffic in the Project area.

6.5 Environmental Justice

Executive Order 12898, Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations, requires each federal agency to make the achievement of environmental justice part of its mission by identifying and addressing disproportionately high and adverse human health or environmental effects of its programs, policies, and activities on minority and low-income populations. The Executive Order further stipulates that agencies conduct their programs and activities in a manner that does not have the effect of excluding persons from participating in them, denying persons the benefits of them, or subjecting persons to discrimination because of their race, color, or national origin.

Data from the U.S. Census Bureau and the EPA's Environmental Justice Screening and Mapping Tool (EJSCREEN) were used to identify demographics in the Project area. The affected environment was established in accordance with guidance from the CEQ's Environmental Justice Guidance Under NEPA (1997), and the Federal Interagency Working Group's Promising Practices for Environmental Justice Methodologies in NEPA Reviews (2016).

For the purposes of this analysis, the affected environment in EJSCREEN was reviewed to identify potential environmental justice concerns (i.e., impacts on minority and low income communities). The affected environment was generated by inputting the approximate Project location into EJSCREEN and generating a 1-mile buffer on either side of the Project facilities within the boundary of each county (for a polygon 2 miles wide around the Project facilities). Census blocks were not used due to the sparse population in the Project area. For each demographic indicator, EJSCREEN averages the value over all residents within the 1-mile buffer.

The CEQ guidance further recommends that minority and low-income populations in an affected area should be identified using data on income and poverty from the U.S. Census Bureau. An area is considered to be an environmental justice community when more than 50 percent of the residents are minority or when the level of minority residents is more than 10 percentage points higher than a reference population. Low-income populations are populations where households have an annual household income below the poverty threshold, which is currently \$24,600 for a family of four. For the purposes of our analysis, we compared the population within the Project area to the county as a whole.

A summary of the race and income characteristics for the Project's affected environment is presented in table B-10.

Minority and low-income residents in the Project area may be affected by the construction and operation of the Double E Pipeline. In general, the Project is in a rural, low density area with only a few, scattered residences near the construction corridor. As shown in Table B-10, there are only slightly more than 400 people within the entire Project area. Within this 1-mile affected environment there were no people in Lea County, New Mexico; 38 people in Loving County, 2 people in Ward County, and 1 person in Reeves County, Texas.

Based on U.S. Census Bureau 2013-2017 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates, the New Mexico state percentage for minority population is 61.8 percent, the Texas state percentage is 57.1 percent, and the U.S. percentage is 38.5 percent (2017). As shown in table B-10, both the Project area within Ward, Reeves, and Pecos counties and each county as a whole have minority percentages greater than 50 percent. As discussed above, due to the low-density nature of the area, very few residents live in the Project area, and any potential effect would be limited to a small number of persons.

TABLE B-10 Demographics in Affected Environment							
County Reference	Total Minority (%)	Persons Below Poverty Level (%)	Double E Project Area ¹	Total Number of Persons in Project Area	Total Minority in Project Area (%)	Persons Below Poverty Level in Project Area (%)	
Lea County Total	62.8	16.1	Lea County Project Area	0	0	0	
Eddy County Total	51.5	14.6	Eddy County Project Area	338	41.0	42.0	
Loving County Total	25.7	17.1	Loving County Project Area	38	28.0	34.0	
Ward County Total	58.6	11.6	Ward County Project Area	2	84.0	62.0	
Reeves County Total	81.8	13.2	Reeves County Project Area	1	84.0	62.0	
Pecos County Total	74.1	11.5	Pecos County Project Area	40	69.0	32.0	
1 Defined as within a 1-mile radius of the Project and as used in the EJSCREEN analysis.							
Source: U.S. Census Bureau, 2017							

Low-income populations within the affected environment greater than the county percentages were found throughout the Project area. Based on U.S. Census Bureau 2013-2017 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates, the New Mexico state percentage of low-income population is 20.6 percent, Texas state percentage is 16.0 percent and the U.S. percentage is 14.6 percent (2017). The low-income population in the Project area was higher than the state and U.S. percentages. Percentagewise, the Project area contains a meaningfully greater population of residents living below the poverty line than in the reference counties.

The types of impacts that could affect the environmental justice communities within these census tracts include air quality, noise impacts, and aesthetics. Air quality impacts from construction of the Projects would result in a short period of minor impacts to local ambient air quality, mainly due to exhaust from the larger construction equipment, as well as fugitive particulates from earthmoving and trenching activities, as well as traffic. These impacts are typically small and localized, generally occurring within 0.25 mile, as these emissions will be very near to or at ground level. Additionally, these impacts would only occur for a short period. Double E would comply with the FERC Plan and with state regulations that address fugitive dust

impacts from construction activities. See section B.8.5 for a discussion of construction-related air quality impacts.

Noise from on-site construction activities that may occur near these environmental justice communities would be limited to short durations over a period of 3 to 4 weeks at any one location based on the nature of right-of-way construction sequencing. There are no residences within 50 feet of the construction work area. The noise impacts from the Project would be minimized by restricting construction activities to daylight hours; equipping vehicles and equipment with mufflers; and maintaining vehicles and equipment in accordance with manufacturers' recommendations. Environmental justice communities in these counties would not be disproportionately impacted by noise. See section B.9.3 for a discussion of construction-related noise.

Aesthetically, the Double E Pipeline is unlikely to be visible from any residence (whether part of an environmental justice community or not) long term, as the pipeline would be buried and the ground surface would be restored, thus not creating a new visual element in the landscape. Because none of the crossed land is forested, no forest clearing would be required; thus, there would be no visible "scar" through wooded areas. Six mainline block valves would be spaced about 15 to 20 miles apart along the pipeline route. These aboveground valve facilities would be fenced and would be visible to residents or passersby. The new Poker Lake Meter Station would be on BLM land in an area where there are no residents. The other Project meter and regulating stations would be constructed coincident or adjacent to other existing natural gas facilities and would be consistent with these uses.

Property would be restored to pre-existing conditions after construction, and landowners would be compensated for property damage or economic losses, if applicable. In addition, oil and gas exploration, production and transportation facilities have been in operation in the vicinity of the Project area for decades and the new facilities would be collocated with existing utility rights-of-way to the greatest extent possible.

In conclusion, the Project facility locations are dictated by the contracted points of receipt and delivery. The facilities have not been sited in a manner that targets environmental justice communities or places an otherwise avoidable or inordinate impact upon minority or low income populations. The Project would not have a significant adverse impact on the individuals living the counties affected by construction or operation of the Project. We conclude that the Project would not have a disproportionately high adverse environmental or human health impact on minority or low-income residents.

7. Cultural Resources

Section 106 of the NHPA requires the FERC to take into account the effect of its undertakings on properties listed, or eligible for listing, on the National Register of Historic Places (NRHP), and to afford the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation an opportunity to comment. Double E, as a non-federal party, is assisting the FERC in meeting its obligations under Section 106 and its implementing regulations at 36 CFR 800.

7.1 Cultural Resources Investigations

7.1.1 New Mexico

Cultural resource survey for the New Mexico portion of the Project through September 2019 included about 3,667 acres of the pipeline route and aboveground facilities, and 26.1 miles of proposed access roads. The survey corridor was generally 325 feet wide for the pipelines, and 100 feet wide for new access roads. The area studied for indirect effects included a 50-foot buffer from the project footprint, and a 100-foot buffer from aboveground facilities. The resulting report (SEARCH 2019) was provided to the FERC, New Mexico State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO), BLM, and NMSLO. As of November 2019, cultural resources surveys have been completed for 100 percent of the proposed Project in New Mexico.

A total of 58 resources and 158 isolated finds were investigated for this study in New Mexico. Of the 58 resources, 37 are previously recorded while the remaining 21 are newly discovered sites. The majority of the resources (n = 34) contain precontact components, 21 sites contain historic components, and 3 contain both historic and precontact components. Most of those prehistoric archaeological sites are lithic artifact scatters of an unknown cultural affiliation, followed in frequency by sites with Jornada Mogollon components, and with only a few containing identified pre-ceramic components. Historic resources include several examples of the built environment consisting mostly of irrigation canals but also include historic transmission lines. One of the canals (NHL 66000476/HCPI 46350/SR-7) is a contributing element of the Carlsbad Irrigation District, Main (Southern) Canal, National Historic Landmark.

Double E plans to avoid disturbing the Southern Canal via a direct bore. The avoidance plan was submitted to the SHPO and FERC for review in November 2019. In a letter dated December 10, 2019, the SHPO concurred with the plan. In addition, the Project crosses near the boundary of the NRHP-eligible Maroon Cliffs Archaeological District (MCAD) but this resource lies outside of the direct area of potential effect (APE) and thus would not be affected. Of the remaining sites, 22 are eligible for the NRHP, 6 are unevaluated, and 29 are not eligible for the NRHP. Eight of the eligible sites and two of the unevaluated sites are avoided by the Project and require no further work. Double E has provided *Avoidance or Treatment Plans* to the FERC, SHPO, BLM, and NMSLO for the remaining 16 eligible and 4 unevaluated resources. In its letter of December 10, 2019, the SHPO concurred with the eligibility recommendations, and most of the Avoidance and Treatment Plans. Remaining agency comments on the plans are pending.

Thirty-three of the cultural resources and 91 isolated finds are situated on BLM-managed lands; they include 9 newly discovered sites, 23 previously recorded sites, and the MCAD. Twelve of the sites are prehistoric artifact scatters that can be attributed to the Jornada Mogollon, while 14 of the other precontact sites either are of unknown affiliation or multicomponent. One site contains both precontact and post-contact material. Five of the resources are historic in age, including the Carlsbad to Monument and Knowles Road (HCPI-46531/LA132493) and an early twentieth century coaxial cable. Site HCPI-46531/LA132493 was determined eligible for the NHRP in consultation with the BLM and New Mexico SHPO. Double E proposes to bore beneath the road and use protective matting to reduce the effect of vehicular traffic. While these treatments would minimize effects to the road, the BLM indicated that the use of matting would

nonetheless result in an adverse effect. Double E proposes to develop a historic context for the resource and transportation corridors in Eddy and Lea Counties.

One site within the boundaries of the MCAD was documented during the cultural resources inventory. That site, LA152362, is considered eligible for the NRHP and a contributing property to the MCAD. While the site was intersected by the study area buffer zone, it is not located within the direct APE and the Project would avoid the site (the site is approximately 184 feet from the direct APE).

Three archaeological sites on BLM-managed lands and one site that is on land managed both by BLM and NMSLO are recommended eligible for the NRHP. These are located within the direct APE: LA112766, LA20241, LA131202, and LA38597, respectively. These resources would be adversely affected by the Project; therefore, mitigation is required. Treatment Plans were submitted in November 2019. Double E proposes full data recovery at all sites. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with the plans for sites LA112766, LA20241, and LA131202, and provided comments on the plan for site LA38597. Double E provided a revised plan but has not yet provided the SHPO's comments on the revised plan to FERC. BLM and NMSLO comments are pending.

Four archaeological sites and one linear resource require site-specific avoidance plans: LA110595; LA110596; LA112933; LA193340; and HCPI 46531/LA 132493. Site-specific avoidance plans for the four archaeological sites were submitted the SHPO and FERC in November 2019. Double E proposes to protect the integrity of HCPI 46351/LA132493 (Carlsbad to Monument Road) and its character-defining features by crossing the road via conventional bore. A formal avoidance plan and a contingency treatment plan, prepared in case if the bore fails, were submitted to the SHPO for review in November 2019. If the approved site-specific avoidance plan is implemented during construction, no Project impacts on HCPI 46351/LA132493 are expected. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with the plan.

Eight eligible sites located on BLM-managed lands are over 100 feet from the direct APE; therefore, these sites are considered far enough outside of the APE that they would not be affected by the Project, and no further work is recommended. Fourteen of the archaeological sites on BLM-managed lands (including one site that intersects both BLM and private land holdings) are recommended not eligible and no additional work is recommended. On August 19, 2019, the BLM commented on the report. In a letter dated September 12, 2019, the SHPO concurred with most of the recommendations in the report, with the exception of eligibilities for three sites. Double E provided a final report addressing the BLM's and SHPO's comments. We have reviewed these materials and agree with the BLM and SHPO.

Seven sites and 34 isolated finds were located on NMSLO-managed lands. Two of the sites are newly recorded, while the remainder consist of previously recorded sites. Three of the sites are artifact scatters of unknown affiliation. The other sites include one attributed to the Jornada Mogollon and two that are historic in age. One site contains both historic and prehistoric components. Two additional sites have boundaries that extend across land ownership boundaries including NMSLO-managed land. One of those sites is the aforementioned LA38597

which is located on both BLM and NMSLO managed lands. The other site is LA179387 which is situated on both NMSLO-managed lands and private land.

As noted above, Site LA38597 is recommended eligible for the NRHP. Site LA184288 (located within the direct APE) is recommended eligible. Both sites would be adversely affected and require mitigation. Treatment plans for these sites were submitted to the SHPO, BLM, NMSLO, and the FERC in November 2019. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO commented on the plans. Double E provided revised plans but has not yet provided the SHPO's comments on the revised plans. BLM and NMSLO comments on the plans are pending. Four of the sites are not eligible for the NRHP, and one is unevaluated and would be avoided. On October 28, 2019, the NMSLO concurred with the recommendations of NRHP eligibility for sites located wholly or in part on trust land. In its September 12, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with most of the recommendations in the report with the exception of the eligibility for one site. Double E provided a final report addressing the SHPO's comments. We have reviewed these plans and agree with the NMSLO and SHPO.

Twenty-two cultural resource sites are situated on privately owned lands. As mentioned above, Site LA179387 extends across the boundary between private and state-owned holdings and Site LA193333 is situated on both private and BLM land. Thirteen of the sites are newly discovered, while the remaining nine are previously recorded sites. Historic period sites comprise the majority of the resources and include a railroad grade and multiple irrigation canals and ditches. One of the canals is part of the Carlsbad Irrigation District Main (Southern Canal) National Historic Landmark noted above. The Southern Canal, on private land, would be avoided via conventional bore. The avoidance plan was submitted for review in November 2019. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with the plan.

A railroad grade (HCPI 42114/LA193775) associated with the Pecos Valley Railway Company Line would also be crossed by the Project. The resource is eligible for listing in the NRHP. Double E proposes to avoid the railway by crossing with a conventional bore. The HDD associated with the Pecos River would avoid eligible archaeological site LA191431. The avoidance plans for these two resources were submitted to the SHPO and FERC for review in November 2019. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with the plans.

Two of the archaeological sites on private land have been recommended as eligible and are in the direct APE: LA193381 and LA193321. These sites would be adversely affected by the Project and will require mitigation. Treatment plans for these resources were submitted to the SHPO for review in November 2019. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO commented on the plans. Double E provided revised plans to the FERC but has not yet provided the SHPO's comments on the revised plans.

Four linear resources would be crossed: HCPI 40428/LA152227, HCPI 46534, HCPI 45461, and HCPI 46353. These resources are considered unevaluated, and are assumed potentially eligible; therefore, the Project would adversely affect all four resources, and mitigation is required. Treatment Plans for these four resources were submitted to the SHPO and FERC for review in November 2019. The mitigation plan called for the drafting and production of a historic context document for historic irrigation practices and programs in the local region. In its December 10, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with the plans. The remaining 13 sites are

recommended not eligible for the NRHP. In its September 12, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred with most of the recommendations in the report with the exception of the eligibility for four resources. Double E provided a final report addressing the SHPO's comments. We have reviewed these materials and agree with the SHPO.

7.1.2 Texas

Cultural resource survey for the Texas portion of the Project through September 2019 included about 4588.7 acres of the pipeline route and aboveground facilities, and 75.5 miles of access roads. The survey corridor was 325 to 500 feet wide for the pipeline, and 100 feet wide for new access roads. The area studied for indirect effects extended 300 feet in each direction beyond the permanent easement, with a 0.25-mile buffer for aboveground facilities. Double E provided the resulting initial Phase I report (King et al., 2019a), four addendum reports (King et al., 2019c; Melendez et al., 2019a; Gallison et al., 2019; Melendez et al., 2019b), and two reports for University of Texas lands (King et al., 2019b; Cleland et al., 2019) to the FERC, Texas SHPO, and University of Texas (for University of Texas lands). As of November 2019, cultural resources surveys have been completed for 100 percent of the proposed Project in Texas.

Initial cultural resource studies in Texas were conducted between 2018 to May 2019. Those studies recorded 72 archaeological resources: 51 archaeological sites and 21 isolated finds. The archaeological sites include: 45 precontact archaeological sites, 5 post-contact archaeological sites, and 1 site with both pre- and post-contact components. Cultural resource studies resumed from June 2019 to September 2019. That work resulted in the identification and documentation of 35 new archaeological sites, 22 isolated finds, and 1 historic resource.

Of the 72 archaeological resources identified in the 2018 and early 2019 work, 46 sites and the 21 isolated finds are recommended not eligible for the NRHP. Three sites were recommended for Phase II evaluation testing, and two would be avoided. In letters dated May 17, August 12, August 21, and September 4, 2019, the SHPO concurred with these recommendations. We concur also. Of the 35 sites identified during the June-September 2019 surveys (documented in an Addendum 4 report), 33 are recommended as not eligible for the NRHP. The single historic resource and the 22 isolated finds are also recommended as not eligible. Two sites (41LV154 and 41LV170) were recommended for Phase II evaluation testing. In a letter dated December 19, 2019, the SHPO concurred. We concur also.

Double E conducted Phase II evaluation testing at three prehistoric sites, 41WR123, 41WR5/41WR8, and 41LV121, considered at the time to have been potentially eligible for inclusion in the NRHP. Phase II testing resulted in the recommendation that sites 41WR123 and 41WR5/41WR8 were eligible for the NRHP. The testing determined that the portion of Site 41LV121 located in the study corridor was not eligible for the NRHP, and no further work is recommended for the portion of the site investigated during the Phase II evaluation testing. In a letter dated September 4, 2019, the SHPO concurred. We concur also.

Double E provided a treatment plan to the FERC and SHPO for Sites 41WR123 and 41WR5/41WR8. Double E proposes to reduce the width of the construction corridor in the vicinity of each site to minimize impacts on these sites; and to complete data recovery excavations in the portions of each site that remain in the construction corridor that would be

directly affected. In its December 19, 2019 letter, the SHPO commented and requested a revised plan. Double E provided a revised plan but has not yet provided the SHPO's comments on the revised plan to FERC.

Additional Phase I study identified Sites 41LV154 and 41LV170. The sites appeared to be potentially NRHP eligible and were recommended for Phase II evaluation. The testing determined that the portion of Site 41LV170 located in the study corridor was not eligible for the NRHP, and no further work is recommended for the portion of the site investigated during the Phase II evaluation testing. Phase II evaluation testing found two areas of Site 41LV154 NRHP eligible. An avoidance and contingency treatment plan was submitted to the FERC and SHPO in November 2019. In a letter dated January 3, 2020, the SHPO concurred that site 41LV170 was ineligible. We concur with the SHPO. In its December 19, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred that site 41LV154 was eligible, and concurred with the treatment plan. We concur also.

Big Valley Canal (41WR75) is an irrigation canal dating from the late nineteenth to early twentieth centuries. Double E would avoid the Big Valley Canal via conventional bore beneath the resource. An avoidance plan and a contingency treatment plan (should the bore fail during construction) was submitted to the FERC and SHPO in November 2019. In its December 19, 2019 letter, the SHPO concurred that the canal was eligible, and concurred with the treatment plan. We concur also.

7.2 Native American Consultation

We sent our NOI and follow-up letters (September 16, 2019) to the following federallyrecognized Native American Tribes identified as potentially having an interest in the Project: Absentee Shawnee Tribe of Oklahoma; Alabama-Coushatta Tribe of Texas; Alabama Quassarte Tribal Town; Apache Tribe of Oklahoma; Caddo Nation of Oklahoma; Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma; Choctaw Nation of Oklahoma; Comanche Nation of Oklahoma; Coushatta Tribe of Louisiana; Delaware Nation of Oklahoma; Hopi Tribe; Jicarilla Apache Nation; Keetoowah Band of Cherokee Indians; Kialegee Tribal Town; Kickapoo Traditional Tribe of Texas; Kickapoo Tribe of Oklahoma; Kiowa Tribe; Mescalero Apache Tribe; Muscogee (Creek) Nation; Osage Nation; Poarch Band of Creek Indians; Quapaw Tribe of Oklahoma; Seminole Nation of Oklahoma; Tesuque Pueblo; Thlopthlocco Tribal Town; Tonkawa Tribe of Oklahoma; Tunica-Biloxi Tribe of Louisiana; Wichita and Affiliated Tribes; and Ysleta del Sur Pueblo. In response to our NOI, the Hopi (letter dated December 18, 2018) requested continuing consultation, and copies of the cultural resources survey report, draft environmental assessment, and any treatment plan. The Hopi Tribe has been provided with the reports, unanticipated discovery plan, and the treatment plans. The Alabama-Coushatta Tribe (letter dated January 30, 2019) and Choctaw Nation of Oklahoma (letter dated January 24, 2019) both indicated the Project was beyond its scope of interest. No other responses to our NOI were received, and no responses to our follow-up letters were received.

Double E sent letters to the same tribes listed above on July 25, 2018 and August 13, 2018. For those tribes that did not respond to the August 13, 2018 letter, Double E conducted follow-up phone calls in October 2018. During a follow-up telephone call the Jicarilla Apache Nation indicated that the Project is south of its area of interest. In letters dated April 12, 2019, Double E provided updated Project information and copies of Texas and New Mexico survey

reports documenting 2018 results to the three tribes who requested them: the Absentee Shawnee Tribe of Oklahoma, the Hopi Tribe, and Ysleta del Sur Pueblo. Addendum reports were sent to the interested tribes in April 2019, and revised reports were sent on July 31, and November 27, 2019.

In letters dated April 18, August 12, and November 25, 2019, the Hopi Tribe acknowledged the receipt and review of the Texas and New Mexico survey reports, and of the Project Plan for Unanticipated Discoveries of Historic Properties and Human Remains, and of the treatment plans submitted in November 2019. The Hopi Tribe requested continued consultation on the Project. On October 17, 2019, Double E sent a letter and a copy of the Unanticipated Discovery Plan to Mr. Bernard Mora, Tribal Historic Preservation Officer Pueblo of Tesuque, for review and comment. Double E would file any additional comment letters received.

Federally recognized tribes were contacted regarding the Project by letter by Double E. In response letters the Quapaw Tribe of Oklahoma, Alabama-Coushatta Tribe of Texas, and The Choctaw Nation of Oklahoma stated that they had determined the Project to be outside their areas of interest.

In a letter dated August 31, 2018, the Ysleta del Sur Pueblo stated it did not have any comments on the Project but requested consultation if any human remains or artifacts are found during the Project that fall under Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act guidelines. On April 25, 2019, the Ysleta del Sur Pueblo acknowledged the receipt and review of updated Project mapping, and of the Project Plan for Unanticipated Discoveries of Historic Properties and Human Remains, and indicated that the tribe did not have any comments on these documents.

In a letter dated October 3, 2018, the Absentee Shawnee Tribe of Oklahoma requested further coordination on the Project under the Section 106 review process. In November 2019, Double E submitted copies of the most recent cultural resources reports and treatment plans to the Absentee Shawnee Tribe of Oklahoma. In addition, the Comanche Nation, in a letter dated October 19, 2018, indicated that no previously recorded properties located within the Project vicinity were identified. During a follow-up telephone call on October 16, 2019, the Caddo Nation of Oklahoma requested an electronic version of the Project information, which was sent on August 13, 2018. A follow-up email was sent on October 16, 2018, but no response has been received to date.

During a follow-up telephone call on October 19, 2018, Ms. Kimberly Penrod, Delaware Nation Director of Cultural Resources/Section 106, requested an electronic version of the Project information that was previously mailed on August 13, 2018. The email was sent to Ms. Penrod on October 19, 2018, but no response has been received to date.

7.3 Unanticipated Discoveries Plan

Double E provided Plans for Unanticipated Discovery of Cultural Resources or Human Remains to the FERC, BLM, the New Mexico and Texas SHPOs, and interested tribes. This plan would be implemented in the event that previously unreported archaeological sites or human remains are encountered during construction. The BLM provided comments on the plan in an email dated July 11, 2019. Double E addressed these comments in a revised plan. The Texas SHPO concurred with the plan on September 4, 2019. The New Mexico SHPO concurred with the plan on September 12, 2019. We have reviewed the plan and found it acceptable.

7.4 Compliance with the NHPA

Cultural resources surveys are complete for both New Mexico and Texas. However, consultation is ongoing. Double E has not yet provided the Texas SHPO's comments on the revised treatment plan for Sites 41WR123 and 41WR5/41WR8, or the New Mexico SHPO's, BLM's, and NMSLO's comments, as appropriate, on the revised avoidance and treatment plans for sites in New Mexico. Therefore, we **recommend that**:

- Double E should <u>not begin</u> construction of facilities and/or use of staging, storage, or temporary work areas, and new or to-be-improved access roads <u>until</u>:
 - a. Double E files with the Secretary:
 - (1) the Texas SHPO's comments on the revised treatment plan for Sites 41LV154 and 41LV170;
 - (2) any comments on the most recent filed final cultural resources reports from the New Mexico SHPO, NMSLO, and BLM, as appropriate; and
 - (3) comments on the revised avoidance/treatment plans from the New Mexico SHPO, NMSLO, and BLM, as appropriate.
 - b. the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation is afforded an opportunity to comment if historic properties would be adversely affected; and
 - c. FERC staff reviews and the Director of OEP approves the cultural resources reports and plans and notifies Double E in writing that treatment plans/mitigation measures (including archaeological data recovery) may be implemented and/or construction may proceed.

All materials filed with the Commission containing <u>location</u>, <u>character</u>, <u>and</u> <u>ownership information</u> about cultural resources must have the cover and any relevant pages therein clearly labeled in bold lettering: "<u>CUI//PRIV - DO</u> <u>NOT RELEASE</u>."

8. Air Quality

Air quality would be affected by construction and operation of the Project. During construction, short-term emissions would be generated by heavy equipment use, land disturbance, and increased traffic from worker and delivery vehicles for all locations. Operational emissions associated with the Project would be minimal and mainly result from fugitive component leaks and other pipeline blowdown events.

8.1 Local Climate

The Project area in New Mexico is in a region classified as a semi-arid steppe climate zone. This climate zone is characterized by dry weather during the winter, early summer seasons, and a monsoon induced wet season that occurs in late summer and early autumn. Extreme weather events in the region include occasional severe thunderstorms, flash flooding

events, and extreme hot and cold temperature events. Occasionally, this region is affected by tropical systems originating in the Gulf of Mexico or the eastern Pacific Ocean. Wind patterns in the region are characterized by predominately westerly winds during the winter and southerly winds during the summer months.

The Project area in Texas is located in semi-arid and desert climate zones within the Chihuahuan Desert. This region is characterized by year-round dry weather, with a short rainy summer rainy season. Annual rainfall rarely exceeds 16 inches and average high temperatures range from 60 °F in January to 98 °F in July. Wind patterns in the region are characterized by year-round south-easterly winds and the highest wind speeds generally occur during the spring.

8.2 Existing Environment

Ambient air quality is protected by federal and state regulations. Under the Federal Clean Air Act and its amendments, the EPA has established National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS) for the criteria pollutants carbon monoxide (CO), nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), ground-level) ozone, particulate matter less than 10 microns (PM₁₀), particulate matter less than 2.5 microns (PM_{2.5}), sulfur dioxide (SO₂), and lead for both short-term (acute) and long-term (chronic) exposures. The NAAQS include primary standards, which are designed to protect human health, including the health of sensitive subpopulations such as children and those with chronic respiratory problems. The NAAQS also include secondary standards designed to protect public welfare, including economic interests, visibility, vegetation, animal species, and other concerns not related to human health.

Ground-level ozone is produced through a photochemical reaction between oxygen, nitrogen oxides (NO_x) , and volatile organic compounds (VOCs) in the presence of sunlight. Resultantly, NO_x and VOCs are considered ozone precursors and regulated to control potential ground-level ozone formation. VOCs, often also classified as hazardous air pollutants (HAPs), are emitted by many industrial processes and produced during fossil fuel combustion.

Air quality control regions (AQCR) are areas established by the EPA and local agencies for air quality planning purposes, in which State Implementation Plans describe how the NAAQS would be achieved and maintained. The AQCRs are intra- and interstate regions such as large metropolitan areas where improvement of the air quality in one portion of the AQCR requires emission reductions throughout the AQCR. Each AQCR, or smaller portion within an AQCR (such as a county), is designated based on compliance with the NAAQS on a pollutant bypollutant basis.

Areas in compliance or below the NAAQS are designated as attainment, while areas not in compliance or above the NAAQS are designated as nonattainment. Areas previously designated as nonattainment that have since demonstrated compliance with the NAAQS are designated as maintenance for that pollutant. Maintenance areas may be subject to more stringent regulatory requirements to ensure continued attainment of the NAAQS. Areas that lack sufficient data to determine attainment status are designated unclassifiable and treated as attainment areas. New Mexico and Texas have each adopted the NAAQS requirements through implementation of their respective State Implementation Plans for Designated Areas of nonattainment. The Project in Eddy and Lea Counties, New Mexico are part of the Pecos-Permian Basin Intrastate AQCR 155, which is in attainment for all pollutants. The Project in Loving, Reeves, and Ward Counties, Texas is part of the Odessa-Midland-San Angelo Region AQCR 218, which is also in attainment for all pollutants (EPA, 2019).

8.3 Greenhouse Gases

Greenhouse gases (GHG) occur in the atmosphere both naturally and as a result of human activities, such as the burning of fossil fuels. GHGs are gases that absorb infrared radiation in the atmosphere, and an increase in emissions of these gasses has been determined by the EPA to endanger public health and welfare by contributing to global climate change. The most common GHGs emitted from fossil fuel combustion are carbon dioxide (CO₂), methane, and nitrous oxide. Emissions of GHGs are typically expressed in terms of CO₂ equivalents (CO₂e), where the potential of each gas to increase heating in the atmosphere is expressed as a multiple of the heating potential of CO₂ over a specific timeframe, or its global warming potential (GWP). The 100-year GWP of CO₂ is 1, methane is 28 to 34, and nitrous oxide is 265 to 298 (Myhre et al., 2013). During construction and operation of the Project, these GHGs would be emitted from non-electrical construction equipment as well as from fugitive methane leaks along the pipeline. There are no NAAQS or other significance thresholds for GHGs.

8.4 Regulatory Requirements

The EPA promulgates various regulatory requirements to establish emission limits and fuel, monitoring, notification, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements for stationary source types or categories that cause or contribute significantly to air pollution. No new stationary emission sources would be constructed as part of the Project that fall under these categories.

8.4.1 General Conformity

According to Section 176(c)(1) of the Clean Air Act (40 CFR 51.853), a federal agency cannot approve or support an activity that does not conform to an approved State Implementation Plan. Therefore, a conformity analysis to determine whether a project would conform to an approved State Implementation Plan is required when a federal action would generate emissions exceeding conformity threshold levels of pollutants for which an air basin is designated as nonattainment or maintenance. A conformity applicability determination requires that direct and indirect emissions of nonattainment or maintenance pollutants (or precursors) resulting from the federal action be compared with general conformity applicability emissions thresholds. If the thresholds are exceeded, general conformity applies and a conformity determination is required.

The lead federal agency must conduct a conformity analysis if a federal action would result in the generation of emissions that would exceed the conformity threshold levels of the pollutant(s) for which a county is designated nonattainment or maintenance.

The Project site is entirely within counties classified as being in attainment for all criteria pollutants. Therefore, the Project is not subject to a general conformity determination.

8.4.2 Methane Challenge Program

In August 2016, the EPA officially approved the "Our Nation's Energy Future" (ONE Future) Commitment Option under the Natural Gas STAR Methane Challenge Program. Natural gas pipeline companies may opt to participate in the Methane Challenge Program through the ONE Future Option. As part of this program, companies implement techniques and practices included in the company's *Methane Challenge Implementation Plan* to reduce transmission pipeline blowdown (methane) emissions to the extent feasible while maintaining pipeline safety and integrity and minimizing adverse customer impacts. Double E does not participate in the Natural Gas STAR Methane Challenge Program; however, Double E would implement measures to reduce methane releases from Project facilities as discussed in section B.8.5 below.

8.4.3 State Air Quality Requirements

Based on the anticipated Project emissions, air permitting would not be required for Project components in New Mexico. The Waha Receiver and Separation Site, Valve Sites, and Launcher/Receiver Sites in Texas would each qualify to be authorized under Permit by Rule (PBR) Title 30 TAC Section 106.355 – Pipeline Metering, Purging, and Maintenance (Effective Date November 1, 2001). Although PBR 106.355 does not require Double E to register with the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality, Double E would maintain documentation onsite in accordance with the general requirements of PBR 106.4 – Requirements for Permitting by Rule and PBR 106.8 - Recordkeeping. Because only sweet (low-sulfur) natural gas would be vented from the Project pipelines, the Project facilities in Texas are exempt from paragraphs (1), (2), and (5) of the rule. In addition, operators would not vent gas in areas of known or suspected ignition sources.

8.5 Construction Emissions Impacts and Mitigation

Construction of the Project would result in short-term increases in emissions of some pollutants from the use of fossil fuel-fired equipment and the generation of fugitive dust from earthmoving activities. Some temporary indirect emissions, attributable to construction workers commuting to and from work sites during construction and from on-road and off-road construction vehicle traffic, could also occur. Large earth-moving equipment and other mobile equipment would be sources of combustion-related emissions, including criteria pollutants, HAPs, VOCs, and GHGs. Double E would not conduct open burning operations at any time during Project construction.

Double E and its contractors would ensure that each piece of construction equipment meets all air quality regulations and emission standards, maintain the equipment in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations, and minimize idling time of engines to reduce exhaust emissions. Construction is proposed to take place between September 2020 and December 2021. A summary of potential emissions from Project construction is provided in table B-11. Construction-related air emission estimates were based on a typical construction equipment list, hours of operation, and vehicle miles travelled by the construction equipment and supporting vehicles for each Project emission source. Double E prepared air emission calculations using the EPA's MOVES 2014b model for on-road and non-road sources in Eddy

County, New Mexico, as well as Compilation of Air Pollutant Emission Factors, Volume I, Fifth Edition, where appropriate (EPA, 2014).

Double E proposes to implement its *Fugitive Dust Control Plan¹⁸* to reduce emissions of fugitive dust from vehicular traffic and soil disturbance, which we reviewed and find acceptable. A summary of potential fugitive dust emissions associated with Project construction activities is provided in table B-11. The air quality impacts of Project construction would be considered short-term and minimized by Double E's implementation of the following fugitive dust control measures described in its *Fugitive Dust Control Plan*:

- utilize existing public and private roads and pipeline right-of-way for access during construction wherever possible;
- apply water to active construction areas as needed, as well as disturbed surfaces during periods of inactivity;
- reduce vehicle speeds on all unpaved roads and set speed limits if needed;
- clean up track-out and/or carry-out areas on paved roads at a minimum of once every 48 hours; and
- cover all haul truckloads of loose material (e.g., sand, gravel, or solid trash) or maintain at least 6 inches of freeboard space in each cargo compartment.

Based on Double E's commitments to control fugitive dust and minimize the use of equipment, the temporary nature of construction, and the intermittent nature of construction emissions, the emissions from construction-related activities for the Project would not be expected to cause a violation of any applicable ambient air quality standard, or significantly affect local or regional air quality.

¹⁸ Double E's Fugitive Dust Control Plan was included as appendix 9-3 to Resource Report 9 in its July 31, 2019, Application. http://www.ferc.gov. Using the "eLibrary" link, select "Advanced Search" from the eLibrary menu and enter 20190731-5124 in the "Numbers: Accession Number" field.

TABLE B-11 Potential Emissions from Project Construction								
	Emissions in Tons Per Year							
Project Component	NO _x	со	VOCs	PM ₁₀	PM _{2.5}	SO ₂	Total HAP	CO ₂ e
Pipeline								
2020 (equipment)	5.33	.74	0.27	0.35	0.34	0.0197	0.12	2,753
2021 (equipment)	1.21	.20	0.079	0.07	0.08	0.08	0.027	1,129
2020 (fugitive dust)	-		-	18.07	2.25	-	-	-
2021 (fugitive dust)	-		-	6.06	0.77	-	-	-
Meter Stations, Main	line Valve S	ites, Launc	her/Receiv	er Sites				
2020 (equipment)	38.54	21.61	1.85	2.55	2.47	0.114	0.83	15,507
2021 (equipment)	15.32	10.91	0.075	0.88	1.10	1.06	0.36	10,617
2020 (fugitive dust)		-	-	59.96	9.54	-	-	-
2021 (fugitive dust)	-	-	-	22.34	4.42	-	-	-
Total	60.40	37.46	2.20	110.3	20.97	0.27	1.34	30,006

8.6 Operational Emissions Impacts and Mitigation

Operational emissions, presented in table B-12, would be limited to equipment fugitive component leaks, pigging operations, and infrequent pipeline blowdowns.

TABLE B-12 Estimated Potential Emissions from Project Operation (Fugitive Emission Releases)						
Facility	VOCs (tons per year)		CO ₂ e (metric tons per year)			
	NM	TX	NM	TX		
Meter Stations	68.0	17.0	2,992.0	748.0		
Mainline Valves	1.19	0.34	1,890	540.0		
Pig Launchers/Receivers	3.15	0.63	135.0	27.0		
Waha Receiver and Separator Site		7.61		507.0		
Total	72.34	25.58	5,017.00	1,822.00		

Double E would minimize operational emissions through the following measures:

- installation of no-bleed pneumatic controllers;
- implementation of annual testing of pressure release valves for leakage; and
- use of pipeline pump-down techniques to lower line pressure before maintenance.

Double E proposes to install no-bleed pneumatic controllers and would implement annual testing of pressure release valves for leakage as part of its preventative maintenance program. In

addition, Double E would use pipeline pump-down techniques to lower line pressure before maintenance activities occur.

After completion of the Project, no sources of operational emissions are anticipated other than fugitive leaks and blowdown operations. We conclude that construction and operation of the Project would not result in a significant impact on local or regional air quality.

9. Noise

Construction of the Project would temporarily affect noise levels in the immediate vicinity of Project facilities during active construction. Due to the lack of significant aboveground facilities (e.g., a compressor station), operation of the Project would not result in long-term noise impacts.

The ambient sound level of an area is defined by the normal or existing level of sound generated within that specific environment and is usually comprised of natural and artificial sounds. Noise is generally defined as sound with intensity greater than the ambient or background sound level.

Noise is expressed as levels of sound intensity, which are measured in decibels. The Aweighted decibel scale (dBA) is used to account for the sensitivity of the human ear by deemphasizing very low and high frequencies. The human ear's threshold for perceiving a change in noise is considered to be 3 dBA. Five dBA is clearly noticeable to the human ear, and 10 dBA is perceived as a doubling of noise (Bies and Hansen, 1988). The magnitude and frequency of environmental noise in an area may vary considerably over the course of the day, throughout the week, and across seasons, in part due to changing weather conditions and the effects of seasonal vegetation cover. Two types of measurements that compare time-varying environmental noise to its known effect on people are: the 24-hour equivalent sound level (L_{eq}) and the day-night average sound level (L_{dn}). The L_{eq} is an A-weighted sound level containing the same energy as the instantaneous sound levels measured over a specific time period. Because noise levels are perceived differently, depending on length of exposure and time of day, the L_{dn} is the L_{eq} plus a 10 dBA penalty added to account for people's greater sensitivity to sound levels during late evening and early morning hours (between the hours of 10:00 pm and 7:00 am).

9.1 Federal and State Noise Regulations

In 1974, the EPA published Information on Levels of Environmental Noise Requisite to Protect Public Health and Welfare with an Adequate Margin of Safety, which provides information for state and local governments to use in developing their own ambient noise standards (EPA, 1974). The EPA has indicated that an L_{dn} of 55 dBA protects the public from indoor and outdoor activity interference. We have adopted this criterion and use it to evaluate the potential noise impacts from the Project at noise sensitive areas (NSA). NSAs are defined as homes, schools, churches, or any other location where people reside or gather. FERC requires that the noise attributable to construction activities occurring on 24-hour-per-day basis (e.g., HDDs) not exceed an L_{dn} of 55 dBA at any NSA. During Double E's initial consultation with the BLM, the BLM specified that noise limitations apply for emission sources sited on BLM-administered lands if the emission sources are located within an area where environmental noise sensitivities may exist, such as habitat for noise sensitive wildlife species (i.e., LPC and migratory birds). Based upon a meeting in June 2019 between Double E and the BLM, filed information from July 2019, and our own consultations, the BLM determined that the Project does not intersect any noise restricted areas; therefore, no noise mitigation measures or restrictions would apply.

No state, county, or municipal noise regulations have been identified for construction or operation of the Project.

9.2 Ambient Noise Conditions

The Project would be located primarily in remote areas of New Mexico and Texas, amidst a mixture of open land, utility rights-of-way, industrial/commercial land, and rangeland. Table B-13 presents the population centers (i.e., census designated places that could contain NSAs) within 3 miles of Project facilities. All other proposed Project facilities, including meter stations and mainline valves, are more than 3 miles from population centers.

TABLE B-13 Population Centers near the Project					
Population Center	Project Facility	Distance and Direction from Project			
Loving, NM	Pipeline right-of-way	1 mile north			
Loving, NM	Receipt meter location at MP 15 on L100	1.5 miles northwest			
Malaga, NM	Pipeline right-of-way	1.5 miles south			
Malaga, NM	Receipt and Operations Site on L100	3 miles southeast			
Coyanosa, TX	Point of Delivery meters at MP 116 on T300	2.8 miles southeast			

Isolated NSAs outside of population centers within 1 mile of proposed HDD entry and exit points were identified due to the potential for HDD activities to occur outside of Double E's 12-hour work day. Although Double E does not anticipate implementing nighttime construction during HDD activities, extended work hours for the HDD operation could be necessary if unexpected site conditions and/or equipment issues are encountered. HDD noise occurring on 24-hour-per-day basis typically has the potential to impact nearby NSAs out to a distance of 0.5 mile. Only one NSA, a residence, was determined to be within 0.5 mile of any of the Project's HDD locations, and is approximately 0.5 mile from the proposed Line T200 HDD entry (MP 97.2) and exit (MP 96.9) pits.

9.3 Construction Noise Impacts and Mitigation

Noise would be generated during construction of the Project. With the potential exception of noise from HDD operations (previously discussed and below), typical construction activities would be intermittent and would generally occur during daylight hours. On-site noise

generated during construction of the Project would occur mainly from the use of heavy-duty construction equipment (e.g., trucks, backhoes, excavators, loaders, and cranes). Generally, nighttime noise is not expected to increase during construction because most construction activities would be limited to daylight hours. An increase in noise in the immediate vicinity of typical construction activities is anticipated, but this impact would be temporary and local. Due to the limited number of NSAs in the Project area, we conclude that construction noise impacts from typical construction activities would be minimal and temporary.

9.3.1 HDD Noise

Double E would conduct HDD operations at five locations as previously described. The expected drilling duration for each HDD location would be approximately 30 to 45 days. HDD operations would be conducted on a 6-day per week, 12-hour per day work schedule excluding any unexpected issues that would require extended hours. Most of the equipment required would be staged at the HDD entry points and would include HDD drilling rig and auxiliary support equipment, including mud pumps, portable generators, cranes, mud mixing, cleaning equipment, forklifts, loaders, trucks, and portable light sets.

To ensure that noise impacts from the Line T200 HDD are not significant, we recommend that:

• Prior to construction of the Line T200 HDD at MPs 96.9 and 97.2, Double E should file with the Secretary a HDD noise analysis identifying the existing and projected noise levels at the NSA within 0.5 mile of the HDD entry and exit site. If noise attributable to the HDD is projected to exceed an L_{dn} of 55 dBA at any NSA, Double E should include with the noise analysis a mitigation plan to reduce the projected noise levels, for review and written approval by the Director of OEP. <u>During drilling operations</u>, Double E should implement the approved plan, monitor noise levels and report them in the biweekly construction status reports, and make all reasonable efforts to restrict the noise attributable to the drilling operations to no more than an L_{dn} of 55 dBA at the NSAs.

Because of the temporary nature of construction activities and the distance of identified NSAs from the Project, no significant noise impacts are anticipated from construction of the Project.

9.4 Operational Noise Impacts and Mitigation

Because no new sources of operational noise are proposed that would generate operational noise (i.e., no compression) with this Project, no significant operational noise impacts are expected once the Project facilities are placed in service and are fully operational. However, some ambient noise generated from the Project's aboveground and ancillary facilities during operation, such as the pig launcher/receivers and meter stations, may emit audible noise potentially on a continuous basis. Blowdowns (release of gas through venting) at the Project's mainline valves and meter stations would also emit abrupt bursts of noise over short periods of time, typically lasting between 1 and 5 minutes. Blowdown events occur when pressure within the pipeline or meter station piping must be released in a controlled manner. Blowdown events may be necessary during initial construction/testing, operational startup and shutdown, maintenance activities, or for emergency purposes. During normal operations of the Project facilities, blowdown events would be infrequent. Due to the noise characteristics of the Project facilities and the distance of these facilities from the nearest NSAs, these facility noise levels would likely not be significant at any NSA. We conclude that noise from operation of the Project would have negligible impacts on nearby NSAs.

10. Reliability and Safety

Transportation of natural gas through pipeline infrastructure and pressurization at compressor stations pose some incremental threats to the public by the unintended release of natural gas. The greatest public threat is potential fire or explosion following a major pipeline rupture.

Methane, the primary component of natural gas, is a colorless and odorless gas that occurs abundantly in nature. Although not toxic, it is a simple asphyxiate and oxygen deficiency can result in serious injury or death if methane is inhaled in high concentration. The chemical composition of methane results in an auto-ignition temperature of approximately 1,000 °F and is flammable at concentrations between 5.0 percent and 15.0 percent in air. An unconfined mixture of methane and air is not explosive; however, it may ignite and burn if there is an ignition source. Although methane is generally stable, a flammable concentration of the gas in an enclosed space in the presence of an ignition source can be explosive. Methane disperses rapidly in air, as it is buoyant at normal atmospheric temperatures.

10.1 Safety Standards

The USDOT is mandated under Title 49, U.S. Code Chapter 601 to prescribe minimum safety standards to protect the human environment against risk hazards posed by pipeline and above ground facilities failures. PHMSA administers the national regulatory program to ensure the safe transportation of natural gas and other hazardous materials transported by pipeline. PHMSA develops safety regulations and other approaches to risk management that ensure safety in the design, construction, testing, operation, maintenance, and emergency response of pipeline facilities.

Many of these regulations are written as performance standards which set the level of safety that allow pipeline operators to implement the latest technologies to achieve safety. PHMSA's safety mission is to ensure that people and the environment are protected from the risk of pipeline incidents and failures. This work is shared with state agency partners and others at the federal, state, and local levels.

Section 5(a) of the Natural Gas Pipeline Safety Act (promulgated in Title 49, U.S. Code Chapter 601) provides for a state agency to assume all aspects of the safety program for intrastate facilities by adopting and enforcing the federal standards. Section 5(b) allows a state agency that does not qualify under Section 5(a) to perform certain inspection and monitoring functions. A state may also act as the USDOT's agent to inspect interstate facilities within its boundaries; however, the USDOT is responsible for enforcement actions.

Measures to protect to the public from undue pipeline, facility or natural hazards are discussed in the sections below.

The USDOT pipeline design standards are published in 49 CFR 190-199. These standards must be adhered to for the design, construction, operation, and maintenance of pipelines and aboveground facilities in accordance with the USDOT Minimum Federal Safety Standards in 49 CFR 192, which are intended to provide protection for the public and prevent natural gas accidents. These standards specify material selection and qualification; minimum design requirements; and protection from internal, external, and atmospheric corrosion.

The USDOT has the authority to promulgate federal safety standards on Natural Gas Transportation Facilities under a January 15, 1993 Memorandum of Understanding with FERC. Section 157.14(a)(9)(vi) of the FERC's regulations require that an applicant would certify, design, install, inspect, test, construct, operate, replace, and maintain the facility for which a Certificate is requested in accordance with federal safety standards and plan for maintenance and inspection. If the applicant cannot implement these requirements, it must certify that it has been granted a waiver of the safety standards by the USDOT in accordance with section 3(e) of the Natural Gas Pipeline Safety Act. FERC accepts this certification and does not impose additional safety standards. In accordance with the Memorandum, FERC must promptly notify the USDOT when it becomes aware of an existing or potential safety problem.

Additionally, 49 CFR 192 requires a pipeline operator to write an emergency plan that describes procedures to minimize emergency hazards. To implement the emergency plan procedures, the USDOT identifies class location based on population densities for areas near pipelines. A higher measure of safety is required for densely populated areas. A class location unit is defined as an area that extends 220 yards on either side of the pipeline centerline for any continuous 1-mile length of pipeline. There are four levels class location units described below. Class locations within densely populated areas require a higher level of pipeline safety, design, testing, and operation.

- Class 1: Location with 10 or fewer buildings intended for human occupancy.
- Class 2: Location with more than 10 but less than 46 buildings intended for human occupancy.
- Class 3: Location with 46 or more buildings intended for human occupancy or where the pipeline lies within 100 yards of any building, or small well-defined outside area occupied by 20 or more people on at least 5 days a week for 10 weeks in any 12-month period. The days and weeks need not be consecutive.
- Class 4: Location where buildings with four or more stories aboveground are prevalent.

The entire Project (combined 135 miles) of the proposed trunk and lateral pipelines are within Class 1 location areas. Pipelines constructed within a Class 1 location must be placed at least 30 inches below ground surface in native soil and 18 inches below ground surface where consolidated rock exists. Also, Class location units specify the maximum distance to a sectionalizing block valve. For Class 1 locations the length is 10.0 miles. Pipe wall thickness and pipeline design pressures; hydrostatic test pressures; maximum allowable operating pressure;

inspection and testing of welds; and frequency of pipeline patrols and leak surveys must conform to the appropriate class location. All proposed meter stations would have the capability to shut down the pipeline remotely or manually in case of emergencies.

The USDOT Pipeline Safety Regulations require operators to develop and implement a written integrity management program that contains all elements outlined in 49 CFR 192.911 and applies to all high consequence areas (HCA). HCAs are areas where natural gas pipeline accidents could significantly harm people and their property, creating the need for an integrity management program to minimize potential accidents or pipeline failures. Two definitions describe an HCA:

- Existing Class 3 and 4 locations; Class 1 or 2 locations where the potential impact radius¹⁹ is greater than 660 feet and there are 20 or more buildings intended for human occupancy within the potential impact circle²⁰; or
- any area in Class 1 or 2 where the potential impact circle includes an identified site. An identified site is:
 - an outside area or open structure occupied by 20 or more people for at least 50 days in any 12-month period;
 - a building that is occupied by 20 or more persons for at least 5 days a week for any 10 weeks in any 12-month period; or
 - a facility that is occupied by persons who are confined, are of mobility impaired, or would be difficult to evacuate.
 - any area within a potential impact circle which contains 20 or more buildings intended for human occupancy, or an identified site.

Once a pipeline operator has identified HCAs along its pipeline it must implement its integrity management program on those pipeline segments. USDOT regulations specify the requirements for the integrity management plan at section 192.911. The HCAs have been determined based on the relationship of the pipeline centerline to other nearby structures and identified sites.

No HCAs currently are present within the Project area. If Double E identifies future structures and/or HCAs during operation of its trunkline and laterals, it would be required by 49 CFR 192, Subpart O to conduct a HCA assessment every 7 years, as described in the above requirements.

The USDOT prescribes minimum standards for operating and maintaining pipeline facilities, including having a written plan that oversees operation and maintenance activities. Each pipeline operator is also required to implement an emergency plan that minimizes pipeline emergency hazards. Key elements of the plan include:

¹⁹ The potential impact radius is calculated as the product of 0.69 and the square root of the maximum allowable operating pressure of the pipeline in psig multiplied by the square of the pipeline diameter in inches. ²⁰ The potential impact circle is a circle of radius equal to the potential impact radius.

- receiving, identifying, and classifying emergency events, gas leakage, fires, explosions, and natural disasters;
- establishing and maintaining communications with local fire, police, and public officials, and coordinating emergency response;
- emergency system shutdown and safe restoration of service;
- making personnel, equipment, and materials available at emergency sites; and
- protecting people and property and safeguarding them from potential hazards.

The USDOT requires pipeline and facility operators develop and maintain liaison with emergency first responders throughout the planning, construction and operation of the pipeline to discuss and coordinate the responsibilities of respective organizations responding to natural gas emergencies. The pipeline/facility operator must establish an ongoing education program that enables customers and agency stakeholders on how to recognize potential emergencies and convey critical information to emergency first responders. Accordingly, operating personnel would be thoroughly trained to perform their activities in accordance with Double E's established operating policies and procedures, which would be established and reviewed periodically by the USDOT. Double E would provide training to local first responders before the pipeline is placed in service.

10.2 Pipeline Accident Data

The USDOT requires all operators of natural gas transmission pipelines to notify the USDOT of significant incidents and to submit report within 30 days of the incident. Significant incidents are defined as leaks that:

- caused a death or personal injury requiring hospitalization; or
- involve property damage of more than $50,000 (1984 \text{ dollars})^{21}$.

During the 20-year period between 1999 and 2018, 1,372 significant incidents were reported to the USDOT for more than 300,000 miles of national gas transmission line nationwide. The cause of significant incidents is listed in table B-14, Natural Gas Transmission Pipeline Significant Incidents by Cause.

Most pipeline significant incidents resulted from the type of pipeline material, weld or equipment failure, and corrosion. The percentage of these significant incidents totals 53.2 percent. Natural forces, outside factors and incorrect operations accounted for 22.3 percent. All other causes accounted for 10.2 percent of the remaining significant incidents.

²¹ \$50,000 in 1984 dollars is approximately \$126, 273.80 as of October 2019 (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020).

	Natural Gas I ransmission Pipeline Significant incidents by Cause					
Cause ¹ Number of Incidents Percentage						
Pipeline material, weld, or equipment failure	411	30.0				
Corrosion	319	23.3				
Excavation	195	14.2				
All other causes	140	10.2				
Natural forces	155	11.3				
Outside force	94	6.9				
Incorrect operation	58	4.2				
Total	1,372	100				

TABLE B-15 Outside Forces Incidents by Cause (1999 – 2018)					
Cause ¹	Number of Incidents	Percent of All Incidents			
Operator excavation damage	48	2.3			
Previous excavation damage	14	0.7			
Third-party excavation damage	275	13.0			
Unspecified excavation damage	3	0.1			
Earth movement	38	1.8			
Heavy rains/floods	103	4.9			
High winds	15	0.7			
Lightning	26	1.2			
Temperature	31	1.5			
Natural force damage (unspecified/other)	16	0.7			
Electrical arcing from other equipment/facility	4	0.2			
Fire/explosion	16	0.8			
Fishing or maritime activity	8	0.4			
Intentional damage	5	0.2			
Maritime equipment or vessel adrift	2	0.1			
Other outside force	15	0.7			
Previous mechanical damage	9	0.4			
Unspecified outside force	1	0.0			
Vehicle (not engaged with excavation)	88	4.2			
Total	717	33.8			
1 Excavation, Outside Force, and Natural Force. PHMSA, 2019					

The physical condition of pipelines varies with age, material, diameter, and level of corrosion. Older pipelines are subject to frequent damage because their locations are not well documented. In addition, older pipelines may have smaller diameters which are easily damaged by construction activities. Since 1982, pipeline operators have been required to participate in the "One Call" public utility program. The program is used by public utilities and some private sector companies (e.g., oil pipelines and cable television) to locate buried pipes, cables, and culverts to avoid damaging them. Pipeline stress, strain and corrosion leading to pipeline failures are a time-dependent process. Therefore, the frequency of significant incidents increases over time, whether induced by human activities or caused by a natural event. Double E would use an external protective coating and a cathodic protection system²² to reduce the corrosion rate to protect its pipeline infrastructure.

Construction equipment (bulldozers, backhoes, etc.) encroaching into Project areas, combined with adverse meteorological conditions (winds, storms, and thermal strains) and other external causes (soil settlement, washouts, or willful vandalism), has damaged pipeline infrastructure. Table B-15 summarizes Natural Gas Transmission Pipeline Incidents by External Force.

Double E is a participant in the New Mexico One-Call program and the Texas One-Call program. A call would be made on a dedicated One Call telephone number to alert utility companies of a pending construction activity. Exceptions to One-Call notification are specified in New Mexico Statutes Chapter 62 Article 14 sections 62-14-4 and 62-14-7.1, as well as Texas Utilities Code Title 5, Chapter 251, sections 251.155 and 251.156. Both states allow excavation exceptions to persons who own or leases mineral interests in areas where the planned activity occurs and operates all underground facilities. Texas Code allows further exceptions for activities listed in section 251.156, which include routine railroad maintenance within 15 feet on both sides of the railroad centerline. The exception applies when earth disturbing maintenance activities are less than 18 inches below ground surface and includes operations associated with the exploration or production of oil or gas not conducted within an underground facility easement or right-of-way.

10.3 Impact on Public Safety

Table B-16, (Injuries and Fatalities – Natural Gas Transmission Pipelines by Cause) presents the annual injuries and fatalities that occurred on natural gas transmission lines from incidents for the 5-year period between 2014 and 2018. Most fatalities from pipelines are due to local distribution pipelines not regulated by FERC. These are natural gas pipelines that distribute natural gas to homes and businesses after transportation through interstate natural gas transmission pipelines. In general, these distribution lines are smaller diameter pipes and/or plastic pipes which are more susceptible to damage. Local distribution systems do not have large rights-of-way and pipeline markers common to the FERC regulated natural gas transmission pipelines. Therefore, incident statistics inclusive of distribution pipelines are inappropriate to use when considering natural gas transmission projects.

²² Cathodic protection is a technique to reduce corrosion (rust) of the natural gas pipeline through the use of an induced current or a sacrificial anode (like zinc) that corrodes at faster rate to reduce corrosion.

TABLE B-16 Injuries and Fatalities – Natural Gas Transmission Pipelines by Cause (2014-2018)						
Cause ¹ Number of Fatalities Number of Injuries						
Pipeline material, weld, or equipment failure	4	28				
Corrosion	0	4				
Excavation	10	64				
All other causes	16	78				
Natural forces	10	56				
Outside force	1	5				
Incorrect operation	8	54				
Total	58	350				
1Data gathered from PHMSA's Oracle BI Intera https://hip.phmsa.dot.gov/analyticsSOAP/saw.d	active Dashboard website for Significan <u>11?Go</u> . Site visited October 17, 2019.	t Transmission Pipeline				

The available data indicate that natural gas transmission pipelines provide a safe and reliable method of energy transportation. The number of significant incidents, injuries, and fatalities associated with natural gas transmission pipelines in recent history shows the low risk associated with natural gas transmission pipelines, particularly when considered in context with the over 300,000 miles of natural gas transmission infrastructure in place and operating across the country. Given the statistics on modern natural gas transmission pipeline safety and reliability and the safety standards outlined in this assessment, the operation of the Project would represent a slight increase in risk to the public in close proximity.

11. Cumulative Impacts

Cumulative impacts may result when the environmental effects associated with the Double E's proposed Project are superimposed on or added to impacts associated with past, present, and reasonably foreseeable future actions. The Project is within the Delaware sub-basin of the Permian Basin in west Texas and eastern New Mexico, an area characterized by extensive ongoing commercial oil and gas development activities. The Permian Basin encompasses an area of Texas and New Mexico approximately 300 miles long and 250 miles wide.

The number of new drilling permits issued in Texas quadrupled from 2009 to 2017 (from 3,323 to 12,600 permits) (Drilinginfo, 2015; Railroad Commission of Texas, 2018a). The number of new drilling permits issued annually in New Mexico (including on BLM lands) has risen steadily (1,415 in 2009 to 1,434 in 2017; and 1,771 in 2018) (EMNRD, 2018a and 2018b). However, 2018 saw a large increase in permit submittals in New Mexico -the Carlsbad BLM Office alone received over 1,500 Applications for Permit to Drill and over 1,600 realty permit applications in 2018 (Carlsbad BLM, 2018).

Ongoing construction projects in the Project area related to this ongoing energy development involve the development new oil and gas wells and associated infrastructure including well pads, pipelines, residue lines, powerlines, access roads, communication towers, sand mines, compressor stations, truck terminals, and processing facilities such as cryogenic natural gas processing plants. It is within this context that we evaluate potential cumulative impacts associated with the Double E Pipeline Project.

Cumulative impacts can result from individually minor, but collectively significant, actions taking place over a period of time. The Project-specific impacts are discussed in detail in the rest of section B of this EA. The purpose of this section is to identify and describe cumulative impacts that would potentially result from implementation of the Double E Pipeline Project along with other projects that could affect the same resources in the same approximate timeframe.

Inclusion of other actions is based on identifying commonalities of impacts from other actions along with those of the Project. An action must meet the following criteria:

- affect a resource also potentially affected by the Project;
- cause the impact within all, or part of, the Project areas defined by the resourcespecific geographic scope; and
- cause the impact within all, or part of, the time span of the Project's estimated impacts.

Existing or reasonably foreseeable actions that would affect similar resources during similar periods as the Project were considered. To evaluate potential cumulative impacts, we considered recently completed (one year prior to construction of the Project), current, and reasonably foreseeable future projects within the vicinity of the Project. We attempted to identify major projects, which include infrastructure construction, FERC jurisdictional and non-jurisdictional pipeline projects, commercial and residential developments, and large industrial facilities construction and operation. Actions outside the proposed Project's geographic scope, as defined below, and timeframe were generally not evaluated because their potential to contribute to a cumulative impact would diminish with increasing distance and time from the Project.

Double E identified past, present, and reasonably foreseeable future actions within each of the resource-specific geographic scopes through review of publicly accessible federal, state, and local agency and municipal websites and direct communications; permit applications; and paid and free-access database searches. Table B-17 summarizes the resource-specific geographic boundaries considered in this analysis, and the justification for each. Actions outside of these boundaries were not evaluated because their potential to contribute to cumulative impacts diminishes with increasing distance from the Project.

Table C-9 in appendix C summarizes recent past, current, and reasonably foreseeable actions and affected resources potentially falling within one or more geographic scopes identified in table B-17. Double E obtained the information about present and future planned actions by consulting federal, state, and local agency and municipality websites. We also did our own independent review of projects in the area.

As discussed in preceding sections of this EA, wild or scenic rivers, recreation areas, national parks and wildlife areas, residential areas and coastal zone management areas would not be affected by the Project. In addition, no permanent aboveground facilities that would emit operational air emissions or noise impacts are proposed. As such, these resources are not evaluated further in our cumulative impact analysis below.

TABLE B-17 Resource-Specific Geographic Scope for Determining Cumulative Impacts of the Projects					
Resource(s)	Cumulative Impact Geographic Scope	Justification for Geographic Scope	Temporal Scope		
Geology and Soils	Area of disturbance of the Project and other activities that would be overlapping or abutting each other; the geographic scope for mining activities was set at 0.5 mile	Project impacts on geology and soils would be highly localized and limited to the immediate areas of disturbance during active construction. Cumulative impacts on geology and soils would only occur if construction of other projects were geographically overlapping or abutting Double E's Project. Impact consideration for mining or other resource extraction activities was extended to a 0.5-mile radius scope from the Project construction limits.	Construction through successful revegetation		
Surface Water. Wetlands, and Groundwater	HUC-12 watershed boundary	Impacts on surface waters can result in downstream contamination or turbidity; therefore, the geographic scope we used to assess cumulative impacts on waterbodies is the HUC-12 watershed crossed by the Project. We believe this scope would be the reasonable scope in which cumulative impacts could occur on surface waterbodies.	Construction through revegetation		
Vegetation and Wildlife	HUC-12 watershed boundary	Vegetation clearing can temporarily reduce or permanently eliminate wildlife habitat; affecting both resident and transient species. The geographic scope we used to assess cumulative impacts on vegetation and wildlife are the HUC-12 watersheds the Project occupies. Watersheds can serve as a geographic proxy for impacts on vegetation and wildlife and provides a natural boundary, as recommended by CEQ.	Construction through revegetation; except areas of permanent conversion of vegetation		
Cultural Resources	APE of the Project	Project impacts on cultural resources would be highly localized and limited to the immediate areas of disturbance during active construction.	Limited to construction duration unless unanticipated permanent impacts on cultural resources (buried or visual) occur		
Land Use and Visual Resources	1.0 mile from the Project workspaces	Project impacts on general land uses would be restricted to the construction workspaces. Land use in the project areas is mainly range and open land. Therefore, we considered a 1.0-mile distance from the projects for the geographic scope because this would cover any land use impacts that could be incremental to the Project. Visual qualities of the Project landscape are influenced by existing linear infrastructure such as roadways, pipelines, and oil and gas well aboveground facilities.	Limited to construction except for areas of permanent land use and visual landscape conversion		
Socioeconomics - Traffic	Affected counties	Due to the Project's limited scope and the short construction duration, the geographic scope for assessing contributions to cumulative impacts on socioeconomics and traffic were evaluated on a county-wide basis.	Limited to construction duration		
Air Quality – Construction	0.25 mile from all active construction (pipeline, road crossing, aboveground facilities)	Since construction emissions are localized, the geographic scope used to assess potential cumulative impacts on air from construction activities was set at 0.25 mile from either project area.	Limited to construction duration		
Noise – Construction	NSAs within 0.25 mile of conventional construction activities and 0.5 mile of HDD activities.	The geographic scope for assessing potential cumulative impacts on construction noise was determined to be areas within proximity to the construction activities.	Limited to construction duration		

11.1 Geology and Soils

We considered the cumulative impacts on geology and soils that may occur as a result of the Project and other projects in the vicinity of the Project area. Impacts on soils would be highly localized to the Project footprint during active construction and for 1 to 2 years following construction and successful revegetation may extend for several years due to arid climate following Project completion; therefore, the geographic scope for soils is the Project footprint. Cumulative impacts on soils would only occur if other geographically overlapping or abutting projects were constructed at the same time as the Project. For mining and related resources, the geographic scope for cumulative impact analysis includes the area within 0.5 mile of the Project to encompass potential oil and gas well development activities. The Project's impact on geology would be restricted to shallow excavations and facility foundations within the Project work area.

The past, present, and reasonably foreseeable future actions located within this 0.5-mile buffer area are shown in table C-9. Potential impacts on geology and soils would occur during excavation activities required for pipeline trenches and appurtenant and auxiliary facilities. However, these impacts would be localized and temporary. Pending oil/gas well projects could be under construction while Double E's construction would take place. The other projects with potentially concurrent construction periods that could affect geology and soils consist of the following:

- All 13 non-jurisdictional facilities projects listed in table C-9; and
- Devon Gnome Road Drill Islands Project, which is located west of T100 between MPs 25.4 and 26.2.

The non-jurisdictional projects would be constructed adjacent to Project facilities and would consist of minor electric grid additions and improvements with limited footprints that would not significantly add to cumulative soil and geology impacts. Cumulative impacts from mineral resource development would only occur if other projects are constructed at the same time and place as the proposed facilities. However, because there are no anticipated adverse impacts on mineral resources associated with the proposed Project, the Project is not anticipated to contribute meaningfully to any potential cumulative impacts on mineral resources.

With the implementation of BMPs and the measures in the FERC Plan, the cumulative effect on geology and soils is anticipated to be negligible. BMPs would include the installation of erosion control devices, returning the site to preexisting topography, and re-establishing vegetative cover to minimize potential soil impacts during construction activities. The proponents of the previously identified projects that may affect geology and soils would likely implement similar BMPs to limit erosion and sedimentation. Therefore, we conclude that construction and operation of the Project would not significantly contribute to cumulative impacts on geology and soil when considered in conjunction with other past, present, and reasonably foreseeable projects in the geographic scope.

11.2 Water Resources

Surface Water and Wetlands

The geographic scope used to assess cumulative impacts on surface water and wetlands includes the HUC-12 watersheds crossed by the Project. We assumed that all projects would comply with state and federal permits in order to minimize impacts on water resources and wetlands.

Pending oil/gas well projects could be under construction while Double E's proposed construction would take place. The other projects with potentially concurrent construction periods that could affect surface water and wetland resources include:

- All 13 non-jurisdictional facilities projects listed in table C-9;
- Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC Gateway Project, which is adjacent to the northernmost terminus of the Project and associated facilities south of L100 at MP 16.5;
- Natural Gas Pipeline Company of America, LLC Lockridge Extension Project, which crosses the Project at MP 99 and parallels the Project approximately 130 feet west of the T200 for approximately 3 miles;
- Western Refining project;
- Devon Gnome Road Drill Islands Project;
- Texas Department of Transportation (TXDOT) State Highway 302/Ranch Road 1211 Roadway Rehabilitation, which is crossed by T200 at MP 71.5;
- TXDOT I-20 Facility Upgrades, which may occur where I-20 crosses T200 at MP 96.1;
- TXDOT Highway FM 1450 Preventative Maintenance, which is crossed by T200; and
- TXDOT Highway FM 1776 Seal Coat, which is located approximately 2.5 miles northeast from the trunkline terminus.

Construction and operation of the Project as well as past, present, and reasonably foreseeable future actions located within the geographic scope have the potential to directly impact surface water quality and wetlands. However, Project construction would primarily result in short-term, temporary impacts on surface water and wetland resources. These impacts, such as increased turbidity, would return to baseline conditions over a period of days or weeks following construction. Longer-term impacts could also occur until adjacent disturbed areas are stabilized through revegetation. Impacts on wetlands, such as removal of wetland vegetation, would return to baseline conditions over a period of 1-3 years following construction.

Double E would minimize these effects by implementing specific wetland and waterbody construction and mitigation measures, including temporary and permanent erosion controls contained in the FERC Procedures, SPCC Plan, and HDD Inadvertent Return Contingency Plan. Double E would also comply with its applicable federal and state permitting requirements. Oil and gas production wells are typically sited outside of surface waterbodies and wetlands.

However, if they were to impact wetlands or streams, a permit from the USACE would be required. Additionally, these projects would likely implement BMPs similar to those proposed by Double E to minimize impacts on wetlands and waterbodies.

Temporary impacts associated with wetland and waterbody crossings include loss of vegetation; wildlife habitat disruption; soil disturbance associated with grading and trenching; sedimentation and turbidity increases; and hydrological profile and wetland function changes. Many natural gas pipelines in the United States are permitted by way of the USACE Nationwide Permit (NWP) 12. NWP 12 authorizes "activities for the construction, maintenance, repair, and removal of utility lines and associated facilities in waters of the United States..." and largely complies with NEPA. Per the Draft Decision Document Nationwide Permit 12, NWP 12 is issued when a project has "minimal individual and cumulative adverse environmental effects" (USACE, 2012). Double E would implement crossing procedures as outlined in our Procedures and would obtain and follow NWP 12 for the surface water crossings as well as follow state permit guidelines, to further minimize impacts.

The projects listed in table C-9 would primarily result in temporary impacts on surface water during construction activities that require stream crossings and/or result in temporary erosion and sedimentation of exposed soils. In addition, it is assumed that all projects would be required to comply with state and federal permits in order to minimize impacts on water resources and wetlands. Wetlands identified for Double E's Project mostly consist of riparian zones associated with the two Pecos River crossings, which would be avoided via HDD method, as described in section B.3.3. Direct wetland impacts would be less than 2 acres total for the Project.

Therefore, we anticipate that Double E's Project, when combined with these other projects, would only have a minor and temporary contribution to cumulative impacts on surface waters and wetlands. All FERC-regulated natural gas projects are held to similar robust standards for construction across wetlands and waterbodies; erosion control; and measures for avoiding, containing, and cleaning up of spills of hazardous materials. Non-FERC-regulated projects would also be expected to comply with the NWP 12 and state and local National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System requirements, at a minimum. Therefore, the Project's impacts on surface water resources and wetlands, when added to other past, present and reasonably foreseeable actions is minimal both individually and cumulatively.

11.3 Groundwater

The geographic scope used to assess cumulative impacts on groundwater includes the HUC-12 watersheds crossed by the Project. We assumed that all projects would comply with state and federal permits in order to minimize impacts on groundwater. The other projects with potentially concurrent construction periods that could affect groundwater are the same as those listed above for surface water and wetland resources.

The Project, as well as the other projects in the geographic scope, overlay one major aquifer, the Pecos Valley Aquifer. As discussed in section B.3.1, above, direct Project impacts on groundwater resources could occur during the construction period through use of groundwater for hydrostatic testing or during dewatering of the pipeline trench. Construction of the Project may also result in minor and temporary impacts on groundwater infiltration due to tree, herbaceous vegetation, or scrub-shrub vegetation clearing. Any potential impacts that may result from vegetation clearing would likely be limited to short-term reduced infiltration.

The Project and all the projects listed in table C-9 would temporarily affect the infiltration of precipitation into the soil during the construction period. These effects would be short term and the amount of land permanently converted to an impervious condition would be minor in the context of the land area within the HUC-12 watershed. The Project and the pipeline facilities listed in table C-9 would require substantial sources of hydrotest water. This water would likely be obtained from a commercial or municipal source that may utilize existing groundwater sources. Following completion of the testing, the test water would be recycled to another project or discharged back to the ground where it would recharge the water table.

All the projects listed in table C-9 present a potential for groundwater contamination from fuel, lubrication oil, or hydraulic oil spills during construction. State and federal laws require the development of spill control and countermeasure plans to prevent or minimize the potential for spills of fuels, lubricants, or other hazardous materials during construction. Such spills would be infrequent and would be cleaned up in accordance with requirements that apply to those projects. For these reasons, we conclude that any cumulative impact on groundwater from the Project would be negligible.

11.4 Vegetation and Wildlife

Cumulative impacts on vegetation and wildlife resources (primarily due to temporary loss of habitat from vegetation clearing and grading and from direct and indirect impacts on wildlife) could extend beyond of the Project workspaces, but would likely be contained to the HUC-12 watershed. Therefore, past, present, and reasonably foreseeable actions within the HUC-12 watersheds noted above are within the geographic scope for cumulative impacts for vegetation and wildlife and are considered in this cumulative impact analysis.

The other projects with potentially concurrent construction periods that could affect vegetation and wildlife include:

- All 13 non-jurisdictional facilities projects listed in table C-9;
- Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC Gateway Project, which is adjacent to the northernmost terminus of the Project and associated facilities south of L100 at MP 16.5;
- Natural Gas Pipeline Company of America, LLC Lockridge Extension Project, which crosses the Project at MP 99 and parallels the Project approximately 130 feet west of the T200 for approximately 3 miles;
- Western Refining project;
- Devon Gnome Road Drill Islands Project;
- Texas Department of Transportation (TXDOT) State Highway 302/Ranch Road 1211 Roadway Rehabilitation, which is crossed by T200 at MP 71.5;

- TXDOT I-20 Facility Upgrades, which may occur where I-20 crosses T200 at MP 96.1;
- TXDOT Highway FM 1450 Preventative Maintenance, which is crossed by T200; and
- TXDOT Highway FM 1776 Seal Coat, which is located approximately 2.5 miles northeast from the trunkline terminus.

Overlapping construction schedules could result in greater area of disturbance and subsequent impacts on vegetation and wildlife. While the acreages of impacts from the applicable projects in table C-9 are unavailable, construction activities associated with clearing, grading, removal of habitat, and the potential for the establishment of invasive plant species occurring during the same timeframe and area can result in cumulative impacts.

As a result of Project construction, wildlife may be directly impacted or may temporarily be displaced to nearby suitable habitat. Where construction schedules overlap, increased noise, lighting, and human activity could also disturb wildlife in the area. Special status species could also be cumulatively impacted. However, given the minimal impact expected on wildlife from the Project and other projects listed in table C-9, we conclude that cumulative impacts would be minor as well. We also note that federally listed species potentially impacted by these other projects would be consulted on separately between the project sponsor (or action agency) and the USFWS. State-sensitive species would likely be included in state agency mitigation discussions.

Vegetation clearing from construction of the applicable projects listed in table C-9 could result in changes in vegetation communities over the short- and long term, and introduce the spread of invasive species. Construction and operation of the Project would primarily impact mesquite and mixed desert shrublands, grasslands, and creosote bush scrub/shrub. Impacts on these lands would generally be short-term and the areas would be expected to return to preconstruction conditions within 2 to 5 years after restoration is complete. Species using these areas would be displaced, but would be able to return upon the completion of construction activities and when revegetation is complete in 2 to 5 years.

Multiple projects occurring in the same area would further reduce available habitat on a short-term basis and could cumulatively increase the chance for introduction and spread of invasive or noxious plants. To prevent further spread of noxious weeds that may occur during the Project, Double E would implement BMPs and adhere to the erosion control measures in FERC's Plan and Procedures during construction and operation. Double E would also ensure that seed mixes are weed-free and include native plant species based on the recommendations of the NMSLO, NRCS, TPWD, TXUL, and NMDGF. Furthermore, the majority of the proposed Project (72 percent) would be parallel and adjacent to existing pipeline and utility rights-of-way, where vegetation has been disturbed and habitat is reduced. This Project, as well as the other projects listed in table C-9, would implement BMPs that include measures to avoid direct impacts on wildlife, revegetate disturbed areas, and stabilize post-construction site conditions, which would further minimize cumulative impacts.

As a result, the Project would not significantly contribute to cumulative impacts on vegetation and wildlife (including special status species) when considered in conjunction with other past, present, and reasonably foreseeable projects.

11.5 Land Use and Visual Resources

Impacts from the Project on general land uses would be restricted to the construction workspaces and the immediate surrounding vicinity. Impacts on visual resources include the surrounding area from where a new facility or construction activity would be visible. Therefore, we defined the geographic scope for land use and visual resources as 1 mile from Project facilities. The projects listed in table C-9 within the geographic scope used to evaluate cumulative impacts on land use and/or visual resources include the following:

- All 13 non-jurisdictional facilities projects;
- Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC Gateway Project;
- Transwestern Pipeline Company, LLC Malaga Lateral Project, which is located approximately 1.4 miles east of T200 at MP 33.8;
- Natural Gas Pipeline Company of America, LLC Lockridge Extension Project;
- Western Refining project;
- Devon Gnome Road Drill Islands Project;
- TXDOT State Highway 302/Ranch Road 1211 Roadway Rehabilitation;
- TXDOT I-20 Facility Upgrades; and
- TXDOT Highway FM 1450 Preventative Maintenance, which is crossed by T200.

The activities associated with these projects have occurred in the past or are currently ongoing and are expected to continue into the future. As a result, these projects and the proposed Project would contribute on a cumulative basis to the continued permanent conversion of herbaceous, shrub, open, undeveloped or range land to pipeline right-of-way and industrial land uses. However, the resulting impacts of the Project would not be significant relative to the highly modified landscape that characterizes much of the Project area, which is dominated by extensive oil and gas exploration, production, and transmission infrastructure that is converting open and rangeland to utility and oil and natural gas uses.

Furthermore, the majority of the proposed Project (72 percent) would be parallel and adjacent to an existing pipeline and utility rights-of-way, which would not alter the landscape compared to the existing setting. This Project, as well as the other projects listed in table C-9, would also implement BMPs that include measures to minimize potential erosion, revegetate disturbed areas, and stabilize post-construction site conditions, which would further minimize cumulative impacts. Therefore, no significant cumulative impacts on land use or visual resources would occur.

11.6 Traffic

As described in section B.5.5, traffic impacts from Project construction are expected to be minimal. Traffic levels and congestion in Project area may be affected during the 11-month construction period due to the transportation of personnel, materials and equipment. Therefore, if Project construction occurs during the same time period as other active projects listed in table C-9, a cumulative impact on local traffic could occur. However, the Project's contribution to cumulative traffic impacts on local roads would be dispersed along the approximately 130-mile

length of the Project route and would cease following completion of construction. Although traffic impacts resulting from Project construction could temporarily increase congestion on local and regional roadways during the 11-month Project construction period, we do not expect that the Project's contribution to cumulative impacts on local traffic to be significant. In addition, the projects listed in table C-9 that involve considerable use of local road systems are expected to be subject to traffic management plans and result in impacts that would be short term and minor. Therefore, we conclude that the Project would contribute to a minimal cumulative impact on traffic within the geographic scope.

11.7 Cultural Resources

Cumulative impacts would occur if the Double E's Project and another project were to result in overlapping effects on a cultural resource. Any projects from table C-9 defined as "federal actions" would have to adhere to Section 106 of the NHPA and include mitigation measures designed to avoid or minimize additional impacts on cultural resources. The projects from the table that are non-federal actions would need to comply with mitigation measures required by the affected states. Because Double E would be required to implement treatment measures if historic properties or cultural resources were adversely affected, impacts on cultural resource would be minimized and would not contribute to significant cumulative impacts on cultural resources.

11.8 Socioeconomics and Environmental Justice

Table C-9 lists a number of jurisdictional and non-jurisdictional natural gas projects that could be under construction within the geographic scope at the same time as the proposed Project. The projects listed in table C-9 within the geographic scope used to evaluate cumulative impacts on socioeconomics and environmental justice include the following:

- All 13 non-jurisdictional facilities projects;
- Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC Gateway Project;
- Transwestern Pipeline Company, LLC Malaga Lateral Project, which is located approximately 1.4 miles east of T200 at MP 33.8;
- Natural Gas Pipeline Company of America, LLC Lockridge Extension Project;
- Western Refining project;
- Devon Gnome Road Drill Islands Project;
- NMDOT Highway US 285 Corridor Phase I:
- TXDOT Highway US 285 Roadway Rehabilitation:
- TXDOT State Highway 302/Ranch Road 1211 Roadway Rehabilitation;
- TXDOT I-20 Facility Upgrades;
- TXDOT FM 1776 Seal Coat; and
- TXDOT Highway FM 1450 Preventative Maintenance, which is crossed by T200.
All of the above projects require a qualified labor force during construction, along with housing and other infrastructure to support these workers. As previously discussed, oil and associated natural gas facilities are being constructed throughout the larger Permian Basin; and housing, infrastructure, public facilities such as schools and police and fire stations are being built to accommodate the influx of temporary and permanent residents. The proposed Project, and the Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, Transwestern Pipeline, Natural Gas Pipeline Company, Western Refining, and Devon Gnome projects could result in new workers from outside the region relocating on a temporary basis to the Project area, adding to the ongoing growth in the regional economy, and pressure on existing housing and public facilities. The impact of the Project construction workforce on socioeconomic conditions would be temporary and restricted to the 1-year construction period and would be partly met by workers already within the region.

Table C-9 also identifies the non-jurisdictional electric lines serving the M&R stations as projects that may have socioeconomic effects within the geographic and temporal scope of the Project. These electric power distribution lines would be constructed by local electric utilities using staff or contract line workers who already reside in the Project area, and whose effect on socioeconomic conditions is already accounted for in the baseline housing, economic, public services, and infrastructure conditions. Similarly, the NMDOT and TXDOT are sponsoring or permitting a number of roadway projects that may occur within the geographic and temporal scope of the Project. We expect that these projects would be constructed by area-based highway and related construction companies, and other firms specializing in the particular projects planned. To the extent that these specialized workers reside in the Project area, their effect on socioeconomic conditions is already accounted for in the baseline housing, economic, public services, and infrastructure conditions.

As concluded in section B.6, while substantial growth in the region is ongoing due to increased oil and associated natural gas production, the socioeconomic impacts from Project construction and operation are expected to be minor. Therefore, we conclude that the Project would not result in a significant cumulative impact on socioeconomics or a disproportionately high adverse environmental or human health impact on minority or low-income residents within the Project's geographic scope.

11.9 Air Quality

Based on the localized air emissions generated by construction equipment, the geographic scope used to assess potential cumulative impacts on air from construction activities was set at 0.25 mile from the Project area. Construction of the Project would result in short-term, intermittent, and temporary impacts on air quality in the vicinity of the Project area. Most of the projects listed in table C-9 would be expected to utilize heavy equipment that would generate emissions of air contaminants, fugitive dust, and noise during construction. Construction of these projects would also result in temporary and short-term air emissions, which are not likely to significantly affect long-term air quality in the region. Although construction of the Project may occur concurrently with construction of multiple projects listed in table C-9, impacts would be short-term and temporary. Therefore, impacts resulting from the Project are not expected to significantly contribute to cumulative impacts on air quality during construction.

11.10 Noise

The geographic scope for assessing potential cumulative impacts on noise was determined to be 0.25 mile from general construction areas and 0.5 mile from HDD workspaces. Depending on the timeframe, construction of one or more of the projects identified in table C-9 may occur during Project construction within the defined 0.25- to 0.5-mile geographic scope for construction noise impacts.

Depending on the timing of construction, one or more of the projects identified in table C-9 may overlap with the Pipeline Project's construction within the defined 0.25-mile geographic scope for construction noise impacts and result in cumulative noise impacts on nearby receptors. However, most impact from construction of the Projects would be minor and temporary and persist only for time periods that active construction of the Project and other projects were simultaneously taking place.

As stated in section B.9.3, noise from the proposed HDDs associated with the Project may affect areas up to 0.5 mile from the Project on a 12 hour per day basis. Therefore, noise from the HDD operations, if occurring simultaneously with noise from construction of projects on table C-9, could result in cumulative noise impacts at nearby NSAs, particularly if any of these projects were to contribute nighttime noise impacts.

However, as previously discussed, construction of these projects, as well as Double E's Project, would result in only short-term and temporary noise impacts within the defined scope. In addition, the projects under consideration are generally located in remote areas with a limited number of NSAs. Based on the short-term and temporary nature of construction-related activities, impacts from the Project are not expected to significantly contribute to cumulative impacts on noise levels during construction.

C. Alternatives

In accordance with NEPA and Commission policy, we evaluated alternatives to the Project to determine whether they would be reasonable and environmentally preferable to the proposed action. These alternatives included the no-action alternative, system alternatives, and routing alternatives. Regarding potential aboveground facility site alternatives, because all of the aboveground and other associated facilities would be completed within or immediately adjacent to new or existing utility and rights-of-way boundaries, our review of the Project found no significant environmental impacts that would drive an evaluation of additional aboveground facility alternatives. We also did not receive any alternative aboveground facility site requests from stakeholders during our scoping and review process.

The evaluation criteria used for developing and reviewing alternatives include the following:

- ability to meet the Project's stated objective;
- technical and economic feasibility and practicality; and
- significant environmental advantage over the proposed action.

Through environmental comparison and application of our professional judgment, each alternative was considered to a point where it become clear if the alternative could or could not meet the three evaluation criteria. To ensure a consistent environmental comparison and to normalize the comparison factors, we generally use desktop sources of information (e.g., publicly available data, geographic information system data, aerial imagery) and assume the same general workspace requirements.

1. No-Action Alternative

Under the no-action alternative, Double E would not construct or operate the Double E Pipeline Project, and none of the impacts associated with the Project would occur. However, the Project objective, which is to provide pipeline shippers and gas producers in the North Delaware Basin an outlet to the Waha Hub (described in more detail in section A.2, Purpose and Need) would not be met. Double E's customers would not be able to ship the proposed 1.35 billion cubic feet of natural gas per day from existing processing plants located in the Delaware Basin in New Mexico and Texas, to the various delivery points in Reeves and Pecos Counties, Texas.

Although a Commission decision to deny the proposed action would avoid the environmental impacts addressed in this EA, other natural gas projects could be constructed and provide a substitute for the natural gas transportation services offered by Double E. Such alternative projects would require the construction of additional and/or new facilities in the same or other locations to meet the Project objectives. These alternatives would result in their own set of specific environmental impacts that could be greater or equal to those associated with the current proposal. Therefore, we have dismissed this alternative as a reasonable alternative to meet the Project objectives.

2. System Alternatives

System alternatives would make use of other existing, modified, or proposed pipeline systems to meet the objectives of the Project. Implementation of a system alternative would make it unnecessary to construct all or part of the Project, although some modifications or additions to existing or proposed pipeline systems may be required. These modifications or additions could result in environmental impacts that are less than, similar to, or greater than those associated with construction and operation of the Project. The purpose of identifying and evaluating system alternatives is to determine whether the environmental impacts associated with construction and operation of the Project could be avoided or reduced by using another pipeline system, while still meeting the objectives of the Project.

The increased oil and gas production and substantial demand, particularly in the Gulf Coast states, is largely due to anticipated liquefied natural gas export, which is in need of additional pipeline infrastructure facilities to transport the newly available natural gas out of the Permian basin. Other transmission systems in the region include Kinder Morgan's El Paso Natural Gas Company and Natural Gas Pipeline Company of America, and Energy Transfer's Transwestern Pipeline systems. The existing transmission pipeline systems in the region of the proposed Project do not directly connect to Double E's proposed markets and delivery points and would require additional construction of facilities to serve the Project's customers. The modification or expansion of another existing or new pipeline system that does not connect at or near the specified receipt and delivery points would likely require construction of pipeline and aboveground facilities with similar or greater environmental impact than Double E's proposal.

We considered Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC's²³ Gateway Project as a potential system alternative to the proposed Project. The Gateway Project recently began construction in October 2019 with a capacity of 400 million cubic standard feet from Gateway's newly expanded Carlsbad cryogenic gas processing plant to the Agua Blanca interstate pipeline owned by White Water Midstream, LLC. The Project consists of 23 miles of 24-inch-diameter pipeline, a meter station, and appurtenant facilities in Eddy County, New Mexico and Culberson County, Texas. Similar to Double E's Project purpose, the Gateway Project will alleviate natural gas supply delivery constraints in southeast New Mexico. The Gateway Project will provide transportation capacity for residue gas from Sendero Midstream LLC's existing and expanded processing operations. Since this Sendero new pipeline is fully subscribed, it has no further capacity to transport the gas volumes as proposed for the Double E Pipeline Project. To consider the Gateway Project as an alternative, Gateway would require substantial construction of pipeline laterals or looping,²⁴ along with new pipeline laterals extending to Double E's proposed delivery points. Thus, we removed the Gateway's Pipeline Project as a system alternative from further consideration. Further, no other FERC jurisdictional projects are available or proposed to bring natural gas supplies from the Delaware Basin to the Waha Hub. Therefore, we did not find that expansion of another existing pipeline system or new pipeline proposal could meet the

²³ Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC is a subsidiary of Sendero Midstream, LLC.

²⁴ A loop is a segment of pipe that is installed adjacent to an existing pipeline and connected to it at both ends. A loop generally allows more gas to move through the system.

Project objectives without construction with similar or greater environmental impacts than the proposed Project.

The Project has a firm purchaser commitment and can meet the demand sooner than a hypothetical project not yet planned or committed. Further, the proposed Project route was selected to minimize environmental impacts to the greatest extent possible while routing along existing rights-of-way to limit the need for construction on undisturbed lands.

3. Route Alternatives and Route Variations

Route alternatives include those that deviate from the proposed route for a significant distance and provide a substantially different pathway from the source area to the delivery area. Major route alternatives would involve a new pipeline route that would still interconnect with the same existing pipeline systems, potentially at different locations. Minor route variations typically involve minor shifts in the pipeline alignment to avoid a site-specific resource issue or concerns and are generally smaller in scale and shorter than major route alternatives.

As discussed in detail in section A.4 (and table A-1) of this EA, during the pre-filing process, Double E made multiple modifications and line shifts to the originally considered or planned pipeline route and aboveground components to address agency and landowner concerns, as well as to avoid or minimize impacts on resources, such as waterbodies, cultural resource sites, or sensitive wildlife or plant species. The majority of the route changes were made to avoid conflicts with existing or planned land uses or to increase the distance of the pipeline route from sensitive resources or other infrastructure. These changes were subsequently made part of Double E's proposed route when it filed its FERC application. As such, these are considered part of the proposed Project and included in our environmental evaluation of the Project in section B of this EA.

In addition, in a supplement filed on November 6, 2019, Double E identified additional route variations/modifications that were incorporated into the proposed route since the July 31, 2019 filing. These are modifications are identified in table A-1, and include Route Alternative T200-R1 from MPs 61.6 through 69.8 in Loving County, Texas. We evaluated these and found them acceptable.

Double E plans to locate about 72 percent of the pipeline parallel and adjacent to existing utility (pipeline, public/lease roads, and electric transmission) rights-of-way/corridors along the route. Further, we did not receive any site-specific comments or concerns from stakeholders regarding the Project site or route alternatives subsequent to the revisions made by Double E and discussed above and in section A.4.

4. Alternatives Conclusion

Our review of the proposed Project found that most environmental impacts associated with the Project have been adequately avoided or minimized with measures proposed by Double E. Double E has incorporated multiple modifications and line shifts to the proposed pipeline routes and aboveground facilities to address agency and landowner concerns, as well as to avoid or minimize impacts on resources, such as waterbodies, cultural resource sites, or sensitive wildlife or plant species. We have made additional recommendations, as warranted, to further

reduce environmental impacts associated with the Project. The BLM has done likewise. With the measures outlined in this EA, along with our recommended mitigation measures identified in section E, we find that the Double E's Project as currently proposed, is the preferred alternative that can meet the Project's objectives.

D. BLM Conclusions and Recommendations

The Double E Pipeline Project traverses about 46.1 miles of federal lands managed by the BLM in New Mexico. The BLM staff has received an application from Double E for a federal Right-of-Way Grant. BLM staff has also received from Double E numerous environmental reports, including cultural resources, karst geological conditions, soils, and habitat and species surveys pertaining to the resources that would be affected on BLM-managed federal lands.

Additional measures may be required as a condition of the decision to approve a Rightof-Way Grant, as well as incorporated into the Project implementation plans. The BLM's final decision does not authorize Double E to commence construction of any Project facilities or proceed with other ground-disturbing activities in connection with the Project on federal lands until the BLM, in accordance with 43 CFR 2807.10, issues a written Notice to Proceed, which would consist of separate work authorizations (issued as separate Notices to Proceed). Before the BLM issues a Notice to Proceed, Double E would prepare, among other items, a final Project Plan of Development that includes final engineering and design drawings. The Project Plan of Development would need to demonstrate satisfaction of the required mitigation identified in the BLM's Decision and consistent with mitigation guidance and application of the mitigation hierarchy identified by the CEQ (40 CFR 1508.20). Measures considered to avoid, minimize, or mitigate potential environmental and cultural resource impacts include Double E's committed environmental protective measures developed through the NEPA process.

The BLM and Double E have been consulting on the proposed Project, and Double E has committed to taking a number of measures to avoid or minimize impacts to land, facilities, and species on BLM-managed land. However, in the course of developing this EA, BLM staff identified the following additional recommendations to minimize impacts on permitted uses of the managed land, and on species:

- Where the Project crosses a grazing allotment, Double E must contact the allotment holder prior to construction to identify the location of any livestock water pipelines. Double E must take measures to protect the water pipeline from compression or other damages its during construction activities. If the water pipeline is damaged as a result its oil and gas activity, Double E is responsible for repairing the pipeline immediately. Double E must notify the BLM office (575-234-5972) and the private surface landowner or the grazing allotment holder if any Project-related damage occurs to structures that provide water to livestock.
- 2. In order to protect shorebirds during nesting, no construction should take place from May 1st to August 31st within 200 meters of any salt playas.

E. FERC Staff Conclusions and Recommendations

Based on the analysis presented in this EA, we conclude that if Double E constructs and operates the proposed facilities in accordance with its application and supplements, and our recommended mitigation measures, approval of this proposal would not constitute a major federal action significantly affecting the quality of the human environment. We recommend that the FERC Order contain a finding of no significant impact and include the mitigation measures listed below as conditions to any Certificate FERC may issue.

- 1. Double E shall follow the construction procedures and mitigation measures described in its application and supplements, including responses to staff data requests and as identified in the EA, unless modified by the Order. Double E must:
 - a. request any modification to these procedures, measures, or conditions in a filing with the Secretary;
 - b. justify each modification relative to site-specific conditions;
 - c. explain how that modification provides an equal or greater level of environmental protection than the original measure; and
 - d. receive approval in writing from the Director of OEP **before using that modification**.
- 2. The Director of OEP, or the Director's designee, has delegated authority to address any requests for approvals or authorizations necessary to carry out the conditions of the Order, and take whatever steps are necessary to ensure the protection of environmental resources during construction and operation of the Project. This authority shall allow:
 - a. the modification of conditions of the Order;
 - b. stop work authority; and
 - c. the imposition of any additional measures deemed necessary to ensure continued compliance with the intent of the conditions of the Order as well as the avoidance or mitigation of unforeseen adverse environmental impact resulting from project construction and operation.
- 3. **Prior to any construction**, Double E shall file an affirmative statement with the Secretary, certified by a senior company official, that all company personnel, EI, and contractor personnel will be informed of the EI's authority and have been or will be trained on the implementation of the environmental mitigation measures appropriate to their jobs **before** becoming involved with construction and restoration activities.
- 4. The authorized facility locations shall be as shown in the EA, as supplemented by filed alignment sheets. **Before the start of construction**, Double E shall file with the Secretary any revised detailed survey alignment maps/sheets at a scale not smaller than 1:6,000 with station positions for all facilities approved by the Order. All requests for modifications of environmental conditions of the Order or site-specific clearances must be written and must reference locations designated on these alignment maps/sheets.

Double E's exercise of eminent domain authority granted under NGA section 7(h) in any condemnation proceedings related to the Order must be consistent with these authorized facilities and locations. Double E's right of eminent domain granted under NGA section 7(h) does not authorize it to increase the size of its natural gas pipelines to accommodate future needs or to acquire a right-of-way for a pipeline to transport a commodity other than natural gas.

5. Double E shall file with the Secretary detailed alignment maps/sheets and aerial photographs at a scale not smaller than 1:6,000 identifying all route realignments or facility relocations, and staging areas, pipe storage yards, new access roads, and other areas that would be used or disturbed and have not been previously identified in filings with the Secretary. Approval for each of these areas must be explicitly requested in writing. For each area, the request must include a description of the existing land use/cover type, documentation of landowner approval, whether any cultural resources or federally listed threatened or endangered species would be affected, and whether any other environmentally sensitive areas are within or abutting the area. All areas shall be clearly identified on the maps/sheets/aerial photographs. Each area must be approved in writing by the Director of OEP before construction in or near that area.

This requirement does not apply to extra workspace allowed by the Commission's *Upland Erosion Control, Revegetation, and Maintenance Plan* and/or minor field realignments per landowner needs and requirements which do not affect other landowners or sensitive environmental areas such as wetlands.

Examples of alterations requiring approval include all route realignments and facility location changes resulting from:

- a. implementation of cultural resources mitigation measures;
- b. implementation of endangered, threatened, or special concern species mitigation measures;
- c. recommendations by state regulatory authorities; and
- d. agreements with individual landowners that affect other landowners or could affect sensitive environmental areas.
- 6. Within 60 days of the acceptance of the authorization and before construction begins, Double E shall file an Implementation Plan with the Secretary for review and written approval by the Director of OEP. Double E must file revisions to the plan as schedules change. The plan must identify:
 - a. how Double E will implement the construction procedures and mitigation measures described in its application and supplements (including responses to staff data requests), identified in the EA, and required by the Order;
 - how Double E will incorporate these requirements into the contract bid documents, construction contracts (especially penalty clauses and specifications), and construction drawings so that the mitigation required at each site is clear to onsite construction and inspection personnel;
 - c. the number of EIs assigned per spread, and how the company will ensure that sufficient personnel are available to implement the environmental mitigation;

- d. company personnel, including EIs and contractors, who will receive copies of the appropriate material;
- e. the location and dates of the environmental compliance training and instructions Double E will give to all personnel involved with construction and restoration (initial and refresher training as the project progresses and personnel change), with the opportunity for OEP staff to participate in the training session(s);
- f. the company personnel (if known) and specific portion of Double E's organization having responsibility for compliance;
- g. the procedures (including use of contract penalties) Double E will follow if noncompliance occurs; and
- h. for each discrete facility, a Gantt or PERT chart (or similar project scheduling diagram), and dates for:
 - (1) the completion of all required surveys and reports;
 - (2) the environmental compliance training of onsite personnel;
 - (3) the start of construction; and
 - (4) the start and completion of restoration.
- 7. Double E shall employ a team of (i.e., two or more or as may be established by the Director of OEP) EIs per construction spread. The EIs shall be:
 - a. responsible for monitoring and ensuring compliance with all mitigation measures required by the Order and other grants, permits, certificates, or other authorizing documents;
 - b. responsible for evaluating the construction contractor's implementation of the environmental mitigation measures required in the contract (see condition (6) above) and any other authorizing document;
 - c. empowered to order correction of acts that violate the environmental conditions of the Order, and any other authorizing document;
 - d. a full-time position, separate from all other activity inspectors;
 - e. responsible for documenting compliance with the environmental conditions of the Order, as well as any environmental conditions/permit requirements imposed by other federal, state, or local agencies; and
 - f. responsible for maintaining status reports.
- 8. Beginning with the filing of its Implementation Plan, Double E shall file updated status reports with the Secretary on a **biweekly** basis until all construction and restoration activities are complete. On request, these status reports will also be provided to other federal and state agencies with permitting responsibilities. Status reports must include:
 - a. an update on Double E's efforts to obtain the necessary federal authorizations;
 - b. the construction status of each spread, work planned for the following reporting period, and any schedule changes for stream crossings or work in other environmentally-sensitive areas;
 - c. a listing of all problems encountered and each instance of noncompliance observed by the EI(s) during the reporting period (both for the conditions imposed by the Commission and any environmental conditions/permit requirements imposed by other federal, state, or local agencies);

- d. a description of the corrective actions implemented in response to all instances of noncompliance;
- e. the effectiveness of all corrective actions implemented;
- f. a description of any landowner/resident complaints which may relate to compliance with the requirements of the Order, and the measures taken to satisfy their concerns; and
- g. copies of any correspondence received by Double E from other federal, state, or local permitting agencies concerning instances of noncompliance, and Double E's response.
- 9. Double E must receive written authorization from the Director of OEP **before commencing construction of any project facilities**. To obtain such authorization, Double E must file with the Secretary documentation that it has received all applicable authorizations required under federal law (or evidence of waiver thereof).
- 10. Double E must receive written authorization from the Director **of OEP before placing the Project into service**. Such authorization will only be granted following a determination that rehabilitation and restoration of the right-of-way and other areas affected by the Project are proceeding satisfactorily.
- 11. Within 30 days of placing the authorized facilities in service, Double E shall file an affirmative statement with the Secretary, certified by a senior company official:
 - a. that the facilities have been constructed in compliance with all applicable conditions, and that continuing activities will be consistent with all applicable conditions; or
 - b. identifying which of the conditions in the Order Double E has complied with or will comply with. This statement shall also identify any areas affected by the Project where compliance measures were not properly implemented, if not previously identified in filed status reports, and the reason for noncompliance.
- 12. **Prior to construction**, Double E shall file with the Secretary and the BLM projectspecific justification for its plan to pack segregated topsoil along the right-of-way to minimize wind erosion. Double E shall address the potential for topsoil mixing if decompaction measures are necessary. Double E **shall not** pack segregated topsoil piles **unless** it has received written approval from the Director of OEP to incorporate this measure into its E&SC Plan.
- 13. **Prior to any HDD construction**, Double E shall file with the Secretary, for review and written approval by the Director of OEP, a listing of all drilling fluid additives that may be used during HDD activities, along with their respective safety data sheets, and indicate the ecotoxicity of each additive to the identified toxicity for relevant biotic receptors (e.g., fish). Double E shall also identify whether the additives are non-petrochemical-based, non-hazardous, and NSF International/American National Standards Institute (NSF/ANSI) 60 Drinking Water Treatment Chemicals Health Effects compliant.
- 14. Double E shall **not begin** construction activities **until**:

- a. FERC staff receives comments from the USFWS regarding the proposed action;
- b. FERC staff completes ESA consultation with the USFWS; and
- c. Double E has received written notification from the Director of OEP that construction or use of mitigation may begin.
- 15. Double E shall **not begin** construction of facilities and/or use of staging, storage, or temporary work areas, and new or to-be-improved access roads **until**:
 - a. Double E files with the Secretary:
 - (1) the Texas SHPO's comments on the revised treatment plan for 41LV154 and 41LV170;
 - (2) any comments on the most recent filed final cultural resources reports from the New Mexico SHPO, NMSLO and BLM, as appropriate; and
 - (3) comments on the revised avoidance/treatment plans from the New Mexico and Texas SHPOs, NMSLO, and BLM, as appropriate.
 - b. the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation is afforded an opportunity to comment if historic properties would be adversely affected; and
 - c. FERC staff reviews and the Director of OEP approves the cultural resources reports and plans, and notifies Double E in writing that treatment plans/mitigation measures (including archaeological data recovery) may be implemented and/or construction may proceed.

All materials filed with the Commission containing **location, character, and ownership information** about cultural resources must have the cover and any relevant pages therein clearly labeled in bold lettering: "CUI//PRIV - DO NOT **RELEASE**."

16. **Prior to construction of the Line T200 HDD at MPs 96.9 and 97.2**, Double E shall file with the Secretary a HDD noise analysis identifying the existing and projected noise levels at the NSA within 0.5 mile of the HDD entry and exit site. If noise attributable to the HDD is projected to exceed an L_{dn} of 55 dBA at the NSA, Double E shall file with the noise analysis a mitigation plan to reduce the projected noise levels, for review and written approval by the Director of OEP. **During drilling operations**, Double E shall implement the approved plan, monitor noise levels and report them in the biweekly construction status reports, and make all reasonable efforts to restrict the noise attributable to the drilling operations to no more than an L_{dn} of 55 dBA at the NSA.

F. References

Bailey, R.G. 1995. Description of the Ecoregions of the United States. U.S. Department of Agriculture Forest Service Publication 1391. Washington, D.C., USA. Accessed online at: HTTP://WWW.FS.FED.US/LAND/ECOSYSMGMT/ECOREG1_HOME.HTML

Austin, G.S. 1980. Potash in New Mexico. New Mexico Geology. Volume 2. February 1980. https://geoinfo.nmt.edu/publications/periodicals/nmg/2/n1/nmg_v2_n1_p7.pdf. Accessed February 2019.

Beauprez, G. 2019. New Mexico Department of Game and Fish lesser prairie chicken biologist. Communication with K. Caddis (Caddis Environmental Consulting, LLC). August 27, 2019.

Bies, D.A. and C.H. Hansen. 1988. Engineering Noise Control. Unwin Hyman Ltd., London, pg. 36, Table 2.1.

http://healthf.kaums.ac.ir/uploadedfiles/jozveh/motalebi/engineeringnoisecontroltheoryandpr actice.pdf.

Biota Information System of New Mexico (BISON-M). 2019. Environmental Review Tool. Accessed August 29, 2019 at: http://nmert.org/content/map.

Cleeland, Lauren, Julisa Meléndez, Allison King, Kelly Hockersmith, and Jacob Freedman. 2019. Addendum 1: Phase I Archaeological and Historic Resources Survey of the Double E Pipeline Project University of Texas Lands, Permit No. 8600, Loving and Ward Counties, Texas. SEARCH, Inc. Submitted to Double E Pipeline, LLC. Copies available from the Texas Historical Commission.

Cowardin, D. M., V. Carter, F. C. Golet, and E. T. LaRoe. 1979. Classification of Wetlands and Deepwater Habitats of the United States. United States Department of the Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service, Biological Services Program. Publication No. EWS/OBS/-79/31. Washington, DC.

East Daley Capital Advisors, Inc. 2018a. Summit Midstream Delaware Marketing Study (May 15, 2018).

East Daley Capital Advisors, Inc. 2018b. Texas Follow Up (July 6, 2018).

Environmental Data Resources, Inc. 2019a. EDR Area/Corridor Report, Double E Project Loving, New Mexico. February 11, 2019.

Environmental Laboratory. 1987. Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual. United States Army Corps of Engineers Waterways Experiment Station, Wetlands Research Program Technical Report Y-87-1. January 1987.

ESRI World Imagery. 2016. Aerial Imagery, Vivid-USA Digital Globe. Accessed July 2019.

Federal Emergency Management Agency. 2018. National Flood Hazard Layer. https://www.fema.gov/national-flood-hazard-layer-nfhl. Accessed February 2019.

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. 2013a. Upland Erosion Control, Revegetation, and Maintenance Plan. May 2013.

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. 2013b. Wetland and Waterbody Construction and Mitigation Procedures. May 2013.

Fenneman, N.M. and D.W. Johnson. 1946. Physiographic Divisions of the Conterminous United States. U.S. Geological Survey. Reston, Virginia. https://www.water.usgs.gov/GIS/metadata/usgswrd/XML/physio.xml. Accessed Februrary 2019.

Kellermueller, R. 2019. Mining and Energy Habitat Specialist, New Mexico Department of Game and Fish (NMDGF). Communication with K. Caddis (Caddis Environmental Consulting, LLC). August 26, 2019.

Kish, B. and T. Anders. 2019. Communication with June Hernandez and Katie Sandborn, BLM, Carlsbad Field Office regarding Double E Pipeline Project Coryphantha robustispina ssp. scheeri observations in New Mexico. July 3, 2019.

Lee, D., Pfau, R., and L. Ammerman. 2010. Taxonomic status of the Davis Mountains cottontail, Sylvilagus robustus, revealed by amplified fragment length polymorphism. Journal of Mammalogy, 91(6):1473–1483. 2010.

Lesser Prairie Chicken Initiative (LPCI). 2019. LPCI resources. https://www.lpcinitiative.org/news-resources/lpci-resources/. Accessed June 2019.

Machette, M.N., Personius, S.F., Kelson, K.I., Haller, K.M., and R.L. Dart. 1998. Map and data for Quaternary faults and folds in New Mexico: United States Geological Survey Open-File Report 98-521, 443 p. Accessed February 2019.

Mudgett, D. 2019. BLM Carlsbad Field Office wildlife biologist. Communication with K. Caddis (Caddis Environmental Consulting, LLC). August 26, 2019.

Myhre, G., Shindell, D., Bréon, F.M., Collins, W., Fuglestvedt, J., Huang, J., Koch, D., Lamarque, J.F., Lee, D., Mendoza, B., Nakajima, T., Robock, A., Stephens, G., Takemura, T., and H. Zhang. 2013. Anthropogenic and Natural Radiative Forcing. In. Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., and P.M. Midgley (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA. Website: https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2018/02/WG1AR5_Chapter08_FINAL.pdf. Accessed November 2019.

National Fish and Wildlife Foundation. 2018. New Mexico State Action Plan for Implementation of Department of the Interior Secretarial Order 3362: "Improving Quality in Western Big-Game Winter Range and Migration Corridors." https://www.nfwf.org/westernmigrations/Documents/new-mexico- state-action-plan.pdf. Accessed June 2019.

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service, Office of Habitat Conservation Habitat Protection Division (NOAA-NMFS). 2017. EFH Mapper Tool. http://www.habitat.noaa.gov/protection/efh/efhmapper/. Accessed October 2018.

National Park Service. 2018. Physiographic Provinces: Great Plains Province. https://www.nps.gov/articles/greatplainsprovince.htm. Accessed October 2018.

National Park Service. 2019. *National Historic Landmarks*. <u>https://www.nps.gov/subjects/nationalhistoriclandmarks/list=of=trails-by-state.htm</u>. Accessed March 2019.

NatureServe Explorer. 2019a. Monarch butterfly entry. Accessed on September 1, 2019 at: http://explorer.natureserve.org/servlet/NatureServe?loadTemplate=tabular_report.wmt&pagi ng=home&save=all&sourceTemplate=reviewMiddle.wmt).

NatureServe Explorer. 2019b. NatureServe Explorer: Species Quick Search. http://explorer.natureserve.org/. Accessed October 2019.

New Mexico Department of Agriculture. 2016. Memorandum: New Mexico Noxious Weed List Update. http://www.nmda.nmsu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Weed-List-memo-and-weed-list- 2016.pdf. Accessed October 2018.

New Mexico Department of Game and Fish. 2007a. Oil and Gas Development Guidelines. http://www.wildlife.state.nm.us/download/conservation/habitat-handbook/Oil-and-gas-develelopment-guidelines.pdf. Accessed June 2019.

New Mexico Department of Game and Fish. 2007b. Guidelines and Recommendations for Burrowing Owl Surveys and Mitigation. July 2007.

_____. 2016a. Warm Water Species. http://www.wildlife.state.nm.us/fishing/game-fish/warm-water/. Accessed June 2019.

______. 2016b. 2016 Statewide Fisheries Management Plan. http://www.wildlife.state.nm.us/download/commission/public-comment/NM-Fisheries-Management-Plan-2016-SCG-Approved.pdf. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2017. Native Fishes of the Pecos River New Mexico. http://www.wildlife.state.nm.us/download/fishing/maps/Pecos-River-Native-New-Mexico-Fish- Poster.pdf. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2019a. Game Management Unit map. Accessed August 25, 2019 at: http://www.wildlife.state.nm.us/hunting/maps/big-game-unit-maps-pdfs/

______. 2019b. New Mexico Crucial Habitat Assessment Tool: Mapping Fish and Wildlife Habitat in New Mexico. New Mexico Department of Game & Fish and Natural Heritage New Mexico. Published 12/10/2013. Accessed 8/31/2019. http://nmchat.org/

______. 2016c. State Game Commission Lands. http://www.wildlife.state.nm.us/conservation/state-game-commission-lands/. Accessed October 2018.

New Mexico Energy, Minerals, and Natural Resources Department - Forestry Division. 2017. New Mexico Rare Plant Conservation Strategy. Second Edition. Prepared and developed by Daniela Roth and the New Mexico Rare Plant Conservation Strategy Partnership. Santa Fe, NM (last updated 3/15/2019).

New Mexico Energy, Minerals, and Natural Resources Department. 2013. Status Report Amsonia tharpii (Tharp's Bluestar) on NM State Trust Lands (Section 6, Segment 27). http://www.emnrd.state.nm.us/SFD/ForestMgt/documents/S6_AMSTHA_27.pdf. Accessed March 2019.

______. 2018. New Mexico State Endangered Plant Species. http://www.emnrd.state.nm.us/SFD/ForestMgt/documents/NM_Endangered_Plant_List.pdf. Accessed November 2018.

______. 2019. New Mexico Rare Plant Conservation Strategy, EMNRD, Forest Division Forest Action Plan. Accessed in October 2019 at: http://www.emnrd.state.nm.us/SFD/ForestMgt/NewMexicoRarePlantConservationStategy.ht ml

______. 2018. Mining and Minerals Division: Coal Mine Resources in New Mexico. http://www.emnrd.state.nm.us/MMD/gismapminedata.html. Accessed February 2019.

______. 2019. Oil Conservation Division Geographic Information Systems: Oil and Gas Maps Public FTP Site. http://www.emnrd.state.nm.us/OCD/ocdgis.html. Accessed February 2019.

New Mexico Environment Department. 2018. 2018-2020 Clean Water Act 303(d)/305(b) Integrated Report. https://www.env.nm/gov/surface-water-quality/2018-202-ir/. Accessed October 2018.

New Mexico Environment Department. 2018. Surface Water Quality Bureau Water Quality Standards Outstanding National Resource Waters. https://www.env.nm.gov/swqb/ONRW/. Accessed October 2018.

New Mexico Office of the State Engineer. 2014. New Mexico Water Rights Reporting System. http://www.ose.state.nm.us/WRAB/index.php. Accessed February 2019.

New Mexico Rare Plant Technical Council. 1999. New Mexico Rare Plants. Albuquerque, NM: New Mexico Rare Plants Home Page. Accessed on October 1, 2019 at: http://nmrareplants.unm.edu (Latest update: 12 February 2019).

New Mexico State Land Office (NMSLO). 2018. Active Mineral Leases. http://mapservice.nmstatelands.org/GISDataDownloads/. Accessed February 2019.

Railroad Commission of Texas. 2018. Mining and Exploration: Mining Regions/Field and Sites. http://www.rrc.state.tx.us/mining-exploration/historical-coal-mining/mining-regionsfields-and-sites/. Accessed February 2019.

Railroad Commission of Texas. 2019. Railroad Commission Official GIS Data Request: Oil and Gas Wells and API Files for Loving, Ward, Reeves, and Pecos Counties.

Ryan, M., Latella, I., Giermakowski, J., and H. Snell. 2015. Final Report: Status of Barking Frog (Craugastor augusti) in New Mexico. Submitted to New Mexico Department of Game and Fish; Project Work Order: #150422. Albuquerque, New Mexico: University of New Mexico, November 30, 2015. Accessed at: http://hdl.handle.net/1928/33082.

Sandborn, K. 2019. U.S. Bureau of Land Management – Carlsbad Field Office botanist. Communication with K. Caddis (Caddis Environmental Consulting, LLC). August 29, 2019.

Schmerler, J. 2018. Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, Wildlife Habitat Assessment Program, Wildlife Division biologist. Letter communication with B. Kish (Assistant Environmental Director, GAI Consultants, Inc. -Houston Office). November 27, 2018.

SEARCH, Inc. 2019a. Archaeological Inventory for the Double E Pipeline Project, Eddy and Lea Counties, New Mexico. Revised Draft. SEARCH, Inc. Submitted to Double E Pipeline, LLC. Copies available from the New Mexico Historic Preservation Division.

SEARCH, Inc.2019b. *Double E Pipeline Project National Register of Historic Places Evaluation Study: Site 41LV154, Loving County, Texas.* Submitted to Double E Pipeline, LLC. Copies Available from the Texas Historical Commission.

Texas Commission on Environmental Quality. 1998. Screening Background Concentrations. https://www.tceq.texas.gov/assets/public/permitting/air/memos/scrbck98.pdf. Accessed November 2019.

Texas Commission on Environmental Quality. 2010. Interim 1-Hour NO2 Screening Background Concentrations.

https://www.tceq.texas.gov/assets/public/permitting/air/memos/interim_1hr_screen.pdf Accessed November 2019.

Texas Commission on Environmental Quality. 2016. Draft 2016 Texas Integrated Report-Texas 303(d) List (Category 5).

https://www.tceq.texas.gov/waterquality/assessment/public_comment. Accessed October 2018.

Texas Administrative Code, Office of the Secretary of State. 2018. Title 30, Part 1, Chapter 307: Environmental Quality, Texas Commission on Environmental Quality, Texas Surface Water Quality Standards.

http://texreg.sos.state.tx.us/public/readtac\$ext.ViewTAC?tac_view=4&ti=30&pt=1&ch=307 &rl=Y. Accessed October 2018.

Texas General Land Office. 2018. GIS Data: Hard Minerals. http://www.glo.texas.gov/land/land-management/gis/index.html. Accessed February 2019.

Texas Parks and Wildlife Department 2013a. Wildlife Management Areas: Big Bend Country.

https://tpwd.texas.gov/huntwild/hunt/wma/find_a_wma/maps/?action=getMap®ion =7. Accessed October 2018.

Texas Parks and Wildlife Department. 2013b. Aquatic Species Found in Fresh Water: Fresh Water Fishes of Texas. https://tpwd.texas.gov/landwater/water/aquaticspecies/inland.phtml. Accessed October 2018.

_____. 2018a. Texas Ecosystem Analytical Mapper. Available online at https://tpwd.texas.gov/gis/team/. Accessed May 2018 and June 2019.

_____. 2018b. Ecologically Significant Stream Segments, Water Planning Data for Region F.

https://tpwd.texas.gov/landwater/water/conservation/water_resources/water_quantity/sigsegs/ regi onf.phtml. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2019a. West Texas Wildlife Management: Trans-Pecos. https://tpwd.texas.gov/landwater/land/habitats/trans_pecos/. Accessed June 2019.

_____. 2019b. Significant stream segments. Accessed October 2019 at https://tpwd.texas.gov/landwater/water/conservation/water_resources/water_quantity/sigsegs/ regione.phtml

______. 2019c. Federal and State Listed Species in Texas. Accessed online in October 2019 at: https://tpwd.texas.gov/huntwild/wild/wKiildlife_diversity/nongame/listed-species/

Texas State University, Department of Biology. 2013. Texas Freshwater Fishes. http://txstate.fishesoftexas.org/. Accessed June 2019.

Texas Water Development Board. 2011. Report 380: Aquifers of Texas. https://www.twdb.texas.gov/groundwater/aquifer/. Accessed October 2018.

_____. 2015. Groundwater Data Viewer. http://www.twdb.texas.gov/groundwater/data/index.asp. Accessed February 2019.

_____. 2016. Texas Aquifers Study.

http://twdb.texas.gov/waterplanning/rwp/plans/2016/index.asp#region-f. Accessed October 2018.

Tiner, Ralph W., U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. *Technical Aspects of Wetland. Wetland Definitions and Classifications in the United States.*

https://www.fws.gov/northeast/ecologicalservices/pdf/wetlands/Tech%20Aspects%20Wetlan d%20 Definitions%20and%20Classifcation%20in%20the%20US.pdf. Accessed June 2019.

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 2008. Regional Supplement to the Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual: Arid West Region (Version 2.0), ed. J.S. Wakeley, R.W. Lichvar, and C.V. Noble. ERDC/EL TR-08-28. Vicksburg, MS: U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center.

______. 2017. (Albuquerque District). 2017 Regional Conditions to Nationwide Permits in the State of New Mexico. Available online at: https://www.spa.usace.army.mil/Missions/Regulatory-Program-and-Permits/NWP/. Accessed

https://www.spa.usace.army.mil/Missions/Regulatory-Program-and-Permits/NWP/. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2011. Navigable Waters of the United States in the Fort Worth, Albuquerque, and Tulsa Districts Within the State of Texas.

https://www.swf.usace.army.mil/Portals/47/docs/regulatory/NavList2011.pdf. Accessed October 2018.

U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. 2019. Consumer Price Index Inflation Calculator. Website:

https://www.bls.gov/data/inflation_calculator.htm. Accessed January 2020.

U.S. Bureau of Land Management. 2018. IM #NM-2019-002. Revision to the New Mexico Bureau of Land Management (BLM) Sensitive Animal and Plant Lists. BLM State Office, Santa Fe, NM.

______. 2019a. BLM New Mexico Statewide Spatial Data. https://blmegis.maps.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=dea6e3c9f3734e55be5a047f834b9c 9d. Accessed February 2019.

______. 2019b. Conference call with Carlsbad Field Office staff to discuss BLM biological resources, (Dustin Mudgett, Katie Sandborn, and Cassie Brooks). Communication with McCormick Taylor staff. September 17, 2019.

______. 2018a. Draft Resource Management Plan and Environmental Impact Statement. Accessed March 2019 from https://eplanning.blm.gov/epl-frontoffice/projects/lup/64444/153043/187359/BLM_CFO_Draft_RMP_-Volume_II_-_Appendices_-_August_2018_%281%29.pdf

_____. 2019. Carlsbad Field Office Spatial Data. https://nm.blm.gov/shapefiles/cfo/carlsbad_spatial_data.html. Accessed June 2019.

U.S. Census Bureau. 2017. 2013-2017 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates. Accessed January 2019 from https://factfinder.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/index.xhtml.

U.S. Department of Agriculture. 2006. USDA Plants: Texas State Noxious Weeds List. https://plants.usda.gov/java/noxious?rptType=State&statefips=48. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2018. Natural Resources Conservation Service. Web Soil Survey. Available online at http://websoilsurvey.sc.egov.usda.gov/. Accessed February 2019.

______. 2019. Natural Resources Conservation Service. PLANTS database. Available online at: https://plants.usda.gov/java/.

U.S. Department of the Interior. 2014a. National Park Service: New Mexico. https://www.nps.gov/state/nm/index.htm. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2014b. National Park Service: Texas. https://www.nps.gov/state/tx/index.htm. Accessed October 2018.

_____. 2018. National Park Service: Chihuahuan Desert Ecoregion. https://www.nps.gov/im/chdn/ecoregion.htm. Accessed October 2018.

U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2019. Short-Term Energy Outlook. https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/steo/. Accessed January 2020.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1974. Information on Levels of Environmental Noise Requisite to Protect Public Health and Welfare with an Adequate Margin of Safety. Office of Noise Abatement and Control. EPA 550/9-74-004. March 1974. Available at: https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPDF.cgi/2000L3LN.PDF?Dockey= 2000L3LN.PDF. Accessed July 12, 2019.

______. 2004a. The Incidence and Severity of Sediment Contamination in Surface Waters of the United States, Second Edition: National Sediment Quality Survey, EPA-823-R-04-007. Washington, D.C.

https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyNET.EXE?ZyActionL=Register&User=anonymous&Password= anonymo us&Client=EPA&Init=1><title>EPA - Home Page for the Search site</title><link rel=. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2004b. Waterbody Quality Assessment Report. https://ofmpub.epa.gov/waters10/attains_waterbody.control?p_list_id=PA03C00833_200201 11-1210-FIT&p_cycle=2004&p_report_type=T#tmdls. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2016. Promising Practices for EJ Methodologies in NEPA Reviews. Accessed October 2018 from https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-08/documents/nepa_promising_practices_document_2016.pdf.

______. 2017. Sole Source Aquifers for Drinking Water. https://www.epa.gov/dwssa. Accessed October 2018.

_. 2018. EJSCREEN. Accessed October 2018 from www.epa.gov/ejscreen.

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 1987. Determination of Threatened Status for Notropis simus pecosensis (Pecos bluntnose shiner). Fed. Reg. Vol. 52, No. 34.

______. 2016. National Wildlife Refuge System. https://www.fws.gov/refuges/maps/NWRS_National_Map.pdf. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2018a. Austin Ecological Services Field Office. List of threatened and endangered species that may occur in your proposed project, location, and/or may be affected by your proposed project. Consultation Code: 02ETAU00-2019-SLI-0073. Event Code: 02ETAU00-2019-E-00159. Project Name: E171414.00 Summit Double E Pipeline. October 9, 2018.

______. 2018b. New Mexico Ecological Services Field Office. List of threatened and endangered species that may occur in your proposed project, location, and/or may be affected by your proposed project. Consultation Code: 02ENNM00-2019-SLI-0035 Event Code: 02ENNM00-2019-E-00069 Project Name: E171414.00 Summit Double E Pipeline. October 9, 2018.

______. 2019a. Environmental Conservation Online System Species Profile for Pecos bluntnose shiner (Notropis simus pecosensis). Accessed by K. Caddis online in October 2019 at: https://ecos.fws.gov/ecp0/profile/speciesProfile?spcode=E04F.

______. 2019b. IPaC report for E171414.00 Summit Double E Pipeline. List of threatened and endangered species that may occur in your proposed project location, and/or may be affected by your proposed project. Austin Ecological Services Field Office, 10711 Burnet Road, Suite 200 Austin, TX 78758-4460.

______. 2019c. United States Fish and Wildlife Service Survey Protocol for the Lesser Prairie-Chicken. Accessed in October 2019 at: https://www.fws.gov/southwest/es/newmexico/ES_Protocols.cfm.

______. Division of Migratory Bird Management. 2008. Birds of Conservation Concern 2008. https://www.fws.gov/migratorybirds/pdf/management/BCC2008.pdf. Accessed October 2019.

______. Utah Field Office. 2002. Utah Field Office Guidelines for Raptor Protection from Human and Land Use Disturbances. Prepared by Laura A. Romin and James A. Muck. January 2002.

_____. 2014. National Wild and Scenic Rivers System. http://www.rivers.gov/index.php. Accessed February 2019.

U.S. Forest Service. 2018. Ecological Sub-regions of the United States: Chapter 37: Southwest Plateau and Plains Dry Steppe and Shrub. https://www.fs.fed.us/land/pubs/ecoregions/ch37.html. Accessed October 2018.

U.S. Geological Survey. 1997. Digital Compilation of Landslide Overview Map of the Conterminous United States. https://geochange.er.usgs.gov/sw/impacts/geology/landslides/. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2011. Principal Aquifers of the 48 Conterminous United States, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, and the U.S. Virgin Islands: Metadata. https://water.usgs.gov/GIS/metadata/usgswrd/XML/aquifers_us.xml. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2014. Documentation for the 2014 Update of the United States National Seismic Hazards Maps. https://pubs.usgs.gov/of/2014/1091/pdf/ofr2014-1091.pdf. Accessed October 2018.

______. 2016. Water Resources of the United States: National Water Information System Mapper. https://maps.waterdata.usgs.gov/mapper/index.html. Accessed February 2019.

______. 2018. Forecast for Damage from Natural and Induced Earthquakes in 2018. https://earthquake.usgs.gov/hazards/induced/. Accessed February 2019.

University of Kansas, Kansas Biological Survey. 2019. Southern Great Plains Crucial Habitat Assessment Tool. https://kars.ku.edu/geodata/maps/sgpchat/. Accessed June 2019.

University of Montana. 2017. Wilderness.net. http://www.wilderness.net/map. Accessed October 2018.

Utah Legacy Raptor Project. 2011. Utah West Desert Raptor Nest Survey And Monitoring Protocol Manual. Funded by the Department of Defense Legacy Resource Management Program.

Weary, D.J., and Doctor, D.H. 2014. Karst in the United States: A digital map compilation and database. United States Geological Survey Open-File Report 2014-1156, 23 p., https://dx.doi.org/10.3133/ofr20141156. Accessed February 2019.

Wunder, M. 2018. Chief, Ecological and Environmental Planning Division, New Mexico Department of Game and Fish. Letter communication with B. Kish (Assistant Environmental Director, GAI Consultants, Inc.). December 31, 2018.

G. List of Preparers

FERC Staff

Cotton, Douglas – Environmental Project Manager; Land Use; Socioeconomics; and Environmental Justice

M.S., Urban & Regional Planning, 1980, University of Wisconsin-Madison B.A., Geography, 1977, University of Massachusetts-Amherst

Rodgers, Keith - Geology, Groundwater, Soils, Contaminated Sites

Professional Geologist, 2008, North Carolina Board for the Licensing of Geologists M.E., Master of Engineering in Water Resources (Hydrogeochemistry), 2008, University of Arizona B.S., Geological Sciences (Geochemistry option), 2004, Virginia Tech

Warn, Kenneth – Air Quality and Noise

M.P.P., Environmental Policy, 2005, George Washington University M.S., Chemical Engineering, 1995, Lehigh University B.S., Chemical Engineering, 1992, Colorado School of Mines

Boros, Laurie – Cultural Resources

B.A., Anthropology/Archaeology, 1980, Queens College, City University of New York

Yuan, Julia – Water Resources, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Threatened and Endangered Species

M.P.S., Natural Resources Management, 2003, College of Environmental Science and Forestry, State University of New York B.S., Environmental Biology/Forestry, 1999, College of Environmental Science and Forestry, State University of New York

Bureau of Land Management, Carlsbad Field Office

June N. Hernandez, Realty Specialist Carl C. Thompson, Rangeland Management Specialist Cassandra R. Brooks, Wildlife Biologist Tracy Hughes, Outdoor Recreation Specialist Kyle Rybacki, Karst Specialist Aaron Whaley, Archaeologist

McCormick Taylor

Choudhry, Emily, PWS – Water Resources and Wetlands M.S., Environmental Studies, 2008, University of Pennsylvania

B.S., Biology, 2004, Lock Haven University

Goddard, Michelle – Land Use, Recreation, and Visual Resources; Socioeconomics and Environmental Justice

M.S., Community & Regional Planning, 2016, Temple University B.S., Biology, 2006, Shippensburg University

Hurt, Steve – Deputy Environmental Project Manager, Construction and Operation Procedures, Permits, Water Resources and Wetlands

B.A., Biology, 1984, University of Delaware

Schlicht, Otto - Construction and Operation Procedures

B.S., Biology, 2003, Salisbury UniversityB.S., Environmental Marine Science, 2003, University of Maryland Eastern ShoreM.S., Natural Resource Science, 2010, University of Maryland Eastern Shore

McCain, Tawnya, CHMM – Geology

B.S., Environmental Studies/Geography, 1998, Shippensburg University

Bush, John, P.E. – Geology

B.S., Geology, 1996, Indiana University of Pennsylvania M.A.S., Civil & Environmental Engineering, 2008, University of Delaware

Insignia Environmental

Lykens, Alisa – Environmental Project Manager, Proposed Action, Reliability and Safety, Alternatives

B.S., Biological Sciences, 1986, Old Dominion University

Rommel, Kyle – Project Description, Soils, Cumulative Impacts

B.S., Marine Biology, 2006, University of North Carolina - Wilmington

Tomaras, Erin – Project Description, Air Quality, Noise, Cumulative Impacts M.S., Environmental Management, 2016, Duke University

B.A., Environmental Studies, 2012, University of Washington

Curley, Robert - Air Quality and Noise

M.S., Business Administration, 2006, Santa Clara University B.S., Mechanical Engineering, 2000, University of California, Santa Barbara

Caddis Environmental

Caddis, Karen - Special Status Species, Vegetation and Wildlife

B.S., Natural Resource Management/Conservation Education, 1987, Colorado State University B.A., Physical Geography and Journalism, 1980, Eastern Washington University

RC Goodwin and Associates

Taylor-Montoya, Dr. John – Cultural Resources

Ph.D., Anthropology, 2011, Southern Methodist University M.A., Anthropology, 2003, University of Oklahoma B.S., Anthropology, 2000, University of New Mexico

McCormick Taylor, Insignia Environmental, Caddis Environmental and R.C. Goodwin and Associates are a third-party contractor team assisting the Commission staff in reviewing the environmental aspects of the project application and preparing the environmental documents required by NEPA. Third-party contractors are selected by Commission staff and funded by project applicants. Per the procedures in 40CFR 1506.5(c) third party contractors execute a disclosure statement specifying that they have no financial or others conflicting interest in the outcome of the project. Thirdparty contractors are required to self-report any changes in financial situation and to refresh their disclosure statements annually. The Commission staff solely directs the scope, content, quality and schedule of the contractor's work. The Commission staff independently evaluates the results of the third-party contractor's work and the Commission, through its staff, bears ultimate responsibility for full compliance with the requirements of NEPA.

Appendix A Detailed Maps and Figures



3 MILES 3 MILES 6 MILES CARLSBAD © PROPOSED 30" T100 EDDY (MP) END PROPOSED 30" L100 -L100 RECEIPT AND OPERATIONS SITE -MALAGA ★ BEGIN PROPOSED 30" L100 -/ & PROPOSED 30" L100 -BLACK RIVER VILLAGE ★ WHITES CITY ★ END PROPOSED 30" T100 & BEGIN PROPOSED 42" T200 -Trans. **NEW MEXICO** TEXAS ANGELES ★ MATERIAL SUMMARY REFERENCE DRAWINGS DESCRIPTION QTY. DRAWING TITLE DWG. NO 6885-T100-1700 DRAWING INDEX 6885-T100-1704 OVERALL ROUTE MAP SHEET 2 OF 2

DOUBLE E PIPELINE, LLC PROPOSED 30" L100-T100 & 42" T200-T300



BEGIN PROPOSED 30" T100

- BIG EDDY RECEIPT METER STATION

LEA

POKER LAKE SITE AND POKER LAKE METER STATION

A BA

- & PROPOSED 42" T200

LOVING

ORLA ★		1161	27	-wall	The second s	1700 3	- 26	- Level
	LEGEND		NO.	DATE	REVISION	BY	APPD.	
ACCESS ROAD X → FENCE FOC FIBER OPTIC CABLE FOREIGN PIPELINE OVERHEAD ELECTRIC OVERHEAD POWER P → OVERHEAD POWER P ← PROPERTY LINE PROPOSED PERMANENT EASEMENT	PROPOSED PIPELINE STREAM W WATER LINE ADDITIONAL TEMPORARY WORKSPACE TEMPORARY WORKSPACE TRACT NUMBER WETLANDS	 HDD ENTRY / EXIT △ INDUCTION BEND MAINLINE VALVE MILE POST O PI TTL^V TEST STATION WS WARNING SIGN 	A	10/30/19	ISSUED FOR INFORMATION	DM	WL	SUITE 400 HOUS 77063 TEL: (713) www.ensiteus





---- PROPOSED PERMANENT EASEMENT WARNING SIGN

6885-T100-1704

1" = 5 MILES

SCALE:






















LEGEND					
MILEPOST	— LATERAL 100	FACILITIES	COUNTY BOUNDARY		
 VALVE SITE 	— TRUNK-LINE 100	ZZZ LAYDOWN YARD	STATE BOUNDARY		
PERMANENT ACCESS ROAD		BLM LAND			
TEMPORARY ACCESS ROAD					
0 1,000 2,000	4,000 Feet				

Z:\Energy\2017\E171414.00 - Summit Midstream - Confid\Working Docs\GIS\MXD\FERC\Project_Location_Map_2019_06_25.mxd



EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO AND LOVING, WARD, PECOS, AND REEVES COUNTIES, TEXAS

		LEGEN	J	
٠	MILEPOST	— LATERAL 100	FACILITIES	COUNTY BOUNDARY
۲	VALVE SITE		ZZZ LAYDOWN YARD	STATE BOUNDARY
	PERMANENT ACCESS ROAD	- TRUNK-LINE 200	BLM LAND	
	TEMPORARY ACCESS ROAD	- TRUNK-LINE 300		
	0 1,000 2,000	4,000 Feet		

















Appendix B Construction Diagrams











pdimiceli



pdimiceli

6885-T100-9013

А

















Appendix C Tables C-1 through C-9

		TABLE C-1		
Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to the Pipeline ¹				
MP Begin	MP End	Owner/Type of ROW	Location	Position Related to Proposed Pipeline
T100 - N	1P 0.0 to MP 3.	3.3	T	
0.0	0.3	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	East & North
0.3	1.9	Water Line	Parallel	North
1.3		XTO Gas Pipeline (3.6' COV ² .)	Intersection	Crossed
1.3		DCP Gas Pipeline (3.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
2.0		Water Line (5.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.6		Overhead ("O/H") Powerline (35'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.3		Fiber Optic Cable (UNK ² . COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.3		O/H Powerline (30'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.3		Water Line (9.0' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.3		Fiber Optic Cable (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.3		Water Line (5.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.4		O/H Electric Line (120'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.4		O/H Electric Line (120'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.4		Fiber Optic Cable (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
4.4	4.9	O/H Powerline	Parallel	North
4.4	5.7	Fiber Optic Line	Parallel	North
5.8		AT&T Fiber Optic Cable (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
5.9	6.1	O/H Powerline	Parallel	North
6.0		AT&T Fiber Optic Cable (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
6.6		Westminster Crude Oil Pipeline (5.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
6.7	7.6	Western Refining Pipeline	Parallel	East
6.8		New Mexico Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
7.2		O/H Electric Line (30'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
7.2		O/H Electric Line (30'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
9.3	10.0	Western Refining Pipeline	Parallel	East
11.2		XTO Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
11.6		Western Refining Crude Oil Pipeline (5.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
11.6	13.0	Western Refining Pipeline	Parallel	Southwest
11.7		DCP Pipeline (3.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
11.7		Transwestern Pipeline (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
12.9		DCP Pipeline (3.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
12.9		O/H Electric Line (116'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
12.9		O/H Electric Line (116'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.0		Western Refining Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.0		O/H Electric Line (100'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.0		O/H Electric Line (100'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.5		O/H Electric Line (124'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.5		O/H Electric Line (124'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.5		Western Refining Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.5	15.6	Western Refining Pipeline	Parallel	Northeast
14.2		O/H Powerline (25'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.7		XTO Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.7	16.3	Foreign Pineline	Parallel	Northeast
16.6	17.8	Western Refining Pineline	Parallel	Southwest
17.1		O\H Powerline (30'+ CLR)	Intersection	Crossed
17.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
	1		menseenon	crossed

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹	
17.1		Western Refining Crude Oil Pipeline (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
17.5	17.8	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	Southwest
18.7	18.8	2 Foreign Pipelines	Parallel	Southwest
18.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
18.8		O/H Powerline (25'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
18.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
18.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
18.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
19.0		XTO Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
19.0		XTO Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
19.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
19.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
19.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
19.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
19.2	24.4	Western Refining Pipeline	Parallel	West
19.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
19.6	20.6	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	West
19.6		GPM Gas Pipeline (4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
20.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
20.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
20.9		O/H Electric Line (101'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
21.0		O/H Electric Line (101'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed
21.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
21.7		Water Line (POLY) (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
21.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
21.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
21.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
22.0	24.0	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	West
22.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
23.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
23.9		Foreign Pipeline (4.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
24.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
24.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
24.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
24.8		XTO Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
25.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
25.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
26.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
26.9		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
26.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
26.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
27.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
27.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
27.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
27.2		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
27.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
27.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
27.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
27.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
27.3	30.4	Western Refining Pipeline	Parallel	East

	TABLE C-1				
Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to the Pipeline ¹					
27.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
28.1		O/H Powerline (30'± CLR.)	Intersection	Crossed	
28.1		Water Line (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
28.1		XTO High Pressure Crude Pipeline (5.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
28.1		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.2		Water Line (UNK.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
30.2	30.4	Water Line	Parallel	East	
30.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
30.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.6		BOPCO LP Water Line (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.6		XTO Crude Oil Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.6		XTO Crude Oil Pipeline (7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		BOPCO LP Crude Oil Pipeline (7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		LUCID Gas Pipeline (6.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		Enterprise Pipeline (6.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
30.7		Enterprise Pipeline (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.2		Foreign Pipeline & Fiber Optic Cable (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.2		Centurion Oil Pipeline (7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
31.2		Water Line	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3		BOBCO Water Line (3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3		ETC Gas Pipeline (2.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
31.3	31.9	Water Line	Parallel	West	
31.4	31.5	Western Refining Pipeline	Meandering	West	
32.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
32.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
32.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
32.6	32.7	O/H Powerline	Parallel	East	
32.6	32.7	Water Line	Parallel	East	
33.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
T200 – MP 3	3.3 to MP 115	5.2			
33.5		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
33.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
33.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
33.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
33.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
33.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
33.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
33.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	o the Pipeline ¹	
33.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.1		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
34.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.7		Water Line (UNK.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.7		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.7		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
34.7		O/H POWERLIINE	Intersection	Crossed
35.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
35.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.8	37.2	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	West
35.8		DCP Pipeline (3.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
35.9		BOPCO LP Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
35.9		ETC Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
37.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
37.0		XTO Crude Oil Pipeline (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
37.0		BOPCO Saltwater Disposal Pipeline (6.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
38.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
38.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
38.9		Foreign Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed
39.3	39.9	2 Enterprise Pipelines	Parallel	West
40.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
40.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
40.3	40.8	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	West
40.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
40.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
40.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
40.8	41.3	2 Enterprise Pipelines	Parallel	West
41.8		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
41.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
41.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign Crude Oil Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign SOUR Gas Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign SOUR Gas Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign SOUR Gas Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
41.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed

	TABLE C-1				
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹		
41.9		Foreign Crude Oil Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
41.9		Foreign Crude Oil Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
42.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
42.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
43.5		Water Line	Intersection	Crossed	
44.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV)	Intersection	Crossed	
45.2		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
46.4		Foreign Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed	
46.4		Foreign Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed	
46.4		Water Line (3.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
46.4		Delaware Basin Midstream Gas Pipeline (3.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
46.4		Kinder Morgan Gas Pipeline (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
46.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
46.9		Water Line (2) (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
47.0		Plains Oil Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
47.0		Delaware G&P High Pressure Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
47.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
47.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
47.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
47.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
48.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
48.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
48.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
48.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
48.2	48.9	O/H Powerline	Parallel	East	
48.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
48.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
48.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
18.8		RKI Exploration & Production LLC Water Line (6.9'	Intersection	Crossed	
18.8		RKI Exploration & Production LLC Gas Pipeline (6.2'	Intersection	Crossed	
48.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
48.8		Stateline Crude Oil Pipeline (7.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
48.8		Stateline Crude Oil Pipeline (6.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
48.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
49.0		Stateline Crude Oil Pipeline (4.0' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
49.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.1		Stateline Crude Oil Pipeline (3.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.2		Delaware Basin Midstream Pipeline (7.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.2		Anadarko Petroleum Gas Pipeline (6.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.3		Aluminum Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.3		DCP Midstream Pipeline (1.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
49.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
49.5		Enter Driveway (Asphalt)	Intersection	Crossed	
49.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
49.5	49.9	O/H Powerline	Parallel	East	
49.7		O/H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed	

		TABLE C-1			
	Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to the Pipeline ¹				
50.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
50.0		Anadarko Petro Pipeline (5.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
50.0		Anadarko Petro Pipeline (7.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
50.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
50.1		Anadarko Petro Pipeline (7.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
51.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
51.2		Anadarko Petroleum Pipeline (5.0' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
51.2		Anadarko Petroleum Pipeline (5.0' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
51.3	52.0	DCP Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
51.8		Anadarko Petroleum Pipeline (6.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
52.1		DCP Midstream Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed	
52.1	54.1	DCP Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
52.9		Anadarko Pipeline (2) (Exposed New Construction)	Intersection	Crossed	
52.9		Anadarko Pipeline (7.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
53.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
53.1		Anadarko Pipeline (6.8' COV)	Intersection	Crossed	
53.1		Anadarko Pipeline (4.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
53.1		Anadarko Pipeline (6.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
53.1	53.2	Water Line	Parallel	West	
53.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
53.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
53.8		PLAINS Pipeline (7.0'COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
54.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
54.1		DCP Midstream Pipeline (1.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
54.4		Delaware BASIN Midstream Pipeline (7.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
55.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
55.6	55.8	Easement Only	Parallel	East	
55.9	56.6	Easement Only	Parallel	East	
56.6	56.9	Delaware Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
56.9	57.8	Delaware Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
57.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
57.8	58.0	ORYX Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
57.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
57.9		Anadarko Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed	
57.9		Anadarko Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
57.9		Anadarko Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
58.0	58.3	ORYX Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
58.4		ORYX Midstream Pipeline (6.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
58.4	58.6	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
58.4	59.9	Plains Pipeline	Parallel	East	
58.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
58.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
58.6	59.4	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
58.6		Anadarko Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	

	TABLE C-1				
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent t	o the Pipeline ¹		
58.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
59.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
59.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
59.3		MESQUITE SWD INC WATER (5.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
59.3		Anadarko Pipeline (5.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
59.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
59.4	59.6	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
59.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
60.0	60.1	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
60.1	60.8	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
60.1		Pipeline Under Construction (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
60.1		Foreign Pipeline (10.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
60.1		Pipeline Under Construction (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
60.5		Anadarko Pipeline (5.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
60.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
60.8	61.5	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
61.5		SHELL Pipeline (2.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
61.5	62.2	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
61.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
61.5		Delaware BASIN Pipeline (8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
61.5		Enterprise Pipeline (6.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
61.7		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
62.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
62.2		Water Line (1.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
62.2	63.0	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
62.4		Shell Western E&P Pipelines (3.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
62.9		Anadarko Petro Pipeline (5.0' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
62.9		Anadarko Petro Pipeline (5.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
63.0	63.5	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
63.0		Anadarko Pipeline (5.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
63.6	64.3	Easement Only	Parallel	East	
64.6		Foreign Pipelines (2) UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
64.6		Foreign Pipelines (2) (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
64.9		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
64.9		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
64.9	65.3	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
65.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
65.1		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
65.4		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (4.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
65.5	65.6	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
65.5		DCP Midstream Pipeline (1.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
65.6	65.7	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
65.7	66.1	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East	
66.1		Anadarko Pipeline (6.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
66.2		Western Refining Pipeline (6.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
66.2		HOLLY Pipeline (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
66.2		EL PASO Pipeline (6.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
66.2		Kinder Morgan Pipeline (3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
66.3		Enterprise Pipeline (2.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
66.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹	
66.3		DCP Pipeline (2.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.3		DCP Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.3		Shell Water Line (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.3		Crestwood Pipeline (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.3		TARGA Pipeline (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.3		Enterprise Pipeline (6.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.3		Anadarko Pipeline (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.4		Midstream Pipeline (5.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.4		Enterprise Pipeline (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.4	67.7	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East
66.4		Midstream Pipeline (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
66.6		Anadarko Pipeline (6.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
66.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
67.5		Shell Western E&P (6.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
67.9		Anadarko Pipeline (5.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
67.9		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
68.0	68.2	Anadarko Pipeline	Parallel	East
68.1		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
68.2	68.6	Easement Only	Parallel	East
69.0	69.4	Easement Only	Parallel	East
69.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
69.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
69.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
69.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
69.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
69.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
69.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
69.8	70.3	Easement Only	Parallel	East
69.8	70.3	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	East
70.2	70.2	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	East
70.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
70.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
70.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
71.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
71.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
71.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
71.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
71.2		O/H Powerline $(25' \pm \overline{\text{CLR.}})$	Intersection	Crossed
71.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
71.8		Foreign Pipeline (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
71.8		Utility Power Copper (1.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
71.9		O/H Powerline (25'± CLR.) & EDGE ROAD	Intersection	Crossed
72.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
72.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
72.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
72.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
72.1		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
73.2	74.3	Crestwood Permian Basin Pipeline	Parallel	West
73.7		Anadarko Pipeline (6.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed

	TABLE C-1				
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹		
73.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
73.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
74.0		Anadarko Pipeline (3.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
74.3	75.2	Easement Only	Parallel	East	
75.2	75.8	Crestwood Permian Basin Pipeline	Parallel	East	
75.3		Anadarko OIL Pipeline (7.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.3		Water Line (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.3		Water Line (4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
75.4		Anadarko OIL Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.4		Anadarko OIL Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.4		Anadarko OIL Pipeline (6.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.9		Crestwood Permian Basin Gas Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.9		Anadarko Pipeline W/F.O.C. (6.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
75.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
75.9		Enterprise Products Gas Pipeline (4'COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
76.0		Williams Gas Pipeline (7'-8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
76.0	81.3	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
76.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
76.1		Anadarko Pipeline (5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
76.1		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
76.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
76.4		Anadarko Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
76.7		PLAINS OIL Pipeline (8.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
77.0		Anadarko Pipeline (5.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
77.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
77.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
78.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
78.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
78.7		Enterprise Oil Pipeline (4.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
78.8		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK.) (5.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
81.3		Whitewater Midstream Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
81.4	81.5	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
81.4	81.5	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	West	
81.5		2 Water Lines (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
81.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
81.5		2 Foreign Pipelines (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
81.6		Shell Western Pipeline (6.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
81.8		SHELL Pipeline (5.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
82.0		TARGA Pipeline (2.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
82.1		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	

	TABLE C-1				
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹		
83.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
83.3	83.9	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
83.4		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
83.6		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
83.9	84.2	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
84.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
84.3	85.1	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
84.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
84.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
84.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
85.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
85.2		Whitewater Midstream Pipeline (8.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
85.2	85.7	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
85.3		UNKNOWN Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
85.3		TARGA Midstream Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
85.7		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
85.7	88.4	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
86.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
86.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
87.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
87.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
87.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
88.4		Whitewater Midstream Pipeline (6.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
88.4	88.7	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
88.6		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (5.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
88.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK.) (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
88.7	89.1	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
90.1	91.5	Easement Only	Parallel	West	
91.5	91.9	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
91.5		TARGA Midstream Pipeline (3.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
91.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
91.9		White Water Midstream Pipeline (7.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
92.0	93.2	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
92.1		TARGA Midstream Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
92.9	93.2	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	East	
92.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
92.9		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
93.3	94.6	Easement Only	Parallel	West	
93.9		Callon Petro Water Line (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
93.9		BRAZOS Gas Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
93.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
93.9		Medallion Crude Oil Pipeline (5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
93.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
94.6	95.0	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
94.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
94.9		ORYX Midstream Crude Oil Pipeline (6.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.1		Whitewater Pipeline (6.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.1	96.9	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West	
95.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
95.2		Energy Transfer Pipeline (6.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
		TABLE C-1			
------	------	--	-----------------------------	---------	
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent t	o the Pipeline ¹		
95.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
95.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
95.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.5		O/H Powerline, Enterprise Pipeline (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.6		Enterprise Pipeline (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.6		Devon Pipeline (2.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.7		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
95.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.8		TARGA Pipeline (2.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
95.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK.) (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK.) (7.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		Callon Petroleum Pipeline (7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		O/H Powerline, POLE 9.4' LT.	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		Cimarex Pipeline (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.0		O/H Powerline, POLE 27.8' RT.	Intersection	Crossed	
96.1		O/H Powerline, POLE 5' RT.	Intersection	Crossed	
96.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
96.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
96.7		Texas Gas Services Pipeline (1.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.7		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
96.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
96.9	97.0	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
96.9		Fiber Optic Cable	Intersection	Crossed	
97.0		Fiber Optic Cable	Intersection	Crossed	
97.0	97.2	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
97.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
97.2		Callon Petroleum Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
97.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
97.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	
97.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
97.3		Whitewater Midstream Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed	
97.3	98.0	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East	
97.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
97.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed	
97.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed	

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹	
97.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
97.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
98.0	98.5	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East
98.0		Salt Creek Midstream Pipeline (8.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		CALLON PETROLEUM Water Line (5.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		Enterprise Oil Gas Pipeline (5.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
98.1		Goodnight Salt Water Pipeline (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.2		MEDALLON Pipeline (8.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
98.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.5	98.8	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East
98.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.7		Energy Transfer Pipeline (1.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
98.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
98.8	99.0	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East
98.9		ETC Pipeline (1.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
98.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
98.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
99.0	99.4	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East
99.0		Enterprise Pipeline (6.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
99.0		CIMAREX Energy Pipeline (1.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
99.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
99.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
99.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
99.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
99.3		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
99.3		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
99.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
99.5		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (4.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
99.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
99.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
99.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
99.9		Southern UNI Sour Gas Pipeline (3' TO 4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
100.0	100.2	Southern Union Pipeline	Parallel	East
100.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
100.2		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
100.3	101.4	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East
100.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
100.8		Waterbridge Pipeline (15.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	o the Pipeline ¹	
100.8		Magellan Pipeline (7.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
100.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
101.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
101.4	101.7	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	East
101.4		Kinder Morgan Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
101.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
101.7		Energy Transfer Pipeline (5.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
101.7	102.4	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West
102.2		TARGA Sour Gas Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
102.4		White Water Midstream Pipeline (7.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
102.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
102.6		O/H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
102.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
102.7		Energy Transfer Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
102.7	103.0	Whitewater Midstream Pipeline	Parallel	West
102.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
102.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
102.7		Energy Transfer Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
102.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
103.0		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
103.0		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
103.1	103.9	Medallion Pipeline	Parallel	East
103.1	103.9	Pioneer Pipeline	Parallel	East
103.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
103.5	103.9	O/H Powerline	Parallel	West
103.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
103.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
103.9		PIONEER Pipeline (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
104.0	104.4	Pioneer Pipeline	Parallel	East
104.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
104.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
104.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
104.5	104.9	Easement Only	Parallel	East
104.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
104.6		Water Line (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
104.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
104.6		CITY OF PECOS Water Line (6.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
104.6		CHEVRON Pipeline (1.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
104.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK.) (1.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
104.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
104.9		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
105.7		OXY Water Line (6.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
105.8	106.5	Oneok Pipeline	Parallel	West
106.0		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (7.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
106.0		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (6.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
106.0		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (4.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
106.2		EL PASO Pipeline (7.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
106.3		ORYX Midstream Pipeline (3.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
106.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
106.6		Oneoak Pipeline (4.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed

TABLE C-1							
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹				
106.6	107.9	Oneok Pipeline	Parallel	West			
106.9		Energy Transfer Pipeline (2.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
106.9		Petroleum Company Pipeline (2.0' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
107.0		REGENCY Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
107.5		Foreign Pipeline (6.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
107.9	108.3	Diamonback Pipeline	Parallel	East			
107.9		Oneoak Gas Pipeline (4.2 COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.3	108.4	Easement Only	Parallel	East			
108.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
108.6	109.1	Easement Only	Parallel	East			
108.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
109.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
109.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
109.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
109.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
109.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
109.6		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
109.7	110.2	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	East			
109.9		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
109.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
110.2	110.6	Easement Only	Parallel	East			
110.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
110.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
110.5		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (4.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
110.5		Timber Sharp Drilling Pipeline (9.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
110.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
110.6	113.0	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	East			
110.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
110.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
110.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK.) (3.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
110.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
111.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.4		ORYX Midstream Gas Pipeline (5.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNK.) (5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.6		Anadarko Gas Pipeline (7.5' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
111.7		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
112.0		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
112.0		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
112.1		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
112.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
112.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
112.3		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (4.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹	
112.4		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
112.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
112.7		O\H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
112.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.0		BRAZOS Midstream Gas Pipeline (7.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.0		O\H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
113.3		Energy Transfer Pipeline (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
113.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
113.5		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (2.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.5		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.6		ORYX Midstream OIL Pipeline (5.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.6		Noble Midstream OIL Pipeline (5.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.6		EPC Consolidated Oil Pipeline (5.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.6		Water Line (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
113.6		Regency Gas Services Gas Pipeline (3.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.0		Sid Richardson Sour Gas Pipeline (4.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.3		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (4.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.3		Energy Transfer Gas Pipeline (1.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.3		Energy Transfer Pipeline (3'COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.4		TARGA Midstream SOUR Gas Pipeline (2.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.4		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
T200 - MP 3.	3.3 to MP 115.	.2 (Continued)		
114.5		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
114.5		White Water Midstream Gas Pipeline (6.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.5		Brazos Midstream Gas Pipeline (4.6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.6		Enterprise Gas Pipeline (3.8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.6		Vaquero Permian Gathering Gas Pipeline (8' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.6		OXY Gas Pipeline (6.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
114.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
114.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
T300 - MP 1	15.2-116.5		-	
115.6	115.7	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	South
115.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.6		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
115.7		O\H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		2 Foreign Pipelines (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
115.9		Enterprise Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
116.0		TARGA Midstream Pipeline (UNK.COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
116.1	116.5	Oxy Pipeline	Parallel	South
116.3		EL PASO Gas Pipeline (4.7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
116.4		EL PASO Gas Pipeline (7.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
116.5		OXY Pipeline (UNK. COV.) 0	Intersection	Crossed

		TABLE C-1		
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent	to the Pipeline ¹	
L100 - MP 0	.0 to MP 16.3			
1.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
1.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
1.1		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
1.5		O/H Powerline Intersection		Crossed
1.5		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
1.5		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
1.5		Foreign Oil Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
2.8		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
2.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
2.8		Foreign Crude Oil Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
2.8		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
3.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
3.6		Foreign Gas Pipeline (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
3.6		XTO Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.6		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.7		Foreign Gas Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
3.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
3.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
5.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
5.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
5.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
5.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
5.8	6.5	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	South
5.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
5.8		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
6.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
6.1		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
6.5		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
6.5		Occidental Permian LTD Pipeline (3.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
6.5	7.4	Yates Pipeline	Parallel	South
6.5	7.4	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South
6.5	6.9	O/H Powerline	Parallel	South
6.8		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
6.8		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
6.8	6.9	2 Foreign Pipelines	Parallel	South
7.0		Centurion Pipeline (6' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
7.0		Enterprise Pipeline (3.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
7.0		Enterprise Pipeline (9.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
7.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
7.1	7.4	Water Line	Parallel	South
7.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed

TABLE C-1							
		Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	the Pipeline ¹				
7.4		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
7.4	7.9	Water Line	Parallel	South			
7.4	7.9	O/H Powerline	Parallel	South			
8.1	8.7	Yates Pipeline Parallel Sou					
8.1	8.7	Water Line	Parallel	South			
8.1		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
8.7	9.4	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South			
8.7		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
9.1		Energy Transfer Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
9.2		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed			
9.2	9.3	O/H Powerline	Parallel	South			
9.2	9.3	Russet Trunkline Pipeline	Parallel	South			
9.4	10.0	Russet Trunkline Pipeline	Parallel	South			
9.4		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed			
9.4	9.9	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South			
10.0		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
10.1		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
10.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
10.1		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
10.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
10.3		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
10.8	12.4	Lucid Energy Pipeline	Parallel	South			
11.0		Enterprise Pipeline (2.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
11.2		DCP Pipeline (5.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
11.4		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed			
11.7		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
11.8		Enterprise Pipeline (7' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.0		Mewbourne Pipeline (2.4' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.0		Mewbourne Pipeline (1.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.1	12.4	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	South			
12.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.3		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.3		Mewbourne Pipeline (3.9' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.3		Mewbourne Pipeline (2.1' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.4		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		Water Line (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		Water Line (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		DCP Midstream Pipeline (3.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.6		DCP Midstream Pipeline (3.3' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.7	13.0	3 Water Lines	Parallel	West			
12.7	13.0	O/H Powerline	Parallel	West			
12.7	13.0	Enterprise Pipeline	Parallel	South			
12.7	13.2	Lucid Energy Pipeline	Parallel	South			
12.8		Water Line (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.8		Water Line (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
12.8		Water Line (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			
13.1		Enterprise Pipeline (3.2' COV.)	Intersection	Crossed			

		TABLE C-1		
	-	Existing Utility ROWs Crossed/Adjacent to	o the Pipeline ¹	
13.2	13.3	O/H Powerline	Parallel	South
13.3	13.6	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South
13.3		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
13.3		Foreign Pipeline (EXPOSED)	Intersection	Crossed
13.5	13.6	O/H Powerline	Parallel	South
13.8		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
13.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
13.9		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
14.5		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
14.7		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
14.7		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
14.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
14.8		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.0	15.3	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South
15.3	15.6	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South
15.6	16.2	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South
15.6		Water Line (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNKNOWN COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.7		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
15.7		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
15.9		O/H Powerline	Intersection	Crossed
16.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
16.2		Foreign Pipeline (UNK. COV.)	Intersection	Crossed
16.2		Foreign Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed
16.2		O\H Electric Line	Intersection	Crossed
12.3	12.6	O/H Power UNK	Parallel	West
13.0	13.2	O/H Power UNK	Parallel	West
13.1	13.2	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	Crossed
13.2	15.5	Foreign Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed
13.3		O/H Power UNK	Intersection	Crossed
13.3	13.7	O/H Power UNK	Parallel	South
15.4	16.0	Foreign Pipeline	Parallel	South
16.0		Foreign Pipeline	Intersection	Crossed

Note:

1 Based on field surveys and review of aerial photography.

2 UNK = Unknown; COV = depth of cover over utility; (--) = none

					TABLE C-2				
	1		1	Existing	and Proposed Access Roads				
Approximate	County/State	State	Type (Existing	Surface Material	Existing Land Use	Existing Access Road Dimensions (feet)		New Access Road Dimensions (feet)	
MP	County/State	Access Koau ID	/New)	of Existing Access Road	Linoing Linia 650	Length	Width	Length	Width
T100							•		
0.0	Eddy, NM	PAR-FAC-1	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,436	30		
1.4	Eddy, NM	TAR-1	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,482	30		
4.5	Eddy, NM	TAR-2A	New	N/A ³	Rangeland/Commercial/Industrial			955	30
11.8	Eddy, NM	TAR-3	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,032	30		
13.8	Eddy, NM	PAR-FAC-2	New	N/A	Rangeland/ Utility ROW			1,012	30
14.9	Eddy, NM	PAR-MLV-1	New	N/A	Rangeland			278	30
18.8	Eddy, NM	TAR-4	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	14,287	30		
24.4	Eddy, NM	TAR-5	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,398	30		
33.2	Eddy, NM	PAR-FAC-6	New	N/A	Rangeland/ Commercial/Industrial/ Utility ROW			755	30
T200			1		1		1		1
33.4	Eddy, NM	PAR-FAC-7	New	N/A	Rangeland/Commercial/Industrial/Utility ROW			520	30
35.9	Eddy, NM	TAR-8A	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,616	30		
37.0	Eddy, NM	TAR-8B	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	2,031	30		
46.4	Lea, NM	TAR-9	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	2,219	30		
46.4	Eddy, NM	TAR-9	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	13,540	30		
48.8	Loving, TX	TAR-10	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	4,091	30		
53.1	Loving, TX	PAR-MLV-3	Existing	Caliche	Open Land/Commercial/Industrial	174	30		
53.4	Loving, TX	PAR-4	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	13,039	30		
56.6	Loving, TX	TAR-12	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	18,650	30		
61.5	Loving, TX	TAR-13	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	9,063	30		
R1 2.0	Loving, TX	TAR-13A	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,928	30		
R1 2.5	Loving, TX	TAR-13B	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	19,764	30		
R1 4.7	Loving, TX	TAR-13C	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	16,974	30		
R1 7.7	Loving, TX	TAR-14	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	4,797	30		
R1 9.3	Loving, TX	PAR-5	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	2,647	30		
R1 10.1	Loving, TX	TAR-15	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	6,716	30		
70.4	Loving, TX	PAR-MLV-4	New	N/A	Open Land/Commercial/Industrial			161	30
71.9	Loving, TX	TAR-16	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	10,440	30		
73.9	Loving, TX	TAR-17B	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	11,642	30		
75.8	Loving, TX	TAR-17	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	21,368	30		
78.3	Loving, TX	PAR-6	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	35,992	30		
T200 (Continue	ed)								
82.0	Ward, TX	TAR-19	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	46080	30		

				Existing	TABLE C-2 and Proposed Access Roads				
Approximate	County/State	2	Type (Existing	Surface Material	Evicting Land Lice	Existing Access Road Dimensions (feet)		New Access Road Dimensions (feet)	
MP ¹	County/State	Access Road ID	/New)	of Existing Access Road	Existing Land Use	Length	Width	Length	Width
82.0	Loving, TX	TAR-19	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	7435	30		
89.8	Loving, TX	PAR-MLV-5	New	N/A	Open Land/ Utility ROW			124	30
91.0	Ward, TX	PAR-7	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	7,175	30		
97.1	Ward, TX	TAR-21A	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	528	30		
98.1	Ward, TX	TAR-21B	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,127	30		
99.3	Ward, TX	TAR-21C	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,701	30		
100.2	Ward, TX	TAR-21	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	17,202	30		
102.1	Ward, TX	TAR-22	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	8,463	30		
106.1	Ward, TX	PAR-MLV-6	New	N/A	Open Land			212	30
106.1	Ward, TX	PAR-9	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	13,215	30		
109.4	Reeves, TX	TAR-23	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	19,213	30		
111.8	Reeves, TX	TAR-24	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	3,539	30		
T300							-		
115.2	Reeves, TX	PAR-FAC-9	New	N/A	Rangeland/Commercial/Industrial/Utility ROW			1,734	30
115.2	Reeves, TX	PAR-FAC-10	New	N/A	Commercial/Industrial			3,289	30
116.6	Pecos, TX	PAR-FAC-11	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,297	30		
L100									
0	Eddy, NM	PAR-1	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	31,681	30		
3.6	Eddy, NM	TAR-1	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	42,332	30		
10.2	Eddy, NM	PAR-1	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	4,004	30		
10.9	Eddy, NM	TAR-2	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	4,831	30		
11.8	Eddy, NM	TAR-3	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	8,419	30		
12.6	Eddy, NM	TAR-3A	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	997	30		
R2 0.7	Eddy, NM	TAR-10A	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,115	30		
15.6	Eddy, NM	PAR-10	Existing	Caliche	Commercial/Industrial	1,241	30		
					Totals	438,305 (83.0 miles)		9,040 (1.7 miles)	

				Existing	TABLE C-2 and Proposed Access Roads				
Approximate		2	Type (Existing	Surface Material		Existing Acc Dimension	ess Road s (feet)	New Acce Dimensio	ess Road ons (feet)
MP ¹	County/State	Access Road ID ²	(Existing /New)	of Existing Access Road	Existing Land Use	Length	Width	Length	Width

Notes: 1

MP is based on where the access road enters into the nominal corridor.

² PAR indicates a permanent access road, TAR indicates a temporary access road, FAC indicates a facility access road and MLV indicates a mainline block valve access road.

N/A = not applicable; (--) = None

Table C-3 Summary of Land Requirements for the Project								
Facility	County, State	Land Affected During Construction (acres)	Land Affected During Operation (acres)					
Pipeline								
T100	Eddy County, NM	497.3	202.4					
	Eddy County, NM	199.9	82.1					
T2 00	Loving County, TX	560.9	225.5					
1200	Ward County TX	394.2	161.1					
	Reeves County, TX	100.6	40.3					
E2 00	Reeves County, TX	17.0	7.1					
1300	Pecos County, TX	1.3	0.8					
L100	Eddy County, NM	235.4	98.8					
ATWS ³								
T100	Eddy County, NM	49.0	0.0					
	Eddy County, NM	26.3	0.0					
T200	Loving County, TX	48.9	0.0					
	Ward County, TX	48.1	0.0					
	Reeves County, TX	21.5	0.0					
T300	Reeves County, 1X	1./	0.0					
I 100	Eddy County, IX	<u> </u>	0.0					
Other Work Areas	Eddy County, NW	57.5	0.0					
Other work Areas	Eddy County NM	93.3	0.0					
	Lea County, NM	1.5	0.0					
Temporary	Loving County, TX	127.3	0.0					
Access Roads ⁴	Ward County, TX	66.0	0.0					
	Reeves County, TX	19.1	0.0					
	Eddy County, NM	28.2	28.2					
	Lea County, NM	0.0	0.0					
Permanent	Loving County, TX	35.8	35.8					
Access Roads ⁴	Ward County, TX	14.3	14.3					
	Reeves County, TX	3.5	3.5					
	Pecos County, TX	0.9	0.9					
Pecos Laydown Yard	Reeves County, TX	31.5	0.0					
Lane Laydown Yard	Eddy County, NM	38.1	0.0					
T100 Aboveground Fa	cilities							
30-Inch Pig Launcher	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0					
Point of Receipt (POR) 1 (Lane Plant Receipt Meter Station) ²	Eddy County, NM	6.4	0.7 (Existing Site)					
POR 2 (Big Eddy Meter Station)	Eddy County, NM	3.7	1.7					
Mainline Block Valves ⁶	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0					
Poker Lake Meter Station	Eddy County, NM	37.4	30.1					
30-Inch Receiver ⁶	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0					
POR 3 (XTO Receipt Meter) ⁶ (Poker Lake Meter Station)	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0					
T200 Aboveground Fac	cilities							

	Summary of La	Table C-3 and Requirements for the Project	
42-Inch Pig Launcher ⁶	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0
Mainline Block Valves ⁶	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0
POR 4 (Lobo Receipt Meter Station)	Loving County, TX	6.5	2.2
T300 Aboveground Fac	cilities		
42-Inch Pig Receiver ⁶	Reeves County, TX	0.0	0.0
Mainline Block Valve ⁶	Reeves County, TX	0.0	0.0
Waha Receiver and Separation Site	Reeves County, TX	76.7	3.2
Kinder Morgan Point of Delivery (PHP and GCX)	Pecos County, TX	1.1	1.1
TPP Point of Delivery	Reeves County, TX	4.2	2.3
L100 Aboveground Fac	cilities		
Mainline Block Valve ⁶	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0
30-inch Pig Launcher ⁶	Eddy County, NM	0.0	0.0
30-inch Pig Receiver (L100 Receiver)	Eddy County, NM	3.2	0.7
L100 Receipt and Operations Site ⁷	Eddy County, NM	24.3	24.3
	Totals ⁵	2,862.9	967.1

Notes:

1 Land affected during construction includes both temporary and permanent work areas.

2 Represents a 125-foot-wide construction ROW, including a 50-foot-wide permanent ROW and 75-foot-wide temporary workspace.

- 3 Extra work areas at waterbody, wetland, and road crossings, etc.
- 4 Based on a 30-foot-wide access road.
- 5 Totals may not equal the sum of the column due to rounding.
- 6 Land required for mainline block valves, receipt meters, and pig launchers and receivers, is located within the permanent 50-foot ROW or other identified aboveground facilities and has been included in Table 1.2-1, as applicable.
- 7 L100 Receipt and Operations Site includes POR 5 (Matador Receipt Meter), POR 6 (Sendero Receipt Meter), and POR 7 (Lucid Roadrunner Receipt Meter).

TABLE C-4 Waterbodies Crossed by the Project											
Feature ID ¹	МР	Waterbody Name ²	Wa Flow Regime ³	OHWM Crossing Width (feet)	roject FERC Waterbody Type	County, State	Crossing Method				
L100		I									
SNM-TMA-070	R2 0.8	UNT to Pecos River	Е	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-071	R2 1.0	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-072	R2 1.0	UNT to Pecos River	Е	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-JRM-001	5.4	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-KAC-049	6.6	UNT to Pecos River	Е	5	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-KAC-050	7	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-005	8.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-006	8.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-008	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-010	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-007	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-008	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-009	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-051	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-052	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	1.5	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-053	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	1.5	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-054	8.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
SNM-DAD-011	8.4	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-047	8.4	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
SNM-TMA-048	8.4	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-013	10.5	Pecos River	Р	415		Eddy, NM	HDD				
SNM-KAC-069	11	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-KAC-070	11.1	UNT to Pecos River	Е	1.5	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-056	11.6	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-057	11.6	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
SNM-TMA-058	13.5	UNT to Black River	Е	8	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
DNM-JRM-005-EXT	R3 0.1	Unnamed Canal	Ι	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-006	14.5	Southern Canal	Е	20	Intermediate	Eddy, NM	Bore				
SNM-TMA-015	15.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Bore				
T100											
SNM-TMA-055	8.9	UNT to Red Lake	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-017	13.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-JRM-006	15.3	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
SNM-DAD-002	16.8	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-DAD-003	16.9	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-KAC-014	17	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-067	17	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
SNM-KAC-015	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	20	Intermediate	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-KAC-018	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-018	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-019	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-KAC-017	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-068	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴				
SNM-TMA-063	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
SNM-TMA-064	17.1	UNT to Nash Draw	Е	3	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat				
	-										

				TABLE C-4			
	17.1		Wat	erbodies Crossed by the I	Project		
SNM-1MA-069	17.1	UNI to Nash Draw	E	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	
SNM-KAC-025	17.2	UNT to Nash Draw	E	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat
SNM KAC 021	17.2	UNT to Nash Draw	E	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat
SINVI-KAC-021	17.2	UNIT to Nash Draw	E	1	Minor		Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat*
SINM-TMA-020	17.2	UNIT to Nash Draw	E	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Timbermat
SINM-TMA-021	17.2	UNT to Nash Draw	E	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	
SNM-IMA-000	17.2	UNI to Nash Draw	E	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat*
SNM-KAC-024	17.3	UNI to Nash Draw	E	1 5	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SINM-KAC-025	17.3	UNI to Nash Draw	E	3		Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat*
SNM-KAC-019	17.3	UNT to Nash Draw	E	20	Intermediate	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-KAC-027	17.8	UNT to Nash Draw	E	8	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-TMA-022	18	UNT to Nash Draw	E	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-KAC-033	22.1	Unnamed Stream	E _	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-KAC-034	22.2	Unnamed Stream	E	8	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-TMA-003	29.5	Dog Town Draw	E	115	Major	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-TMA-004	29.5	UNT to Dog Town Draw	E	100	Intermediate	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-TMA-001	32.4	UNT to Dog Town Draw	E	1	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
Т200	1	1	[[1	1	Ι
SNM-KAC-080	37.2	UNT to Big Seep Tank	E	4	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-TMA-059	37.4	UNT to Big Seep Tank	E	2	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
SNM-KAC-081	37.6	UNT to Big Seep Tank	E	6	Minor	Eddy, NM	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-002	48	Unnamed Stream	E	25	Intermediate	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-009	50.7	UNT to Pecos River	Е	5	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-008	50.9	UNT to Pecos River	Е	55	Intermediate	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-007	51.4	UNT to Pecos River	Е	100	Intermediate	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-005	51.8	UNT to Pecos River	Е	5	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-WJW-006	51.8	UNT to Pecos River	Е	12	Intermediate	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-004	51.9	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-WJW-001	52	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-003	52	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-001	52.1	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-TMA-006	52.6	Unnamed Stream	Е	12	Intermediate	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-021	52.8	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-022	52.8	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-TMA-023	52.8	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-TMA-003	53.5	Unnamed Stream	Е	8	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-004	54.5	Unnamed Stream	Е	6	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-002	54.7	Unnamed Stream	Е	1	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-003	54.7	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-DAD-004	55	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-017	57.3	UNT to Pecos River	Е	8	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-011	61.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-012	61.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	1.5	Minor	Loving, TX	Timbermat
STX-TMA-013	61.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-WJW-018	61.5	UNT to Pecos River	Е	7	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-021	R1 0.5	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-022	R1 0.7	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
			1				

				TABLE C-4			
			Wate	erbodies Crossed by the F	Project		
STX-DAD-023	R1 0.7	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-024	R1 1.4	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-029	R1 3.0	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-025	R1 3.2	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-026	R1 3.2	UNT to Pecos River	Е	1	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-027	R1 3.3	UNT to Pecos River	Е	1	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-028	R1 3.5	UNT to Pecos River	Е	5	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-032	R1 3.5	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-031	R1 3.6	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-034	R1 3.7	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-036	R1 3.8	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-038	R1 3.8	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-040	R1 4.6	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-041	R1 6.4	UNT to Pecos River	Е	1	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-042	R1 8.0	UNT to Pecos River	Е	4	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-043	R1 8.0	UNT to Pecos River	Е	3	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-014	81.4	Unnamed Stream	Е	4	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-015	81.7	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Loving, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-023	82.2	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	12	Intermediate	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-022	82.7	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	6	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-005a	83.1	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-005b	83.1	Unnamed Stream	Е	4	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-005c	83.1	Unnamed Stream	Е	4	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-021	83.2	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	6	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-005	83.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-006	83.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Timbermat
STX-MMF-020	83.4	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	8	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-007	83.5	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	1.5	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-001	83.6	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	4	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-008	83.6	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-009	83.6	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Timbermat
STX-MMF-019	83.7	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	8	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-010	83.7	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	4	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-011	84	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-012	84.3	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-018	84.4	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	4	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-006a	84.5	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-006b	84.5	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-007a	84.5	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-JRM-007b	84.6	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-013	84.6	Unnamed Stream	Е	1	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-014	84.9	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-015	85.1	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-016	85.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut: and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-017	85.8	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	20	Intermediate	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-015	86.4	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-016	86.4	UNT to Soda Lake	Е	5	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
	1		1	1	1	1	v 1.

			W	aterbodies Crossed by the P	roject		
STX-DAD-019	87	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-014	94.2	UNT to Quito Draw	Е	6	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-DAD-020	102.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-011	102.2	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Timbermat
STX-TMA-018	102.7	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-012	103.4	Unnamed Stream	Е	3	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-009	104.3	Unnamed Stream	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-010	104.7	Unnamed Stream	Е	4	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
Canal ⁵	105.3	Big Valley Canal	NA	NA	NA	Ward, TX	Bore
STX-MMF-008	106.8	UNT to Pecos River	Е	8	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-016	107.5	UNT to Pecos River	Е	100	Intermediate	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-017	107.5	UNT to Pecos River	Е	100	Intermediate	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-MMF-004	108	UNT to Pecos River	Е	2	Minor	Ward, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴
STX-TMA-024	108.4	Pecos River	Р	25	Intermediate	Ward, TX	HDD
STX-MMF-001	112.2	Hackberry Draw	Е	4	Minor	Reeves, TX	Dry Open Cut; and Timbermat ⁴

Notes:

1 Map Designation - the unique code designated to the waterbodies identified during the field surveys. A unique identifier was also assigned to NHD streams that are used to supplement field delineations on properties that lack access permission or in areas that are pending studies. Project facilities not listed do not impact streams. Based on USGS National Hydrography Dataset, 2004. Based on US Fish and Wildlife Service ("USFWS") NWI data, 2014a.

2 Waterbody names based on NHD and NWI review.

3 Flow regime based on onsite field review. I - Intermittent; E - Ephemeral; and P - Perennial.

4 If flowing water during time of construction, will construct using a dam and pump or flume method.

5 Feature is the historic Big Valley Canal with Section 106 implications (along with the Southern Canal); therefore, it was left in the crossing table. As shown in the WDSIR, a Non-Water Point was collected by the field team, because the feature appears to no longer convey water due to lack of OHWM indicators and vegetation overgrowth.

			Vegetation	. Communi	ities and Deve	eloped Area	Tab s Affected	le C-5 by Const	ruction an	d Operatio	on of the P	Project (j	in acres	$)^{1,2}$						
Facility/ County, State	Shinnery Oak Shr	rublands	Barro	en	Mesquite an Desert Shrı	nd Mixed 1blands ³	Grassla	unds ⁴	Creosote Scrub/S	e Bush hrub ⁵	Herbac Uplar	eous nd	Des Grass	sert sland ⁶	Agricultu Low In	ral/Urban tensity	Wetla Ripar	nd/ ian ⁷	Tot	als ⁸
	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0	С	0
T100	•				1															
Eddy, NM	100.8	38	0	0	322.1	117.9	0	0	36.2	13.5	1.3	0.5	74.5	28.3	0	0	0	0	534.9	198.2
T200							T							1	1					
Eddy, NM	0	0	0	0	192	69.5	0	0	0	0	0	0	31.6	11.4	0	0	0.1	0.1	223.7	81
Loving, TX	0	0	0	0	178	65.1	358.2	131.7	51.2	17.6	0	0	0.4	0.1	0	0	0	0	587.8	214.5
Reeves, TX	0	0	0.3	0	82.1	26.6	3.3	0.9	29.2	10.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	115	37.8
Ward, TX	0	0	1.5	0.5	190.6	70.3	163.4	57.8	72.3	27.3	0	0	5.3	1.7	0	0	0	0	433.1	157.6
T300	•				1															
Pecos, TX	0	0	0	0	1.1	0.5	0.7	0.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.8	0.8
Reeves, TX	0	0	0	0	11.1	3.7	7.2	3.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	18.3	7
L100														r	1	,				
Eddy, NM	31.1	11.6	0	0	212	76.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	22.9	8	1.5	0.2	267.5	96.2
Big Eddy Meter Sta	ation																			
Eddy, NM	0	0	0	0	3.7	1.7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3.7	1.7
Lane Plant Receipt	Meter Station													•			•	•		
Eddy, NM	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Poker Lake Meter	Station	·	·					•			·				•	•				
Eddy, NM	0	0	0	0	37.4	30.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	37.4	30.1
Lobo Receipt Meter	r Station												-		-					
Loving, TX	0	0	0	0	4.3	1.7	1.7	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6	2.1
Waha Receiver and	Separation Site												-		-					
Reeves, TX	0	0	0	0	21.4	0.7	51.7	2.6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	73.1	3.3
Trans Pecos Pipelir	ne Point of Delivery												-		-					
Pecos, TX	0	0	0	0	4.2	2.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4.2	2.2
Kinder Morgan Po	int of Delivery (Permia	an Highway I	Pipeline ("P	HP") and (Gulf Coast Ex	press Pipel	ine ("GCX	(")]					-		-					
Reeves, TX	0	0	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.1	1.1
L100 Receiver																				
Eddy, NM	3.2	0.7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3.2	0.7
L100 Receipt and C	Operations Site																			
Eddy, NM	0	0	0	0	24.3	24.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24.3	24.2
Pecos Laydown Ya	rd																			
Reeves, TX	0	0	0	0	15.6	0	15.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	31.5	0
Lane Laydown Yar	·d																			
Eddy, NM	0	0	0	0	38.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	38.1	0
New Access Roads	0	0	0	0	6.23	6.23	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6.23	6.23
Totals	135.1	50.3	1.8	0.5	1301	491.7	602.1	197	188.9	68.7	1.3	0.5	111.8	41.5	22.9	8	1.6	0.3	2410.9	864.7
Other Work Areas	(Non-vegetated)	•			· · · · ·															

Table C-5 Vegetation Communities and Developed Areas Affected by Construction and Operation of the Project (in acres) ^{1,2}																				
Existing Access Roads	N/A	383.7	76.4																	
Open Water and Industrial/ Commerical	N/A	68.6	25.4																	
Total Non- vegetated Areas	N/A	452.3	101.8																	
TOTAL PROJECT LAND REQUIREMENT 2863.2																				

Source: TPWD Texas Ecological Analytical Mapper (TEAM), 2019; NM

Biological Conditions Report Field Observations, 2019.

- ¹ Construction and operation impacts are based on a 125-foot-wide construction ROW and a
- 50-foot-wide permanent ROW for the pipeline and 30-foot wide ROW for roads.
- ² C= construction; Construction impacts include all impacts during construction, including those within the proposed permanent ROW and ATWS. O = Operation Mesquite and Mixed Desert Shrubland: Includes from the Biological Conditions Reports; Acacia Shrubland, Mesquite Shrubland, and Mixed Desert Shrubland community for New Mexico, and Mesquite
- 3 Shrub, Mesquite - Creosotebush Shrubland, Tobosa / Mesquite Shrubland, Salty Desert Scrub, Desert Wash Shrubland, Gyp Shrubland (less than 1 percent), Desert Deep Sand and Dune Shrubland (less than 1 percent), Mixed Desert Shrubland, Desert Wash Barren (less than 1 percent), and Desert Pavement communities for Texas
- Grasslands: Includes Tobosa Grassland, Loamy Plains Grassland, Sandy Desert Grassland, and Gyp Grassland (less than 1 percent) communities for Texas
- Creosote Bush Scrub/Shrub: Includes Creosote Bush Shrublands community for New 5 Mexico and Cresotebush Scrub and Sparse Creosotebush Scrub communities for Texas
- Desert Grassland: Includes Desert Grasslands for New Mexio and Desert Wash Grassland and Salty Desert Grassland communities for Texas
- Wetland acreages are based on wetland acreages in Resource Report 2, Table 2.3.1-1. Only wetlands undergoing open cut
- were included. Construction ROW would be reduced to a 75-foot width at these locations; operation ROW would be 50 feet wide.
- The numbers in this table have been rounded for presentation purposes. As a result, the totals may not reflect the sum of the addends in all cases.

TABLE C-6 Birds of Conservation Concern that Are Identified for the BCR Areas that the Project Area Lies In (USFWS 2008)										
Common Name	BCR Area ¹	Potentially Present in Project Area [or Observed]								
Baird's Sparrow (nb)	35	Yes, during migration								
Bald Eagle (b)	18, 35	No								
Bell's Vireo (c)	18, 35	No								
Bendire's Thrasher	35	Yes								
Black-chinned Sparrow	35	Yes								
Burrowing Owl	18, 35	Yes, observed								
Cassin's Sparrow	35	Yes								
Chestnut-collard Longspur (nb in 35)	18, 35	Yes, during migration								
Colima Warbler	35	No								
Common Black-Hawk	35	No								
Elf Owl	35	No								
Ferruginous Hawk (nb)	35	Yes								
Flammulated Owl	35	No								
Golden Eagle	18, 35	Yes								
Grace's Warbler	35	No								
Gray Vireo	35	No								
Lark Bunting (nb in 35)	18, 35	Yes								
Lesser Prairie Chicken (a)	18	Yes, observed								
Lewis's Woodpecker	18	No								
Loggerhead Shrike	35	Yes, observed								
Long-billed Curlew (nb in 35)	18, 35	No								
Lucifer Hummingbird	35	No								
McCown's Longspur (nb in 35)	18, 35	Yes, primarily winter								
Mountain Plover	18, 35	Yes, during migration								
Painted Bunting	35	Yes								
Peregrine Falcon (b)	35	Yes, primarily migration								
Prairie Falcon	18	Yes, observed								
Red-faced Warbler	35	No								
Snowy Plover (c)	18, 35	Yes, ROW 0.8 mile from nesting habitat								
Sprague's Pipit (nb)	18, 35	Yes, in winter								
Upland Sandpiper	18	No								
Varied Bunting	35	No								
Virginia Warbler	35	No								

	TABLE C	-6									
Birds of Conservation Concern that Are Identified for the BCR Areas that the Project Area Lies In (USFWS 2008)											
Common Name	BCR Area ¹	Potentially Present in Project Area [or Observed]									
Willow Flycatcher (c)	18	Yes, during migration									
Yellow Warbler (ssp. sonorana)	35	No									
Yellow-billed Cuckoo (w. US DPS) (listed)	35	No									
¹ BCR 18 = Shortgrass Prairie, BCR 35 = Chihuahua	n Desert, U.S. portion or	ly									
(a) ESA candidate, (b) ESA delisted, (c) non-listed subspecies or population of threatened or Endangered species, (d) MBTA protection uncertain or lacking, (nb) non-breeding in this BCR.											
Source: USFWS 2008 BCC list, NMDGF Special Sta communication (Resource Report 3).	atus Animal Species with	in 1 Miles of Project Area table from October 31, 2018									

					TABLE C-7		
					Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species St	ummary List	
Common Name	Federal	BI M Status ¹	NM State	TX State	Habitat ²	Anticinated Project Impacts/Mitigation	Double E Pipeline Project
(Scientific Name)	Status	DLM Status	Status	Status	Habitat		Determination of Effect
INSECTS	T	1	1	1	1	7	
Monarch Butterfly (<i>Danaus plexippus</i>)	Under review ⁴	Sensitive	-	-	Monarch butterflies are found across North America and migrate between Canada and Mexico with multiple generations living and dying along the migration route. Adults feed on a variety of flowering plants, but only lays eggs and pupates on milkweeds (<i>Asclepias</i> spp.). This species was observed during biological surveys.	Direct impacts to this species could occur if adults or caterpillars are crushed, forage plants are damaged, or habitat is destroyed during construction. Reseeding mixes used in disturbed Project areas would be composed of native species as suggested by the appropriate agencies. It is expected that flowering plants that provide habitat and foraging for the Monarch would re-establish when restoration activities are complete.	Implementation of proposed reclamation procedures would adequately minimize potential adverse impacts on the butterfly.
Horn's tiger beetle (<i>Cicindela hornii</i>)	_3	-	-	Rare	Grassland/herbaceous habitats; burrows in soil; dry areas on hillsides or mesas where soil is rocky or loamy and covered with grasses. The species is most active for several days after heavy rains. Larvae often burrow in soils for a period of at least two years.	Suitable habitat for this species could occur in the Project area and construction could result in direct mortality to the species. Texas actively promotes the conservation of rare species. Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD) considers it important to evaluate and minimize impacts to rare species and their habitat. TPWD encourages reporting all encounters of rare, state-listed, and federally listed species to the Texas Natural Diversity Database (TXNDD) according to the data submittal instructions found on the TXNDD website.	If present, any direct impacts would be short-term and limited to time of construction. Minimal impacts are likely.
FISH	I		1	1			
Pecos bluntnose shiner (Notropis simus pecosensis)	Threatened	-	Endangered	-	Main channel areas of the Pecos River (>1-foot deep) with sandy substrates. Known habitat primarily exists upstream from the Project.	Occurs upstream from Project area in the Pecos River. Indirect impacts may occur during a potential inadvertent release of mud.	A potential inadvertent release of mud <i>may</i> <i>affect, but is not likely to adversely affect</i> the shiner. Implementation of the proposed measures in Double E's HDD Inadvertent Release Plan would adequately minimize effects to the species.
Bigscale logperch (Percina macrolepida)	-	Sensitive	Threatened	-	Pecos River drainage in and below Sumner Lake in DeBaca County and between Lake McMillan (now Brantley Lake) and the Texas state line. Preferred habitat consists of strong, non-turbulent flows, but the species is also found in impoundments. Preferred substrate varies from silt to rubble on which the species spends much of its time resting.	May occur in the Project area along the Pecos River. The Pecos River would be crossed via horizontal directional drilling (HDD). Indirect impacts may occur during a potential inadvertent release of mud.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.

Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List Common Name Federal NM State TX State **BLM Status¹** Habitat² **Anticipated Project Impacts/Mit** (Scientific Name) Status Status Status Threatened Pecos River downstream of Lake McMillan (now Blue sucker Sensitive Endangered May occur in the Project area along the Brantley Lake) including the lower Black River. The River, which would be crossed via HI (*Cycleptus elongatus*) species occurs in deep river channels with runs and Indirect impacts may occur during a riffles and is believed to be extirpated in Texas. inadvertent release of mud. Gray redhorse Sensitive Endangered, The species formerly existed in the Rio Grande but is May occur in the Project area along the Species of now restricted to the Pecos River below Lake River, which would be crossed via HI (Moxostoma Greatest McMillan and the Black River. It is primarily found in Indirect impacts may occur during a congestum) Conservation the Carlsbad Municipal Reservoir and at the inadvertent release of mud. Need confluence of the Pecos and Black Rivers. Typical habitat consists of low-gradient streams with warm, (SCGN) clear waters. Adults most often occupy medium to large pools with cobble, gravel, silt, or sand bottoms. The young and juveniles tend to seek riffles and gravely runs and avoid densely vegetated areas. Greenthroat darter Sensitive Threatened This species is native to the Pecos River drainage in May occur in the Project area along the (*Etheostoma lepidum*) Chaves and Eddy Counties. It is known to occur at River, which would be crossed via HI Blue Spring and its outflow stream, the Pecos River Indirect impacts may occur during a between Lake McMillan and Avalon Reservoir, the inadvertent release of mud. Rio Peñasco, Cottonwood Creek, and Bitter Lake National Wildlife Refuge (NWR). It exists in swiftflowing streams and springs, especially vegetated riffle areas with gravel and rubble substrates. It also occurs in clear ponded-water habitats, including sinkholes and littoral areas of other lentic systems with wave action and aquatic vegetation rooted in a gravel substrate. Mexican tetra Sensitive Threatened Generally restricted to the Blue Spring and Delaware May occur in the Project area along the River but is occasionally found in the Pecos River River, which would be via HDD. Indi (Astyanax mexicanus) below Lake McMillan (now Brantley Lake) in pools impacts may occur during a potential and eddies. inadvertent release of mud. Pecos pupfish Under Sensitive Threatened Threatened Occurs in saline springs and gypsum sinkholes at the May occur in the Project area along the Bitter Lake NWR and Bottomless Lakes State Park. River, but unlikely. Indirect impacts review (Cyprinodon Elsewhere, it is present irregularly in the Pecos River occur during a potential inadvertent r pecosensis) south of these areas to the Texas state line. It was mud. formerly observed in the Laguna Grande in Eddy County. Typical habitat consists of saline springs, desert streams, and gypsum sinkholes. The species may occur in low salinity waters, but is most abundant in highly saline habitats that support relatively few species. It can survive in water among gravel where there is no surface water. The known distribution extends to small reaches of the Pecos River and

TABLE C-7

igation	Double E Pipeline Project
15ation	Determination of Effect
he Pecos DD. potential	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.
he Pecos DD. potential	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.
he Pecos DD. potential	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.
he Pecos irect	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.
he Pecos may elease of	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.

TABLE C-7 Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List Common Name NM State TX State Federal BLM Status¹ Habitat² **Anticipated Project Impacts/Mit** (Scientific Name) Status Status Status tributaries in Chaves and Eddy Counties, New Mexico; in scattered sinkholes, lakes, and saline springs in New Mexico; and in the upper reaches of the Salt Creek drainage in Culberson and Reeves Counties, Texas. Rio Grande chub Sensitive Rio Grande and Pecos River basins. Found in May occur in the Project area along the impoundments and pools of small to moderate streams River. Indirect impacts may occur du (*Gila pandora*) and is frequently associated with aquatic vegetation. potential inadvertent release of mud. Rio Grande sucker Sensitive SGCN May occur in the Project area along the Pecos River and Rio Grande River basins. Found in (*Catostomus plebeius*) pools with riffles over gravel or cobble. River. Indirect impacts may occur du potential inadvertent release of mud. Headwater catfish Rare Originally found throughout streams of the Edwards May occur in the Project area along the Plateau and the Rio Grande basin and is currently (Ictalurus lupus) River, which would be crossed via HI limited to the Rio Grande drainage, including the Indirect impacts may occur during a Pecos River basin. It occurs in springs, sandy and inadvertent release of mud. rocky riffles, runs, and pools of clear creeks and small rivers. **REPTILES AND AMPHIBIANS**

Desert massasauga (Sistrurus catenatus edwardsii)	Under review	Sensitive	SGCN	-	This species is found in Chihuahuan desert shrublands and grasslands, juniper savannas, and sand scrub/shinnery oak habitats. Other massasauga species were observed during biological habitat surveys conducted in 2018 and 2019.	This species occurs in the Project area direct impacts could occur during construction. Per the New Mexico Department of Game and Fish's (NMDGF's) recommendation, surveys for the desert massasauga would be conducted in suitable habitat in the Project footprint if construction occurs between April 1 and September 30. If desert massasauga are detected, Double E would relocate at least 0.5- mile from construction areas into appropriate habitat.	Implementation of the proposed mitigation measures would adequately minimize potential impacts. No long-term effects are anticipated. In addition, BLM may add requirements to any Right-of-Way Grant approval for mitigation on BLM sensitive species.
Eastern barking frog (Craugastor augusti latrans)	-	Watch	SGCN	-	Creosote flats with friable soil suitable for burrowing in proximity to riverine systems, such as those along the Pecos River near Bitter Lakes NWR and along the Black River (Ryan et al. 2015).	The Pecos River would be crossed using HDD, thus suitable habitat is expected to be avoided. Indirect impacts may occur during a potential inadvertent release of mud.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to the avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.
Rio Grande cooter (Pseudemys gorzugi)	-	Sensitive	Threatened, SGCN	-	Confined to the Pecos River drainage, including the Pecos, Black, and Delaware Rivers below Brantley Dam in Eddy County. It is primarily a stream species that occurs at elevations between 2,953 and 3,610 feet	May occur in the Project area along the Pecos River and Black River Supply Ditch. Indirect impacts could occur during a potential	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to the avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.

tigation	Double E Pipeline Project Determination of Effect							
ugation								
he Pecos uring a	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.							
he Pecos uring a	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to the avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.							
he Pecos DD. potential	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.							

TABLE C-7										
Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List										
Common Name (Scientific Name)	Federal Status	BLM Status ¹	NM State Status	TX State Status	Habitat ²	Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitigation	Double E Pipeline Project Determination of Effect			
					above mean sea level (amsl), and prefers waters with slow to moderate current, firm bottoms, and abundant aquatic vegetation. It also inhabits stock tanks, ponds, large ditches, and even brackish tidal marshes. In New Mexico, most records are from streams with relatively clear water and rocky or sandy bottoms. Nests of this species are located in sandy soil, usually within 100 feet of the water.	inadvertent release of mud.				
Western narrow- mouthed toad (<i>Gastrophryne</i> olivacea)	-	Watch	Endangered, SGCN	-	Occurs marginally in the northeast, southeast, and southwest parts of New Mexico, primarily in Eddy County. It is found in moist areas in desert grasslands, including tobosa grasslands or woods.	Two palustrine emergent locations, including the Pecos River, would be crossed using HDD and as a result, no impacts are anticipated. Two other areas (WNM-TMA-002 and WNM- TMA-001) would be open cut and direct impacts could occur.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to the avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.			
Plain-bellied water snake (<i>Nerodia</i> erythrogaster)	-	-	Endangered	-	Permanent bodies of water in and along the Pecos and Black Rivers.	May occur in the Project area along the Pecos River and Black River Supply Ditch. Indirect impacts may occur during a potential inadvertent release of mud.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to the avoidance of the Pecos River via HDD.			
Spot-tailed earless lizard (<i>Holbrookia lacerate</i>)	Under review	-	-	Rare	Moderately open prairie bushland as well as flat areas free of vegetation or other obstructions, including disturbed areas. TPWD has a record for the spot-tailed earless lizard approximately 5 miles from the pipeline.	Potential direct effects could occur during construction. Double E would have a biological monitor on site during construction in suitable habitat and move lizards off site if necessary.	Implementation of the proposed mitigation measures would adequately minimize potential impacts. No long-term effects are anticipated.			
Texas horned lizard (<i>Phrynosoma</i> <i>cornutum</i>)	-	-	-	Threatened	Open, arid and semi-arid regions with sparse vegetation, including grass, cactus, scattered brush or scrubby trees in soils that vary in texture from sandy to rocky. It may exist near harvester ant nests. Texas horned lizards were observed during biological surveys conducted in 2019 and 2019.	The Texas horned lizard could be directly impacted by ground-disturbing activities. If the Project cannot avoid suitable habitat, a permitted biological monitor be present during clearing and construction to identify and relocate Texas horned lizards, if necessary. Double E would also provide contractor training and mark harvester ant mounds for avoidance. Double E has committed to adopt these provisions into its Project.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with adoption of mitigation measures.			
BIRDS			•			·	·			

TABLE C-7 Puble E Pineline Project Special Status Species Summary List

	Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List										
Common Name (Scientific Name)	Federal Status	BLM Status ¹	NM State Status	TX State Status	Habitat ²	Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitigation	Double E Pipeline Project Determination of Effect				
Aplomado falcon (Falco femoralis septentrionalis)	Listed as endangered in the New Mexico portions of the Project area and in Texas	-	Endangered	Endangered	Open grassland or savannah with large yucca and/or trees/shrubs. NMDGF has identified a known occurrence of this species within 1 mile of proposed Project ROW.	If species is present in the Project area it could be affected by Project construction, including direct effects on nests, eggs, and young. Double E would complete nest surveys prior to clearing if construction would occur within the bird nesting season (March 15 to September 15). If active nests or breeding behavior are detected during these surveys, a buffer zone (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) would be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place until the chicks have fledged.	May affect, but is not likely to adversely affect.				
Southwestern willow flycatcher (Empidonax traillii extimus)	Endangered	-	Endangered	Endangered	Habitat includes riparian and wetland thickets, generally of willow, tamarisk, boxelder, or Russian olive. Many migrants occur in riparian habitats or patches of riparian vegetation that would be unsuitable for nest placement. In these drainages, migrating flycatchers may use a variety of riparian habitats, including ones dominated by native or exotic plant species.	Migrating individuals may occur in the Project area near the Pecos River. Construction activities may affect behavior of this species and cause them to temporarily avoid the Project area during migration. Riparian habitat would be avoided via HDD.	May affect but is not likely to adversely affect.				
Western snowy plover (Charadrius alexandrinus nivosus)	Threatened			Rare	Breeds and nests on salt playas near the Project area.	The species may pass through the Project area during migration and foraging flights. Construction activities may temporarily modify behavior and cause this species to avoid the construction area. Double E would complete nest surveys prior to clearing if construction would occur within the bird nesting season (March 15 to September 15). If active nests or breeding behavior are detected during these surveys, a buffer zone (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) would be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place until the chicks have fledged.	May affect but is not likely to adversely affect.				

TABLE C-7 Double F Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List

Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List										
Common Name Federal (Scientific Name) Status	BLM Status ¹	NM State Status	TX State Status	Habitat ²	Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitigation	Double E Pipeline Project				
Chestnut-collared longspur (<i>Calcarius ornatus</i>)	Sensitive	-	-	Migrant in the Project area during the winter season in shortgrass prairie or grazed/burned prairies.	This species prefers more extensive grasslands than the Project area has to offer but may still migrate through the Project area. The species may modify its behavior during migration to avoid pipeline construction activities.	Because this species is likely migrant only, the Project would not significantly impact the longspur in the long-term.				
Common ground-dove - (Columbina passerina)	Watch	Endangered	-	Native shrublands and weedy areas, particularly in riparian areas. It occurs in open stands of creosote bush and large succulents (<i>Ferocactus pringlei</i> , <i>Echinocactus platyaconthus</i>) in southern New Mexico and southwest Texas. It may occur along the Pecos River.	If the species is present in the Project area it could be affected by Project construction, including direct effects to nests, eggs, and young. Double E would complete nest surveys prior to clearing if construction occurs within the bird nesting season (March 15 to September 15). If active nests or breeding behavior are detected during these surveys, a buffer zone (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) would be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place until the chicks have fledged.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.				
Lesser prairie-chicken (LPC) (<i>Tympanuchus</i> <i>pallidicinctus</i>)	Sensitive	-	-	Upland, grassland, open, relatively flat rangeland in different stages of plant succession that includes native, short- to mid- height grasses and wildflowers interspersed with low-growing shrubby cover. Portions of the Project ROW are located in crucial habitat category 3 as identified by NMDGF. One adult LPC was observed near the northern extent of the Project ROW during biological surveys.	Construction could disturb nesting LPC and cause potential direct disturbance to eggs and young. NMDGF recommends restricting construction activities between 3 a.m. and 9 a.m. if the Project area is located within 1.25 miles of a lek that has been recorded as active within the previous five years. No leks recorded as active are within 1.25 miles of the Project area. NMDGF also recommends conducting LPC surveys per the protocols in the LPC range- wide conservation plan if construction occurs in suitable habitat between March 1 and July 15.	Implementation of the proposed mitigation measures would adequately minimize potential impacts. No long-term effects are anticipated. Double E would to continue to work with the agencies regarding LPC. BLM may add requirements to any Right-of-Way Grant approval for mitigation on BLM sensitive species.				
McCown's Longspur (<i>Rhynchophanes</i> <i>mccownii</i>)	Sensitive	-	-	Occurs in southern New Mexico as a migrant or winter resident in shortgrass prairie or heavily grazed pastures, plowed fields, or dry lake beds.	No individuals were observed during field surveys, but suitable habitat may exist in the Project area during winter months. The species may occur in the Project area in heavily grazed areas or plowed fields during the winter. The species may modify its behavior during migration to avoid pipeline construction activities.	Because this species is likely migrant only, the Project would not significantly impact the longspur in the long-term.				

Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List Common Name Federal NM State TX State **BLM Status**¹ Habitat² **Anticipated Project Impacts/Mit** (Scientific Name) Status Status Status Watch Rare Semi-arid plains, grasslands, plateaus. Favors areas of Mountain plover If the species is present in the Project very short grass and bare soil. Nests mostly in shortcould be affected by Project construct (Charadrius grass prairie, including overgrazed pasture and very including direct effects to nests, eggs. montanus) arid plains. Nests may occur on barren ground in large young. It is primarily expected to occ prairie-dog towns. Winter habitats include desert flats migration. and plowed fields. Double E would complete nest survey clearing if construction would occur bird nesting season (March 15 to Sep 15). If active nests or breeding behavi detected during these surveys, a buffe (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place unt chicks have fledged. Peregrine falcon Watch Threatened, Threatened Year-round resident and local breeder in west Texas; Species may modify its behavior duri migration to avoid pipeline construct SGCN nests in tall cliff eyries; also, migrant from northern (Falco peregrinus) breeding areas in U.S. and Canada; and winters along activities. the coast and further south. It occupies a wide range of habitats during migration, including urban areas, coastal areas, and barrier islands. Sprague's pipit Sensitive Rare Sporadic winter resident. Its distribution in the state is Construction activities may result in not well known, but includes the lower Pecos River behavioral changes of wintering indiv (Anthus spragueii) valley, Otero Mesa, and the Animas Valley. It is that could cause them to temporarily associated with southern desert grasslands. The species Project area. prefers dry, open grasslands. Double E would complete nest survey clearing if construction would occur bird nesting season (March 15 to Sep 15). If active nests or breeding behavily detected during these surveys, a buffe (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place unt chicks have fledged.

TABLE C-7

igation	Double E Pipeline Project								
-8	Determination of Effect								
area it tion, , and our during	Project would not significantly impact the plover and no long-term adverse impacts are anticipated.								
ys prior to within the tember ior are er zone) would									
til the									
ion	Project would not significantly impact the falcon and no long-term adverse impacts are anticipated.								
viduals avoid ys prior to within the tember ior are er zone) would til the	Project would not significantly impact the pipit and no long-term adverse impacts are anticipated. BLM may add requirements to any Right-of-Way Grant approval for further mitigation on BLM sensitive species.								

TABLE C-7 Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List Common Name NM State TX State Federal **BLM Status¹** Habitat² **Anticipated Project Impacts/Mit** (Scientific Name) Status Status Status Western burrowing Sensitive Rare Ground-dwelling uses burrows of prairie dogs and Species of Species of Burrowing owls could be affected by owl Greatest other fossorial animals for nesting and roosting. They construction, including direct effects Concern Conservation have also been found nesting in storm drains, drainage burrows, eggs, and young. (Athene cunicularia Need pipes, cement culverts, on banks, along irrigation hypugaea) Double E would complete nest survey canals, under asphalt or wood debris piles, and within clearing if construction would occur openings under concrete pilings or asphalt. Burrowing bird nesting season (March 15 to Sep owls were observed during biological surveys 15). If active nests or breeding behavi conducted in 2018 and 2019. detected during these surveys, a buffe (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place unt chicks have fledged. Harris's hawk Species of Semi-open desert scrub, savanna, grassland, and This species is particularly sensitive Management wetland habitats with tall perching points. This species disturbance and could be affected by (Parabuteo unicinctus) Concern was observed during Double E's biological surveys in construction, including direct effects 2018 and 2019. One nest site in the study area was eggs, and young. Double E would con identified. nest surveys prior to clearing if constr would occur within the bird nesting s (March 1 to September 15). If active breeding behavior are detected during surveys, a buffer zone (i.e., fence bar flagging barrier) would be established clearing and construction would not t until the chicks have fledged. Baird's sparrow This species prefers more extensive g Rare Winters in extreme southern New Mexico, in dense (Ammodramus and expansive grasslands with a minor shrub than the Project area has to offer but *bairdii*) component. May pass through the Project area during migrate through the Project area. The migration. may modify its behavior during migra avoid pipeline construction activities. Ferruginous hawk Rare This species occurs in open country, prairies, plains, If the species is present in the Project and badlands and nests in tall trees along streams or on could be affected by Project construct (Buteo regalis) steep slopes, cliff ledges, river-cut banks, hillsides, and including direct effects to nests, eggs. power line towers. It is a year-round resident in young. Double E would complete nes northwestern high plains and winters throughout the prior to clearing if construction would western two thirds of Texas. within the bird nesting season (March September 15). If active nests or bree behavior are detected during these sur buffer zone (i.e., fence barrier or flag barrier) would be established wherein and construction would not take place chicks have fledged.

tigation	Double E Pipeline Project							
ingation	Determination of Effect							
Project to	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures. BLM may add requirements to any							
ys prior to within the otember ior are er zone) would	BLM sensitive species.							
til the								
to Project on nests, mplete ruction season nests or g these rier or d wherein take place	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.							
grasslands may still e species ration to	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.							
t area it ation, and st surveys d occur h 15 to eding rveys, a rging n clearing e until the	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.							

TABLE C-7										
Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List										
Common Name	Federal	DI M Status ¹	NM State	TX State		Anticipated Duciest Imposts/Mitization	Double E Pipeline Project			
(Scientific Name)	Status	BLIVI Status	Status	Status	Habitat	Anticipated Project impacts/windgation	Determination of Effect			
Prairie falcon (<i>Falco mexicanus</i>)	-		-	Rare	Open, mountainous areas, plains and prairies; nests on cliffs. Adults were observed during biological surveys conducted in 2018 and 2019.	Construction activities may cause individuals to temporarily avoid Project area. If eyries are located within 0.25 mile of the ROW, disturbance to nesting falcons could occur and result in the abandonment of eggs or young. Double E would complete nest surveys prior to clearing if construction would occur within the bird nesting season (March 15 to September 15). If active nests or breeding behavior are detected during these surveys, a buffer zone (i.e., fence barrier or flagging barrier) would be established wherein clearing and construction would not take place until the chicks have fledged.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.			
MAMMALS		·								
Black-tailed prairie dog (<i>Cynomys</i> <i>ludovicianus</i>)	-	Sensitive	-	Rare	Dry, flat, short grasslands with low, relatively sparse vegetation, including areas overgrazed by cattle. Suitable habitat may be present within the Project area. Burrows have a volcano-like ring that surrounds the burrow entrance/exit.	No prairie dog colonies were identified within the Project footprint; however, no protocol surveys were completed within 0.25 mile of proposed ROW.	Minimal impacts likely. In the rare event that colonies are discovered, Double E would follow the TPWD recommendations in its November 7, 2018 response letter. In addition, the BLM may add requirements to any Right-of-Way Grant approval for further			
							mitigation on BLM sensitive species.			
North American least shrew (<i>Cryptotis parva</i>)	-	Watch	Threatened, SGCN	-	Open country with dense herbaceous vegetation. Brushy areas, forest edges, and sometimes salt and freshwater marshes. Damp, mesic areas, including the borders of streams or lakes within relatively arid habitat. This species may occur in the Pecos River drainage.	Construction actions could result in damage to burrows and direct mortality of adults and young. Indirect impacts would be limited to a potential inadvertent release of mud during HDD at the Pecos River.	No impacts expected. Implementation of measures would minimize potential impacts. BLM may add requirements to any Right-of- Way Grant approval for further mitigation on BLM sensitive/watch species.			
Townsend's pale big- eared bat (Corynorhinus townsendii)	-	Sensitive		Rare	Found in scrub grassland, desert scrub, semidesert shrublands, chaparral, saxicoline brush, tundra, open montane forests, mixed hardwood-conifer, oak woodlands, and forests. The species is roosts in large caves and does not prefer to roost in crevices.	Karst features in the Project area may provide adequate roosting space if no other larger caves are available. However, because no significant open caves or mines have been identified and disturbed areas would be reseeded with native seed mixes, no direct impacts to this species are anticipated.	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated. BLM may add requirements to any Right-of- Way Grant approval for mitigation on BLM sensitive species.			

TABLE C-7 Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List Common Name Federal NM State TX State **BLM** Status¹ Habitat² **Anticipated Project Impacts/Mit** Status (Scientific Name) Status Status Kit fox Rare Open desert, shrubby or shrub-grass habitat. The Construction actions could result in d TPWD has a record of a kit fox occurring about 5 burrows and a potential loss of young (Vulpes macrotis) miles from the proposed pipeline. TPWD recommends that precautions to avoid impacts on the kit fox. Pecos River muskrat Creeks, rivers, lakes, drainage ditches, and canals. The Construction could result in damage Rare (Ondatra zibethicus species prefers shallow, fresh water with clumps of burrows and direct mortality of adults ripensis) marshy vegetation such as cattails, bulrushes, and young. sedges. Indirect impacts would be limited to potential inadvertent release of mud d HDD at the Pecos River. Pocketed free-tailed Rare Semi-arid desert grasslands; roosts in caves, cliff Foraging behavior may be altered dur bat (*Nvctinomops* crevices, and under building roof tiles. construction if this bat species occurs *femorosaccus*) Project area. **PLANTS** Scheer's pincushion Sensitive Endangered Pecos River drainage and Big Bend areas (Chaves and Three of the four individuals identified cactus (Coryphantha Eddy Counties, New Mexico; and Reeves and avoided with reroutes and would not scheeri var. scheeri); Brewster Counties, Texas). It occurs on nearly level impacted. One individual is present v also commonly named areas in desert grassland and Chihuahuan desert scrub; Project area. Double E is consulting Scheer's Beehive gravelly or silty soils; occasionally on rocky benches BLM regarding mitigation for this ind Cactus (*Coryphantha* which may include potential transplay or bajadas on limestone or gypsum; common at *robustispina* ssp. elevations between 3,300 and 3,600 feet (amsl). Four BLM has indicated that they would d Scheeri) individuals were observed during protocol surveys in and require transplanting protocols pr 2018 and 2019. initiation of construction. Tharp's blue star Under Sensitive Endangered Limestone and gypsum hills in Chihuahuan desert Because of the limited population ext scrub communities (between 3,100 and 3,500 feet this species, the negative results during review (Amsonia tharpii) protocol surveys, and the distance bet amsl). It is also present in shortgrass grasslands or shrublands. The nearest population occurs near recorded populations and the Project Cedar/Pierce Canyon, approximately 4.3 miles south direct impacts are anticipated. of L100. Wright's marsh thistle | Candidate⁵ Sensitive Endangered Wet, alkaline soils in spring seeps and marshy edges of The Pecos River would be crossed vi streams and ponds; occurs between 3,450 and 8,500 thus avoiding the plant if it occurs. (*Cirsium wrightii*) feet amsl. It is known to inhabit wetlands that may occur in the Project area, including the Pecos River.

tigation	Double E Pipeline Project								
ligation	Determination of Effect								
lamage to g. The be taken	Minimal impacts likely. Double E would take precautions to avoid impacts.								
to s and a during	No long-term adverse impacts are anticipated with implementation of Double E's avoidance measures.								
ring s in the	Minimal impacts are expected since no suitable habitat exists in the project area.								

ed were be within the with the dividual, anting. The levelop rior to the	Avoidance or transplant protocols for the individual would ensure that Project impacts on the cactus are adequately minimized. BLM may add requirements to any Right-of-Way Grant approval for mitigation on BLM sensitive species.
tent of ng tween area, no	Project's effects on the Tharp's blue star would not be significant in the long-term. BLM may add requirements to any Right-of-Way Grant approval for further mitigation on BLM sensitive/watch species.
ia HDD,	Project impacts would not be significant in the long-term.

TABLE C-7 Double E Pineline Project Special Status Species Summary List

Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List									
Common Name (Scientific Name)	e Federal Status BLM Status NM State TX State Habitat ² Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitig		Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitigation	Double E Pipeline Project					
Wright's water willow/Wright's justiciar (<i>Justicia wrightii</i>)	-	Sensitive	Rare	-	Fine, clay soils in rocky, cobbly, gravelly, flat to gently sloping limestone benches in Chihuahuan desert scrub. BLM data indicated that it could occur along the Pecos River drainage. It occurs approximately 3,200 to 3,900 feet amsl within Eddy County, New Mexico and along the western edge of the Edwards Plateau, Texas. The nearest known population is approximately 5.4 miles north of the Project area. This species is often partially submerged in water.	Although the habitat range of this species is not well known, it requires an aquatic habitat and could occur along the Pecos River. The Pecos River would be crossed using HDD; therefore, avoidance of impact is anticipated.	No impacts expected. Implementation of measures would minimize potential impacts.		
Bushy wild- buckwheat (<i>Eriogonum</i> suffruticosum)	-	-	-	Rare	Jexas endemic; occurs on sparsely vegetated rocky imestone slopes, low hills, clay flats, and on gypsiferous soils; flowers March through April.If present during construction, the species could be crushed during construction activitie and habitat could be fragmented.		Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.		
Correll's green pitaya (Echinocereus viridiflorus var correllii)	-	-	-	Rare	Texas endemic; occurs among grasses on rock crevices and low hills in desert or semi-desert grassland; found on novaculite or limestone; flowers March through May.	If present it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.		
Dwarf broomspurge (Euphorbia jejuna)	-	-	-	Rare	Grama-grass prairie on caliche uplands, dry caliche slopes, and limestone hills; flowers late March through July.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.		
Grayleaf rock-daisy (Perityle cinerea)	-	-	-	Rare	Texas endemic; crevices in dry limestone caprock of mesas; flowers spring through fall.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.		
Gyp locoweed (Astragalus gypsodes)	-	-	-	Rare	Gypsum or stiff gypseous clay soils on gypsum flats; low, gullied rolling hills, at elevations in the middle Pecos River valley. The species primarily exists on the Castile Formation (Permian) and flowers March through June. Potential habitat is present in the Pecos River drainage.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.		
Hester's cory cactus (Escobaria hesteri)	-	-	-	Rare	Texas endemic; grasslands on novaculite hills, limestone hills, and alluvial fans; pine-oak-juniper woodlands on igneous substrates; flowers April through early June; fruits June through August.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.		

TABLE C-7										
Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List										
Common Name	Federal	BLM Status ¹	NM State	TX State	Habitat ²	Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitigation	Double E Pipeline Project			
(Scientific Name)	Status		Status	Status			Determination of Effect			
Irion County wild- buckwheat (<i>Eriogonum nealleyi</i>)	-	-	-	Rare	Texas endemic; grasslands and shallow stony soils over limestone and indurated caliche; sparsely vegetated roadsides where limestone or caliche is exposed on hilltops; flowers June through September.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on sensitive and rare plant species.			
Longstalk heimia (<i>Nesaea longipes</i>)	-	-	-	Rare	Moist or sub irrigated alkaline or gypsiferous clayey soils along unshaded margins of springs and other wetlands; occurs sparingly on an alkaline, somewhat saline silt loams on terraces of spring-fed streams in grassland; commonly occurs in moderately alkaline clays along perennial streams and sub-irrigated wetlands atop poorly-defined spring systems; occurs in low, wetland areas along highways; flowers May through September.	The species could potentially occur along the Pecos River. The use of HDD at the Pecos River would avoid potential impacts.	Minimal impact likely, no long-term adverse impacts are anticipated due to the avoidance of the Pecos River and riparian vegetation via HDD.			
Two-bristle rock- daisy (Perityle bisetosa var bisetosa)	-	-	-	Rare	Texas endemic; crevices in limestone exposures on bluffs and other rock outcrops; flowers late summer to fall.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on rare species.			
White column cactus (<i>Escobaria</i> <i>albicolumnaria</i>)	-	-	-	Rare	Creosote bush or lechuguilla canyon shrublands primarily on nearly level terrain; rolling hills on thin, gravelly soils or limestone bedrock of the Santa Elena, Glen Rose, Boquillas, and Telephone Canyon formations; occurs at lower elevations between 1,800 and 5,000 feet amsl in the Chihuahuan Desert; flowers early March through May.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on rare plant species.			
Wright's trumpets (Acleisanthes wrightii)	-	-	-	Rare	Open semi-desert grasslands and shrublands on shallow, stony soils over limestone on low hills and flats; perennial; flowers spring through fall and after rainfall.	If present, it could be crushed during construction activities and habitat could be fragmented.	Consultation is on-going. The EA recommends further consultation with TPWD for Project impacts on rare plant species.			

			TABLE C-7								
					Double E Pipeline Project Special Status Species Summary List						
Cor (<i>Sci</i>	mmon Name entific Name)	Federal Status	BLM Status ¹	NM State Status	TX State Status	Habitat ²	Anticipated Project Impacts/Mitig				
Notes:											
1	BLM species in	cluded on the	most recent BL	M Sensitive sp	ecies lists found a	t: https://www.blm.gov/programs/fish-and- wildlife/th	hreatened-and-endangered/state-te-data/ne				
2	Sources: USFW	S Environme	ntal Conservatio	n Online Syste	m Search. <u>https://o</u>	ecos.fws.gov/ecp/; Cornell Ornithology Lab Search. h	https://www.allaboutbirds.org/.; NatureSer				
	http://explorer.	natureserve.or	r <u>g/index.htm.</u> ; NI	MDGF, 2007b.	; New Mexico En	ergy, Minerals, and Natural Resources Department (E	EMNRD), 2017; TPWD, 2019c; New Mex				
	BISON-M 2019	9; NM EMNR	RD, 2013.								
3	"-" indicates the	at there is no a	applicable listing	status for this	species for this ag	gency.					
4 five-ye automa	These species an ar review, the FV tically change a s	e on a five-ye VS would eith species' prote	ear review utilizin er retain the sam ction or status (<u>h</u>	ng the best ava e Threatened o ttps://www.fws	ilable scientific an r Endangered stat .gov/endangered/w	nd commercial data on a species to determine whether us or revise it based on supporting evidence and recor <u>vhat-we-do/index.html</u> , accessed 01-15-2020).	t its status has changed since the time of its mmendations. Species "under review" still				
5 im 01-	Candidate and p pacts to these spe -15-2020).	proposed species should b	ies are currently e considered. Av	being studied t voiding impact	o assess the need t s to these species	to list them under the ESA as threatened or endangere now may prevent them from being listed as either thre	ed. Candidate and proposed species are no eatened or endangered in the future (<u>https:/</u>				

igation

Double E Pipeline Project Determination of Effect

new-mexico.

erve Explorer Plants and Animals Search.

exico Rare Plant Technical Council. 1999;

its listing or its last status review. Upon completion of a till are required to be addressed. A five-year review does not

not federally protected under the ESA; however, potential <u>os://www.fws.gov/endangered/what-we-do/index.html</u>, (accessed

TABLE C-8 Public Lands Crossed by the Project ¹										
MP Begin	MP End	County, State	Name	Crossing Length (miles)	Area Affected by Construction (acres)					
T100	•	•								
0.0	3.3	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	3.3	52.9					
3.3	4.4	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	1.0	15.9					
4.4	7.4	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	3.1	153.9					
7.4	13.5	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	6.0	153.9					
13.5	17.0	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	3.5	59.9					
17.0	20.9	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	3.9	68.0					
20.9	21.9	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	1.0	17.2					
21.9	26.9	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	5.0	81.5					
26.9	27.2	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	0.3	6.2					
27.2	33.3	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	6.1	108.7					
T200										
33.3	33.4	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	3.3	52.9					
33.4	34.5	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	0.1	0.7					
34.5	40.1	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	1.0	18.6					
40.1	40.6	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	5.7	96.3					
40.6	43.5	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	0.5	9.8					
43.5	44.0	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	2.9	46.8					
44.0	46.9	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	0.5	10.1					
46.9	46.9	Loving, TX	BLM Land	2.8	47.0					
46.9	75.9	Loving, TX	TXUL	<0.1	0.3					
75.9	77.7	Loving, TX	TXUL	1.2	20.1					
77.7	78.2	Loving, TX	TXUL	0.5	7.6					
78.2	79.7	Loving, TX	TXUL	1.1	18.2					
79.7	89.4	Loving, TX	TXUL	0.8	12.6					
89.4	89.5	Ward, TX	TXUL	0.2	3.3					
L100										
0.0	5.0	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	5.0	80.2					
R2 0.8	6.1	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	1.0	18.0					
6.0	8.2	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	2.2	37.5					
14.9	15.7	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	0.8	11.0					
Lane Plant	Receipt Mete	er Station								
N/A	N/A	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	N/A	<0.1					
Big Eddy R	eceipt Meter	Station								
N/A	N/A	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	N/A	3.7					
Poker Lake	Meter Statio	n								
N/A	N/A	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	N/A	37.3					
N/A	N/A	Eddy, NM	NMSLO Land	N/A	<0.1					
L100 Receiv	ver									
N/A	N/A	Eddy, NM	BLM Land	N/A	3.2					
		968.2								
		NMSL	O Land Subtotals	9.6	170.4					
			TXUL Subtotals	3.8	61.8					
			Totals	59.5	1200.4					
¹ The numbers in this table have been rounded for presentation purposes. As a result, the totals may not reflect the sum of the addends in all cases.										

TABLE C-9 Projects with Potontial Cumulative Impacts on Pasauroos Within the Study Area											
Project	County/State	Distance and Direction from Project	Description	Construction and Operation Timeframe	Potentially Affected Environmental Resources						
on-Jurisdictional Facilities				·							
Xcel Energy	Eddy County, NM.	Directly abutting the Poker Lake Meter Station	Electric service for the Poker Lake Meter Station.	Construction estimated to start in Spring 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources and Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Texas-New Mexico Power Company (TNMP)	Reeves County, TX	Adjacent to Pecos Laydown Yard	Electric service (power drop) for Pecos Laydown Yard	Construction estimated to start in Spring 2020	Soils and Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
TNMP	Reeves County, TX	Adjacent to Waha Receiver and Separation Site	Electric service (power drop) for the Waha Receiver and Separation Site	Construction estimated to start in Spring 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Electric Feed	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to L100 Receiver Site	Electric service will be brought in from existing infrastructure for the L100 Receiver Site	Construction estimated to start in Spring 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Summit Permian Midstream	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to MP 0.0 at T100	Power for the receipt meter will be supplied by the current facility, which is a 60 MMcfd Cryo Processing Plant	Construction planned for 2021	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
POR 1 (Lane Plant Receipt Meter)											
XTO Energy	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to MP 13.8 at T100	Construction of a Cryo Plant, new power infrastructure, and a residue line.	Construction underway, anticipated to be operational by 2021	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
POR 2 (Big Eddy Meter Station)					Environmental Justice						
L100 Receipt and Operations Site	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to MP 16.3 at L100	Electric service will be brought in from existing infrastructure for the L100 Receipt and Operations Site	Construction estimated to start in Spring 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise,						
					Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Lucid Energy Group/Midstream	Eddy County, NM	MP 16.3 at L100. Lucid Cryo Plant is located adjacent to receipt meter location	New power infrastructure for the receipt meter	Construction planned for 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
POR 7 (Lucid Road Runner Receipt Meter											
Sendero Midstream Partners, LP POR 6 (Sendero Receint	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to MP 16.3 at L100	Construction of an approximately 0.1-mile residue line to the receipt meter and a 220 MMcfd Cryo plant	Cryo plant operational in July 2019, construction of the residue line planned in 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Meter)											
Matador Resources/ San Mateo Midstream	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to MP 16.3 at L100	Construction of an approximately 0.25-mile residue line to the receipt meter and a 200 MMcfd Cryo plant.	Construction planned for 2019/2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resource, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
POR 5 (Matador Receipt Meter)											
XTO Energy POR 3 (XTO Receipt	Eddy County, NM	Adjacent to MP 33.3 at T100	Construction of an approximately 1.4-mile residue line to the Poker Lake Meter Station and a Cryo plant	Construction underway for the Cryo plant, construction of the residue line planned in	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Meter) (Poker Lake Meter Station)				2020							
Enlink Midstream POR 4 (Lobo Receipt Meter Station)	Loving County, TX	Adjacent to MP 72.3 at T200	Construction of an approximately 1.4-mile residue line to the Lobo Receipt Meter Station and expansion of the current Cryo plant to 350 MMcfd	Expansion of the Cryo plant planned in 2019/2020, construction of the residue line planned in 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
---	--	---	--	--	---	--	--	--	--	--	--
TPP POD (POD 3)	Reeves County, TX	Adjacent to MP 116.6 at T300	Construction of a delivery meter and residue line	Construction planned for 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Kinder Morgan Point of Deliveries (POD 1 and POD 2)	Reeves County, TX	Abuts MP 116 at T300	Construction of delivery meter/meter stations	Construction planned for 2020	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Surface Water Resources, Wildlife, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Visual, Noise, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Commission - Regulated Energy Projects											
Sendero Carlsbad Gateway, LLC Gateway Project CP18-538-000	Eddy County, NM, and Culberson County, TX	Adjacent to the northernmost terminus and meter station (including a pig launcher and mainline block valve) located south of L100 at MP 16.5. The Gateway Project pipeline continues parallel to the south of the proposed L100 approximately 18 miles to the west of T100.	Construction of a new 23-mile pipeline and appurtenant facilities.	Construction planned for November 2019	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Surface Water Resources, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Transwestern Pipeline Company, LLC WT-1 Compressor Station CP18-47-000	Lea County, NM	Approximately 1.0-mile east of the existing Loving Processing Plant and T100 at MP 0.0.	Modification of an existing compressor station (replacing wheels) to increase efficiency. This project will create an incremental year-round capacity of up to 130,000 MMscfd between the WT-1 Station and Compressor Station 9 on the West Texas Lateral.	Construction completed in April 2018	Air Quality – Operations, Socioeconomics						
El Paso Natural Gas Company, LLC Permian North Project CP18-522-000	Winkler and Yoakum Counties, TX, and Eddy and Lea Counties, NM.	Approximately 12 miles to the west of the Pecos Compressor Station and T200 at MP 43.	Installation of valves, actuators, station yard piping, and other auxiliary equipment at the Keystone, Pecos River, Eunice B & C, and Plains Compressor Stations and Ramsey North Meter Station.	Construction completed in February 2019	Air Quality – Operations, Socioeconomics						
Transwestern Pipeline Company, LLC Malaga Lateral Project CP16-11-000	Eddy and Lea Counties, NM	Approximately 1.4-miles east of T200 at MP 33.8.	Construction of approximately 14.67 miles of new 16-inch pipeline, one-meter station, pig launcher and receiver facilities, and other ancillary facilities in Eddy and Lea Counties, NM, to receive up to 200,000 MMscfd of natural gas from the new Enterprise Products Partners L.P. cryogenic natural gas processing plant under construction in Eddy County, NM ("Enterprise Plant").	The project was placed in service on March 31, 2016.	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Surface Water Resources, Land Use, Cultural Resources, Air Quality, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice						
Delaware Basin Midstream Pipeline Ramsey North Residue Line CP15-537-000	Eddy County, NM and Reeves and Culberson Counties, TX	Approximately 15.7 miles west of T200 at MP 45.	Construction of nine miles of new 20-inch diameter gas residue pipeline and facilities, with a maximum capacity of 459,000 dekatherms per day. The residue line connects the Ramsey Gas Plant to a Kinder Morgan transmission line.	Construction completed in 2016	Air Quality – Operation, Socioeconomics						
Natural Gas Pipeline Company of America, LLC Lockridge Extension Pipeline CP19-52-000 Non –FERC Regulated Ener	Ward, Reeves, and Pecos Counties, TX gy Projects	Crosses the Project at MP 99 on T200 and parallels the Project approximately 130 feet to the west of T200 for approximately 3 miles from MP 99. The Lockridge Extension Pipeline terminates approximately 0.13-mile southwest of the Project terminus.	Construction of approximately 16.84 miles of 30-inch diameter natural gas pipeline, a new interconnect, and appurtenant and auxiliary facilities.	Construction planned for March 2020 with an anticipated in-service date in the fourth quarter 2020	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Surface Water Resources, Land Use, Cultural Resources, Air Quality – Operation, Socioeconomics, Visual, Noise – Construction, Air Quality – Construction, Socioeconomics Environmental Justice						

	1
ation,	
nomics.	
,	
ation	
ation,	
nomics.	
,	
ation	
ation,	
nomics,	
Surface	
e,	
····	
Surface	
ce	
Surface	
s, Air	
Noise –	

Western Refining	Eddy County, NM	Approximately 0.3-mile to the north of L100	Construction of an 8-inch steel line north of the proposed L100 alignment.	No public information is available regarding project construction and completion	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Su Water Resources, Land Use, Socioeconomics, Air Quality – Operation, Environmental Justice
Devon Gnome Road Drill Islands	Eddy County, NM	West of T100 between MP 25.4 and 26.2	Construction of new well pads, drill islands, and multi-use areas	No public information is available regarding project construction and completion	Soils, Geology, Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetati Surface Water Resources, Wildlife Cultural Reso Land Use, Visual, Noise – Construction, Air Quality – Construction, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice
Road Improvement Projects	5		1	1	
NMDOT Highway US 285 Corridor Phase I	Eddy County, NM.	Approximately 14.5 miles west of T200 MPs 37 to 46.	Rehabilitation of US 285.	Construction planned for 2020 with a completion date in 2021	Socioeconomics
TXDOT State Highway 302/Ranch Road 1211 Roadway Rehabilitation	Loving County, TX.	State Highway 302 is crossed by T200 at MP 71.5.	Rehabilitation of State Highway 302.	Construction anticipated to be complete between 2018 and 2022	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Su Water Resources, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice
TXDOT Highway US 285 Roadway Rehabilitation	Reeves County, TX	Approximately 15 miles to the west of the T200 at MPs 81 to 103.	Widening of a major highway and bridge structure rehabilitation or replacement (including box culverts).	Construction anticipated to be complete between 2018 and 2022	Socioeconomics
TXDOT Interstate 20 Facility Upgrades (Several Projects)	Ward County, TX	Interstate 20 is crossed by the T200 at MP 96.1.	Construction of facility upgrades to meet highway standards.	Construction anticipated to be complete between 2018 and 2022	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Su Water Resources, Cultural Resources - Land Use Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice
TXDOT Highway Farm to Market Road (FM) 1450 Preventative Maintenance (Several Projects)	Reeves County, TX	FM 1450 is crossed by T200 at MP 113.4.	Preventative maintenance from a location eight miles east of US 285 to the Pecos County line (approximately 15.7 miles) and preventative maintenance from the Pecos County line southeast to FM1776 (approximately 1.8 miles).	Construction is underway or begins soon. A completion date has not been determined.	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Su Water Resources, Cultural Resources, Land Use, Socioeconomics, Environmental Justice
TXDOT Highway FM 1776 Seal Coat (Several Projects Also Completed in 2018)	Pecos County, TX	Approximately 2.5 miles northeast from the trunk line terminus	This project involves the rehabilitation of Highway FM 1776.	Construction is underway or begins soon. A completion date has not been determined.	Groundwater, Wetlands, Vegetation, Wildlife, Su Water, Socioeconomics

rface	
on,	
irces,	
rface	
rface	
rface	
rface	